ALEXITHYMIA: STATE OF THE ART AND CONTROVERSIES. CLINICAL AND NEUROSCIENTIFIC EVIDENCE

EDITED BY: Valentina Tesio, Katharina S. Goerlich, Masako Hosoi and Lorys Castelli PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychology





Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2019 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use. ISSN 1664-8714

ISBN 978-2-88963-106-3 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88963-106-3

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

ALEXITHYMIA: STATE OF THE ART AND CONTROVERSIES. CLINICAL AND NEUROSCIENTIFIC EVIDENCE

Topic Editors:

Valentina Tesio, University of Turin, Italy Katharina S. Goerlich, University of Groningen, Netherlands Masako Hosoi, Kyushu University Hospital, Japan Lorys Castelli, University of Turin, Italy



Image by: Pixabay/Pexels.com

Citation: Tesio, V., Goerlich, K. S., Hosoi, M., Castelli, L., eds. (2019). Alexithymia: State of the Art and Controversies. Clinical and Neuroscientific Evidence. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88963-106-3

Table of Contents

05 Editorial: Alexithymia: State of the Art and Controversies. Clinical and Neuroscientific Evidence

Valentina Tesio, Katharina S. Goerlich, Masako Hosoi and Lorys Castelli

SECTION 1

ALEXITHYMIA AND OTHER CLINICAL CONDITIONS

- 08 Alexithymia in Gastroenterology and Hepatology: A Systematic Review Danilo Carrozzino and Piero Porcelli
- 32 Association Between Alexithymia and Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders

Michiko Kano, Yuka Endo and Shin Fukudo

- Alexithymia and Depression Affect Quality of Life in Patients With Chronic Pain: A Study on 205 Patients With Fibromyalgia
 Valentina Tesio, Marialaura Di Tella, Ada Ghiggia, Annunziata Romeo, Fabrizio Colonna, Enrico Fusaro, Giuliano C. Geminiani and Lorys Castelli
- 48 Explicit and Implicit Components of the Emotional Processing in Non-organic Vision Loss: Behavioral Evidence About the Role of Fear in Functional Blindness

Federica Scarpina, Lisa Melzi, Gianluca Castelnuovo, Alessandro Mauro, Stefania B. Marzoli and Enrico Molinari

60 Headache and Alexithymia in Children and Adolescents: What is the Connection?

Giulia Natalucci, Noemi Faedda, Dario Calderoni, Rita Cerutti, Paola Verdecchia and Vincenzo Guidetti

- 65 Alexithymia and Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Complex Relationship Jessie Poquérusse, Luigi Pastore, Sara Dellantonio and Gianluca Esposito
- 75 Alexithymia in Young Adults With Substance Use Disorders: Critical Issues About Specificity and Treatment Predictivity Micol Parolin, Marina Miscioscia, Pietro De Carli, Patrizia Cristofalo, Michela Gatta and Alessandra Simonelli

SECTION 2

ALEXITHYMIA AND OTHER PSYCHOLOGICAL CONSTRUCTS

89 Alexithymia Components are Differentially Related to Explicit Negative Affect but not Associated With Explicit Positive Affect or Implicit Affectivity

Thomas Suslow and Uta-Susan Donges

- **97** Type D Personality and Alexithymia: Common Characteristics of Two Different Constructs. Implications for Research and Clinical Practice Maria S. Epifanio, Sonia Ingoglia, Pietro Alfano, Gianluca Lo Coco and Sabina La Grutta
- 106 The Role of Difficulty in Identifying and Describing Feelings in Non-Suicidal Self-Injury Behavior (NSSI): Associations With Perceived Attachment Quality, Stressful Life Events, and Suicidal Ideation Rita Cerutti, Antonio Zuffianò and Valentina Spensieri

- **115** The Relationship Between Alexithymia and Emotional Awareness: A Meta-Analytic Review of the Correlation Between TAS-20 and LEAS Daniel Maroti, Peter Lilliengren and Indre Bileviciute-Ljungar
- Alexithymia is Related to the Need for More Emotional Intensity to Identify Static Fearful Facial Expressions
 Francesca Starita, Khatereh Borhani, Caterina Bertini and Cristina Scarpazza

SECTION 3

NEUROBIOLOGICAL CORRELATES OF ALEXITHYMIA

- 134 Inter-individual Differences in Heart Rate Variability are Associated With Inter-individual Differences in Empathy and Alexithymia
 Alexander Lischke, Rike Pahnke, Anett Mau-Moeller, Martin Behrens, Hans J. Grabe, Harald J. Freyberger, Alfons O. Hamm and Matthias Weippert
- 143 Alexithymia as a Transdiagnostic Precursor to Empathy Abnormalities: The Functional Role of the Insula

Andrew Valdespino, Ligia Antezana, Merage Ghane and John A. Richey

150 The Multifaceted Nature of Alexithymia – A Neuroscientific Perspective Katharina S. Goerlich





Editorial: Alexithymia: State of the Art and Controversies. Clinical and Neuroscientific Evidence

Valentina Tesio¹, Katharina S. Goerlich², Masako Hosoi³ and Lorys Castelli^{1*}

¹ Department of Psychology, University of Turin, Turin, Italy, ² Department of Biomedical Sciences, Behavioural and Cognitive Neurosciences, University Medical Center Groningen, University of Groningen, Groningen, Netherlands, ³ Department of Psychosomatic Medicine, Kyushu University Hospital, Fukuoka, Japan

Keywords: alexithymia, medical disorders, emotional awareness, negative affectivity, functional disorders

Editorial on the Research Topic

Alexithymia: State of the Art and Controversies. Clinical and Neuroscientific Evidence

The relevance of alexithymia has grown exponentially in the past decades. It is currently considered a relevant concept for several psychological and physical disorders (Taylor and Bagby, 2004; Di Tella and Castelli, 2013, 2016), and increasing attention is paid to its relationships with other psychological constructs. From a neuroscientific standpoint, an increasing number of studies has been aiming at shedding light on the neuro-anatomical/-functional correlates of alexithymia. The studies included in the present research topic reflect this manifold panorama. Specifically, some studies investigated the relationship between alexithymia and other clinical conditions, i.e., gastrointestinal/hepatological disorders, headache, substance use disorders, autism spectrum disorders (ASD), functional blindness and fibromyalgia. A second block of studies focused on the association between alexithymia and other clinically relevant psychological constructs such as type-D personality, self-harm, emotional recognition and awareness, implicit and explicit positive and negative affectivity. Finally, three studies analyzed neurological/neuro-vegetative aspects.

Among those articles that investigate the prevalence and the impact of alexithymia in medical disorders, Carrozzino and Porcelli systematically reviewed the literature investigating the role of alexithymia in "organic" and "functional" gastrointestinal disorders. Alexithymia, and in particular the difficulty identifying and communicating feelings, were found to be more prevalent in functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGIDs) than in organic ones (i.e., inflammatory bowel disease or liver diseases), with a prevalence of 60% or more vs. 30-50%, respectively. Empirical evidence also suggested that alexithymia is mainly associated to the subjective dimension of health perception, including somatization, symptom persistence, and, above all, negative treatment outcomes. Kano et al. confirmed the association between alexithymia and FGIDs, focusing on the possible mechanism underlying this association. Although empirical evidence proposed several contributing factors, such as somatosensory amplification, visceral hypersensitivity or alteration of the stress response system, the specific mechanism linking alexithymia and FGIDs still remains unclear. The fact that alexithymia is mainly associated to the clinical outcomes related to the subjective dimension of health perception was confirmed by a study on a different functional syndrome, i.e., fibromyalgia. Indeed, Tesio et al. found that alexithymia contributes both directly and indirectly, through the mediation of depressive symptoms, to worsen the impact that this chronic pain pathology has on the patients' quality of life, especially regarding their psychosocial functioning. Another rare functional syndrome, a conversion disorder called non-organic vision loss (NOVL), was investigated by the research paper of Scarpina et al. They found that two patients with NOVL judged themselves as competent in emotional processing on the Toronto Alexithymia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Gianluca Castelnuovo, Catholic University of the Sacred Heart, Italy

> *Correspondence: Lorys Castelli lorys.castelli@unito.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychology for Clinical Settings, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 05 February 2019 Accepted: 07 May 2019 Published: 24 May 2019

Citation:

Tesio V, Goerlich KS, Hosoi M and Castelli L (2019) Editorial: Alexithymia: State of the Art and Controversies. Clinical and Neuroscientific Evidence. Front. Psychol. 10:1209. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01209 Scale (TAS-20; Bagby et al., 1994a,b), but showed a selective deficit in efficiently recognizing the emotion of fear in a behavioral experimental task. These data suggested a mismatch between the patients' subjective evaluation and their actual emotional processing performance.

Natalucci et al. reviewed the few studies on the relation between alexithymia and primary headache (e.g., migraine and tension type headache) in children and adolescents. A general consensus on high levels of alexithymia in this population emerged. The authors suggested that the association between alexithymia and headache could be moderated by insecure attachment or by an incomplete development of emotive competency, which may result in a deficit in emotional regulation and expression. The difficulties in emotional regulation and the lack of emotional awareness, possibly consequent to alexithymia, could compromise the understanding of others' emotions, giving rise to problems in social interaction. The deficit in social competences of people with ASD prompted several authors to investigate the association between alexithymia and ASD. Aiming to evaluate the state of the art, Poquérusse et al. argued that, in spite of the high amount of studies focusing on emotional, social and cognitive features shared by alexithymia and ASD, the nature of this relationship remains unclear. Nevertheless, the scientific evidence seems to support the "alexithymia hypothesis," i.e., alexithymia, not ASD, would be the main cause of the emotional deficits in ASD. Despite it having been associated with several medical and psychiatric disorders, a recent point of view speculated that alexithymia, rather than characterizing distinct disorders, might be more associated with specific features regarding psychological distress or negative affectivity. Along this line of thought, both the absence of differences between drug-dependent inpatients and psychiatric patients, and the limited ability of alexithymia in predicting treatment outcome led Parolin et al. to question the specificity of alexithymia in substance-dependent patients.

Moving to the articles that focus on the association between alexithymia and other clinically relevant psychological constructs, Suslow and Donges studied its relations with both implicit and explicit positive and negative affectivity. They concluded that there was no substantial relationship between alexithymia and positive affect in healthy adults. However, the difficulties identifying feelings (DIF) factor of the TAS-20 appeared to be associated with an increased conscious experience of negative affect, but not with a heightened disposition for negative affect at an automatic response level. Regarding negative affect, also Epifanio et al. evidenced a strong positive correlation of the negative affectivity factor of the type-D personality with both the DIF and the DDF (difficulty describing feelings) factors of alexithymia. Nevertheless, they confirmed that alexithymia and type-D personality are distinct constructs, with alexithymia being at the base of affect dysregulation underlying the type-D way to cope with emotions. According to Cerutti et al. also non-suicidal self-injury (i.e., the intentional injuring of one's body without apparent suicidal intent) could be regarded as a way to cope with emotions in adolescents with difficulties in identifying and describing feelings. In particular, they proposed a theoretical model in which the difficulty in identifying and

Emotional awareness is another construct closely related to alexithymia. Both encompass potential difficulties in identifying and describing one's own and others' feelings, but emotional awareness does not entail limited imaginal ability and externallyoriented thinking. Going further to the partial theoretical overlap, Maroti et al. conducted a meta-analysis of the correlations between the most commonly used measures of alexithymia (TAS-20) and emotional awareness (the Level of Emotional Awareness Scale; LEAS) to explore how the constructs relate to each other empirically. The only small overlap between the two instruments suggested that they measure different aspects of emotional functioning, confirming that alexithymia and emotional awareness are distinct constructs of emotional wellbeing. The last considered deficit associated with alexithymia is the identification of emotional facial expressions, a crucial mechanism for social interactions. Starita et al. found that participants with high vs. low levels of alexithymia need more emotional intensity to identify static fearful faces, whereas no differences emerged in the identification of dynamic emotional facial expressions. The fact that alexithymia is related to the need for more perceptual information to identify static fearful, but not happy or disgusted facial expressions might be related to partially different brain networks involved.

The latest articles selected for this research topic are focused on the neurobiological correlates of alexithymia. Lischke et al. investigated the association of the vagally mediated heart rate variability (vmHRV) with alexithymia and empathy. vmHRV is a parasympathetical biomarker of the engagement of prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions during the regulation of emotional and cognitive processes. Results confirmed that individuals with high vmHRV, which are thus more efficient in recruiting prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions implicated in the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states, showed more empathy and lower levels of alexithymia than individual with low vmHRV. The introspection-centric simulation theory (IST) predicts that an inability to accurately identify and describe internal affective states may lead to empathy difficulties. Resting on the IST, Valdespino et al. hypothesized that alexithymia may not only be correlated with, but might even cause empathic deficits. Indeed, in their review, they argued that alexithymia and its associated insula pathology could be considered a potential common cognitive and neural marker of empathy deficits across several diagnostic categories. Finally, Goerlich's perspective paper reviewed neuroimaging studies that differentiated the alexithymia facets and dimensions, in order to highlight their dissociable substrates. Results indicated that the DIF and, to a lesser extent, the DDF factors of the TAS-20 usually correlate with emotion-related areas, while the externally oriented thinking factor showed little effect on the function and structure of these brain regions. For example, one large study confirmed a special role of DIF on volumes of the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex, a key region for emotional self-awareness, and other studies linked the DIF factor to a dysfunction of the amygdala during the processing of emotions with negative valence.

Taken together, the articles included in the present research topic clearly highlight the clinical relevance and the complexity of the alexithymia construct, which can be considered transversal to different medical and psychiatric conditions besides being strongly linked to many relevant psychological constructs, like type-D personality. Since psychological factors are more and more recognized as key predictive factors for therapeutic

REFERENCES

- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D., and Taylor, G. J. (1994a). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale-I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parker, J. D. (1994b). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale-II. Convergent, discriminant, and concurrent validity. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90006-X
- Castelnuovo, G., Giusti, E. M., Manzoni, G. M., Saviola, D., Gatti, A., Gabrielli, S., et al. (2016). Psychological considerations in the assessment and treatment of pain in neurorehabilitation and psychological factors predictive of therapeutic response: evidence and recommendations from the italian consensus conference on pain in neurorehabilitation. *Front. Psychol.* 7:468. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00468
- Di Tella, M., and Castelli, L. (2013). Alexithymia and fibromyalgia: clinical evidence. *Front. Psychol.* 4:909. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00909

response to treatments (Castelnuovo et al., 2016), further research should investigate the specific role of alexithymia as a potentially relevant outcome predictor, both for medical and psychological conditions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

Di Tella, M., and Castelli, L. (2016). Alexithymia in chronic pain disorders. *Curr. Rheumatol. Rep.* 18:41. doi: 10.1007/s11926-016-0592-x

Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2004). New trends in alexithymia research. Psychother. Psychosom. 73, 68–77. doi: 10.1159/000075537

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Tesio, Goerlich, Hosoi and Castelli. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia in Gastroenterology and Hepatology: A Systematic Review

Danilo Carrozzino 1,2 and Piero Porcelli 1*

¹ Department of Psychological, Health and Territorial Sciences, University "G.d'Annunzio" of Chieti-Pescara, Chieti, Italy, ² Psychiatric Research Unit, Psychiatric Centre North Zealand, Copenhagen University Hospital, Hillerød, Denmark

Background: Alexithymia is a multifaceted personality construct that represents a deficit in the cognitive processing of emotions and is currently understood to be related to a variety of medical and psychiatric conditions. The present review aims to investigate the relationship of alexithymia with gastrointestinal (GI) disorders as functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGID, as irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and functional dyspepsia) and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) [ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD)] and liver diseases as chronic hepatitis C (CHC), cirrhosis, and liver transplantation.

Methods: The articles were selected from the main electronic databases (PsycInfo, Medline, PubMed, Web of Science, Scopus, Cochrane, and ScienceDirect) using multiple combinations of relevant search terms (defined GI and liver diseases, articles in English, use of the Toronto scales [TAS] for alexithymia). The TAS was selected as inclusion criterion because it is the most widely used measure, thus allowing comparisons across studies.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Reitske Meganck, Ghent University, Belgium Indre Bileviciute-Ljungar, Karolinska Institute (KI), Sweden

> *Correspondence: Piero Porcelli piero.porcelli@unich.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 12 December 2017 Accepted: 21 March 2018 Published: 06 April 2018

Citation:

Carrozzino D and Porcelli P (2018) Alexithymia in Gastroenterology and Hepatology: A Systematic Review. Front. Psychol. 9:470. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00470 **Results:** Forty-eight studies met the inclusion criteria, of which 38 focused on GI disorders (27 on FGID and 11 on IBD) and 10 on liver diseases. Most studies (n = 30, 62%) were cross-sectional. The prevalence of alexithymia was higher in FGID (two third or more) than IBD and liver diseases (from one third to 50% of patients, consistent with other chronic non-GI diseases) than general population (10–15%). In functional disorders, alexithymia may be viewed as a primary driver for higher visceral perception, symptom reporting, health care use, symptom persistence, and negative treatment outcomes. Also, it has been found associated with psychological distress and specific GI-related forms of anxiety in predicting symptom severity as well as post-treatment outcomes and is associated with several psychological factors increasing the burden of disease and impairing levels of quality of life. A number of critical issues (small sample sizes, patients referred to secondary and tertiary care centers, cross-sectional study design, use of one single scale for alexithymia) constitutes a limitation to the generalization of findings.

Conclusions: Alexithymia showed to play different roles in gastroenterology according to the clinical characteristics and the psychological burden of the various disorders, with main relevance in increasing subjective symptom perception and affecting negatively post-treatment outcomes.

Keywords: alexithymia, gastroenterology, hepatology, somatization, Toronto Alexithymia Scale

INTRODUCTION

It is widely recognized that individual health status is only partially explained by the presence of a medically diagnosable disease. Subjective perception, thoughts, emotions, and behaviors associated with one's somatic status are sometimes clinically or more important than the medical diagnosis. Overall, the more the individual perception and behaviors are discrepant from those expected by medical recommendations, the less the course of disease (onset, recognition, presentation, maintenance, and outcomes) can be explained solely by biomedical factors. As documented by a large body of literature, psychosocial factors play a significant role in this regard. In one word, health and disease can be conceptualized and understood best within a biopsychosocial approach. Within this biopsychosocial perspective, each clinical factor is variously inter-connected with the others and has its own specific relative weight (Engel, 1980, 1982; Lipowski, 1984; Fava and Sonino, 2017).

Several authors attempted to explain the complex relationship between the individual illness experience and specific psychological factors when going beyond the misleading dichotomy between functional syndromes and organic diseases. For example, Pilowsky (1993, p. 62) defined abnormal illness behavior as "the persistence of a maladaptive mode of perceiving, experiencing, evaluating, and responding to one's health status, despite the fact that a doctor has provided a lucid and accurate appraisal of the situation and management to be followed." Also, Lipowski's (1970) identified the most frequent meanings given by individuals to their illness (challenge, enemy, punishment, weakness, relief, strategy in interpersonal relations, irreparable loss or damage, and value). These subjective meanings can influence the likelihood to adequately recognize an underlying disease and to promptly seek medical care. Moreover, according to the self-regulatory model of Leventhal et al. (1980), subjective representations of illness determine the coping behaviors adopted and, consequently, the illness outcome. If a certain disease is considered unavoidable and dependent on factors outside of personal control (e.g., inflammation process, viral infection), it is unlikely that preventive measures (e.g., healthy lifestyle) will be adopted. More recently, the DSM-5 (American Psychiatric Association, 2013) dropped the "medically unexplained" criterion from the former diagnostic category of somatoform disorder of the DSM-IV and included positive psychological features (health anxiety, symptom preoccupation, and maladaptive illness behavior) in the new category of somatic symptom disorder. Finally, a recent international consensus recognized the value of patient-reported outcome (PRO) in order to inform shared decision making, clinical guidelines, and health policy. This international consensus provided indeed guidelines for PRO-specific information that should be included in clinical trial protocols (Calvert et al., 2018).

The strict neurohumoral interactions between the brain and the digestive system (referred to as the "brain-gut axis") constitute a continuous bidirectional signaling homeostatic information system. Within this framework, gastrointestinal (GI) disorders are considered as one of the main bodily systems involved in the perception of somatic health. Gut sensations and symptoms emerge as a complex psychobiological process, whereby bottom-up inputs are modulated by top-down cognitive and emotional brain circuits (Van Oudenhove et al., 2016). GI illnesses are traditionally classified according to the biomedical model where causes and symptoms are specifically circumscribed to local organs and pathophysiological patterns. However, a wide body of research, as well as consolidated clinical experience, indicate that psychological factors significantly and negatively influence many clinical aspects such as the individual perception of gut sensations, the reported GI symptoms, as well as other clinically relevant illness-related behaviors. These findings have been reported in many GI conditions, from functional GI disorders (FGID) such as functional dyspepsia (FD) and irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) to chronic diseases such as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and liver diseases such as chronic hepatitis C (CHC). Not by chance, the term hypochondriasis derives etymologically from the Greek hypokhondrios (litteraly, "under the sternum") because the viscera were considered the seat of melancholy.

FGID are functional multidetermined disorders arising from the gut mucosa, microbiota, and GI motility and FGID are caused by dysregulation of the brain-gut axis, with alterations at different levels of the enteric, autonomic and/or central nervous systems or a disturbed interplay between these systems (Ohman and Simrén, 2010). FGID are best understood from a biopsychosocial perspective. Evidence strongly suggest that: (1) there is no single biomarker for a comprehensive diagnosis of FGID, (2) compared to other GI disorders, psychiatric morbidity is more common (40–60%) among patients with FGID, (3) psychological and pharmacological treatments are only partially effective particularly on the long run, and a wax-and-wane temporal course characterized FGID, (4) psychological stress is one of the main triggers for onset and persistence of FGID (Drossman, 2016).

IBD are a group of chronic inflammatory intestinal diseases, the most common forms of which are ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD) whose pathophysiology is currently not fully understood. IBD is characterized by intermittent phases of quiescence and unforeseeable acute relapses. IBS and IBD are distinct entities, even though they do share some clinically relevant similarities. Symptom onset and clinical relapses in both IBS and IBD involve multifactorial, yet incompletely understood, triggers that likely include variable combinations of environmental, psychological and biological components such as altered gut microbiota and different grades of pro-inflammatory and immune activation (Spiller and Major, 2016). It is estimated that up to 60% of UC patients and more than one third of CD patients show symptoms that are common to IBS and IBD relapses such as abdominal pain, bloating, diarrhea, and loose stools. These overlapping IBD-IBS symptoms represent a source of considerable psychological distress for IBD patients, as well as a diagnostic and therapeutic conundrum for the physician (Stanisic and Quigley, 2014; Carter et al., 2017). Furthermore, there is consistent evidence of high prevalence of psychological disturbances (76% for anxiety and 41% for depression) during the acute phase of IBD (Fukuba et al., 2014; Neuendorf et al., 2016). Also, it was found that these psychological comorbidities had a bidirectional association with symptom activity (Sexton et al., 2017) and may predict acute relapses (Mikocka-Walus et al., 2016).

Of interest, IBD is not the only GI organic disease where psychological factors play a relevant role in explaining symptom reporting. Hepatology is a branch of gastroenterology in which patient-related outcomes are receiving increasing attention. Liver diseases such as hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection constitute an interesting paradigm for the biopsychosocial model. Before the availability of the new generation of antiviral drugs that directly inhibit HCV, treatment was largely based on interferon (IFN). However, IFN treatment gave the paradoxical effect of patients who were symptom-free but became ill because of the induced side effects of therapy. Among the most important adverse effects, depression (affecting up to 70% of patients) and common somatic symptoms (e.g., fatigue, insomnia, pruritus, diarrhea, flu-like syndrome, nausea, and headache) may lead to noncompliance and discontinuation of therapy (Schaefer et al., 2012). These drug-induced adverse effects are particularly challenging for clinicians due to their overlap with somatization symptoms. However, they are generally neglected by both physicians (because considered as expected side effects of therapy) and clinical psychologists (because considered as biological-driven symptoms), thereby perpetuating the organic-functional dualism (Sirri et al., 2013; Carrozzino et al., 2017; Fava et al., 2017). Evidence however showed that psychological constructs such as proneness to somatization and higher depressive symptoms may explain not only poorer psychosocial functioning, but also higher perception and the reporting of somatic side effects (Porcelli et al., 2014a; Cozzolongo et al., 2015).

Among the different psychological constructs extensively investigated in several medical settings, alexithymia has received increasingly high attention in the last decades (Nemiah, 1977; Sifneos, 1994). Alexithymia is a multifaceted personality construct that represents a deficit in the cognitive processing of emotions. It is currently conceived as composed by two higher order factors including deficit of affect awareness (difficulty identifying and describing feelings) and operatory thinking [externally oriented thinking (EOT) and poor imaginal processes; (Taylor et al., 1997; Bagby et al., 2006)]. These main characteristics of alexithymia reflect a defective cognitive processing of feelings that is thought to generate an individual inability to regulate affects and emotions (Taylor et al., 1997). Although alexithymia was early considered as one of the core personality determinants of psychosomatic illness (Nemiah and Sifneos, 1970; Nemiah et al., 1976), current evidence shows that the alexithymic deficit in processing feelings is an unspecific vulnerability factor and a trans-categorical dimension rather than a specific category. More specifically, alexithymia is likely to affect health in different ways as follows: (1) by influencing affective states, e.g., altered eating-related behavior; (2) through somatosensory amplification leading to low tolerance to painful stimuli (e.g., chronic pain); (3) through a posttraumatic shutdown of emotions (e.g., acute reactions to illness); (4) by altered autonomic, endocrine, and immune activity leading to tissue damage (e.g., increased vulnerability to inflammatory processes) (Kooiman et al., 2000; Lumley et al., 2007).

Alexithymia has been conceived as the inability to tolerate negative affect by balancing it with positive affect without mostly relying on external reality such as medical reassurance or behavioral actions such as drugs usage (Taylor et al., 1997; Taylor and Bagby, 2012). The concept of alexithymia as a personality construct of affect dysregulation is supported by separate lines of research. One is based on neuroimaging studies suggesting impairment in integration of interhemispheric transfer communication and dysregulation over prefrontal cortex and anterior regions (Moriguchi et al., 2006; Kano et al., 2007; Karlsson et al., 2008). The other is based on the high prevalence rate of alexithymia that has been found in a variety of chronic medical disorders, such as dermatology (Willemsen et al., 2008), cardiology (Tolmunen et al., 2010), pain disorders (Di Tella and Castelli, 2016), and cancer (De Vries et al., 2012), as well as in many psychiatric disorders. Examples are provided by the clinical link between alexithymia and somatization (De Gucht and Heiser, 2003), as well as by the relationship of alexithymia with eating disorders, substance use disorders, and panic disorder (Taylor et al., 1997; Taylor and Bagby, 2012). In sum, evidence suggests that alexithymia is a defective processing of feelings that is likely to affect mental and somatic health through behavioral patterns such as altering the normal regulation of affective states, reactive shutdown of emotions, increased vulnerability to inflammatory processes, somatosensory amplification, adoption of an abnormal illness behavior (Lumley et al., 2007).

The various methods assess the alexithymia construct under different perspectives, each one with merits and limitations. Differences among assessment instruments are related to the nature of the instrument (e.g., self-report scales, interviewbased questionnaires, by-proxy assessment, performance-based measures) the evaluation of different facets of the construct (e.g., emotionality, fantasy, interpersonal relationships, and cognitive aspects), the amount of time needed for administration (some scales are brief and easy to use, while others are longer and more time-consuming) specific linkage to the construct (some methods assess core aspects of alexithymia, whereas others are more closely tied to the overall construct). The 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20) (Bagby et al., 1994) is the third in the family of TAS scales, after the 26-item version (Taylor et al., 1985) and the less used TAS-Revised (Taylor et al., 1992). The TAS-20 is surely the most popular and used scale for assessing alexithymia. The TAS-20 has been widely supported psychometrically in terms of good reliability and acceptable construct validity. In particular, its 3-factor solution for difficulty identifying feelings (DIF), difficulty describing feelings (DDF), and EOT has been identified as stable and invariant across languages and cultures (Bagby et al., 1988; Taylor, 2000; Parker et al., 2003; Taylor et al., 2003; Taylor and Bagby, 2004). The availability of a reliable, valid, short, not time-consuming, and easy-to-administer measure contributed substantially to the expansion of research on alexithymia over time. In other words, this common single instrument permitted the accumulation of a large body of knowledge, through the use of a single common instrument, as well as a large consensus in considering the TAS-20 as a "gold standard" for assessing the construct of alexithymia. The TAS-20 has been however criticized for not including items that directly assess the reduced fantasy and imaginal thinking facets, from one side, and for a sort of paradox because of its self-report nature. It is indeed highly controversial that individuals supposed to lack of introspective skills may be able to accurately rate their deficits in affective awareness (Lane et al., 2000; Kooiman et al., 2002).

Other assessment methods have been developed in response to the conceptual limitations of the TAS scales, even though basically the current knowledge on the multiple aspects of alexithymia rests on the TAS-26 and TAS-20 as the other measures have not reached the same level of usage as the Toronto scales. The Bermond-Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire (BVAQ) (Vorst and Bermond, 2001) is a self-report scale, but the developers included items covering not only the cognitive dimension of alexithymia, but also its fantasizing and emotionalizing components. The Levels of Emotional Awareness Scale (LEAS) (Lane et al., 1990) is an indirect self-report measure as it requires to infer the presence of alexithymia by assessing trait emotional awareness. Other scales provide a direct assessment, but from a different perspective. For example, the Observer Alexithymia Scale (OAS) (Haviland et al., 2001) is a by-proxy measure that asks clinicians, family members, and acquaintances to rate the subject in order to overcome the self-report paradox. Other direct measures not based on self-reporting are structured and semi-structured interviews such as the Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia (TSIA) (Bagby et al., 2006) and the Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research (DCPR) for alexithymia (Fava et al., 2017). Also, measures for assessing implicit motives such as Rorschach-based scores have been developed (Porcelli and Meyer, 2002; Tibon et al., 2005; Porcelli and Mihura, 2010). They are based on the assumption that this performance-based test is thought to infer the emotional ability (affective awareness and emotional expression) of an individual. However, these last scales have not been widely used because of their theoretical problems, practical difficulty in administration, insufficient statistics, large amount of time required for administration, and required extensive experience from the assessors. At this time, therefore, the substantial body of evidence on alexithymia is based on the TAS that is judged to be the best instrument for balancing sound characteristics and limitations.

To our knowledge no previous report systematically reviewed the body of literature investigating the role of alexithymia in gastroenterology. The present review aims to provide a synthesis of findings and to elucidate the clinical relevance of alexithymia in gastroenterology and hepatology. The inclusion of papers in this review was limited to those assessing alexithymia with the TAS as the use of this single instrument allows comparing prevalence and findings across different settings, population, and disorders.

Based on findings in other medical conditions (Lumley et al., 1996), we expected that alexithymia would be:

(1) more prevalent in functional than organic GI disorders because of the supposed higher impact of psychological factors in medical syndromes whose clinical outcomes are based more on the subjective perception of somatic health.

(2) more clinically relevant, according to Lipowski's view (1970), in illness dimensions related to somatization and/or somatoform-like symptoms.

METHODS

Eligibility Criteria

Eligible articles included only original research studies (e.g., brief research reports, short communications, research letters, research articles, single cases, meta-analytic studies, as well as other studies reporting quantitative data by focusing on a specific experimental design) that were published in peer-reviewed journals and were written in English. As a consequence, qualitative studies (e.g., reviews, commentaries, letters to the editor, books or book chapters) were excluded. Also, studies had:

- to investigate a defined GI disorder. The most frequently investigated GI conditions are FGID as IBS, FD, functional abdominal pain syndrome, and other syndromes that are included in the panel of the Rome criteria (Drossman, 2016), and IBD as UC and CD;
- (2) to investigate a defined liver disease as HCV infection, cirrhosis, and liver transplantation (LT);
- (3) to use one of the three versions of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale, i.e., the TAS-26 (Taylor et al., 1985), the revised TAS (TAS-R) (Taylor et al., 1992), and the 20-item version of the TAS (TAS-20) (Taylor et al., 1992; Bagby et al., 1994) (see Introduction).

Information Sources and Literature Search

The International Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (Moher et al., 2009) were used during the systematic search procedure of literature on PsycInfo, Medline, PubMed, Web of Science, Scopus, Cochrane, and ScienceDirect databases. Each database was systematically searched from inception (1985, i.e., when the TAS-26 was published) to July 2017. In order to further screen for relevant studies that may have been omitted by the systematic search, a manual search of the literature was also performed on Google Scholar. When screening the research literature for titles, abstracts, and keywords, specific search terms were used and combined in the following Boolean string: ("alexithymia" OR "alexithymic") AND ("gastroenterology" OR "ulcerative colitis" OR "irritable bowel syndrome" OR "functional dyspepsia" OR "inflammatory bowel disease" OR "hepatology" OR "liver disease" OR "hepatitis C" OR "cirrhosis").

Selection of Articles and Data Extraction

One of the authors (D.C.) performed the initial data extraction by removing duplicates and all the articles that appeared clearly irrelevant on the basis of the relevance of the title and after reading the specific abstract. The full-text of the remaining studies were independently assessed for eligibility by both authors. After a full-text evaluation of the potentially relevant studies, the two authors reached a consensus regarding eligibility and excluded all the research articles that not meet the inclusion criteria.

Analysis of Articles and Data Synthesis

In view of the highly heterogeneous clinical populations, including patients with different GI disorders and liver diseases, a meta-analysis was not deemed to be fully appropriate from a psychometric point of view. On this basis, for each of the included studies, we provided a qualitative synthesis of relevant data. More specifically, we analyzed data regarding objective of the study, number and description of participants by reporting the main results obtained with the TAS (e.g., mean scores, and prevalence of alexithymia).

RESULTS

Included Studies

As presented in the PRISMA flow chart (Figure 1), a total of 1,101 studies were identified by the systematic search. After removing 599 duplicates and excluding 355 clearly irrelevant studies, the full-text of the remaining 147 articles was evaluated for potential eligibility. Of these studies, 99 articles were further discarded because of the following: (1) alexithymia was not measured with one of the three versions of the TAS; (2) the clinical samples did not include patients with GI disorders or liver diseases; (3) the manuscript was not written in English; (4) the study consisted of a conference paper and only an abstract without full-text was available; (5) the study did not have a quantitative experimental design. Of the remaining 48 full-text articles that were found eligible for inclusion, no unpublished studies were reported. Overall, 27 studies included patients with FGID, of which 21 cross-sectional and 6 longitudinal studies; 11 IBD patients, of which 7 cross-sectional and 4 longitudinal studies; and 10 patients with liver diseases, of which 2 cross-sectional and 8 longitudinal studies. Tables 1-6 showed the characteristics of the included reports.

FGID and Alexithymia

FGID are a multifactorial group of disorders of the GI tract whose pathogenesis remains incompletely understood from a medical point of view (Koloski et al., 2012; Keightley et al., 2015). The etiology of these disorders may result from an altered communication of the bidirectional gut-brain axis that is not fully explained by medically known structural, biochemical or organic abnormalities (Van Oudenhove et al., 2016). From a biopsychosocial perspective, FGID may be considered a consequence of a complex dysregulation of brain-gut and affective systems, involving emotional, cognitive, and neurophysiological functions (Drossman, 2016). More specifically, motility disturbances of the GI tract and alterations in sensory input from the gut have been implicated and, by way of the bidirectional brain-gut axis, functional somatic symptoms may be generated by states of emotional arousal and by mutual interactions of the enteric, nervous, and immune systems (Mayer, 2011).

Prevalence of Alexithymia in FGID

Most studies on FGID had a cross-sectional design (Arun, 1998; Porcelli et al., 1999; Porcelli and De Carne, 2001; Weinryb et al., 2003; Van Oudenhove et al., 2008; Van Oundenhove et al., 2011a; Faramarzi et al., 2012; Mazaheri et al., 2012; Bengtsson et al., 2013) and control groups were formed of healthy subjects (Arun, 1998; Porcelli et al., 1999; Faramarzi et al., 2012; Mazaheri et al., 2012). The first study investigating alexithymia with the original TAS-26 (Taylor et al., 1985) in a sample of 30 IBS patients showed they had higher levels of alexithymia (125.96 \pm 11.5) than a control group of 30 matched healthy subjects (108.96 \pm 13.29) (t = 20.04; p < 0.01) (Arun, 1998). In the same period, a similar study compared 121 consecutive patients with FGID with a sample of 116 IBD outpatients and a control group of 112 healthy participants (Porcelli et al., 1999). They found that FGID patients scored significantly higher on the TAS-20 (62.7 \pm 13.6) than IBD respondents (54.3 \pm 13.9) and healthy subjects (42.9 ± 9.1) [$F_{(2, 347)} = 73.30$; p = 0.001] FGID patients scored significantly higher (62.7 \pm 13.6) than IBD patients (52.6 \pm 12.5) on the TAS-20 $[t_{(162)} = 4.21; p < 0.001]$, even after controlling for education, gender, anxiety, depression, and overall GI symptoms. When considered categorically by using the suggested TAS-20 cut-off scores (Taylor et al., 1997), the prevalence of alexithymia was 66% (n = 80) in the FGID, 38% (n = 44) in the IBD, and 4.5% (n = 5) in the control groups ($\chi^2 = 94.94, p < 0.001$). Similarly, it was found that 60 FD patients scored significantly higher than 60 controls on the total (61.58 \pm 6.56 vs. 47.50 \pm 8.30) as well as the DIF (27.45 \pm 4.31 vs. 17.52 \pm 4.47) and DDF (17.22 \pm 4.10 vs. 13.00 \pm 3.74) subscales, even after multiple adjustments (F =106.16; *p* < 0.001) (Faramarzi et al., 2012). By contrast, there was no statistically significant difference between groups on the EOT factor of the TAS (16.92 ± 3.51 vs. 16.98 ± 3.31 ; *t*-test; p = 0.915).

Consistently, a sample of 100 IBS patients (Farnam et al., 2014) scored significantly higher than 587 healthy controls on the TAS-20 total score (59.67 \pm 9.92 vs. 43.88 \pm 15.06), as well as on all the three subscales (DIF: 18.60 ± 5.90 vs. 16.54 ± 6.55 , DDF: 14.66 \pm 4.25 vs. 11.44 \pm 3.36, EOT:26.41 \pm 3.09 vs. 15.88 \pm 5.27). Similar findings were reported by Faramarzi et al. (2014) showing that TAS-20 total scale (62.9 \pm 4.7 vs. 62.2 \pm 10.6; *adj*. R^2 = 0.10; F = 5.96; p = 0.004), as well as DIF (27.8 \pm 3.9 vs. 23.5 \pm 6.3; *adj*.*R*² = 0.25; *F* = 16.07; *p* < 0.001), and DDF (17.3 \pm 3.6 vs. 16.5 \pm 4.4; $adj.R^2 = 0.58$; F = 3.74; p < 0.028) scores were significantly higher in a group of 30 FD patients than 30 patients with peptic ulcer. These findings were consistent with another study evidencing high prevalence rates of alexithymia at 60% (n = 114) in a large sample of 190 FGID outpatients as measured by the TAS-20 and at 47.4% (n = 90) as identified by the DCPR alexithymia cluster (Porcelli and De Carne, 2001). These patients also scored significantly higher on the TAS-20 (65.2 ± 10.9) than patients not meeting the DCPR criteria for alexithymia (48.2 \pm 11.4) (t = 9.86; p < 0.001). Similar results were obtained by Portincasa et al. (2003) on 100 patients with IBS who scored significantly higher on the TAS-20 (59.1 \pm 1.1) than 100 healthy control subjects (40.5 \pm 1.0). Similarly, they found higher prevalence of alexithymia in IBS patients (43%; n = 43) than healthy subjects (only 2%; n = 2). In this study, frequency of bowel movements was associated less with anxiety (r = 0.39; p< 0.001) and somatization (r = 0.34; p < 0.001) and more with alexithymia (r = 0.52; p < 0.001).

Similar findings of higher prevalence of alexithymia in FGID patients have been shown in other (as in Van Oudenhove et al., 2008; Mazaheri et al., 2012) but not all studies. In one small sample size study, no significant TAS-20 difference was found between 17 IBS (42.3 \pm 14.1) and 17 healthy control groups (32.0 \pm 8.8) (*F* = 3.56; *p* = 0.044; *effect size* = -0.88) (Weinryb



Authors	Aim	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SD) scores on TAS	Prevalence (%) of Main results alexithvmia	Main results
Arun, 1998	Association of alexithymia with neuroticism, depression, and stressful life events	30 consecutive IBS patients	30 healthy individuals	IBS patients: 125.96 \pm 11.5* Control sample: 108.96 \pm 13.29	1	Compared to subjects with low alexithymia (3.65 \pm 2.52), those with high alexithymia reported significantly higher neuroticism scores (8.67 \pm 4.75) (<i>Fratio</i> = 6.52; $p < 0.01$)
Bengtsson et al., 2013	Comparison of psychological and coping functioning between IBS and IBD patients	81 patients with IBS 74 patients with IBD	None	IBS patients: median (interquartile ranges) = 44 (36.54)* IBD patients: median (interquartile ranges) = 42 (34-50)	I	IBS patients scored higher on the TAS-20 than those with IBD, but no statistically significant difference was found when adjusted for gender and age $(OR = 1.025; 95\% C) = 0.993-1.057; p$ = 0.123)
Dibaise et al., 2016	Evaluation of the relationship between psychological dysfunction, gastric emptying, and dyspeptic symptoms	Out of 209 patients undergoing gastric emptying testing, 151 met the Rome III criteria for FD	None	FD patients: 47.62 ± 13.06* Non-FD patients: 45.62 ± 13.32	1	There we no statistically significant differences on the TAS-20 between FD and non-FD patients (<i>Cohen's</i> $d = 0.14$; $p = 0.332$)
Eiroa-Orosa et al., 2015	Evaluation of psychological, subjective functionality	28 FGID patients and 17 patients with gastrointestinal motility disorders	None	FGID patients: 46.16 \pm 13.91* Patients with gastrointestinal motility disorders: 48.43 \pm 17.15	I	FGID patients were not more alexithymic than those with GI motility disorders ($z = -0.63$; $p = 0.527$)
Faramarzi et al., 2012	Association between psychological symptoms, including alexithymia, and the occurrence of FD	60 consecutive FD patients	60 healthy controls	FD patients: $61.58 \pm 6.56^*$ Healthy controls: 47.50 ± 8.30	I	Compared to healthy subjects, FD patients reported significantly higher alexithymia ($F = 106.16$; $p < 0.001$)
Faramarzi et al., 2014	Evaluation of psychiatric problems, including alexithymia	30 FD patients 30 PUD patients	30 healthy individuals	FD patients: 62.9 \pm 4.7* PUD patients: 62.2 \pm 10.6 Healthy controls: 55.6 \pm 10.4	I	FD patients reported significantly more alexitymia than those with PUD (62.9 \pm 4.7 vs. 62.2 \pm 10.6; <i>adj</i> R^2 = 0.10; F = 5.96; p = 0.004)
Farinelli et al., 2007	Prevalence of alexithymia in GERD	69 patients with GERD	None	43.7 ± 9.9*	%0	GERD patients were not alexithymic according to TAS-20 cut-off scores
Jones et al., 2004	Evaluation of alexithymia and somatosensory amplification	111 patients with FD	53 healthy subjects	FD patients: 43 ± 11* Healthy subjects: 38 ± 9	FD patients: 12% Healthy controls: –	FD patients scored significantly higher than controls on TAS-20 (t-test; $p < 0.005$) Difficulty in identifying feelings significantly correlated with abdominal discomfort ($r = 0.27$) and bloating ($r = 0.23$)
Jones et al., 2006	Evaluation of coping strategles, social support and psychological factors, including alexithymia	74 IBS patients 48 IBD patients	55 healthy subjects	IBS patients: 42 ± 12* IBD patients: 43 ± 12 Controls: 38 ± 9	IBS patients: 8% IBD patients: 8% Controls: 0%	Alexithymia was detected in 6 patients with IBS, in 4 IBD patients, and in 0 controls ($\chi^2 = 4.78$; $p = 0.09$)
Jones et al., 2013	Association between abuse history, state affect, somatic symptom reporting, trait affectivity, including alexithymia, gastric discomfort threshold and health-related quality of life	259 consecutive FD patients	None	50.9 ± 12.8*	1	Higher levels of alexithymia and trait anxiety were significantly associated with lower mental quality of life (<i>effect size</i> = -1.12 ; <i>factor</i> loadings/standardized path coefficients = 0.23 ; $p < 0.001$)
Mazaheri et al., 2012	Evaluation of alexithymia and severity of GI symptoms	129 FGID patients	109 healthy individuals	FGID patients: 60.26 ± 11.18* Control group: 21.62 ± 3.2	I	FGID patients scored significantly higher on TAS-20 than controls ($F = 1.20$; $df = 1$; $p < 0.001$)
						(Continued)

April 2018 | Volume 9 | Article 470

Authors Aim Phillips et al., Eval. 2013 inclu	F	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SD) scores on TAS	Prevalence (%) of Main results alexithymia	Main results
s et al.,					•	
	Evaluation of psychosocial factors, including alexithymia	82 patients with IBS	67 healthy controls	IBS patients: $50.8\pm12.5^*$ Healthy controls: 43.4 ± 12.2	1	Alexithymia factors as difficulty identifying feelings, and difficulty describing feelings were two significant predictors of IBS symptom severity
Porcelli et al., Eva 1999	Evaluation of alexithymia	121 consecutive FGID outpatients 116 IBD outpatients	112 healthy individuals	FGID patients: 62.7 ± 13.6* IBD patients: 54.3 ± 13.9 Healthy controls: 42.9 ± 9.1	FGID patients: 66% IBD patients: 38% Healthy subjects: 4.5%	FGID patients were significantly more alexithymic than IBD and control groups [$F_{2,34\gamma} = 73.30$; $p = 0.001$]
Porcelli and De Vali Carne, 2001 for i	Validation of the DCPR diagnostic criteria for alexithymia	190 consecutive FGID outpatients	None	59.6 ± 13.9*	60%	FGID patients meeting the DCPR criteria for alexithymia scored significantly higher on the TAS-20 than those who were negatives ($t =$ 9.86; $p < 0.001$)
Porcelli et al., Eva 2004 psy	Evaluation of alexithymia and psychopathology	58 FGID patients of which 38 with psychiatric comorbicities 52 psychiatric patients of which 25 with comorbid FGID	None	FGID patients: 64.6 \pm 12.4* Psychiatric patients: 50.8 \pm 12.9 FGID patients with psychiatric comorbidities: 66.7 \pm 11.2 Psychiatric patients with FGID comorbidities: 52.7 \pm 10.4	FGID patients: 75.9% Psychiatric Patients 21.1% FGID patients with PSychiatric patients disordens: 81.6% Psychiatric patients with FGID: 28%	Alexithymia independently predicted which subjects belonged to the subgroup of FGID patients with psychiatric comorbidities ($OR = 1.14$; 95% $CI = 1.03-1.26$; $p = 0.001$)
Porcelli et al., Influ 2014b sev	Influence of alexithymia and GSA on IBS severity	177 outpatients with IBS	None	65.33 ± 7.22*	54.2%	Alexithymia explained more unique variance than GSA in predicting IBS symptom severity.
van Kerkhoven Influ et al., 2006 out	Influence of alexithymia on GI endoscopy outcomes	1141 consecutive FGID patients	None	51 ± 12*	21%	Patients with alexithymia reported more GI symptoms (6 ± 4 vs. 5 ± 3 ; $p < 0.05$) and higher symptom severity (42 ± 34 vs. 34 ± 30 ; $p < 0.01$) than those who were not alexithymic
Van Oudenhove Influet al., 2008 ale>	Influence of psychosocial factors, including alexithymia, on gastric symptom severity	201 consecutive FD patients	None	Median (interquartile range): 53 (42-61)*	87%	Out of 201 FD patients, 174 were alexithymic on the basis of the TAS-20 cut-off score
Van Oundenhove The et al., 2011a psy con	The role of gastric sensorimotor function, psychological and psychiatric comorbidities, including alexithymia, on comorbid IBS and CF-like symptoms	259 consecutive FD patients of which 70 without comorbidity, 80 with comorbid IBS, 40 with comorbid fatigue, and 61 with comorbid IBS and fatigue	None	FD patients without comorbicity: 15.5 \pm 6.0° \pm 6.0° \pm 6.1 IS: 16.4 \pm 6.1 FD patients with comorbid IBS: 16.4 \pm 6.1 FD patients with comorbid CF-like symptoms: 17.7 \pm 6.6 FD patients with comorbid IBS and CF-like symptoms: 17.4 \pm 6.5	I	When comparing groups according to comorbidity (none, IBS alone, fatigue alone, or both comorbidites), no statistically significant difference was found on the TAS-20 (<i>one-way</i> ANOVA; $p = 0.25$)
Van Oudenhove Influet to Van Oudenhove Influet van. 2011b psy and	Influence of gastric sensorimotor function, psychosocial factors, including alexithymia, and somatization on quality of life	259 consecutive FD patients	None	1	I	The mental component of health-related quality of life was negatively and significantly associated with alexithymia (Spearman's $tho = -0.42$)
Weinryb et al., Eva 2003 incl	Evaluation of psychological factors, including alexithymia	17 IBS patients 17 IBS non patients	17 healthy controls	IBS patients: 42.3 ± 14.1* IBS non patients: 39.6 ± 11.4 Controls: 32.0 ± 8.8	I	Patients with IBS and controls were not-alexithymic and there were no statistically significant differences between groups on the TAS-20 ($F = 3.56$; $p = 0.044$)

TABLE 1 | Continued

Authors	Aim	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SU) scores on 1AS	Prevalence (%) of alexithymia	Main results
Faramarzi et al., 2013	Influence of brief core conflictual relationship theme psychoanalytic psychotherapy on GI symptoms and alexithymia	Out of 49 patients with FD, 24 were randomly assigned to the experimental group	Out of 49 patients with FD, 25 were randomly assigned to the control group	FD patients assigned to the experimental group at baseline: $63.5 \pm 5.2^{\circ}$ FD patients assigned to the experimental group after treatment: 47.2 ± 9.0 FD patients assigned to the experimental group at follow-up $7:47.3 \pm 9.0$ FD patients assigned to the experimental group at follow-up $2:47.7 \pm 9.8$ FD patients assigned to the experimental baseline: 60.4 ± 8.1 FD patients assigned to the control group at baseline: 60.4 ± 8.1 FD patients assigned to the control group at baseline: 60.4 ± 8.9 FD patients assigned to the control group at baseline: 60.4 ± 8.9 FD patients assigned to the control group at baseline: 60.3 ± 8.9 FD patients assigned to the control group at follow-up $1:57.0 \pm 10.4$		Brief psychodynamic psychotherapy significantly improved all GI symptoms, as well as many psychological symptoms as alexithymia
Farnam et al., 2014	Influence of emotional awareness training on the severity and frequency of pain and alexithymia	100 IBS patients	587 university students	IBS patients: $59.67 \pm 9.92^*$ Healthy controls: 43.88 ± 15.06	I	Patients with IBS scored significantly higher than controls on the TAS-20 (t-test; $\rho < 0.005$)
Porcelli et al., 2003	Influence of alexithymia on treatment outcomes	At baseline: 130 consecutive FGID patients After 6 months of follow-up: 112 FGID patients	None	Baseline: 58.89 ± 13.50* Follow-up: 55.85 ± 12.32	56%	Even after controlling for baseline anxiety and depression, alexithymia emerged as the most powerful predictor of both recovery status and improvement of GI symptoms
Porcelli et al., 2007a	Role of alexithymia on the persistence of gastrointestinal symptoms	Out of 52 gallstone patients judged as also having dyspepsia, 31 patients were categorized as improved and 21 as unimproved	None	Improved patients: 49.32 \pm 11.50* Unimproved patients: 66.00 \pm 7.79	1	Alexithymia significantly predicted the persistence of GI symptoms more strongly than did psychological distress
Poroelli et al., 2017	Influence of alexithymia and GSA on 150 patients with IBS symptom improvement	150 patients with IBS	None	Improved IBS patients at baseline: 55.97 ± 12.22* Improved IBS patients at follow-up: 51.49 ± 10.18 Unimproved IBS patients at baseline: 63.46 ± 7.35 Unimproved IBS patients at follow-up: 63.92 ± 8.54	Improved IBS patients at baseline: 45.9% Improved IBS patients at follow-up: 24.3% Unimproved IBS patients at baseline: 84.6% Unimproved IBS patients at follow-up: 82%	Alexithymia, but not GSA, significantly predicted post-treatment improvement of GI symptoms
Portincasa et al., 2003	Evaluation of gastrointestinal motility 100 consecutive patients and alexithymia	100 consecutive patients with IBS	100 healthy participants	IBS patients: 59.1 ± 1.1* Healthy controls: 40.5 ± 1.0	IBS patients: 43% Healthy controls: 2%	Alexithymia positively and significantly correlated with dyspepsia symptoms (<i>r</i> = 0.47) and frequency of bowel movements (<i>r</i> = 0.52)

Authors	Aim	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SD) scores on TAS	Prevalence (%) of alexithymia	Main results
Boye et al., 2008a	Influence of some personality factors, including alexithymia, on quality of life of IBD patients	110 IBD patients, of which 56 with UC, and 54 with CD	None	UC patients: 65.5 ± 10.7** CD patients: 67.0 ± 10.1	1	In patients with UC, alexithymia significantly and negatively correlated with the emotional domain of quality of life ($r = -0.26$)
Boye et al., 2008b	Influence of some personality traits, including, alexithymia on general quality of life	109 IBD patients	Puor	CD patients: 67.0 ± 10.1** UC patients: 65.5 ± 10.7	1	In patients with UC, high levels of alexittyrmia were significantly associated with low levels in the physical ($r = -0.33$), mental ($r = -0.49$), and social ($r = -0.30$) components of health-related quality of life In CD patients, high levels of alexithymia significantly correlated with increased physical limitations ($r = 0.29$)
lglesias-Rey et al., 2012	Influence of alexithymia on health-related quality of life	484 IBD patients of which 192 with CD, and 292 with UC	None	Total sample (95% CI): 65.8 (95% CI = 64.6-67.0) ** CD patients: 65.2 (95% CI = 63.1-67.3) UC patients: 66.2 (95% CI = 64.7-67.6)	Total IBD sample: 30.2% CD patients: 30.5% UC patients: 30.0%	Multitivariate logistic regression analysis found that alexithymia was a risk factor for poor quality of life (OR = 3.34; 95% Cl = 1.98–5.65)
La Barbera et al., 2017	Association between IBD and specific psychological factors, including alexithymia	100 IBD patients	66 healthy individuals	R1 community containing 15 CD and 24 UC patients: 40.0 \pm 10.3* R1 community containing 47 control participants: 43.2 \pm 8.4 R2 community containing 40 CD and 21 UC patients: 53.1 \pm 12.3 R2 community containing 19 control participants: 53.5 \pm 15.0	1	It has been found a significant correlation between alexithymia and low levels of physical and mental health
Porcelli et al., 1995	Association between alexithymia and IBD	112 IBD patients, of which 89 with UC, and 23 with CD	112 healthy subjects	IBD patients: 53.7 ± 13.6* UC patients: 53.1 ± 13.0 CD patients: 55.5 ± 15.9 Healthy controls: 42.8 ± 8.9	IBD patients: 35.7% Healthy controls: 4.5%	Patients with IBD scored significantly higher than controls on the TAS-20 ($t = 7.02$; $\rho < 0.001$)
Verissimo et al., 1998	The influence of alexithymia on health-related quality of life	74 IBD patients, of which 49 with CD, and 25 with UC	None	Total sample: 51.2 ± 9.7* CD patients: 51.5 ± 9.3 UC patients: 50.8 ± 10.8	1	Alexithymia correlated negatively and significantly with quality of life ($r = -0.34$), bowel symptoms ($r = -0.28$), systemic symptoms ($r = 0.37$), and emotional functioning ($r = -0.38$)
Verissimo et al., 2000	Relationship between alexithymia and locus of control	124 patients, of which 74 with IBD	218 medical students	Patients: 56.44 ± 11.66* Controls: 48.68 ± 9.15	I	Patients scored significantly higher than controls on the TAS-20 total scale ($t = 6.82$; $p < 0.001$)

Carrozzino and Porcelli

Alexithymia in Gastroenterology and Hepatology

Authors	Aim	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SD) scores on TAS	Prevalence (%) of alexithymia	Main results
Porcelli et al., 1996	Influence of IBD activity on both alexithymia and psychological distress	104 patients with IBD	None	Unchanged IBD patients at baseline: 53.9 \pm 13.4* Improved IBD patients at baseline: 55.0 \pm 13.9 Worsened IBD patients at baseline: 53.1 \pm 14.6	1	TAS-20 scores at baseline significantly and impressively correlated with TAS-20 scores at follow-up ($r = 0.95$) A series of ANOVA measures revealed also that there was no influence of disease activity on alexithymia levels
Porcelli and Meyer, 2002	Evaluation of the construct validity of Rorschach alexithymia variables	92 outpatients with IBD were divided into the following three groups: (1) 32 IBD patients with stable alexithymia; (2) 45 IBD patients without alexithymia; (3) 15 IBD patients with indeterminate alexithymia	e vo v	IBD patients with alexithymia at baseline: $66.4 \pm 4.5^*$ IBD patients with alexithymia at follow-up: 66.6 ± 3.2 Not-alexithymic IBD patients at baseline: 41.0 ± 5.5 Not-alexithymic IBD patients at follow-up: 41.2 ± 4.3 IBD patients with indeterminate alexithymia at baseline: 53.5 ± 6.1 IBD patients with indeterminate alexithymia at follow-up: 53.3 ± 7.0	34.8% of IBD patients presented with stable alexithymia 48.9% of IBD patients presented without alexithymia 16.3% of IBD patients presented with indeterminate alexithymia	Compared to IBD patients with indeterminate alexithymia or without alexithymia, those presenting with stable alexithymia showed an impoverished fantasy life, poorly adapted emotional expression, poor coping resources, concrete and stereotypical thinking, as well as social conformity with compromised relationships
Porcelli and Mihura, 2010 Tibon et al., 2005	Evaluation of the alexithymia 92 patients with IBD Rorschach scale 127 psychiatric outp Evaluation of the construct 92 IBD patients validity of a new Rorschach index,	92 patients with IBD 127 psychiatric outpatients 92 IBD patients	None	IBD patients: 52.1 ± 12.1* Psychiatric outpatients: 52.2 ± 12.9 -	Out of 219 patients, 38.8% (<i>n</i> = 85) were alexithymic 34.8%	IBD patients and those with psychiatric disorders had similar levels of alexitrymia Compared to IBD patients with indeterminate alexitrymia on the TAS-20, those with alexitrymia scored significantly higher on the Rorschach Reality-Fantasy Scale

TABLE 5 | Cross-sectional studies on alexithymia in hepatology.

Authors	Aim	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SD) scores on TAS	Prevalence (%) of alexithymia	Main results
Blomhoff and Malt, 1995	Behavioral styles in non-alcoholic liver transplant candidates	29 patients with advanced liver disease	None	Patients: 64.0 ± 10.5**	-	No one of patients were alexithymic on the basis of TAS-26 mean scores
Rustgi et al., 2010	The association of alexithymia with a variety of GI symptoms	83 consecutive HCV outpatients	None	48.01 ± 12.82*	22%	Compared to not alexithymic patients, those with alexithymia had greater viral loads and reported more subjective appraisal for their illness

GI, gastrointestinal; HCV, Hepatitis C; TAS, Toronto Alexithymia Scale. *Using TAS-20 for evaluating alexithymia. **Using TAS-26 for evaluating alexithymia.

et al., 2003). Also Bengtsson et al. (2013) found no statistical differences in the TAS-20 scores between 81 IBS and 74 IBD patients. Specifically, the TAS-20 scores were higher in the IBS sample, but no statistically significant difference was found when adjusted for gender and age (OR = 1.025; 95% CI = 0.993–1.057; p = 0.123). Similarly, no statistical difference was found by comparing TAS-20 scores of 70 FD patients without comorbidity (15.5 ± 6.0), 80 FD patients with comorbid IBS only (16.4 ± 6.1), 40 FGID patients with comorbid chronic fatigue-like symptoms only (17.7 ± 6.6), and 61 FD patients with comorbid IBS and fatigue (17.4 ± 6.5) (Van Oundenhove et al., 2011a).

Association With Treatment Outcome and Symptom Severity

Only few studies investigating the effects of alexithymia on treatment outcomes and symptom severity with a longitudinal design (Porcelli et al., 2003, 2007a, 2017). All the other studies included in this review (Porcelli et al., 2004, 2014b; Jones et al., 2006, 2013; van Kerkhoven et al., 2006; Farinelli et al., 2007; Van Oudenhove et al., 2011b; Phillips et al., 2013; Eiroa-Orosa et al., 2015; Dibaise et al., 2016) were cross-sectional. Moreover, all but two studies (Jones et al., 2006; Phillips et al., 2013) did not include control samples.

Porcelli et al. (2003) evaluated the stability of alexithymia by analyzing to what extent alexithymia can predict treatment outcomes in 112 patients with FGID after 6 months of as-usual care (various combination of psychological and pharmacological interventions). They showed that unimproved patients (n = 44)obtained significantly higher baseline TAS-20 scores (69.25 \pm 7.81) than 68 improved patients (52.19 \pm 12.10) (t = 7.89; p< 0.001). However the relative stability of alexithymia (i.e., the degree to which the relative differences of alexithymia among individuals remain the same over time, measured with Pearson test-retest coefficients) was established by correlating baseline and follow-up TAS-20 scores (r = 0.76, p < 0.001). When performing hierarchical regression models by analyzing the entire FGID sample, the authors were also able to show that baseline TAS-20 scores were significant predictors of follow-up TAS-20 scores even after controlling for baseline and followup depression ($R^2_{chg} = 0.23$, p < 0.001) and anxiety (R^2_{chg}) = 0.35, p < 0.001) scores. Such findings suggest that the stability of TAS-20 scores over the 6 month treatment period could not be accounted for by their associations with anxiety and depression scores. To further determine the contribution of alexithymia as stable clinical factor in predicting treatment outcomes, a series of logistic and linear regression analyses showed that TAS-20 was the strongest predictor of treatment outcome, after controlling for co-variables, with an accurate prediction rate of 85% for the improved and 82% for unimproved patients. When alexithymia was entered into the regression model at a second step, after including anxiety, depression, and gastrointestinal symptoms at the step one, the overall fit of this model increased significantly, i.e., $\chi^2_{dif(1)} = 32.51$, p < 0.001. The addition of alexithymia increased also the Cox and Snell R^2 from 0.23 to 0.42.

GI-specific anxiety (GSA) (Labus et al., 2004, 2007) is another psychological factor that has been found to influence FGID. GSA refers to the cognitive, affective, and behavioral response stemming from fear of GI sensations or symptoms, and the context in which these visceral sensations and symptoms occur (Jerndal et al., 2010). GSA indeed relates to hypervigilance to, and fear, worry, and avoidance of GI-related sensations. Alexithymia and GSA are likely involved in visceral symptom perception since these psychological factors may indicate difficulty in emotional regulation, biased selective attention to somatic attention, higher negative emotionality, exaggerated symptom reporting, poor coping, avoidant behaviors, higher health anxiety resulting in heightened fear of GI symptoms (GSA) and difficulty identifying and describing feelings (alexithymia) (Labus et al., 2004, 2007). Consistent with these hypotheses, Porcelli et al. (2014b) found in 177 IBS patients that symptom severity was significantly and independently predicted by alexithymia and GSA at a similar degree, either when GSA was forced into the regression model before alexithymia ($R^2 = 0.51$; $\Delta R^2 = 0.14$; $\beta = 0.38$), and alexithymia before GSA ($R^2 = 0.56$; $\Delta R^2 = 0.19$; $\beta = 0.53$). Large effect sizes were found between symptom severity and alexithymia alone (d = 1.16) or combined with GSA (d = 1.45). However, TAS-20 alone explained 54% of the IBS severity score variance, to which GSA added a smaller although significant amount of 9%. In other words, alexithymia explained much more unique variance in IBS severity when compared with the contribution provided by GSA. Semipartial correlations that measure the proportion of IBS severity associated uniquely with the predictor confirmed that TAS-20 was associated more strongly with illness severity (semipartial r = 0.50) than GSA (semipartial r = 0.23). Similar results were previously reported

Authors	Aim	Clinical sample	Control sample	Mean (SD) scores on TAS	Prevalence (%) of alexithymia	Main results
Cozzolongo et al., 2015	Role of alexithymia in the quality of life of patients with chronic HCV treated with antiviral therapy	124 HCV patients	None	Male HCV patients: 53.63 ± 13.36* Female HCV patients: 46.71 ± 10.14	33.1%	Poor quality of life was significantly and independently predicted by alexithymia and psychological distress before $(R^2 = 0.60)$ and 6 months after the antiviral treatment $(R^2 = 0.69)$
Eukunishi et al., 2002	Evaluation of post-transplant occurrence of psychiatric disorders, including alexithymia	 recipient-donor pairs who underwent living-related liver transplantation fecipient-donor pairs who underwent living-related kidney transplantation 	None	1	Pre-living-related liver transplantation recipients: 38.7% Pre-living-related liver transplantation donors: 9.7% Pre-living-related kidney transplantation recipients: 41.5% Pre-living-related kidney transplantation donors: 12.3%	Compared to not-alexithymic recipients, those with alexithymia undergoing a liver ($\chi^2 = 7.2$; $df = 1$; $p = 0.007$) or a kidney transplantation ($\chi^2 = 19.7$; $df = 1$; $p < 0.001$) exhibited significantly more paradoxical psychiatric syndrome
Eukunishi et al., 2003	Evaluation of alexithymia before and after transplantation	116 pairs of recipients and donors who underwent living-related liver transplantation 325 pairs of recipients and donors who underwent living-related kidney transplantation	None	1	1	In recipients undergoing a liver or a kidney transplantation, the severity of alexithymia was significantly higher before than after transplantation
Murri et al., 2017	The role of different biopsychosocial risk factors, including alexithymia, on the onset of depression	55 HCV patients of which 29 classified as depressed, and the remaining 26 as not depressed	None	Depressed HCV patients: 52.3 \pm 16.4* Not depressed HCV patients: 48.5 \pm 13.9	1	HCV patients developing interferon-related persistent depression had higher TAS-20 scores, but this difference did not reach statistical significance ($t = 1.62$; $p = 0.11$)
Nardelli et al., 2013	Influence of depression, anxiety and alexithymia on health related quality of life	60 cirrhotic patients	None	I	23%	All domains of health-related quality of life, but bodily pain, were significantly impaired in patients with alexithymia
Palmieri et al. (2013)	Evaluation of psychopathological factors, including alexithymia	22 cirrhotic patients 24 patients with hepatocellular carcinoma	20 healthy controls	Cirrhotic patients: 59.6 ± 16.2* Patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: 60.8 ± 15.1 Healthy controls: 36.5 ± 8.9	Cirrhotic patients: 54% Patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: 50%	Both cirrhotic patients and those with hepatocellular carcinoma were significantly more alexithymic than controls
Porcelli et al., 2014a	Influence of somatization and alexithymia on somatic symptom reporting	111 chronic HCV patients	None	50.72 ± 12.37*	1	Alexithymia and somatization significantly and independently predicted somatic adverse events (as fatigue, pain, and skin, digestive, respiratory, and ophthalmological disturbances) both at baseline and follow-up
Porcelli et al., 2015	Role of alexithymia and specific functional gene variants on depression	130 consecutive patients presenting with chronic HCV	None	HCV patients with HTR1A-G/G: 62.08 ± 9.37* HCV patients with 5-HTTLPR-s/s: 48.23 ± 11.45	HCV patients with HTR1A-G/G: 20% HCV patients with 5-HTTLPR-s/s: 17.7%	Alexithymia and the G-variant polymorphism of the HTR1A (a promoter region of the serotonin receptor gene), both separately and jointly, significantly predicted the development of interferon-induced depression

TABLE 6 | Longitudinal studies on alexithymia in hepatology.

by Phillips et al. (2013) who showed that symptom severity in 82 IBS patients was significantly predicted by the DIF ($\beta = 0.24$) and DDF ($\beta = -0.37$) factors of the TAS-20, together with gender $(\beta = 0.15)$, by accounting for 38.5% of the variance of illness severity ($R^2 = 0.38$; p < 0.001). Consistently, a recent followup study aimed at investigating whether symptom improvement in 150 IBS patients could be independently predicted by the level of alexithymia and GSA, over and above other clinical and psychological factors (Porcelli et al., 2017). The overtime stability of alexithymia was investigated with hierarchical regression showing that baseline TAS-20 scores significantly predicted TAS-20 scores at follow-up ($R^2 = 0.53$; semipartial r = 0.39; p < 0.01). Baseline alexithymia (Cox & Snell $R^2 = 0.15$; ΔR^2 = 0.10; p < 0.001) and gastrointestinal symptoms (Cox & Snell $R^2 = 0.01$; $\Delta R^2 = 0.01$; p < 0.009), but not GSA (Cox & Snell $R^2 = 0.05$; $\Delta R^2 = 0.03$; p < 0.21), significantly and independently predicted also post-treatment improvement status with an overall classification rate of 74%. Moreover, after controlling for co-variables, alexithymia emerged as the unique significant predictor of symptom improvement by adding 17% of explained variance of change in IBS severity symptoms $(R^2 = 0.23; \Delta R^2 = 0.17; semipartial r = -0.41; p < 0.001).$ In other terms, although alexithymia and GSA were closely related to IBS symptoms, only alexithymia was to found to be a stable trait and a stronger predictor of treatment outcome than GSA.

The predictive value of alexithymia in GI symptom persistence was investigated in 52 patients with gallstone disease after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (Porcelli et al., 2007a). After assigning patients to either an post-surgery improved or an unimproved outcome group, the authors showed not only that at baseline the unimproved patients scored significantly higher on the TAS-20 (66.00 \pm 7.79) than the improved counterpart (49.32 \pm 11.50) (*t* = 5.80, *p* < 0.001, *d* = 1.70), but also that alexithymia and psychological distress significantly predicted improvement of GI symptoms $[R^2 = 0.59, F_{(2,49)} = 35.72, p < 0.001]$. More specifically, TAS-20 total scores added a significant incremental amount of explained variance in predicting GI symptoms [ΔR^2 = 0.38; $\Delta F_{(1,49)}$ = 45.17; p < 0.001]. A previous study (van Kerkhoven et al., 2006) found similar results in a large sample of 1141 patients referred to endoscopy for upper GI symptoms by showing that high alexithymia patients (21% of the total sample; n = 245) reported significantly more GI symptoms (6 \pm 4 vs. 5 \pm 3; *p* < 0.05) and higher symptom severity (42 \pm 34 vs. 34 \pm 30; p < 0.01) than those with lower levels of alexithymia (79%) of patients; n = 896). Alexithymia was also related to symptom perception as patients reporting more than 8 GI symptoms had more than 2-fold risk of being classified as alexithymics (OR =2.1; 95% CI = 1.5-2.9). Especially patients with hematemesis (OR = 3.7; 95% CI = 1.5-9.2), abdominal pain (OR = 1.8;95% CI = 1.4-2.5), and vomiting (OR = 1.9; 95% CI = 1.2-3.0) are indeed frequently identified as subjects with alexithymia. The clinical consequence of alexithymia in FD patients was further underlined in studies reporting that alexithymia and trait anxiety were the main determinants of the mental component of quality of life (Van Oudenhove et al., 2011b; Jones et al., 2013). Specifically, Van Oudenhove et al. (2011b) found that mental quality of life was negatively and significantly associated with alexithymia (Spearman's rho = -0.42; p < 0.001).

An interesting study investigated the role of alexithymia in comorbid FGID and psychiatric syndromes.

Thirty-eight FGID patients with comorbid psychiatric syndromes recruited in a GI setting were compared with 25 psychiatric outpatients with comorbid FGID recruited in a psychiatric setting (Porcelli et al., 2004). The first group scored significantly higher on the TAS-20 (66.7 ± 11.2) than the latter group (52.7 ± 10.4) (t = 4.99, p < 0.001), with a prevalence of alexithymia at 81.6% (n = 31) compared with a rate of only 28% in the latter group (n = 7). Also, TAS-20 total scores independently predicted which subjects belonged to the subgroup of FGID patients with comorbid psychiatric disorders (OR = 1.14; 95% CI = 1.03-1.26; p = 0.001).

Conflicting results were also found, however. Farinelli et al. (2007) showed that no one of 69 patients with gastroesophageal reflux disease was identified as alexithymic on the basis of the TAS-20 (43.7 \pm 9.9). Similar negative results were obtained by Jones et al. (2004) who found that only 12% of 111 FD patients obtained a score of ≥ 61 on the TAS-20, even though patients with FD scored slightly higher (43 \pm 11) than 53 control healthy subjects (38 ± 11) (p < 0.005). Similarly, no significant TAS-20 difference was found by Jones et al. (2006) between 74 IBS (42 \pm 12) and 48 IBD patients (43 \pm 12), even though they were more alexithymic than 55 healthy subjects (38 ± 9) (p = 0.005). Same results were reported by other two studies comparing TAS-20 mean scores between 151 FD (47.62 \pm 13.06) and 58 non-FD patients (45.62 \pm 13.32) (Cohen's d = 0.14; p = 0.332) (Dibaise et al., 2016), and between 28 patients with FGID (46.16 \pm 13.91) and 17 patients reporting GI motility disorders (48.43 \pm 17.15) (z = -0.63; p = 0.527) (Eiroa-Orosa et al., 2015).

Neurobiological Studies

Only two cross-sectional studies on non-patients from one Japanese group performed an assessment of alexithymia and its neurobiological correlates in GI patients. Kano and her colleagues (Kano et al., 2007, 2015) found that in subjects where visceral sensation was induced by distension of the colon or rectum, the DIF alexithymia factor was significantly associated with subjective symptoms as abdominal distension (r = 0.27; p <0.05), abdominal pain (r = 0.34; p < 0.05), urgency for defecation (r = 0.31; p < 0.05), perceived stress (r = 0.3; p < 0.05), sleepiness (r = -0.3; p < 0.5), and anxiety (r = 0.28; p < 0.005). They found also that alexithymia significantly and positively correlated with both higher activity in the right insula of the brain (Z*score* = 4.26; z = 4; p < 0.001) (which is the primary projection area for visceral afferent information and is critically involved in subjective emotional experience and awareness of the internal bodily state) and orbital gyrus (Z-score = 4.29; z = -22; p < 0.001) (which receives robust sensory inputs and acts as an internal environmental integrator that coordinates behavioral, autonomic, and endocrine responses).

Treatment Studies

Only one follow-up study by Faramarzi et al. (2013) investigated the effects of psychotherapy on GI symptoms and alexithymia.

This study aimed to evaluate the effect of short-term psychodynamic psychotherapy on alexithymia in 24 patients with FD and found that the psychotherapy group significantly improved after treatment for both alexithymia and dyspepsia symptoms (as heartburn/regurgitation, nausea/vomiting, post-prandial fullness/early satiety, bloating, upper or lower abdominal pain) and that the improvement was maintained at 1 and 12 months post-treatment. Specifically, the improvement of alexithymia concerned the TAS-20 total scale [$F_{(3, 45)} = 25.80$; p < 0.001] and DIF [$F_{(3, 45)} = 16.00$; p < 0.001] and DDF [$F_{(3, 45)} = 11.70$; p < 0.001] scores but not the EOT factor.

IBD and Alexithymia

UC and CD, the main forms of IBD, are "complex immunologically mediated diseases that arise due to a dysregulated immune response to commensal flora in a genetically susceptible host" in which "diet, lifestyle and behavior, as well as perturbations of the gut microbiota through use of antibiotics, might also have important roles in disease pathogenesis" (Ananthakrishnan, 2015, p. 206). The clinical course of the disease is characterized by intermittent phases of unforeseeable, intermittent acute relapses and symptom-free periods. Acute episodes are characterized by clinical symptoms of severe abdominal pain, bloody stools, and severe diarrhea and endoscopic and histological signs of inflammation and lesions of the gut mucosa. It is a severe GI disease with likely complications at the intestinal (malnutrition, weight loss, colon cancer, fistulas, intestinal perforation, bowel obstruction) and extra-intestinal (arthritis and ophthalmologic, dermatologic, and urinary complications) manifestations (Kucharzik et al., 2006; Sartor, 2006).

Seven studies on alexithymia with IBD patients had a crosssectional design (Porcelli et al., 1995; Verissimo et al., 1998, 2000; Boye et al., 2008a,b; Iglesias-Rey et al., 2012; La Barbera et al., 2017), and only 4 were longitudinal (Porcelli et al., 1996; Porcelli and Meyer, 2002; Tibon et al., 2005; Porcelli and Mihura, 2010).

Porcelli et al. (1995) conducted the first research study aimed at evaluating the association between alexithymia and IBD. By comparing 112 IBD patients with 112 matched healthy control subjects, they found a prevalence rate of alexithymia of 35.7% (n = 40) in the clinical sample that was higher than the 4.5% (n = 5) prevalence in control subjects ($\chi^2 = 49.5$; p < 0.001). The association between TAS-20 and IBD was further confirmed after controlling for the sociodemographic variables of gender, age, and education ($\chi^2 = 48.12$; p < 0.001). Similarly, when comparing a clinical group of 124 patients, of which 74 with IBD, with a control group of 218 medical students, Verissimo et al. (2000) showed that the clinical sample scored significantly higher than controls on the TAS-20 total scale score (56.44 \pm 11.66 vs. 48.68 \pm 9.15) (t = 6.82; p < 0.001). Particularly the DIF (20.96 \pm 6.88 vs. 17.85 \pm 5.30; t = 4.66; p < 0.001) and EOT (20.82 \pm 4.39 vs. 16.18 \pm 3.69; t = 10.42; p < 0.001) factors were significantly higher in clinical sample than controls. In 104 IBD patients investigated longitudinally for 6 months, Porcelli et al. (1996) further supported alexithymia as a stable personality trait through high correlation between baseline and follow-up TAS-20 scores (r = 0.95, p < 0.001). Another study by

Verissimo et al. (1998) confirmed that alexithymia scores were not significantly related to the duration of IBD or the level of disease activity. However, the TAS-20 correlated negatively and significantly with disease-specific quality of life score (r = -0.34, p < 0.01), particularly with bowel symptoms (r = -0.28; p < -0.28) 0.05), systemic symptoms (r = -0.37; p < 0.01), and emotional functioning (r = -0.38; p < 0.01). Finally alexithymia ($\beta =$ -0.27), emotional control ($\beta = 0.26$), education ($\beta = -0.7$), and socioeconomic index ($\beta = -0.09$), played a significant role in predicting levels of quality of life $[R^2 = 0.21; F_{(4,57)} = 3.69;$ p < 0.01]. Consistently, Boye et al. (2008b) and La Barbera et al. (2017) examined 109 and 100 IBD patients, respectively, and found that high levels of alexithymia were associated with lower scores of physical, mental and social functions. Specifically, in patients with UC alexithymia negatively and significantly correlated with physical (r = -0.33), mental (r = -0.49), and social (r = -0.30) components of health-related quality of life (Boye et al., 2008b). Similar results have been found by Iglesias-Rey et al. (2012) in a large sample of 484 patients showing that alexithymia, particularly the DIF factor ($\beta = -0.02$; p < 0.001), represents a significant determinant of impaired health-related quality of life in IBD. More specifically, alexithymia was found as a significant risk factor for poor quality of life (OR = 3.34, 95% CI: 1.98-5.65). Consistently, another study by Boye et al. (2008a) found that in 56 UC patients alexithymia negatively and significantly correlated with the emotional dimension of quality of life (r = -0.26).

Liver Diseases and Alexithymia

Differently from previous studies on FGID and IBD, 8 of the 10 included studies evaluating alexithymia in hepatology had a follow-up study design (Fukunishi et al., 2002, 2003; Nardelli et al., 2013; Palmieri et al., 2013; Porcelli et al., 2014a, 2015; Cozzolongo et al., 2015; Murri et al., 2017). Research investigations focused more on the role that alexithymia might play in the course of disease and medical treatment rather that its prevalence. Prevalence of alexithymia was reported in only 2 studies at 22% (n = 100) (Rustgi et al., 2010) and 54% (n = 22) (Palmieri et al., 2013).

The first research study investigating alexithymia in hepatology included patients with chronic non-alcoholic liver disease pending for a liver transplantation (Blomhoff and Malt, 1995). The most frequent causes of non-alcoholic liver diseases include primary biliary cirrhosis, primary sclerosing cholangitis, and chronic autoimmune hepatitis, while other potential causes include secondary biliary cirrhosis, CHC, malignant liver cancer, and cirrhosis of medically unknown etiology. In this first study, the authors did not find higher alexithymia levels in their 29 patients who scored in the normal range of TAS-26 (64.0 \pm 10.5). Later, Fukunishi et al. (2002) administered the TAS-20 to 31 donor-recipient pairs undergoing living-related liver transplantation and found that pre-transplant alexithymia was significantly related to the manifestation of post-transplant paradoxical psychiatric syndrome (PPS) ($\chi^2 = 7.2, p = 0.007$). The PPS is a reactive psychiatric disorder characterized by core symptoms of prominent conflicts associated with transplantation such as guilt regarding the donor's well-being; situational

reactions such as depression, anxiety, somatization; late reaction occurring as a complication following liver transplantation; and favorable medical status of donor and recipient. This psychiatric disorder is defined with the specific term "paradoxical" because such a syndrome occurs despite successful transplantation and without tissue rejection or other medical complication (Fukunishi et al., 2001). The same authors later showed that the severity of alexithymia was significantly higher in 441 recipients before than after transplantation (Fukunishi et al., 2003).

The other liver disease investigated for alexithymia is CHC. It is mainly caused by HCV infection, reaches a worldwide prevalence of about 2% (Shepard et al., 2005), and has been associated to an increased rate of mortality (Lee et al., 2012). HCV is transmitted through exposure to contaminated blood and slowly attacks the liver, advancing to CHC, hepatic cirrhosis or liver cancer (Lauer and Walker, 2001). Before the availability and marketing of new direct anti-viral drugs, standard treatment consisted of a combination therapy with pegylated IFN, a proinflammatory cytokine that modulates the immunologic system, and ribavirin, a nucleoside inhibitor with a broad activity against viral pathogens, for variable periods of 6-12 months. The IFN-based therapy induced patients who were subjectively healthy before starting the treatment to longlasting (up to 1-2 years after the end of the treatment period) biological adverse events (hematologic, immunologic, infective, cardiovascular diseases, as well as neuropathy, heart, kidney, and lung failures) and subjective somatic symptoms (fatigue, insomnia, pruritus, diarrhea, flu-like syndrome, nausea, and headache). As stated in the Introduction, subjectively reported somatic symptoms are largely overlapped with somatization symptoms. The first study assessing alexithymia in 83 consecutive patients with CHC found that alexithymia was prevalent at 22% (n = 18) and significantly associated with the Illness Effects Questionnaire (r = 0.40 p < 0.001) that measures the individual burden of hepatitis in terms of the subjective appraisal in biologic, emotional, and interpersonal domains (Rustgi et al., 2010). Also after controlling for levels of depression, alexithymia significantly correlated mainly with fatigue (r = 0.53; p < 0.001) and burden of disease (r = 0.41; p < 0.001) and less with sleep difficulties (r = 0.24; p < 0.05). Furthermore, patients designated categorically as alexithymic endorsed significantly greater levels of depression than those that were identified as not alexithymic and alexithymia emerged as the only significant predictor of depression, accounting for 43% of the total variance (OR = 1.1; p< 0.01).

The predictive value of alexithymia in CHC patients during the standard medical treatment with IFN for 6–12 months that was available at that time was evidenced by Porcelli et al. (2014a). Adjusting for co-factors (lifetime psychopathology, psychological distress, and sustained virological response at follow-up, that is a measure of successful virus eradication), alexithymia and somatizing vulnerability independently predicted IFN-related somatization symptoms while not adverse biological events (as anemia, neutropenia, and thrombocytopenia) during the entire study period, explaining 77– 80% of their variance at both baseline and follow-up evaluations. Specifically, alexithymia ($\beta = 0.26$; p = 0.001) and somatization ($\beta = 0.66$; p < 0.001)

significantly and independently contributed to predict somatic symptoms at baseline ($R^2 = 0.80$; p < 0.001) and follow-up ($\beta =$ 0.43; p < 0.001, and $\beta = 0.68$; p < 0.001, respectively; $R^2 = 0.77$; p < 0.001). Consistently, the same research group (Porcelli et al., 2015) found that, after a first follow-up of 3 months (T2), as well as at the end of treatment (T3), alexithymia and a gene variant of the 5-HT1A receptor (HTR1A-G/G) polymorphism (i.e., a functional gene polymorphism in the upstream regulatory region of the serotonin transporter coding sequence associated with major depression), both separately (explained variance: from 20 to 22%; T2: $R^2 = 0.22$; F = 6.83; p = 0.01; T3: $R^2 = 0.20$; F = 4.34; p = 0.03) and jointly (explained variance: from 14) to16%; T2: $R^2 = 0.16$; F = 7.39; p = 0.007; T3: $R^2 = 0.14$; F = 5.53; p = 0.03), significantly and independently predicted the development of IFN-induced depression in a sample of 130 HCV patients. Poor quality of life in patients with HCV (n = 124) was also independently predicted by alexithymia (at baseline: *semipartial* r = 0.24; at follow-up: *semipartial* r = 0.39) and depression (at baseline: *semipartial* r = 0.24; at follow-up: semipartial r = 0.31) before (T0: $R^2 = 0.60$) and at the 6-month post-IFN treatment follow-up (T3: $R^2 = 0.69$) (Cozzolongo et al., 2015). Similarly, a previous study on 60 cirrhotic patients found that all domains of health related quality of life, except bodily pain, were significantly impaired in cirrhotic patients presenting with alexithymia (Nardelli et al., 2013). Specifically, the authors showed that alexithymia particularly altered the mental component of health-related quality of life ($\beta = -0.54$; t = -2.63; p = 0.01). Finally, Murri et al. (2017) did not detect a significant role of alexithymia in predicting persistent IFN-related depression but the subsample of 12 HCV patients developing persistent depression reported higher TAS-20 scores (56.7 ± 15.9) than 43 patients without depression (48.7 ± 14.8) , although not at a statistically significant level (t = 1.62, p = 0.11).

DISCUSSION

The close bidirectional communication between the central and the enteric nervous systems is referred to as the brain-gut axis. Its role is to monitor and coordinate gut functions as well as to link emotional and cognitive centers of the brain with peripheral intestinal mechanisms. Also, the role of gut microbiota is increasingly emerging as one of the major clinical factor that is able to influence health and disease, as well as the subjective perception of visceral sensations. Although this research topic is in its infancy in humans, alterations in bidirectional brain-gut-microbiota interactions are believed to be involved in the pathogenesis of several functional and organic GI disorders, some brain disorders such as autism spectrum disorders, and Parkinson's disease, and psychiatric disturbances such as mood and affect disorders, and chronic pain (Mayer et al., 2015). Given the strict connections between different organs and systems, upstreaming GI sensations and downstreaming emotional and cognitive perceptions are closely intertwined in affecting individual illness behavior (Fava and Sonino, 2017). Based on theoretical assumptions and a wide dataset of research findings (e.g., Taylor, 2000; Taylor and Bagby, 2004, 2012), it is conceivable that alexithymia may be seen as playing an important role in the GI setting.

In the present systematic review, for the first time to our knowledge, the link between alexithymia and GI disorders has been investigated. We expected that alexithymic features would be more prevalent in GI disorders based more on subjective perception than organic biomarkers. Regardless of the etiological nature of illness, we expected also that alexithymia would be more relevant in clinical outcomes related to the subjective dimension of health perception. The main findings of our systematic review are generally consistent with our expectations. Specifically, we have found that:

- the prevalence of alexithymia was significantly higher in GI patients compared to control subjects and to the estimated prevalence rates in the general population (10–15%; see Mattila et al., 2006; Franz et al., 2008; Tolmunen et al., 2011);
- alexithymia was higher in patients with FGID than in those with IBD and liver diseases;
- (3) most significant findings concerned the difficulty identifying and communicating feelings (the DIF and DDF factors of the TAS-20), whereas no significant results emerged generally as for the external-oriented thinking facet of alexithymia;
- (4) the relevance of alexithymia (i.e., the impact and its main consequences) was significantly more related to somatization, health-related perception, symptom persistence and reporting, and negative treatment outcomes. However, these results should be considered in the light of several limitations of the reviewed studies that will be highlighted later.

Prevalence Rates of Alexithymia

Based on the widely used cut-off scores of the TAS-26 and TAS-20, in the GI clinical setting alexithymia has been found consistently highly prevalent in patients with FGID, with rates ranging from 66% (Porcelli et al., 1999) to 87% (Van Oudenhove et al., 2008). The prevalence of alexithymia in IBD patients, though lower than in FGID, is still higher than the general population, at about 30–35% (e.g., Porcelli et al., 1995; Iglesias-Rey et al., 2012). Unlike FGID, however, conflicting results in IBD patients were reported by some investigations showing prevalence at similar level of general population, if not even lower (Jones et al., 2006; Boye et al., 2008a,b). Hence, currently there is no consensus about the prevalence rate of alexithymia in IBD.

Prevalence of alexithymia in hepatology is based on a lower number of studies. Palmieri et al. (2013) found a high prevalence rate of alexithymia in 54% of cirrhotic patients. This frequency of alexithymia is higher than the prevalence rate of 23% reported in the same population of cirrhotic patients by Nardelli et al. (2013), but it is comparable to the prevalence of alexithymia reported in other chronic disease such as obstructive pulmonary disease (Han et al., 2012), essential hypertension (Jula et al., 1999), psoriasis (Sampogna et al., 2017), and type 2 diabetes (Lemche et al., 2014; Avci and Kelleci, 2016).

Overall, in gastroenterology and hepatology the prevalence of alexithymia was higher than the general population and control subjects. Furthermore, alexithymia was found in more than two third of samples of FGID patients. By contrast, in organic disorders like IBD and liver disease, alexithymia was prevalent only in one third to one half of samples, similar to other non-GI chronic diseases.

Alexithymia and Clinical Outcomes Associations With Health-Related Issues

In line with the view of alexithymia as a personality dimension associated with affective dysregulation, several studies have found consistently that alexithymic traits negatively influence a series of clinical outcomes, that are strictly related to the subjective perception of health. Specifically, the following were the main results in this regard: (1) in patients with FGID (Arun, 1998; Jones et al., 2004, 2006) and also in those with nonalcoholic liver disease (Blomhoff and Malt, 1995) higher scores of alexithymia were directly associated with higher levels of negative emotional traits such as neuroticism, rigidity, introversion, and perfectionism; (2) there was a significant relationship between alexithymia and depressive symptoms in patients with FGID and peptic ulcer (Faramarzi et al., 2014), as well as in those with HCV and cirrhosis (Rustgi et al., 2010; Nardelli et al., 2013; Murri et al., 2017); (3) alexithymia correlated significantly with insecure attachment relations in patients with IBD (Bengtsson et al., 2013) and gastroesophageal reflux disorder (Farinelli et al., 2007); (4) alexithymia was significantly associated with lower quality of life and impaired psychosocial functioning in patients with HCV (Cozzolongo et al., 2015) and liver carcinoma (Palmieri et al., 2013), IBD (Verissimo et al., 1998; Iglesias-Rey et al., 2012; La Barbera et al., 2017), and FGID as well (Portincasa et al., 2003; Van Oudenhove et al., 2011b; Jones et al., 2013).

Symptom Perception and Persistence

Compared to patients with lower levels of alexithymia, those characterized by higher alexithymia reported more severe GI symptoms. In particular, patients with IBS perceived higher levels of symptom severity even when controlled for GI-specific anxiety (Porcelli et al., 2014b). Similarly, patients with gallstone disease reported persistence of dyspeptic symptoms 1 year after cholecystectomy (Porcelli et al., 2007a), and those with HCV infection had higher somatic symptoms during antiviral treatment (Porcelli et al., 2014a) if scoring higher on alexithymia. However, results are not consistent across investigations and conflicting findings on the association of alexithymia with symptom severity have been reported also (Van Oudenhove et al., 2008; Jones et al., 2013; Dibaise et al., 2016).

Treatment Outcomes

Some studies investigated the role of alexithymia in explaining treatment outcomes. After 6 months of enhanced treatment with medical and psychological interventions, alexithymia showed to be a stable trait over time that influences negatively treatment outcomes, even after controlling for baseline GI symptoms, depression, and anxiety (Porcelli et al., 2003). In IBS patients, alexithymia was found to be a stronger predictor of symptom severity and negative outcomes following enhanced usual care compared to other clinically relevant constructs as visceral sensitivity (Porcelli et al., 2017). Finally, in a randomized

controlled trial, significant improvement of alexithymia and GI symptoms 6 months after short-term psychodynamic psychotherapy (combined with standard medical treatment) was found in FD patients compared to those who received as-usual medical care only (Faramarzi et al., 2013).

Associations With Clinical Issues in Liver Disease

Except for findings on prevalence reported above (e.g., Nardelli et al., 2013; Palmieri et al., 2013), few studies have investigated how much alexithymia may influence clinical issues in hepatology. In patients with CHC undergoing antiviral treatment, alexithymia (particularly the facets of difficulty identifying and describing feelings), alone or together with tendency to somatization, was more prominent in explaining subjective somatic symptoms (i.e., fatigue, insomnia, pruritus, diarrhea, flu-like syndrome, nausea, and headache), but not the biological adverse events (i.e., anemia, neutropenia, and thrombocytopenia) (Porcelli et al., 2014a). Alexithymia contributed also to impair quality of life even when lifetime mood disorders were controlled for (Cozzolongo et al., 2015), at the entry of the study and after 6 months from the termination of treatment with IFN. Of interest, in these patients alexithymia and the presence of the G-variant polymorphism of the HTR1A, a promoter region of the serotonin receptor gene, explained higher vulnerability to depressive symptoms during the antiviral treatment (Porcelli et al., 2015).

Findings on the role of alexithymia in treatment outcomes and liver diseases should be however viewed with caution, as they come from a single research group and therefore cannot be compared with independent research investigations.

Potential Mechanisms of Alexithymia

Alexithymia has been extensively investigated in the last 30 years. There is indeed a lot of evidences that alexithymia is associated with personality traits affecting mental and somatic health. Its several clinical consequences are neuroticism, harm avoidance, low openness to experience and psychological mindedness (Taylor, 2000), insecure attachment (Taylor et al., 2014), implicit mechanisms of emotional recognition in interpersonal relations (Donges and Suslow, 2017), higher somatic symptom reporting (Mattila et al., 2008) and perception (Lumley et al., 1996; Porcelli et al., 2007b), altered immune and inflammation status (Honkalampi et al., 2011), persistence of somatic symptoms and negative outcomes of medical treatments (McIntosh et al., 2014; Baudic et al., 2016; Saariaho et al., 2017), increased genetic susceptibility (Terock et al., 2018), and higher mortality risk over long periods (Tolmunen et al., 2010). In the clinical link between alexithymia and GI disorders, it is not easy to disentangle which co-variate is associated to which. Data suggest that alexithymia is prevalent in high rate in GI disorders and is particularly relevant in modulating the individual perception of symptoms, even after as-usual medical care and independently of the nature of the GI condition.

Several factors may explain the association of alexithymia with GI symptoms and health-related issues.

One is represented by the proneness of alexithymic individuals to experience and to report more functional somatic symptoms

because of their tendency to amplify, selectively focus on, and misinterpret the somatic sensations that accompany states of emotional arousal, as well as other normal bodily sensations (Nakao et al., 2002; Jones et al., 2004; Van Oudenhove et al., 2016). It has been hypothesized that the diminished ability of alexithymic individuals to experience emotions as conscious feelings may lead to a significantly amplification of the somatic sensations accompanying emotional arousal (Barsky and Klerman, 1983; Lane and Schwartz, 1987; Lane and Garfield, 2005). The higher prevalence of alexithymia among patients with functional illnesses such as IBS and FD than in those with organic diseases such as IBD and HCV is thought to be due to this perceptual mechanism.

Another pathway is represented by the bidirectional braingut axis that allows GI symptoms to be generated not only by motility disturbances or alterations in sensory inputs originating in the gut, but also by unregulated states of emotional arousal that, when mutually interact with somatic sensations of the gut and with other psychological factors, lead individuals to develop visceral hypersensitivity (Mayer, 2011). IBS patients have been found to have lower thresholds for visceral sensations and pain perception, and central alteration of abnormal pain evaluation. This is thought to be attributable not only to bottom-up signals from the gut to the brain, but also to complementary top-down affective disturbances clinically related to functional alterations of prefrontal and cingulate regions (Elsenbruch, 2011; Stabell et al., 2013). Alexithymia, as an individual deficit characterized by difficulties with emotion regulation and reduced emotional awareness, may determine a significantly lower threshold to somatic sensations arising from the gut. A large body of literature repeatedly confirmed the association between alexithymia and increased severity of subjective somatic symptom reporting (Kooiman et al., 2000; Lumley et al., 2007; Tolmunen et al., 2010; Stabell et al., 2013).

Furthermore, alexithymic individuals reported higher activation of processes leading to amplification of visceral states at multiple levels. They have been found to exhibit higher resting or tonic sympathetic activity (Stone and Nielson, 2001; Alkan Härtwig et al., 2013) as evidenced by: (1) altered interoceptive awareness (Herbert et al., 2011); (2) higher activation of painrelated brain areas (e.g., insula, pregenual anterior cingulate cortex, and brainstem); (3) lower awareness of the internal body states (Kano et al., 2007, 2015); (4) higher pro-inflammatory activity (i.e., higher C-reactive protein and altered balance of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines) (De Berardis et al., 2008; Guilbaud et al., 2009; Honkalampi et al., 2011). Overall, these findings suggest that difficulties with emotion regulation through reduced emotional awareness via alexithymia may negatively impact the subjective pain experience and increase the likelihood of reporting high somatic symptoms.

A third pathway may be identified in the association with illness behavior (Sirri et al., 2013). The construct of illness behavior refers to the varying ways individuals respond to bodily sensations, monitor internal states, interpret somatic symptoms, and use health care services (Sirri et al., 2013). Alexithymia may prompt a maladaptive and unhealthy lifestyle serving as modulator of unregulated emotional arousal (Kauhanen et al., 1992; Pinaquy et al., 2003). Unhealthy behaviors such as poor nutritional consumption, poor eating behavior (e.g., fast eating and binging), alcohol and drug use, sedentary lifestyle may be conceived as maladaptive coping strategies and efforts that individuals with alexithymia use to self-regulate distressing emotions that they cannot process at a cognitive level (Kauhanen et al., 1992; Pinaquy et al., 2003). Various combinations of somatic amplification, lower threshold to pain, unhealthy lifestyle, and abnormal illness behavior might be the underlying mechanisms through which alexithymia, as a predisposing or mediating factor, is linked to symptom formation and poor treatment outcomes in FGID and to overlapping somatization symptoms in organic conditions such as IBD and HCV.

The likely role of alexithymia in disorders of the GI system can be viewed within the framework of contemporary theoretical models of the mind-body-brain relations. For example, Damasio (1999) speculated on two different neural pathways of "body loop" and "as-if body loop." In the first model, physiological inputs are relayed into the brain, where they are later transformed in emotions that form somatic markers. The enacted somatic states can then activate regions involved in body mapping, trigger somatic states thus increasing or decreasing thresholds for subsequent somatic states. These somatic states can simultaneously activate working memory thus strengthening or weakening a particular representation in the brain. In the second pathway, instead of having somatic states expressed in the body, cognitive representations of the emotions (e.g., imagining an unpleasant situation "as-if" one were there) may activate representations of somatic states in the brain thus inducing changes in neurotransmitter release but without re-enacting the body. The individual brain might therefore anticipate expected bodily changes without being directly elicited by a sensory stimulus and allows the individual to respond faster to external stimuli without waiting for an event to actually occur. Damasio's "as-if body loop" may serve either the adaptive purpose of planning future behavior in advance and the maladaptive pattern of re-mapping bodily states as perception of somatic illness, particularly if feelings are defectively linked to somatic sensations of autonomic arousal, according to the alexithymia construct.

Another theoretical model that is gaining interest recently conceptualizes somatization as a disorder of perception (Wiech, 2016; Henningsen et al., 2018). In this model, perception of bodily states, including inputs from the enteric nervous system, is co-determined by top-down expectations generated by the central nervous system that is continuously building probabilistic predictions of its environment. Such predictions include the mapping of bodily states, like a coding machine. Higher perception of GI symptoms may arise when downstreaming predictions of distress meet with rougher upstreaming inputs from the gut. Symptoms may be therefore based on this sort of mismatch between expectations and sensations. Several predisposing, triggering, and maintaining factors modulate how individuals would perceive their health status, report the outcomes of their illness, and shape their illness behavior, from spontaneous remission of mild symptoms to denial of being ill to amplification of symptoms to chronicity of disease. Environmental and psychosocial factors may act as triggering (e.g., a viral infection as in post-infective IBS or a stressful event as in many acute episodes of FGID) or maintaining (e.g., frustration stemming from the burden of antiviral treatment in HCV or a persistent low-grade inflammation in post-relapsing phases of IBD). Predisposing or vulnerability factors are powerful variables in paving the way toward different individual pathways of illness behavior. Also, the cultural background (Kirmayer and Sartorius, 2007), childhood traumas, attachment patterns (Maunder et al., 2017), and epigenetic mechanisms play a significant role in this regard (Turecki and Meaney, 2014).

Alexithymia may be considered as one of predisposing psychological factors as well as one of the determinants involved in the Damasio's "as-if body loop." Deficits in processing and regulating affects may constitute indeed a strong personality-related vulnerability aspect in disrupting the matching process between central expectations and peripheral sensations generating emotions. This may explain the high prevalence rate of alexithymia in medical and psychiatric disorders (Taylor et al., 1997) as well as the overlap between alexithymia and mood, anxiety, and somatization symptoms (Porcelli et al., 2013).

Limitations

Caution should be expressed when interpreting the findings of this systematic review because of the limits of the reviewed studies. Overall, studies prevalently involved patients with FGID (27 of the 48 reviewed studies), samples sizes were generally small (under 100 participants), adopted a cross-sectional design (30 studies), and used only one method for assessing alexithymia.

Studies with small sample size constitute a strong limitation for the generalization of results. In the GI setting, as well as in other medical settings, and particularly in patients with functional somatic disorders, patients recruited from secondary and tertiary care centers have been shown to have moderate to severe illness severity (Drossman, 2016). In these patients, representing the most severe end of severity continuum, high level of alexithymia may co-occur—and confounded with higher psychological distress, psychiatric comorbidity, and abnormal illness behavior. However, the higher prevalence rate of alexithymia in FGID than IBD and liver disease patients than the estimated rate in the general population might be biased by these confounding factors.

Cross-sectional studies do not allow to establish direction of causality or the overtime stability of alexithymia. Patients recruited in secondary and tertiary care settings generally show longer duration of illness, previous tentative treatments, and therefore may be frustrated by the unwanted effects of therapy. Usually these patients are considered by their physicians as "difficult patients," thus limiting the benefits of an effective doctor-patient relationship (Aronson, 2013). Alexithymic features may therefore be a consequence rather than a predisposing factor of the illness status. Furthermore, some studies showed the relative stability of alexithymia within the context of change of symptoms following treatment both in FGID (Porcelli et al., 2003, 2017) and cancer patients (Luminet et al., 2007; Porcelli et al., 2011), but the cross-sectional design of most reviewed studies does not allow to infer to which extent trait alexithymia may predict the course of illness over time.

Finally, as previously stated in the section of introduction, we selected studies using the Toronto scales. No study assessed alexithymia in a multi-method approach and the TAS was the only used measure. Even though the TAS has shown strong psychometric properties, the results from these investigations are limited by the limits of the TAS (reliance on self-report and ability to self-awareness, and missed core aspects of the construct from the scale contents).

Further studies would be needed for further ascertaining the role played by alexithymia in GI disorders. Sounder investigations should include longitudinal studies on larger samples, and better defined inclusion criteria as baseline illness severity and adjustment for primary vs. secondary/tertiary health care settings. Furthermore, the predisposing or mediating role of alexithymia should be investigated at the light of other likely co-determinants of GI conditions such as the influence of gut microbiota and immune inflammatory processes, as well as lifestyle factors like diet and exercise. Future randomized controlled trials should investigate whether interventions aiming to reduce both alexithymia and symptoms are equally effective on both outcomes and if the improvement of symptoms parallels the improvement of alexithymia, by evaluating also which of the two clinical factors is a stronger predictor of the other.

CONCLUSION

This systematic review suggests that alexithymia is largely present in patients with functional disorder of the GI tract in two third or more patients, potentially reinforcing symptom persistence and reducing the positive effects of standard medical treatments. Furthermore, alexithymia is present in about one third of patients with inflammatory chronic disease of the gut, as well as in

REFERENCES

- Alkan Härtwig, E., Aust, S., and Heuser, I. (2013). HPA system activity in alexithymia: a cortisol awakening response study. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 38, 2121–2126. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.03.023
- Ananthakrishnan, A. N. (2015). Epidemiology and risk factors for IBD. Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 12, 205–217. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro.2015.34
- American Psychiatric Association (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. DSM-5, 5th Edn. Arlington: American Psychiatric Publishing.
- Aronson, L. (2013). "Good" patients and "difficult" patients rethinking our definitions. N. Engl. J. Med. 369, 796–797. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp13 03057
- Arun, P. (1998). Alexithymia in irritable bowel syndrome. Indian J. Psychiat. 40, 79-83.
- Avci, D., and Kelleci, M. (2016). Alexithymia in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: the role of anxiety, depression, and glycemic control. *Patient Prefer. Adherence* 10, 1271–1277. doi: 10.2147/PPA.S110903
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., and Taylor, G. J. (1994). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale I: item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parker, J. D. (1988). Construct validity of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 50, 29–34. doi: 10.1159/000288097

patients with liver disorders. Alexithymia is associated with several psychological factors increasing the subjective burden of disease and impairing quality of life.

Clinicians should be alerted to take alexithymia into serious account when evaluating, managing, and planning interventions with GI patients. Even with some limitations in mind, the assessment of alexithymia in these patients during all stages of patient management, from diagnosis to treatment outcome, is recommended by using the TAS-20 in combination with several validated instruments (self-report scales, interviews, and personality tests), according to the clinical and research needs. Also, since some intervention trials showed that reducing alexithymia significantly contribute to ameliorate symptoms in patients with cancer-related pain (Tulipani et al., 2010), FGID (Faramarzi et al., 2012; Porcelli et al., 2017), and multisomatoform symptoms (Probst et al., 2017), clinicians are strongly suggested to treat alexithymia as a solid contribution to improve the clinical condition of their patients. Even if not directly associated with positive symptom change, reduction of alexithymia may greatly improve the capacity to recognize one's feelings and to communicate them to others, thus contributing to positive clinical outcomes by enhancing psychosocial functioning, affective regulation (Cameron et al., 2014), and psychological well-being.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Both of the authors made substantial contributions to the work and approved it for publication. Specifically, DC contributed to the acquisition, qualitative analysis and synthesis of data by drafting the first version of the manuscript. PP contributed to the conception and design of the systematic review and revised the manuscript for intellectual content.

- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D. A., and Dickens, S. E. (2006). The development of the Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia: item selection, factor structure, reliability and concurrent validity. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 75, 25–39. doi: 10.1159/000089224
- Barsky, A. J., and Klerman, G. L. (1983). Overview: hypochondriasis, bodily complaints and somatic styles. Am. J. Psychiatry 140, 273–283. doi: 10.1176/ajp.140.3.273
- Baudic, S., Jayr, C., Albi-Feldzer, A., Fermanian, J., Masselin-Dubois, A., Bouhassira, D., et al. (2016). Effect of alexithymia and emotional repression on postsurgical pain in women with breast cancer: a prospective longitudinal 12-month study. J. Pain 17, 90–100. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2015.10.001
- Bengtsson, M., Sjöberg, K., Candamio, M., Lerman, A., and Ohlsson, B. (2013). Anxiety in close relationships is higher and self-esteem lower in patients with irritable bowel syndrome compared to patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur. J. Intern. Med.* 24, 266–272. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2012.11.011
- Blomhoff, S., and Malt, U. F. (1995). Behavioral style in patients with chronic non-alcoholic liver disease. Nord. J. Psychiatry 49, 423–428. doi: 10.3109/08039489509026792
- Boye, B., Jahnsen, J., Mokleby, K., Leganger, S., Jantschek, G., Jantschek, I., et al. (2008a). The INSPIRE study: are different personality traits related to diseasespecific quality of life (ibdq) in distressed patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease? *Inflamm. Bowel. Dis.* 14, 680–686. doi: 10.1002/ibd.20367
- Boye, B., Lundin, K. E. A., Leganger, S., Mokleby, K., Jantschek, G., Jantschek, I., et al. (2008b). The INSPIRE study: do personality traits

predict general quality of life (Short form-36) in distressed patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease? *Scand. J. Gastroenterol.* 43, 1505–1513. doi: 10.1080/00365520802321196

- Calvert, M., Kyte, D., Mercieca-Bebber, R., Slade, A., Chan, A. W., King, M. T., et al. (2018). Guidelines for inclusion of patient-reported outcomes in clinical trial protocols: the SPIRIT-PRO extension. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 319, 483–494. doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.21903
- Cameron, K., Ogrodniczuk, J., and Hadjipavlou, G. (2014). Changes in alexithymia following psychological intervention: a review. *Harv. Rev. Psychiatry* 22, 162–178. doi: 10.1097/HRP.00000000000036
- Carrozzino, D., Bech, P., Patierno, C., Onofrj, M., Morberg, B. M., Thomas, A., et al. (2017). Somatization in Parkinson's disease: a systematic review. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 78, 18–26. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2017.05.011
- Carter, D., Beer-Gabel, M., Derazne, E., Tzur, D., and Bardan, E. (2017). The severity of symptoms related to irritable bowel syndrome is a risk factor for the misclassification of significant organic disease. *J. Clin. Gastroenterol.* 51, 421–425. doi: 10.1097/MCG.0000000000 00582
- Cozzolongo, R., Porcelli, P., Lanzilotta, E., Giannuzzi, V., and Leandro, G. (2015). The role of alexithymia in quality of life impairment in patients with chronic hepatitis C during antiviral treatment. *Compr. Psychiatry* 60, 17–25. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2015.04.010
- Damasio, A. R. (1999). The Feeling of What Happens: Body and Emotion in the Making of Consciousness. Dan Diego, CA: Harcourt Brace.
- De Berardis, D., Serroni, N., Campanella, D., Carano, A., Gambi, F., Valchera, A., et al. (2008). Alexithymia and its relationships with C-reactive protein and serum lipid levels among drug naïve adult outpatients with major depression. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 32, 1982–1986. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2008.09.022
- De Gucht, V., and Heiser, W. (2003). Alexithymia and somatisation: quantitative review of the literature. J. Psychosom. Res. 54, 425–434. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00467-1
- De Vries, A. M., Forni, V., Voellinger, R., and Stiefel, F. (2012). Alexithymia in cancer patients: review of the literature. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 81, 79–86. doi: 10.1159/000330888
- Dibaise, J. K., Islam, R. S., Dueck, A. C., Roarke, M. C., and Crowell, M. D. (2016). Psychological distress in Rome III functional dyspepsia patients presenting for testing of gastric emptying. *Neurogastroenterol. Motil.* 28, 196–205. doi: 10.1111/nmo.12709
- Di Tella, M., and Castelli, L. (2016). Alexithymia in chronic pain disorders. *Curr. Rheumatol. Rep.* 18:41. doi: 10.1007/s11926-016-0592-x
- Donges, U. S., and Suslow, T. (2017). Alexithymia and automatic processing of emotional stimuli: a systematic review. *Rev. Neurosci.* 28, 247–264. doi: 10.1515/revneuro-2016-0049
- Drossman, D. A. (2016). Rome Iv Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders: Disorders Of Gut-Brain Interaction, Vol. 2. 4th Edn, Raleigh, NC: The Rome Foundation.
- Eiroa-Orosa, F. J., Rodriguez-Urrutia, A., Accarino, A., Santamarina-Perez, P., Parramon, G., and Azpiroz, F. (2015). An exploratory study comparing psychological profiles and its congruence with clinical performance among patients with functional or motility digestive disorders. *J. Health. Psychol.* 21, 1–10. doi: 10.1177/1359105315581069
- Elsenbruch, S. (2011). Abdominal pain in irritable bowel syndrome: a review of putative psychological, neural and neuro-immune mechanisms. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 25, 386–394. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2010.11.010
- Engel, G. L. (1980). The clinical application of the biopsychosocial model. Am. J. Psychiatry 137, 535–544. doi: 10.1176/ajp.137.5.535
- Engel, G. L. (1982). The biopsychosocial model and medical education. N. Engl. J. Med. 306, 802–805. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198204013061311
- Faramarzi, M., Azadfallah, P., Book, H. E., Tabatabaei, K. R., Taheri, H., and Shokri-Shirvani, J. (2013). A randomized controlled trial of brief psychoanalytic psychotherapy in patients with functional dyspepsia. *Asian J. Psychiatr.* 6, 228–234. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2012.12.012
- Faramarzi, M., Kheirkhah, F., Shokri-Shirvani, J., Mosavi, S., and Zarini, S. (2014). Psychological factors in patients with peptic ulcer and functional dyspepsia. *Caspian J. Intern. Med.* 5, 71–76.
- Faramarzi, M., Shokri-Shirvani, J., and Kheirkhah, F. (2012). The role of psychiatric symptoms, alexithymia, and maladaptive defenses in

patients with functional dyspepsia. Indian J. Med. Sci. 66, 40-48. doi: 10.4103/0019-5359.110865

- Farinelli, M., Ercolani, M., Trombini, G., and Bortolotti, M. (2007). Gastroesophageal reflux disease: alexithymia and attachment style. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 105, 347–350. doi: 10.2466/pms.105.1.347-350
- Farnam, A., Somi, M. H., Farhang, S., Mahdavi, N., and Besharat, M. A. (2014). The therapeutic effect of adding emotional awareness training to standard medical treatment for irritable bowel syndrome: a randomized clinical trial. *J. Psychiatr. Pract.* 20, 3–11. doi: 10.1097/01.pra.0000442934.38704.3a
- Fava, G. A., Cosci, F., and Sonino, N. (2017). Current psychosomatic practice. Psychother. Psychosom. 86, 13–30. doi: 10.1159/000448856
- Fava, G. A., and Sonino, N. (2017). From the lesson of george engel to current knowledge: the biopsychosocial model 40 years later. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 86, 257–259. doi: 10.1159/000478808
- Franz, M., Popp, K., Schaefer, R., Sitte, W., and Schneider, C. (2008). Alexithymia in the German general population. Soc. Psychiatr. Epidemiol. 43, 54–62. doi: 10.1007/s00127-007-0265-1
- Fukuba, N., Ishihara, S., Tada, Y., Oshima, N., Moriyama, I., Yuki, T., et al. (2014). Prevalence of irritable bowel syndrome-like symptoms in ulcerative colitis patients with clinical and endoscopic evidence of remission: prospective multicenter study. *Scand. J. Gastroenterol.* 49, 674–680. doi: 10.3109/00365521.2014.898084
- Fukunishi, I., Kita, Y., Sugawara, Y., and Makuuchi, M. (2003). Alexithymia characteristics before and after living donor transplantation. *Transplant. Proc.* 35:296. doi: 10.1016/S0041-1345(02)03914-3
- Fukunishi, I., Sugawara, Y., Takayama, T., Makuuchi, M., Kawarasaki, H., and Surman, O. (2002). Association between pretransplant psychological assessments and posttransplant psychiatric disorders in living-related transplantation. *Psychosomatics* 43, 49–54. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy. 43.1.49
- Fukunishi, I., Sugawara, Y., Takayama, T., Makuuchi, M., Kawarazaki, H., Surman, O. S., et al. (2001). "Paradoxical Psychiatric Syndrome" of the recipient after child to parent living-related liver transplantation (letter). *Psychosomatics* 42:163. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.42.2.163
- Guilbaud, O., Curt, F., Perrin, C., Chaouat, G., Berthoz, S., Dugré-Le Bigre, C., et al. (2009). Decreased immune response in alexithymic women: a cross-sectional study. *Biomed. Pharmacother*. 63, 297–304. doi: 10.1016/j.biopha.2008.08.007
- Han, D., Zhang, Y., Li, B., Lv, Z., Huo, X., and Zhong, Y. (2012). Alexithymia in Chinese chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) patients: the prevalence and related factors of alexithymia. *Psychiatry Res.* 198, 274–278. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011.10.018
- Haviland, M. G., Warren, W. L., Riggs, M. L., and Gallacher, M. (2001). Psychometric properties of the observer Alexithymia Scale in a clinical sample. *J. Pers. Assess.* 77, 176–186. doi: 10.1207/S15327752JPA7701_12
- Henningsen, P., Zipfel, S., Sattel, H., and Creed, F. (2018). Management of functional somatic syndromes and bodily distress. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 87, 12–31. doi: 10.1159/000484413
- Herbert, B. M., Herbert, C., and Pollatos, O. (2011). On the relationship between interoceptive awareness and alexithymia: is interoceptive awareness related to emotional awareness? *J. Pers.* 79, 1149–1175. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2011.00717.x
- Honkalampi, K., Lehto, S. M., Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., Hintikka, J., Niskanen, L., Valkonen-Korhonen, M., et al. (2011). Alexithymia and tissue inflammation. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 80, 359–364. doi: 10.1159/ 000327583
- Iglesias-Rey, M., Barreiro-De Acosta, M., Caamaño-Isorna, F., Rodríguez, I. V., Gonzàlez, A. L., Bello-Paderne, X., et al. (2012). Influence of alexithymia on health-related quality of life in inflammatory bowel disease: are there any related factors? *Scand. J. Gastroent.* 47, 445–453. doi: 10.3109/00365521.2012.654403
- Jerndal, P., Ringström, G., Agerforz, P., Karpefors, M., Akkermans, L. M., Bayati, A., et al. (2010). Gastrointestinal-specific anxiety: an important factor for severity of GI symptoms and quality of life in IBS. *Neurogastroenterol. Motil.* 22, e646–e179. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2010.01493.x
- Jones, M. P., Coppens, E., Vos, R., Holvoet, L., Luyten, P., Tack, J., et al. (2013). A multidimensional model of psychobiological interactions in functional dyspepsia: a structural equation modelling approach. *Gut* 62, 1573–1580. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302634

- Jones, M. P., Schettler, A., Olden, K., and Crowell, M. D. (2004). Alexithymia and somatosensory amplification in functional dyspepsia. *Psychosomatics* 45, 508–516. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.45.6.508
- Jones, M. P., Wessinger, S., and Crowell, M. D. (2006). Coping strategies and interpersonal support in patients with irritable bowel syndrome and inflammatory bowel disease. *Clin. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 4, 474–481. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2005.12.012
- Jula, A., Salminen, J. K., and Saarijärvi, S. (1999). Alexithymia. A facet of essential hypertension. *Hypertension* 33, 1057–1061. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.33.4.1057
- Kano, M., Hamaguchi, T., Itoh, M., Yanai, K., and Fukudo, S. (2007). Correlation between alexithymia and hypersensitivity to visceral stimulation in human. *Pain* 132, 252–263. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2007.01.032
- Kano, M., Muratsubaki, T., Morishita, J., Yagihashi, H. G. L., Dupont, P., Van Oudenhove, L., et al. (2015). Influence of alexithymia on brain activity during rectal distention in subjects with irritable bowel syndrome. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 84:37. doi: 10.1159/000438780
- Karlsson, H., Näätänen, P., and Stenman, H. (2008). Cortical activation in alexithymia as a response to emotional stimuli. Br. J. Psychiatry 192, 32–38. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.106.034728
- Kauhanen, J., Julkunen, J., and Salonen, J. T. (1992). Coping with inner feelings and stress: heavy alcohol use in the context of alexithymia. *Behav. Med.* 18, 121–126. doi: 10.1080/08964289.1992.9936962
- Keightley, P. C., Koloski, N. A., and Talley, N. J. (2015). Pathways in gutbrain communication: evidence for distinct gut-to-brain and brain-to-gut syndromes. J. Psychiatry 49, 207–214. doi: 10.1177/0004867415569801
- Kirmayer, L. J., and Sartorius, N. (2007). Cultural models and somatic syndromes. Psychosom. Med. 69, 832–840. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31815b002c
- Koloski, N. A., Jones, M., Kalantar, J., Weltman, M., Zaguirre, J., and Talley, N. J. (2012). The brain-gut pathway in functional gastrointestinal disorders is bidirectional: a 12-year prospective population-based study. *Gut* 61, 1284–1290. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-300474
- Kooiman, C. G., Bolk, J. H., Brand, R., Trijsburg, R. W., and Rooijmans, H. G. (2000). Is alexithymia a risk factor for unexplained physical symptoms in general medical outpatients? *Psychosom. Med.* 62, 768–778.
- Kooiman, C. G., Spinhoven, P., and Trijsburg, R. W. (2002). The assessment of alexithymia: a critical review of the literature and a psychometric study of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20. J. Psychosom. Res. 53, 1083–1090. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00348-3
- Kucharzik, T., Maaser, C., Lügering, A., Kagnoff, M., Mayer, L., Targan, S., et al. (2006). Recent understanding of IBD pathogenesis: implications for future therapies. *Inflamm. Bowel Dis.* 12, 1068–1083. doi: 10.1097/01.mib.0000235827.21778.d5
- La Barbera, D., Bonanno, B., Rumeo, M. V., Alabastro, V., Frenda, M., Massihnia, E., et al. (2017). Alexithymia and personality traits of patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Sci. Rep.* 7:41786. doi: 10.1038/srep41786
- Labus, J. S., Bolus, R., Chang, L., Wiklund, I., Naesdal, J., Mayer, E. A., et al. (2004). The visceral sensitivity index: development and validation of a gastrointestinal symptom-specific anxiety scale. *Aliment. Pharmacol. Ther.* 20, 89–97. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2004.02007.x
- Labus, J. S., Mayer, E. A., Chang, L., Bolus, R., and Naliboff, B. D. (2007). The central role of gastrointestinal-specific anxiety in irritable bowel syndrome: further validation of the Visceral Sensitivity Index. *Psychosom. Med.* 69, 89–98. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31802e2f24
- Lane, R. D., and Garfield, D. A. S. (2005). Becoming aware of feelings: integration of cognitive-developmental, neuroscientific, and psychoanalytic perspectives. *Neuro-Psychoanalysis* 7, 5–30. doi: 10.1080/15294145.2005.10773468
- Lane, R. D., Quinlan, D. M., Schwartz, G. E., Walker, P. A., and Zeitlin, S. B. (1990). The levels of emotional awareness scale: a cognitive-developmental measure of emotion. J. Pers. Assess. 55, 124–134. doi: 10.1080/00223891.1990.9674052
- Lane, R. D., and Schwartz, G. E. (1987). Levels of emotional awareness: a cognitive developmental theory and its application to psychopathology. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 144, 133–143.
- Lane, R. D., Sechrest, L., Riedel, R., Shapiro, D. E., and Kaszniak, A. W. (2000). Pervasive emotion recognition deficit common to alexithymia and the repressive coping style. *Psychosom. Med.* 62, 492–501. doi: 10.1097/00006842-200007000-00007
- Lauer, G. M., and Walker, B. D. (2001). Hepatitis C virus infection. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 345, 41–52. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200107053450107

- Lee, M. H., Yang, H. I., Lu, S. N., Jen, C. L., You, S. L., Wang, L. Y., et al. (2012). Chronic hepatitis C virus infection increases mortality from hepatic and extrahepatic diseases: a community-based long-term prospective study. J. Infect. Dis. 206, 469–477. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jis385
- Lemche, A. V., Chaban, O. S., and Lemche, E. (2014). Alexithymia as a risk factor for type 2 diabetes mellitus in the metabolic syndrome: a cross-sectional study. *Psychiatry Res.* 215, 438–443. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013.12.004
- Leventhal, H., Meyer, D., and Nerenz, D. (1980). "The common sense representation of illness danger," in *Medical Psychology*, eds S., Rachman (New York, NY: Pergamon Press), 7–30
- Lipowski, Z. J. (1970). Physical illness, the individual and the coping processes. Psychiatry Med. 1, 91–102. doi: 10.2190/19Q3-9QL8-XYV1-8XC2
- Lipowski, Z. J. (1984). What does the word "psychosomatic" really mean? A historical and semantic inquiry. *Psychosom. Med.* 46, 153–171.
- Luminet, O., Rokbani, L., Ogez, D., and Jadoulle, V. (2007). An evaluation of the absolute and relative stability of alexithymia in women with breast cancer. J. Psychosom. Res. 62, 641–648. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2007.01.003
- Lumley, M. A., Neely, L. C., and Burger, A. J. (2007). The assessment of alexithymia in medical settings: implications for understanding and treating health problems. J. Pers. Assess. 89, 230–246. doi: 10.1080/00223890701629698
- Lumley, M. A., Stettner, L., and Wehmer, F. (1996). How are alexithymia and physical illness linked? A review and critique of pathways. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 505–518. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00222-X
- Mattila, A. K., Kronholm, E., Jula, A., Salminen, J. K., Koivisto, A. M., Mielonen, R. L., et al. (2008). Alexithymia and somatization in general population. *Psychosom. Med.* 70, 716–722. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31816ffc39
- Mattila, A. K., Salminen, J. K., Nummi, T., and Joukamaa, M. (2006). Age is strongly associated with alexithymia in the general population. J. Psychosom. Res. 61, 629–635. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2006.04.013
- Maunder, R. G., Hunter, J. J., Atkinson, L., Steiner, M., Wazana, A., Fleming, A. S., et al. (2017). An attachment-based model of the relationship between childhooddd adversity and somatization in children and adults. *Psychosom. Med.* 79, 506–513. doi: 10.1097/PSY.00000000000437
- Mayer, E. A. (2011). Gut feelings: the emerging biology of the gut-brain communication. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 12, 453–466. doi: 10.1038/nrn3071
- Mayer, E. A., Tillisch, K., and Gupta, A. (2015). Gut/brain axis and the microbiota. *J. Clin. Invest.* 125, 926–938. doi: 10.1172/JCI76304
- Mazaheri, M., Afshar, H., Weinland, S., Mohammadi, N., and Adibi, P. (2012). Alexithymia and functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGID). *Med. Arh.* 66, 28–32. doi: 10.5455/medarh.2012.66.28-32
- McIntosh, R. C., Ironson, G., Antoni, M., Kumar, M., Fletcher, M. A., and Schneiderman, N. (2014). Alexithymia is linked to neurocognitive, psychological, neuroendocrine, and immune dysfunction in persons living with HIV. Brain Behav. Immun. 36, 165–175. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2013.10.024
- Mikocka-Walus, A., Pittet, V., Rossel, J. B., von Känel, R., and Swiss IBD Cohort Study Group (2016). Symptoms of depression and anxiety are independently associated with clinical recurrence of inflammatory bowel disease. *Clin. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 14, 829–835. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.12.045
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., and Altman, D. G. (2009). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. J. Clin. Epidemiol. 62, 1006–1012. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.06.005
- Moriguchi, Y., Ohnishi, T., Lane, R. D., Maeda, M., Mori, T., Nemoto, K., et al. (2006). Impaired self-awareness and theory of mind: an fMRI study of mentalizing in alexithymia. *Neuroimage* 32, 1472–1482. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.04.186
- Murri, M. B., Cecere, A. C., Masotti, M., Sammito, G., la Marca, A., Torres, G. V., et al. (2017). Biopsychosocial predictors of interferon-related depression in patients with Hepatitis C. Asian J. Psychiatr. 26, 24–28. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2017.01.001
- Nakao, M., Barsky, A. J., Kumano, H., and Kuboki, T. (2002). Relationship between somatosensory amplification and alexithymia in a Japanese psychosomatic clinic. *Psychosomatics* 43, 55–60. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.43.1.55
- Nardelli, S., Pentassuglio, I., Pasquale, C., Ridola, L., Moscucci, F., Merli, M., et al. (2013). Depression, anxiety and alexithymia symptoms are major determinants of health related quality of life (HRQoL) in cirrhotic patients. *Metab. Brain Dis.* 28, 239–243. doi: 10.1007/s11011-012-9364-0
- Nemiah, J. C. (1977). Alexithymia. Theoretical considerations. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 28, 199–206. doi: 10.1159/000287064

- Nemiah, J. C., Freyberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). "Alexithymia: a view of the psychosomatic process," in *Modern Trends in Psychosomatic Medicine*, ed O. W. Hill (London: Butterworths), 430–439.
- Nemiah, J. C., and Sifneos, P. E. (1970). "Affect and fantasy in patients with psychosomatic disorders," in *Modern Trends in Psychosomatic Medicine*, ed O. W. Hill (London: Butterworths), 26–34.
- Neuendorf, R., Harding, A., Stello, N., Hanes, D., and Wahbeh, H. (2016). Depression and anxiety in patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease: a systematic review. J. Psychosom. Res. 87, 70–80. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2016.06.001
- Ohman, L., and Simrén, M. (2010). Pathogenesis of IBS: role of inflammation, immunity and neuroimmune interactions. *Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 7, 163–173. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.4
- Palmieri, V. O., Santovito, D., Margari, F., Lozupone, M., Minerva, F., Di Gennaro, C., et al. (2013). Psychopathological profile and health-related quality of life (HRQOL) in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) and cirrhosis. *Clin. Exp. Med.* 15, 65–72. doi: 10.1007/s10238-013-0267-0
- Parker, J. D. A., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2003). The 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale. III. Reliability and factorial validity in a community population. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 269–275. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00578-0
- Phillips, K., Wright, B. J., and Kent, S. (2013). Psychosocial predictors of irritable bowel syndrome diagnosis and symptom severity. J. Psychosom. Res. 75, 467–474. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2013.08.002
- Pilowsky, I. (1993). Aspects of abnormal illness behaviour. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 60, 62–74. doi: 10.1159/000288681
- Pinaquy, S., Chabrol, H., Simon, C., Louvet, J. P., and Barbe, P. (2003). Emotional eating, alexithymia, and binge-eating disorder in obese women. *Obes. Res.* 11, 196–201. doi: 10.1038/oby.2003.31
- Porcelli, P., Affatati, V., Bellomo, A., De Carne, M., Todarello, O., and Taylor, G. J. (2004). Alexithymia and psychopathology in patients with psychiatric and functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 73, 84–91. doi: 10.1159/000075539
- Porcelli, P., Bagby, M., Taylor, G. J., De Carne, M., Leandro, G., and Todarello, O. (2003). Alexithymia as predictor of treatment outcome in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 65, 911–918. doi: 10.1097/01.PSY.0000089064.13681.3B
- Porcelli, P., Cozzolongo, R., Cariola, F., Giannuzzi, V., Lanzilotta, E., Gentile, M., et al. (2015). Genetic associations of alexithymia in predicting interferoninduced depression in chronic hepatitis *C. Psychopathol.* 48, 417–420. doi: 10.1159/000441682
- Porcelli, P., Cozzolongo, R., Lanzilotta, E., Giannuzzi, V., and Leandro, G. (2014a). Somatization symptoms or interferon-related adverse events? Alexithymia and somatization in somatic symptom reporting of patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 83, 310–311. doi: 10.1159/0003 60821
- Porcelli, P., and De Carne, M. (2001). Criterion-related validity of the diagnostic criteria for psychosomatic research for alexithymia in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 70, 184–188. doi: 10.1159/000056251
- Porcelli, P., De Carne, M., and Leandro, G. (2014b). Alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety in moderate to severe irritable bowel syndrome. *Compr. Psychiatry* 55, 1647–1653. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2014.05.022
- Porcelli, P., De Carne, M., and Leandro, G. (2017). The role of alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety as predictors of treatment outcome in irritable bowel syndrome. *Compr. Psychiatry* 73, 127–135. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2016.11.010
- Porcelli, P., Guidi, J., Sirri, L., Grandi, S., Grassi, L., Ottolini, F., et al. (2013). Alexithymia in the medically ill. Analysis of 1190 patients in gastroenterology, cardiology, oncology and dermatology. *Gen. Hosp. Psychiatry* 35, 521–527. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2013.04.005
- Porcelli, P., Leoci, C., Guerra, V., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (1996). A longitudinal study of alexithymia and psychological distress in inflammatory bowel disease. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 41, 569–573. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00221-8
- Porcelli, P., Lorusso, D., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2007a). The influence of alexithymia on persistent symptoms of dyspepsia after

laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Int. J. Psychiatry Med. 37, 173–184. doi: 10.2190/R781-2897-7218-0R32

- Porcelli, P., and Meyer, G. J. (2002). Construct validity of rorschach variables for alexithymia. *Psychosomatics* 43, 360–369. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.43.5.360
- Porcelli, P., and Mihura, J. L. (2010). Assessment of alexithymia with the rorschach comprehensive system: the rorschach alexithymia scale (RAS). J. Pers. Assess. 92, 128–136. doi: 10.1080/00223890903508146
- Porcelli, P., Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and De Carne, M. (1999). Alexithymia and functional gastrointestinal disorders. A comparison with inflammatory bowel disease. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 68, 263–269. doi: 10.1159/ 000012342
- Porcelli, P., Tulipani, C., Di Micco, C., Spedicato, M. R., and Maiello, E. (2011). Temporal stability of alexithymia in cancer patients following a psychological intervention. *J. Clin. Psychol.* 67, 1177–1187. doi: 10.1002/jclp. 20839
- Porcelli, P., Tulipani, C., Maiello, E., Cilenti, G., and Todarello, O. (2007b). Alexithymia, coping, and illness behavior correlates of pain experience in cancer patients. *Psychooncology*. 16, 644–650. doi: 10.1002/pon.1115
- Porcelli, P., Zaka, S., Leoci, C., Centonze, S., and Taylor, G. J. (1995). Alexithymia in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 64, 49–53. doi: 10.1159/000288990
- Portincasa, P., Moschetta, A., Baldassarre, G., Altomare, D. F., and Palasciano, G. (2003). Pan-enteric dysmotility, impaired quality of life and alexithymia in a large group of patients meeting ROME II criteria for irritable bowel syndrome. *World J. Gastroenterol.* 9, 2293–2299. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v9.i10.2293
- Probst, T., Sattel, H., Henningsen, P., Gündel, H., and Lahmann, C. (2017). Alexithymia as a moderator of treatment outcomes in a randomized controlled trial on brief psychodynamic interpersonal psychotherapy for patients with multisomatoform disorder. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 86, 57–59. doi: 10.1159/000448287
- Rustgi, N. K., Yu, C., Sheridan, M. J., and Wise, T. N. (2010). Alexithymia in patients with Hepatitis C: relationship to depressive like symptoms. *Clin. Neuropsychiatry* 7, 111–115.
- Saariaho, A. S., Saariaho, T. H., Mattila, A. K., Ohtonen, P., Joukamaa, M. I., and Karukivi, M. (2017). Alexithymia and depression in the recovery of chronic pain patients: a follow-up study. *Nord. J. Psychiatry* 71, 262–269. doi: 10.1080/08039488.2016.1275782
- Sampogna, F., Puig, L., Spuls, P., Girolomoni, G., Radtke, M. A., Kirby, B., et al. (2017). Prevalence of alexithymia in patients with psoriasis and its association with disease burden: a multicentre observational study. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 176, 1195–1203. doi: 10.1111/bjd.15243
- Sartor, R. (2006). Mechanisms of disease: pathogenesis of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Nat. Clin. Pract. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 3, 390–407. doi: 10.1038/ncpgasthep0528
- Schaefer, M., Capuron, L., Friebe, A., Diez-Quevedo, C., Robayes, G., Neri, S., et al. (2012). Hepatitis C infection, antiviral treatment and mental health: a European expert consensus statement. J. Hepatol. 57, 1379–1390. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012.07.037
- Sexton, K. A., Walker, J. R., Graff, L. A., Bernstein, M. T., Beatie, B., Miller, N., et al. (2017). Evidence of bidirectional associations between perceived stress and symptom activity: a prospective longitudinal investigation in inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm. Bowel Dis.* 23, 473–483. doi: 10.1097/MIB.000000000001040
- Shepard, C. W., Finelli, L., and Alter, M. J. (2005). Global epidemiology of hepatitis C infection. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 5, 558–567. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(05)70216-4
- Sifneos, P. E. (1994). Affect deficit and alexithymia. *New Trends Exp. Clin. Psychiat.* 10, 193–195.
- Sirri, L., Fava, G. A., and Sonino, N. (2013). The unifying concept of illness behavior. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 82, 74–81. doi: 10.1159/000343508
- Spiller, R., and Major, G. (2016). IBS and IBD separate entities or on a spectrum? Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 13, 613–621. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro.2016.141
- Stabell, N., Stubhaug, A., Flægstad, T., and Nielsen, C. S. (2013). Increased pain sensitivity among adults reporting irritable bowel syndrome symptoms in a large population-based study. *Pain* 154, 385–392. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2012.11.012
- Stanisic, V., and Quigley, E. M. (2014). The overlap between IBS and IBD: what is it and what does it mean? *Expert Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 8, 139–145. doi: 10.1586/17474124.2014.876361

- Stone, L. A., and Nielson, K. A. (2001). Intact physiological response to arousal with impaired emotional recognition in alexithymia. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 70, 92–102. doi: 10.1159/000056232
- Taylor, G. J. (2000). Recent developments in alexithymia theory and research. Can. J. Psychiatry 45, 134–142. doi: 10.1177/070674370004500203
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2004). New trends in alexithymia research. Psychother. Psychosom. 73, 68–77. doi: 10.1159/000075537
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2012). "The alexithymia personality dimension," in *The Oxford Handbook of Personality Disorders*, ed T. A.Widiger (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 648–673.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., Kushner, S. C., Benoit, D., and Atkinson, L. (2014). Alexithymia and adult attachment representations: associations with the fivefactor model of personality and perceived relationship adjustment. *Compr. Psychiatry* 55, 1258–1268. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2014.03.015
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1992). The Revised Toronto Alexithymia Scale: some reliability, validity, and normative data. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 57, 34–41. doi: 10.1159/000288571
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1997). *Disorders of Affect Regulation*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (2003). The 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale: IV. Reliability and factorial validity in different languages and cultures. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 277–283. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00601-3
- Taylor, G. J., Ryan, D., and Bagby, R. M. (1985). Toward the development of a new self-report alexithymia scale. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 44, 191–199. doi: 10.1159/000287912
- Terock, J., Van der Auwera, S., Janowitz, D., Homuth, G., Hannemann, A., Schmidt, C. O., et al. (2018). Childhood trauma and functional variants of 5-HTTLPR are independently associated with alexithymia in 5,283 subjects from the general population. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 87, 58–61. doi: 10.1159/000484143
- Tibon, S., Weinberger, Y., Handelzalts, J. E., and Porcelli, P. (2005). Construct validation of the Rorschach Reality-Fantasy Scale in alexithymia. *Psychoanal. Psychol.* 22, 508–523. doi: 10.1037/0736-9735.22.4.508
- Tolmunen, T., Heliste, M., Lehto, S. M., Hintikka, J., Honkalampi, K., and Kauhanen, J. (2011). Stability of alexithymia in the general population: an 11-year follow-up. *Compr. Psychiatry* 52, 536–541. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2010.09.007
- Tolmunen, T., Lehto, S. M., and Heliste, M. (2010). Alexithymia is associated with increased cardiovascular mortality in middle-aged Finnish men. *Psychosom. Med.* 72, 187–191. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181c65d00
- Tulipani, C., Morelli, F., Spedicato, M. R., Maiello, E., Todarello, O., and Porcelli, P. (2010). Alexithymia and cancer pain: the effect of psychological intervention. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 79, 156–163. doi: 10.1159/000286960
- Turecki, G., and Meaney, M. J. (2014). Effects of the social environment and stress on glucocorticoid receptor gene methylation: a systematic review. *Biol. Psychiatry* 79, 87–96. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.11.022
- van Kerkhoven, L. A. S., van Rossum, L. G. M., van Oijen, M. G. H., Tan, A. C. I. T.L., Witteman, E. M., Laheij, R. J. F., et al. (2006). Alexithymia is associated

with gastrointestinal symptoms, but does not predict endoscopy outcome in patients with gastrointestinal symptoms. *J. Clin. Gastroenterol.* 40, 195–199. doi: 10.1097/00004836-200603000-00005

- Van Oudenhove, L., Levy, R. L., Crowell, M. D., Drossman, D. A., Halpert, A. D., Keefer, L., et al. (2016). Biopsychosocial aspects of functional gastrointestinal disorders: how central and environmental processes contribute to the development and expression of functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Gastroenterol*. 150, 1355–1367. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.02.027
- Van Oudenhove, L., Vandenberghe, J., Geeraerts, B., Vos, R., Persoons, P., Fischler, B., et al. (2008). Determinants of symptoms in functional dyspepsia: gastric sensorimotor function, psychosocial factors or somatisation? *Gut* 57, 1666–1673. doi: 10.1136/gut.2008.158162
- Van Oudenhove, L., Vandenberghe, J., Vos, R., Holvoet, L., Demyttenaere, K., and Tack, J. (2011b). Risk factors for impaired health-related quality of life in functional dyspepsia. *Aliment. Pharmacol. Ther.* 33, 261–274. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04510.x
- Van Oundenhove, L., Vandenberghe, J., Vos, R., Holvoet, L., and Tack, J. (2011a). Factors associated with co-morbid irritable bowel syndrome and chronic fatigue-like symptoms in functional dyspepsia. *Neurogastroenterol. Motil.* 23, 524–e202. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2010.01667.x
- Verissimo, R., Mota-Cardoso, R., and Taylor, G. J. (1998). Relationship between alexithymia, emotional control, and quality of life in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 67, 75–80. doi: 10.1159/000012263
- Verissimo, R., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2000). Relationship between alexithymia and locus of control. New Trends Exp. Clin. Psychiat. 16, 11–16.
- Vorst, H. C. M., and Bermond, B. (2001). Validity and reliability of the Bermond-Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire. *Personal. Individ. Differ.* 30, 413–434. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00033-7
- Weinryb, R. M., Österberg, E., Blomquist, L., Hultcrantz, R., Krakau, I., and Åsberg, M. (2003). Psychological factors in irritable bowel syndrome: a populationbased study of patients, non-patients and controls. *Scand. J. Gastroenterol.* 38, 503–510. doi: 10.1080/00365520310002166
- Wiech, K. (2016). Deconstructing the sensation of pain: the influence of cognitive processes on pain perception. *Science* 354, 584–587. doi: 10.1126/science.aaf8934
- Willemsen, R., Roseeuw, D., and Vanderlinden, J. (2008). Alexithymia and dermatology: the state of the art. *Int. J. Dermatol.* 47, 903–910 doi: 10.1111/j.1365-4632.2008.03726.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Carrozzino and Porcelli. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Association Between Alexithymia and Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders

Michiko Kano^{1,2,3*}, Yuka Endo³ and Shin Fukudo^{2,3}

¹ Frontier Research Institute for Interdisciplinary Sciences, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ² Behavioral Medicine, Graduated School of Medicine, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ³ Psychosomatic Medicine, Tohoku University Hospital, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan

Keywords: alexithymia, functional gastrointestinal disorders, Irritable Bowel Syndrome, functional dyspepsia, somatoform amplification

The personality construct alexithymia is characterized by the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings with an externally oriented thinking pattern and a limited imaginative capacity (Nemiah et al., 1976). Alexithymia was first described as a specific cognitive and affective style of patients with classic psychosomatic diseases who showed little insight into their emotions and failed to respond to dynamic psychotherapy (Sifneos, 1967). Studies have found that alexithymia contributes to various medical conditions, including gastrointestinal diseases, cardiovascular diseases, obesity, chronic pain, renal failure, eating disorders, panic disorders, and posttraumatic stress disorders (Taylor et al., 1997). Alexithymia has been recognized as a risk factor for various physical and mental health problems; however, the mechanism that links alexithymia with these physical symptoms remains unclear.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentina Tesio, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Harald Gündel, Universitätsklinikum Ulm, Germany

*Correspondence:

Michiko Kano mkano@med.tohoku.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 10 November 2017 Accepted: 10 April 2018 Published: 25 April 2018

Citation:

Kano M, Endo Y and Fukudo S (2018) Association Between Alexithymia and Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders. Front. Psychol. 9:599. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00599 Functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGIDs) are one of the conditions associated with alexithymia that has a high prevalence (Porcelli and Todarello, 2007). FGIDs are characterized by chronically recurring gastrointestinal symptoms in the absence of structural or biochemical abnormalities (Drossman, 2016). FGIDs are defined as disorders of the gut-brain interaction, which is a complex interaction that may be dysregulated by microbial dysbiosis within the gut, altered mucosal immune function, altered gut signaling (visceral hypersensitivity), and central nervous system modulation of gut signaling and motor function (Drossman and Hasler, 2016). FGIDs have been studied from a biopsychosocial perspective and shown that psychological and social factors have an impact on FGIDs (Van Oudenhove et al., 2016). Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and functional dyspepsia (FD) are the most widely recognized FGIDs with a prevalence of 11.2% (Lovell and Ford, 2012) and 10–30% (Mahadeva and Goh, 2006) worldwide, respectively.

To identify the association between alexithymia and FGIDs, we searched the relevant papers on PubMed from 1985 until September 2017 for full-text articles with a combination of "alexithymia" and "functional gastrointestinal disorders," "irritable bowel syndrome," "functional dyspepsia," or "gastrointestinal" in the title of abstract. The first version of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale was published in 1985 (Taylor et al., 1985).

Alexithymia in FGIDs

The studies of alexithymia in FGIDs are summarized in **Table 1**. A high prevalence of alexithymia has been reported in patients with FGIDs (Porcelli et al., 1999, 2003, 2004b; Mazaheri et al., 2012). Alexithymia was a negative predictor of treatment outcome (failure to improve) in FGIDs (Porcelli et al., 2003, 2004b), while health anxiety (hypochondria) predicted improvement (Porcelli et al., 2004b). Relative to depression, alexithymia was the stronger predictor for poor outcome

32

TABLE 1 | Alexithymia and FGIDs.

Year first author	Subjects	Alexithymia measure	Diagnosis of FGIDs	Results
FGIDs				
2012 Mazaheri	129 FGIDs (47 m) 108 Controls (39 m)	TAS-20	ROME III GSRS	Mean scores of alexithymia and its subscales were higher in FGIDs than Controls
2004 Porcelli	58 FGIDs (26FD, 12IBS, 9FD&IBS, 10FAP) 52 psychiatric patients	TAS-20	ROMEI	FGIDs had higher alexithymia and more severe gastrointestinal symptoms than psychiatric patients.
2004 Porcelli	118 FGIDs	DCPR	ROME I	In unimproved patients, the prevalence of alexithymia and persistent somatization was higher while healthy anxiety was more prevalen in improved patients.
2003 Porcelli	112 FGIDs (25FD, 25IBS, 8FD&IBS, 10FAP)	TAS-20	ROME I	Base-line alexithymia and depression were significant predictors of treatment outcome in FGID patients.
1999 Porcelli	112 FGIDs (37FD, 29IBS, 20FAP, 35FD&IBS) 116 IBD 112 HC	TAS-20	ROME	The FGID group was significantly more alexithymic than the IBD group, and the two gastrointestinal groups were more alexithymic than the normal healthy group
IBS				
2017 Porcelli	150 IBS	TAS-20	ROMEIII	Alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety (GSA) were closely related IBS symptoms. Only alexithymia was found to be a stable trait and a stronger predictor of treatment outcome than GSA
2016 Huang	10 adolescents IBS 10 adolescents IBD 10 HC	TAS-20	ROMEIII	TAS-20 score was higher in IBS and IBD than HC. Higher activation within interoceptive brain regions during anticipated pain was observed in IBS compared to IBD and HC subjects. IBD patients demonstrated increased activation in perceptual brain regions during experienced pain as compared to IBS and HC.
2014 Farnam	100 IBS	TAS-20	ROMEIII	IBS patients scored higher in TAS-20 and all three subscales of alexithymia. The level of alexithymia did not influence on the outcome by emotional awareness training.
2014 Porcelli	177 IBS	TAS-20	ROME III	The highest IBS severity scores were obtained by patients with high alexithymia alone or combined with higher GSA.
2013 Phillips	82 IBS 67 controls	TAS-20		Alexithymia and the defectiveness schema related to both IBS and symptom severity.
2011 Endo	256 boys and 335 girls (14 y.o. in 2009)	TAS-20	ROME II Modular Questionnaire	In IBS students (19% of total students), TAS-20 total, DIF, and DDF scores were higher than controls. Alexithymic IBS (TAS-20 $>$ 50) showed higher IBS scores than low alexithymic IBS (TAS20 \leq 50).
2006 Jones	74 IBS 48 IBD 55 HC	TAS-20	ROME II	Patients with IBS and IBD had significantly higher scores for both alexithymia and somatosensory amplification compared with controls.
2003 Portincasa	100 IBS (27M) 100 HCs (30M)	TAS-20	ROME II	IBS patients had increased scores TAS-20 compared to healthy subjects. Higher alexithymia was found in 43% of IBS patients and in 2% of HCs.
1998 Arun	30 IBS 30 HCs	TAS		More IBS patients were higher alexithymia (127 \leq TAS).

(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

Year First author	Subjects	Alexithymia measure	Diagnosis of FGIDs	Results
FD				
2005 Jones	103 FDs 67 HCs	TAS-20	ROME II	TAS-20 and DIF scores were higher in FDs.
2004 Jones	111 FDs 53 HCs	TAS-20	ROME II	Higher levels of alexithymia and somatosensory amplification in patients with functional dyspepsia
FCP				
2011 White	231 NCCP (56% females)	TAS-20		Alexithymia and anxiety sensitivity were both uniquely and independently associated with pain severity and life interference due to pain. Alexithymia may be increasingly stable over time.
1997 Lumley	15 NCCP Ischemia 34 Silent ischemia 68	TAS-20		The patients with NCCP and the patients with silent ischemia had higher TAS-20 total than no ischemia/no chest pain patients. The patients with NCCP had higher score of DIF and DDF than the no ischemia/no chest pain patients.

DCPR, Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research; DDF, difficulty describing feelings; DIF, difficulty identifying feelings; F, females; FAP, functional abdominal pain; FCP, functional chest pain; FD, functional dyspepsia; FGIDs, functional gastrointestinal disorders; GSA, gastrointestinal-specific anxiety; GSRS, Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale; HC, healthy controls; IBS, Irritable bowel syndrome; IBD, inflammatory bowel disease; M, males; NCCP, non-cardiac chest pain; TAS, Toronto alexithymia scale.

(Porcelli et al., 2003). In a comparison between FGID patients with comorbid psychopathology and psychiatric outpatients with comorbid FGIDs, gastrointestinal symptoms were not significantly different between groups, but the FGIDs patients with psychopathology were more alexithymic and visited a gastroenterologist (Porcelli et al., 2004a). Alexithymia may contribute to the onset or maintenance of FGIDs independent of psychiatric disorders such as anxiety or depression, and illness behavior to seek medical help.

In patients with IBS, the prevalence of alexithymia or alexithymia level was high (Arun, 1998; Jones et al., 2006; Endo et al., 2011; Phillips et al., 2013; Farnam et al., 2014; Huang et al., 2016) and IBS severity was positively associated with alexithymia (Endo et al., 2011; Phillips et al., 2013; Porcelli et al., 2014). Furthermore, alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety (GAS) were closely related to IBS symptoms (Porcelli et al., 2014, 2017), and the highest IBS severity was associated with alexithymia alone (Porcelli et al., 2014); only alexithymia was found to be a stable trait and a stronger predictor of treatment outcome of IBS (Porcelli et al., 2017). In addition to alexithymia, the same study found that somatosensory amplification, which refers to the tendency to experience somatic sensation as intense, was also higher in patients with IBS (Jones et al., 2006). In one randomized clinical trial to evaluate the therapeutic effect of emotional awareness training, alexithymia did not correlate with the overall outcome of pain severity or pain frequency (Farnam et al., 2014). Thus, alexithymia may be a more reliable trait than GAS and is associated with the severity of IBS.

In two functional dyspepsia studies from the same group, a high level of alexithymia was found in patients with FD (Jones et al., 2004, 2005). Level of somatoform amplification was also higher in patients with FD than in controls, but there was no correlation between somatosensory amplification and alexithymia (Jones et al., 2004).

The alexithymia score was high (Lumley et al., 1996) in patients with non-cardiac chest pain (NCCP), which is now categorized as functional chest pain as part of esophageal disorders of FGIDs (Drossman, 2016), and alexithymia and anxiety sensitivity were both uniquely associated with pain severity (White et al., 2011).

Alexithymia in Other Gastrointestinal Conditions

Inflammatory bowel disorders (IBD) are classic psychosomatic diseases (Sifneos, 1967; Taylor et al., 1981), and several studies have demonstrated that patients with IBD have high alexithymia (Porcelli et al., 1999; Jones et al., 2006; Huang et al., 2016). In these cases, alexithymia was associated with a poor quality of life (Mazaheri et al., 2012). One study reported that the FGID group was significantly more alexithymic than the IBD group (Porcelli et al., 1999), while another study found that patients with IBS and IBD did not differ from one another in terms of alexithymia severity (Jones et al., 2006). Alexithymia levels were related to the abdominal symptoms, but not with upper endoscopy findings (van Kerkhoven et al., 2006). On the other hand, a previous study demonstrated that alexithymia was higher in the peptic ulcer group than in the erosive gastritis group (Fukunishi et al., 1997), and both adenoma and adenocarcinoma patients had higher alexithymia scores than controls (Lauriola et al., 2011). Interestingly, in a 3year prospective study with 60 colorectal cancer patients who underwent elective cholecystectomy, the high alexithymia group showed a significantly higher health related quality of life than did the lower alexithymia group during the postoperative period (Ripetti et al., 2008). Alexithymia predicted better outcomes of postoperative psychosocial adjustment several years after pelvic pouch surgery for ulcerative colitis (Weinryb et al., 2003). These studies indicate that alexithymia might be advantageous for psychosocial adaptation after surgery.

Alexithymia Measurement

Most of studies which listed in Table 1 used 20-itemToronto alexithymia scale (TAS-20) (Bagby et al., 1994a,b). The TAS-20 is a self-reported measurement and has been used as a reliable, validated, and common metric for measuring alexithymia in a broad variety of studies (Lumley et al., 2007). On the other hand, there is an argument that TAS-20 tends to correlate with negative affect, such as anxiety and depression, and it is sometimes difficult to distinguish the influence of negative emotions from that of alexithymia on the clinical conditions (Subic-Wrana et al., 2005). The Levels of Emotional Awareness Scale (LEAS) is another selfreport measurement and has been demonstrated no overlap with measures of negative effect (Lane and Schwartz, 1987; Subic-Wrana et al., 2005). Of note that TAS-20 and LEAS are not correlated well (Subic-Wrana et al., 2005). In addition, some researchers questioned whether self-report measures is appropriate to measure alexithymia and they recommend the use of multiple methods of measurement (Kooiman et al., 2002; Bagby et al., 2006). There has been various instruments developed such as observer-rated measures including the modified Beth Israel Hospital Psychosomatic Questionnaire (BIQ), the Bermond-Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire (BVAQ) (Morera et al., 2005), and the Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia (TSIA) (Caretti et al., 2011). Differences in the evaluation method of Alexithymia are fundamentally problematic in interpreting the influence of alexithymia on clinical conditions. We need a consensus on suitable assessment of alexithymia in accordance with various study designs, including epidemiologic, exploratory, and clinical researches.

Influence of Alexithymia on FGIDs

Alexithymia may contribute to an increased severity of FGID or a poor outcome independent of anxiety and depression from the epidemiological studies listed in **Table 1**. What is the possible mechanism and clinical implication of this association between alexithymia and FGID?

Enhanced perception of visceral stimuli called visceral hypersensitivity is one of the key features of IBS (Drossman and Hasler, 2016). One hypothesis is that alexithymia may enhance the visceral hypersensitivity in IBS. High alexithymia patients often have a tendency to amplify somatic sensations (Porcelli and Todarello, 2007) and sustain the physiological component of emotion response systems (Lumley et al., 2007). The data that support this theory, though, are inconsistent. A somatosensory amplification score (SSAS) was positively correlated with an alexithymia score in patients with somatoform disorder (Tominaga et al., 2014) or those with psychosomatic illness (Nakao et al., 2002), but not in patients with FD (Jones et al., 2004). Healthy subjects with alexithymia showed less sensitivity to a heartbeat detection test (Murphy et al., 2017) and pain from heat exposure (Pollatos et al., 2015), but were hyper sensitive to visceral pain induced by rectal distention (Kano et al., 2003). The insula, which corresponds to the visceral sensory cortex, in patients with alexithymia was strongly activated by visceral pain (Kano et al., 2003, 2015) or from watching pictures of others experiencing pain (Moriguchi et al., 2007). In contrast, the insula was activated less by imagining others' pain (Bird et al., 2010). In the chronic pain conditions, in which a high prevalence of alexithymia has been reported, the association between alexithymia and pain intensity is not always clear (Di Tella and Castelli, 2016). It has been suggested that not only sensory component of pain but also affective component of pain may contribute to the relationship between alexithymia and chronic pain conditions (Di Tella and Castelli, 2016). It is an important issue to be clarified that alexithymia is related to the visceral hypersensitivity. Amplifying visceral or somatic sensation has several aspects: subjective evaluation of physiological sensation such as level of pain or accuracy of heartbeat, subjective believe of their physical condition as measured by questionnaires on the sensory system, and cognitive process such as a mismatch between the actual image of somatic/visceral sensation represented in the brain and the subjective predicted state. The mismatch between actual physiological state and prediction has been hypothesized as one of the pathophysiology of IBS (Mayer, 2011). In addition, the influence of alexithymia on visceral sensation is different between healthy subjects and pathological conditions. It is required to investigate how alexithymia contribute to these aspects over healthy and pathological conditions in a large sample population.

Another possible mechanism may be the influence of alexithymia on physiological stress system including autonomic nervous system (ANS) and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. These systems are main mediators of braingut interaction and alteration of these systems has been reported in FGIDs (Chang, 2011; Drossman, 2016; Kano et al., 2017). Subjects with high alexithymia showed lower skin conductance reactivity at baseline (Gaigg et al., 2016) and during emotional imaginary (Constantinou et al., 2014; Peasley-Miklus et al., 2016) and electrical stimulation (Starita et al., 2016), that indicates physiological hypo-arousal and ANS dysfunction in alexithymia. Cortisol response was increased during anticipation of stress associated with alexithymia (de Timary et al., 2008; Hua et al., 2014). Healthy individual with higher TAS-20 subscale, difficulty of identifying feelings score demonstrated increased adrenocorticotropic hormone response to corolectal distention (Kano et al., 2007). There may be direct association between alexithymia and these stress response system or possibly alteration of visceral sensation is a prerequisite of the change of stress response system.

In conclusion, alexithymia may contribute to an increased severity of FGID or a poor outcome measured by TAS-20. The empirical data may indicate that the association between FGIDs and alexithymia may not be explained simply by "somatosensory amplification," but biased interpretation of
their symptoms not based on appropriate bodily sensation. The physiological component of the emotional or stress response system may be altered; however, the direction of causation between these alterations and the alexithymic cognitive and affective style is not clear. The studies on the association between alexithymia and physiological aspect of FGID has been sparse. Future studies are required to make a consensus of measurement of alexithymia, and elucidate the physiological mechanism of link between alexithymia and FGID.

REFERENCES

- Arun, P. (1998). Alexithymia in irritable bowel syndrome. Ind. J. Psychiatry 40, 79-83.
- Bagby, R. M., Paker, J. D., and Talor, G. J. (1994a). The twenty-item Toronto alexithymia scale I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90006-X
- Bagby, R. M., Talor, G. J., and Paker, J. D. (1994b). The twenty-item Toronto alexithymia Scale II Convergent, discriminant, and concurrent validity. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., and Dickens, S. E. (2006). The development of the Toronto structured interview for alexithymia: item selection, factor structure, reliability and concurrent validity. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 75, 25–39. doi: 10.1159/000089224
- Bird, G., Silani, G., Brindley, R., White, S., Frith, U., and Singer, T. (2010). Empathic brain responses in insula are modulated by levels of alexithymia but not autism. *Brain* 133(Pt 5), 1515–1525. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq060
- Caretti, V., Porcelli, P., Solano, L., Schimmenti, A., Bagby, R. M., and Taylor, G. J. (2011). Reliability and validity of the Toronto structured interview for alexithymia in a mixed clinical and nonclinical sample from Italy. *Psychiatry Res.* 187, 432–436. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011.02.015
- Chang, L. (2011). The role of stress on physiological responses and clinical symptoms in irritable bowel syndrome. *Gastroenterology* 140, 761–765. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.01.032
- Constantinou, E., Panayiotou, G., and Theodorou, M. (2014). Emotion processing deficits in alexithymia and response to a depth of processing intervention. *Biol. Psychol.* 103, 212–222. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2014.09.011
- de Timary, P., Roy, E., Luminet, O., Fillée, C., and Mikolajczak, M. (2008). Relationship between alexithymia, alexithymia factors and salivary cortisol in men exposed to a social stress test. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 33, 1160–1164. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2008.06.005
- Di Tella, M., and Castelli, L. (2016). Alexithymia in chronic pain disorders. *Curr. Rheumatol. Rep.* 18:41. doi: 10.1007/s11926-016-0592-x
- Drossman, D. A. (2016). Functional gastrointestinal disorders: history, pathophysiology, clinical features and Rome IV. *Gastroenterology* 150, 1262–1279. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.02.032
- Drossman, D. A., and Hasler, W. L. (2016). Rome IV-functional GI disorders: disorders of gut-brain interaction. *Gastroenterology* 150, 1257–1261. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.03.035
- Endo, Y., Shoji, T., Fukudo, S., Machida, T., Machida, T., Noda, S., et al. (2011). The features of adolescent irritable bowel syndrome in Japan. *J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 26(Suppl. 3), 106–109. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.06637.x
- Farnam, A., Somi, M. H., Farhang, S., Mahdavi, N., and Ali Besharat, M. (2014). The therapeutic effect of adding emotional awareness training to standard medical treatment for irritable bowel syndrome: a randomized clinical trial. *J. Psychiatr. Pract.* 20, 3–11. doi: 10.1097/01.pra.0000442934.38704.3a
- Fukunishi, S., Kikuchi, M., Kaji, N., and Yamasaki, K. (1997). Can scores on alexithymia distinguish patients with peptic ulcer and erosive gastritis? *Psychol. Rep.* 80(3 Pt 1), 995–1004. doi: 10.2466/pr0.1997.80.3.995
- Gaigg, S. B., Cornell, A. S., and Bird, G. (2016). The psychophysiological mechanisms of alexithymia in autism spectrum disorder. *Autism* 22, 227–231. doi: 10.1177/1362361316667062

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MK: Drafting of the manuscript and critical revision of the manuscript; YE: Critical revision of the manuscript; SF: Critical revision of the manuscript.

FUNDING

Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research from the Ministry of Education, Science (for MK, Grant No. 26460898).

- Hua, J., Le Scanff, C., Larue, J., Jose, F., Martin, J. C., Devillers, L., et al. (2014). Global stress response during a social stress test: impact of alexithymia and its subfactors. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 50, 53–61. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2014.08.003
- Huang, J. S., Terrones, L., Simmons, A. N., Kaye, W., and Strigo, I. (2016). A pilot study of fMRI responses to somatic pain stimuli in youth with functional and inflammatory gastrointestinal disease. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 63, 500–507. doi: 10.1097/MPG.00000000001390
- Jones, M. P., Roth, L. M., and Crowell, M. D. (2005). Symptom reporting by functional dyspeptics during the water load test. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 100, 1334–1339. doi: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.40802.x
- Jones, M. P., Schettler, A., Olden, K., and Crowell, M. D. (2004). Alexithymia and somatosensory amplification in functional dyspepsia. *Psychosomatics* 45, 508–516. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.45.6.508
- Jones, M. P., Wessinger, S., and Crowell, M. D. (2006). Coping strategies and interpersonal support in patients with irritable bowel syndrome and inflammatory bowel disease. *Clin. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 4, 474–481. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2005.12.012
- Kano, M., Fukudo, S., Gyoba, J., Kamachi, M., Tagawa, M., Mochizuki, H., et al. (2003). Specific brain processing of facial expressions in people with alexithymia: an H2 15O-PET study. *Brain* 126(Pt 6), 1474–1484. doi:10.1093/brain/awg131
- Kano, M., Hamaguchi, T., Itoh, M., Yanai, K., and Fukudo, S. (2007). Correlation between alexithymia and hypersensitivity to visceral stimulation in human. *Pain* 132, 252–263. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2007.01.032
- Kano, M., Muratsubaki, T., Morishita, J., Yagihashi, M., Ly, H. G., Dupont, P., et al. (2015). Influence of alexithymia on brain activity during rectal distention in subjects with irritable bowel syndrome. *Psychother. Psychosomat.* 84, 37–37.
- Kano, M., Muratsubaki, T., Van Oudenhove, L., Morishita, J., Yoshizawa, M., Kohno, K., et al. (2017). Altered brain and gut responses to corticotropinreleasing hormone (CRH) in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. *Sci. Rep.* 7:12425. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-09635-x
- Kooiman, C. G., Spinhoven, P., and Trijsburg, R. W. (2002). The assessment of alexithymia: a critical review of the literature and a psychometric study of the Toronto alexithymia scale-20. J. Psychosom. Res. 53, 1083–1090. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00348-3
- Lane, R. D., and Schwartz, G. E. (1987). Levels of emotional awareness a cognitive developmental theory and its application to psychopathology. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 144, 133–143.
- Lauriola, M., Panno, A., Tomai, M., Ricciardi, V., and Potenza, A. E. (2011). Is alexithymia related to colon cancer? A survey of patients undergoing a screening colonoscopy examination. J. Clin. Psychol. Med. Settings 18, 410–415. doi: 10.1007/s10880-011-9267-y
- Lovell, R. M., and Ford, A. C. (2012). Global prevalence of and risk factors for irritable bowel syndrome: a meta-analysis. *Clin. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 10, 712.e4–721.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.02.029
- Lumley, M. A., Neely, L. C., and Burger, A. J. (2007). The assessment of alexithymia in medical settings: implications for understanding and treating health problems. J. Pers. Assess. 89, 230–246. doi: 10.1080/00223890701629698
- Lumley, M. A., Ovies, T., Stettner, L., Wehmer, F., and Lakey, B. (1996). Alexithymia, social support and health problems. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 519–530. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00227-9

- Mahadeva, S., and Goh, K. L. (2006). Epidemiology of functional dyspepsia: a global perspective. World J. Gastroenterol. 12, 2661–2666. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i17.2661
- Mayer, E. A. (2011). Gut feelings: the emerging biology of gut-brain communication. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 12, 453–466. doi: 10.1038/nrn3071
- Mazaheri, M., Afshar, H., Weinland, S., Mohammadi, N., and Adibi, P. (2012). Alexithymia and Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders (FGID). *Med. Arch.* 66:28. doi: 10.5455/medarh.2012.66.28-32
- Morera, O. F., Culhane, S. E., Watson, P. J., and Skewes, M. C. (2005). Assessing the reliability and validity of the Bermond-Vorst alexithymia questionnaire among U.S. Anglo and U.S. Hispanic samples. J. Psychosom. Res. 58, 289–298. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2004.09.001
- Moriguchi, Y., Decety, J., Ohnishi, T., Maeda, M., Mori, T., Nemoto, K., et al. (2007). Empathy and judging other's pain: an fMRI study of alexithymia. *Cereb. Cortex* 17, 2223–2234. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ bhl130
- Murphy, J., Brewer, R., Catmur, C., and Bird, G. (2017). Interoception and psychopathology: a developmental neuroscience perspective. *Dev. Cogn. Neurosci.* 23, 45–56. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2016.12.006
- Nakao, M., Barsky, A. J., Kumano, H., and Kuboki, T. (2002). Relationship between somatosensory amplification and alexithymia in a Japanese psychosomatic clinic. *Psychosomatics* 43, 55–60. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy. 43.1.55
- Nemiah, J. C., Freyberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). *Alexithymia: A View of the Psychosomatic Process*. London: Butterworths.
- Peasley-Miklus, C. E., Panayiotou, G., and Vrana, S. R. (2016). Alexithymia predicts arousal-based processing deficits and discordance between emotion response systems during emotional imagery. *Emotion* 16, 164–174. doi: 10.1037/emo0000086
- Phillips, K., Wright, B. J., and Kent, S. (2013). Psychosocial predictors of irritable bowel syndrome diagnosis and symptom severity. J. Psychosom. Res. 75, 467–474. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2013.08.002
- Pollatos, O., Dietel, A., Gündel, H., and Duschek, S. (2015). Alexithymic trait, painful heat stimulation, and everyday pain experience. *Front. Psychiatry* 6:139. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2015.00139
- Porcelli, P., Affatati, V., Bellomo, A., De Carne, M., Todarello, O., and Taylor, G. J. (2004a). Alexithymia and psychopathology in patients with psychiatric and functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 73, 84–91. doi: 10.1159/000075539
- Porcelli, P., De Carne, M., and Leandro, G. (2014). Alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety in moderate to severe irritable bowel syndrome. *Compr. Psychiatry* 55, 1647–1653. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2014.05.022
- Porcelli, P., De Carne, M., and Leandro, G. (2017). The role of alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety as predictors of treatment outcome in irritable bowel syndrome. *Compr. Psychiatry* 73, 127–135. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2016.11.010
- Porcelli, P., De Carne, M., and Todarello, O. (2004b). Prediction of treatment outcome of patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders by the diagnostic criteria for psychosomatic research. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 73, 166–173. doi: 10.1159/000076454
- Porcelli, P., Bagby R. M., Taylor, G. J., De Carne, M., Leandro, G., and Todarello, O. (2003). Alexithymia as predictor of treatment outcome in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 65, 911–918. doi: 10.1097/01.PSY.0000089064. 13681.3B

- Porcelli, P., Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and De Carne, M. (1999). Alexithymia and functional gastrointestinal disorders. A comparison with inflammatory bowel disease. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 68, 263–269. doi: 10.1159/000012342
- Porcelli, P., and Todarello, O. (2007). Psychological factors affecting functional gastrointestinal disorders. Adv. Psychosom. Med. 28, 34–56. doi: 10.1159/000106796
- Ripetti, V., Ausania, F., Bruni, R., Campoli, G., and Coppola, R. (2008). Quality of life following colorectal cancer surgery: the role of alexithymia. *Eur. Surg. Res.* 41, 324–330. doi: 10.1159/000155898
- Sifneos, P. E. (1967). Clinical observations on some patients suffering from a variety of psychosomatic diseases. *Acta Med. Psychosomat.* 7, 1–10.
- Starita, F., Làdavas, E., and di Pellegrino, G. (2016). Reduced anticipation of negative emotional events in alexithymia. Sci. Rep. 6:27664. doi: 10.1038/srep27664
- Subic-Wrana, C., Bruder, S., Thomas, W., Lane, R. D., and Köhle, K. (2005). Emotional awareness deficits in inpatients of a psychosomatic ward: a comparison of two different measures of alexithymia. *Psychosom. Med.* 67, 483–489. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000160461.19239.13
- Taylor, G., Doody, K., and Newman, A. (1981). Alexithymic characteristics in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 26, 470–474. doi: 10.1177/070674378102600706
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1997). Disorder of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Toronto, ON: Cambridge University Press.
- Taylor, G. J., Ryan, D., and Bagby, R. M. (1985). Toward the development of a new self-report alexithymia scale. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 44, 191–199. doi: 10.1159/000287912
- Tominaga, T., Choi, H., Nagoshi, Y., Wada, Y., and Fukui, K. (2014). Relationship between alexithymia and coping strategies in patients with somatoform disorder. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 10, 55–62. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S55956
- van Kerkhoven, L. A., van Rossum, L. G., van Oijen, M. G., Tan, A. C., Witteman, E. M., Laheij, R. J., et al. (2006). Alexithymia is associated with gastrointestinal symptoms, but does not predict endoscopy outcome in patients with gastrointestinal symptoms. *J. Clin. Gastroenterol.* 40, 195–199. doi: 10.1097/00004836-200603000-00005
- Van Oudenhove, L., Crowell, M. D., Drossman, D. A., Halpert, A. D., Keefer, L., Lackner, J. M., et al. (2016). Biopsychosocial aspects of functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Gastroenterology* 150, 1355–1367. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.02.027
- Weinryb, R. M., Gustavsson, J. P., and Barber, J. P. (2003). Personality traits predicting long-term adjustment after surgery for ulcerative colitis. J. Clin. Psychol. 59, 1015–1029. doi: 10.1002/jclp.10191
- White, K. S., McDonnell, C. J., and Gervino, E. V. (2011). Alexithymia and anxiety sensitivity in patients with non-cardiac chest pain. J. Behav. Ther. Exp. Psychiatry 42, 432–439. doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2011.04.001

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Kano, Endo and Fukudo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia and Depression Affect Quality of Life in Patients With Chronic Pain: A Study on 205 Patients With Fibromyalgia

Valentina Tesio¹, Marialaura Di Tella^{1*}, Ada Ghiggia¹, Annunziata Romeo^{1,2}, Fabrizio Colonna², Enrico Fusaro³, Giuliano C. Geminiani¹ and Lorys Castelli¹

¹ Department of Psychology, University of Turin, Turin, Italy, ² Clinical Psychology Unit, A.O.U. Città della Salute e della Scienza, Turin, Italy, ³ Rheumatology Unit, A.O.U. Città della Salute e della Scienza, Turin, Italy

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Gian Mauro Manzoni, Università degli Studi eCampus, Italy

Reviewed by:

Bárbara Oliván Blázquez, University of Zaragoza, Spain Mariantonietta Fabbricatore, Università Europea di Roma, Italy

*Correspondence:

Marialaura Di Tella marialaura.ditella@unito.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 31 December 2017 Accepted: 16 March 2018 Published: 04 April 2018

Citation:

Tesio V, Di Tella M, Ghiggia A, Romeo A, Colonna F, Fusaro E, Geminiani GC and Castelli L (2018) Alexithymia and Depression Affect Quality of Life in Patients With Chronic Pain: A Study on 205 Patients With Fibromyalgia. Front. Psychol. 9:442. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00442 Pain in fibromyalgia (FM) is accompanied by a heterogeneous series of other symptoms, which strongly affect patients' quality of life and interfere with social and work performance. The present study aimed to evaluate the effects of alexithymia on both the physical and the psychosocial components of the health-related quality of life (HRQoL) of FM patients, controlling for the concomitant effects of depression, anxiety, and pain. In particular, given the strong interconnection between depression and alexithymia, the relationship between alexithymia and HRQoL as mediated by depressive symptoms was further investigated. Data were collected on a consecutive sample of 205 female patients with a main diagnosis of FM. The results showed that about 26% of the patients showed the presence of alexithymia, as assessed by the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20). Clinically relevant levels of depressive and anxiety symptoms were present in 61 and 60% of the patients, respectively. The results of the hierarchical multiple regression analyses showed that pain intensity (PI) and depressive symptoms explained the 45% of the variance of the physical component of HRQoL (p < 0.001). Regarding the mental component of HRQoL, depressive and anxiety symptoms, alexithymia, and PI significantly explained 61% of the variance (p < 0.001). The mediation analyses confirmed that alexithymia had a direct effect on the mental component of HRQoL and showed a statistically significant indirect effect on both the physical and the mental components, through the mediation of depressive symptoms. In conclusion, the results of the present study suggested the presence of both a direct and an indirect effect of alexithymia, in particular of the difficulty identifying feeling, on the HRQoL of patients with FM. Indeed, even though the concomitant presence of depressive symptoms is responsible of an indirect effect, alexithymia per se seems to directly contribute to worsen the impact that this chronic pain pathology has on the patients' quality of life, especially regarding the psychosocial functioning.

Keywords: fibromyalgia, alexithymia, depression, quality of life, chronic pain

INTRODUCTION

Fibromyalgia (FM) is characterized by widespread musculoskeletal pain, with palpation-specific regions of tenderness, associated with other symptoms, such as fatigue, non-restorative sleep, mood disorders, and cognitive impairment (Mease, 2005; Wolfe et al., 2010). This chronic pain syndrome has a complex and multifactorial etiopathogenesis and it affects mainly women (Williams and Gracely, 2007). Its prevalence ranges between 3 and 6% of the world population (World Health Organization (WHO), 2008), even though a recent literature review update showed a significant increase in FM prevalence worldwide (Marques et al., 2017). The heterogeneous series of physical and psychological symptoms experienced by FM patients has a negative impact on patients' functioning and quality of life, strongly interfering with social and work performance (Sturge-Jacobs, 2002; Arnold et al., 2008). Among the psychological ones, depressive and anxiety symptoms have been widely reported, with prevalence ranging between 20 and 80% for depressive and between 13 and 64% for anxiety disorders (Bradley, 2005; Fietta et al., 2007).

Another psychological factor that has recently attracted the attention is alexithymia, a multifaceted personality dimension, largely observed in "psychosomatic" disorders (Taylor, 2000). Alexithymia has been related with several psychiatric and medical disorders, including chronic pain and FM (Lumley et al., 1997, 2002; Taylor et al., 1999; Celikel and Saatcioglu, 2006; van Leeuwen et al., 2012; Di Tella and Castelli, 2016). Alexithymia is characterized by a reduced ability to identify and describe subjective feelings, difficulty in distinguishing between feelings and bodily sensations of emotional arousal, restricted imagination processes, and a stimulus-bound, externally oriented cognitive style (Sifneos, 1973; Taylor et al., 1999). These deficits could interfere with the cognitive processing and regulation of emotions, resulting in increased negative affects (Martínez et al., 2015) and dysregulation of stress-related autonomic arousal, with chronic sympathetic hyperarousal (Lumley et al., 1996; Taylor and Bagby, 2012). In their study, indeed, Martínez et al. (2015) found that the difficulties in identifying their affective states, in interaction with negative pain appraisal (i.e., pain catastrophizing and fear of pain), could lead FM patients to develop emotional distress (in particular anxiety). Moreover, alexithymia can affect health perception, leading alexithymic subjects to misinterpret the bodily expressions of emotions as signs of physical disease and thus worsening the patients' quality of life and enhancing the health care utilization (Lumley et al., 1996, 2007; Tuzer et al., 2011). Even though several studies have identified alexithymia as an important factor in FM syndrome (Sayar et al., 2004; Steinweg et al., 2011; Castelli et al., 2012; Di Tella et al., 2017; Ghiggia et al., 2017), the association between alexithymia and FM patients' quality of life is not clear yet. The few evidences available suggest a possible role of negative affects, particularly depression, in mediating this relationship (Castelli et al., 2012). However, to the best of our knowledge, no study has deeply investigated yet the association between alexithymia and quality of life in FM patients.

The present study aimed thus to evaluate the effects of alexithymia on both the physical and the psychosocial

components of the health-related quality of life (HRQoL) of FM patients, controlling for the concomitant effects of depression, anxiety, and pain. In particular, given the strong interconnection between depression and alexithymia, the relationship between alexithymia and HRQoL as mediated by depressive symptoms was further investigated. We hypothesized that the presence of alexithymic trait could negatively influence the impact that FM symptoms had on patients' daily quality of life, both directly and indirectly.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design

This prospective study was carried out on a consecutive series of FM patients recruited during their first visit at the Fibromyalgia Unit of the "A.O.U. Città della Salute e della Scienza – presidio Molinette" Hospital of Turin. The "A.O.U. Citta della Salute e della Scienza – A.O. Ordine Mauriziano of Turin – A.S.L. TO1 Ethic Committee" approved the study ("Psy-FM-AR Study," procedure number CS/506) and all patients provided their written informed consent.

Subjects and Procedure

At the end of their first visit at the Fibromyalgia Unit, all the female patients with a main diagnosis of FM, made by an expert rheumatologist, and fulfilling the inclusion/exclusion criteria were invited to participate. The main exclusion criteria were: less than 18 years old; low educational level (<5 years) or insufficient knowledge of the Italian language; unstable medical or psychiatric illness or current primary psychiatric diagnosis including severe depression; pain due to traumatic injury or structural/regional rheumatic disease. Out of the 354 consecutive FM patients contacted, 35 refused to participate in the study and 114 were excluded according to the exclusion criteria. A total of 205 patients composed the final sample. Recruited patients arranged an appointment with a trained doctoral clinical psychology student that assessed socio-demographic and clinical characteristics, and administered the pencil-and-paper psychological scales. The appointment lasted approximately 45 min.

Variables and Instruments Pain Characteristics

The pain intensity (PI) was measured using a Visual Analog Scale (VAS) and the Italian Pain Questionnaire (IPQ). Regarding the VAS, patients were asked to rate the average intensity of pain experienced in the last week on a scale ranging from 0 (No pain) to 10 (Extreme pain). In the IPQ (De Benedittis et al., 1988), a reconstructed Italian version of the McGill Pain Questionnaire, patients had to choose from 42 adjectives those that best described their pain. According to the model of Melzack and Torgerson (1971), the pain descriptors are divided into three main domains: sensory (IPQ-S), that measures modality and temporospatial qualities of pain, e.g., "stabbing," "pulsing"; affective (IPQ-A), that measures tension, fear, and autonomic components of the pain experience, e.g., "nauseating,"

"distressing"; and evaluative (IPQ-E) that measures the subjective intensity of the global pain experiences, e.g., "intolerable," "annoying." The sum scores of each of the dimensions of pain were reported as a portion (0-1) of the maximum possible score of each subscale.

Alexithymia

Alexithymia was assessed using the Italian version of the 20-Item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20) (Bressi et al., 1996; Taylor and Bagby, 2004). The TAS-20 is composed by 20 items rated on a five-point Likert scale, from "strongly disagree" to "strongly agree." In addition to the total score, the TAS-20 provides three subscale scores: "Difficulty identifying feelings" (DIF); "Difficulty describing feeling" (DDF); and "Externally oriented thinking scale" (EOT). According to the literature (Taylor et al., 1999), cut-off points were used to divide patients into non-alexithymic (total score \leq 51), borderline (total score between 51 and 61), and alexithymic (total score \geq 61).

Psychological Distress

The Italian version of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS) (Costantini et al., 1999; Bjelland et al., 2002) was used to evaluate the presence of depressive and anxiety symptoms. It consists of 14 items divided into two subscales (range score: from 0 to 21): HADS-D for the depressive and HADS-A for the anxiety symptoms. A score of 8 or more suggests a clinically relevant level of depression/anxiety symptoms (Zigmond and Snaith, 1983).

Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQoL)

The Italian version of the Short-Form 36 Health Survey (SF-36) was used (McHorney et al., 1993; Apolone and Mosconi, 1998). It consists of 36 items divided into 8 subscales, which could be gathered into two main components: the Physical Component (SF-36_PC) composed by the Physical Functioning (PF), Physical Role Functioning (RP), Bodily Pain (BP), and General Health (GH) subscales; and the Mental Component (SF-36_MC) composed by the Vitality (VT), Social Functioning (SF), Emotional Role Functioning (RE), and Mental Health (MH) subscales. The scores range from 0 to 100, with the highest scores corresponding to the better condition.

Statistical Analyses

Normal distribution was assessed following the criteria of absolute skewness (Sk) and kurtosis (K) values lower than 3.0 and 8.0, respectively (Kline, 2005). Based on these criteria, the assumption of normality was met for all the variables. Mean (SD) scores and frequencies were used as descriptive analyses, as appropriate. Pearson's bivariate correlations were used to analyze the relationship between demographic, clinical and psychological variables, and HRQoL.

Two hierarchical multiple regression analyses were used to investigate whether alexithymia was a significant contributing factor for the explanation of the HRQoL in FM patients, using the Physical and Mental Components scores of the SF-36 as outcome variables. Stepwise method was used for variables inclusion of potentially confounding and competing predictors. To avoid unnecessary reductions in statistical power, confounding (age and educational level) and competing (depressive and anxiety symptoms, pain duration, and PI) predictors' variables were included in the regression models only when they were significantly correlated with the outcome variables (*p*-value < 0.05). Collinearity was assessed using the statistical factors of tolerance and Variance Inflation Factor (VIF).

Lastly, a mediation analysis was conducted to test the mediating effect of depression on the association between alexithymia and patient's HRQoL. As recommended by Preacher and Hayes (2004, 2008), mediation analysis procedures with bootstrap sampling were performed. The bootstrap method estimates indirect effects through one or more mediator variables with bias-corrected bootstrap confidence intervals (CIs) (Preacher and Hayes, 2004, 2008). A total of 1000 bootstrap resamples were used to generate bias-corrected 95% CIs for the indirect effect. Mediation is demonstrated when the indirect effect is significant and the CIs do not contain zero (Preacher and Hayes, 2004, 2008).

All the analyses were performed with the software "Statistical Package for Social Sciences – version 22" (SPSS-22). The mediation analyses were conducted using the PROCESS macro (Hayes, 2013), a computational procedure for SPSS.

RESULTS

Data on the socio-demographic and pain variables are reported in **Table 1**. Patients had a mean (SD) age of 51 (10) years and the majority of them had a secondary school degree at least. On average, the patients had chronic pain from 8 years and the mean PI was higher than 7. The result of the IPQ showed that patients reported the highest scores in the affective pain dimension (IPQ-A).

Data regarding alexithymia and psychological distress are presented in **Table 2**. A total of 26% of the sample reported the presence of alexithymic trait at a clinical level (53 patients) and another 26% showed this trait at a subclinical level (54 patients). More than 60% of the patients reported a clinically relevant level of depressive/anxiety symptoms.

Data regarding the HRQoL are summarized in **Table 2**. Patients reported very low mean values in all the subscales of the SF-36, suggesting the presence of a poor QoL in both its physical and mental components.

Correlational Analyses

In order to verify possible relationships between clinical and psychological variables, and HRQoL, correlation analyses were performed (**Table 3**). Age, educational level, and pain duration were not significantly correlated with the physical and mental components of the SF-36. Pain was negatively and significantly correlated with both the SF-36_PC (p < 0.001) and the SF-36_MC (p < 0.001): the higher the PI, the lower the HRQoL. Statistically significant negative correlations were found between HADS-D and HADS-A, and both the physical and the mental components of the SF-36 (all p < 0.001), showing that higher psychological distress symptoms were correlated with a worse HRQoL. Regarding alexithymia, the DIF and DDF subscales

	N (%)	Mean (SD)	Range
Age		51.84 (10.3)	24–74
Educational level (years)		10.78 (3.3)	5–18
Primary School	14 (6.9)		
Secondary School	83 (41.1)		
Higher School	90 (44.6)		
University	15 (7.4)		
Marital status			
Single	16 (7.9)		
Living together	14 (6.9)		
Married	138 (68)		
Divorced	26 (12.8)		
Widowed	9 (4.4)		
Work status			
Student	1 (0.5)		
Employed	116 (57.7)		
Unemployed	14 (7)		
Retired	32 (15.9)		
Housewife	38 (18.9)		
Pain variables			
Pain duration (months)		102.11 (83.9)	4–420
Pain intensity (VAS)		7.24 (2.4)	0–10
IPQ		28.23 (13.4)	2–74
IPQ-S		0.35 (0.15)	0-0.91
IPQ-A		0.39 (0.21)	0–1
IPQ-E		0.31 (0.21)	0-1

IPQ (159 patients): Italian Pain Questionnaire; IPQ-S: Italian Pain Questionnaire-Sensory; IPQ-A: Italian Pain Questionnaire-Affective; IPQ-E: Italian Pain Questionnaire-Evaluative.

of the TAS-20 were significantly correlated with both the SF-36_PC (DIF: p < 0.001; DDF: p = 0.006) and the SF-36_MC (both p < 0.001), suggesting that higher difficulty identifying and describing feelings were associated with a worse HRQoL. No significant correlations emerged between HRQoL and the EOT subscale of the TAS-20.

Higher alexithymia scores were also significantly correlated with higher scores on the HADS-D (DIF: p < 0.001; DDF: p < 0.001; EOT: p = 0.016) and the HADS-A (DIF: p < 0.001; DDF: p < 0.001; EOT: p = 0.021) scales, suggesting that higher level of alexithymia were associated with a higher psychological distress. Both alexithymia (DIF: p < 0.001; DDF: p = 0.001) and psychological distress (HADS-D: p < 0.001; HADS-A: p < 0.001) were significantly correlated with the VAS score: the higher the PI, the higher the alexithymia and psychological distress symptoms.

Regression Analyses

Two hierarchical multiple regression analyses were performed in order to investigate whether alexithymia was a significant predictor of both the physical and the mental components of HRQoL in FM patients. The variables age, educational level, pain duration, and the EOT subscale of the TAS-20 were no longer included in the regression analyses since they showed no significant correlation with the criterions. The DIF and the
 TABLE 2 | Alexithymia, psychological distress, and health-related quality of life

 assessed with the Short-Form 36 Health Survey (SF-36).

Mean (SD)	Range	N (%)
52.06 (13.2)		
		95 (47)
		54 (26.7)
		53 (26.2)
20.45 (7.3)		
13.71 (4.9)		
17.9 (4.9)		
18.47 (8.1)		
9.18 (4.3)		125 (61.3) [#]
9.29 (4.6)		122 (59.8)#
32.4 (15.7)	2.5-83.4	
47.8 (21.4)	0–100	
17.3 (27.1)	0–100	
30.4 (16.8)	0–93.3	
34.3 (18.9)	0–90	
39.6 (20.4)	6-94.3	
29.8 (17.5)	0–85	
43.1 (22.2)	0–100	
35 (39.7)	0–100	
50.6 (20.4)	0–96	
	52.06 (13.2) 52.06 (13.2) 13.71 (4.9) 17.9 (4.9) 18.47 (8.1) 9.18 (4.3) 9.29 (4.6) 32.4 (15.7) 47.8 (21.4) 17.3 (27.1) 30.4 (16.8) 34.3 (18.9) 39.6 (20.4) 29.8 (17.5) 43.1 (22.2) 35 (39.7)	52.06 (13.2) 52.06 (13.2) 20.45 (7.3) 13.71 (4.9) 17.9 (4.9) 18.47 (8.1) 9.18 (4.3) 9.29 (4.6) 32.4 (15.7) 2.5-83.4 47.8 (21.4) 0-100 17.3 (27.1) 0-100 30.4 (16.8) 0-93.3 34.3 (18.9) 0-90 39.6 (20.4) 6-94.3 29.8 (17.5) 0-85 43.1 (22.2) 0-100 35 (39.7) 0-100

TAS-20: Toronto Alexithymia Scale – total score; DIF: difficulty identifying feeling; DDF: difficulty describing feeling; EOT: externally oriented thinking scale; HADS-D/-A: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale-Depression/-Anxiety subscale; SF-36: Short-Form 36 Health Survey. [#]Number (%) of patients with a score above the cut-off (score \geq 8), suggesting the presence of a clinically relevant level of depressive/anxiety symptoms.

DDF subscales of the TAS-20 were, therefore, entered in the first regression block and the competing predictors [depression, anxiety, and PI (VAS)] were entered in the second block with the stepwise method.

The regression analysis regarding the Physical Component is reported in **Table 4**. In the first model, when only alexithymia features were entered into the analysis, the difficulty identifying feeling (DIF) subscale of the TAS-20 significantly predicted the criterion [$\beta = -0.36$, t(196) = -4.31, p < 0.001]. However, alexithymia ceased to be a predictive factor when depression was entered into the analysis, in the third model. The final model (model 3) explained a significant amount (45%) of the variance of the SF-36_PC [F(4,194) = 41.7, p < 0.001] and PI appeared to be the strongest contributor [$\beta = -0.36$, t(194) = -8.25, p < 0.001], followed by depression [$\beta = -0.35$, t(194) = -5.44, p < 0.001].

The regression analysis regarding the Mental Component is reported in **Table 5**. When only alexithymia features were entered into the analysis (model 1), the difficulty identifying feeling (DIF) subscale of the TAS-20 significantly predicted the criterion [$\beta = -0.57$, t(196) = -8.09, p < 0.001], with a 36% of the variance of the SF-36_MC explained. However, differently from the previous regression, alexithymia continued to be a predictive factor when competing predictors were

9	8	7	6	5	4	3	2	1	
								-	1 – Age
							-	-0.218**	2 – Educational level
						-	-0.018	0.255**	3 – Pain Duration
					-	0.077	0.028	-0.08	4 – VAS
				-	0.328**	0.123	-0.047	-0.012	5 – HADS-D
			-	0.678**	0.362**	0.137	-0.019	-0.059	6 – HADS-A
		-	0.627**	0.526**	0.255**	0.054	0.008	-0.016	7 – TAS-20_DIF
	-	0.582**	0.463**	0.401**	0.231**	0.172*	-0.129	0.097	8 – TAS-20_DDF
-	0.337**	0.202**	0.162*	0.170*	0.051	0.058	-0.318**	0.106	9 – TAS-20_EOT
-0.012	-0.194**	-0.341**	-0.420**	-0.505**	-0.575**	-0.126	0.004	0.03	10 - SF-36_PC
-0.084	-0.390**	-0.600**	-0.697**	-0.652**	-0.483**	-0.042	-0.072	0.058	11 - SF-36_MC
									—

TABLE 3 | Pearson's correlations among socio-demographic, clinical, psychological distress, alexithymia, and quality of life assessed with the Short-Form 36 Health Survey (SF-36).

VAS: Visual Analog Scale for pain intensity; HADS-D/-A: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale-Depression/-Anxiety subscale; TAS-20_DIF/_DDF/_EOT: Toronto Alexithymia Scale_Difficulty identifying feelings/Difficulty describing feeling/Externally oriented thinking subscale; SF-36_PC/_MC: Short-Form 36 Health Survey_Physical Component/Mental Component. *p-value < 0.05; **p-value < 0.01.

TABLE 4 | Hierarchical multiple regression with Physical Component of Health-related Quality of life (SF-36_PC) as dependent variable (N = 199).

	Predictor	R ²	Adj-R ²	F	$F-\Delta R^2$	В	SE B	β	p
1		0.12	0.11	13.38*	13.38*				
	Constant					47.43	3.48		
	DIF					-0.78	0.18	-0.36	< 0.001
	DDF					0.07	0.27	0.02	0.801
2		0.38	0.37	39.96*	82.05*				
	Constant					66.09	3.58		
	DIF					-0.54	0.15	-0.25	0.001
	DDF					0.24	0.23	0.07	0.299
	VAS					-3.29	0.35	-0.53	<0.001
3		0.46	0.45	41.74*	29.54*				
	Constant					66.75	3.35		
	DIF					-0.24	0.16	-0.11	0.129
	DDF					0.36	0.21	0.11	0.095
	VAS					-3.12	0.38	-0.46	<0.001
	HADS-D					-1.30	0.24	-0.35	< 0.001

*p-value < 0.001. DIF: difficulty identifying feelings; DDF: difficulty describing feelings; HADS-D: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale-Depression; VAS: pain intensity.

entered into the analysis. The final model (model 4) explained a significant portion (61%) of the variance of the SF-36_MC [*F*(5,193) = 62.9, *p* < 0.001]. Anxiety symptoms [HADS-A: $\beta = -0.30$, *t*(193) = -4.39, *p* < 0.001], depressive symptoms [HADS-D: $\beta = -0.25$, *t*(193) = -4.13, *p* < 0.001] and alexithymia [DIF: $\beta = -0.25$, *t*(193) = -3.84, *p* < 0.001] followed by PI [VAS: $\beta = -0.24$, *t*(193) = -4.99, *p* < 0.001] were the factors that significantly predicted the SF-36_MC score.

Mediation Analysis

To deepen the results of the multiple regression analyses, a mediation analysis was conducted to test the relationship between alexithymia and the patients' HRQoL mediated by depressive symptoms. On the basis of the results of the regression analyses, the DIF subscale was used.

Regarding the Physical component (Figure 1A), the standardized regression coefficient between DIF and depressive symptoms was statistically significant (p < 0.001), as was the

standardized regression coefficient between depressive symptoms and SF-36_PC (p < 0.001). The standardized indirect effect was (0.52)(-0.46) = -0.24. We tested the significance of this indirect effect using bootstrapping procedures. The bootstrapped unstandardized indirect effect was -0.52, and the 95% CI ranged from -0.73 to -0.35. Thus, the results confirm that, even if DIF did not have a direct effect on the SF-36_PC (standardized regression coefficient = -0.11, p = 0.13), it had a significant indirect effect ($\kappa^2 = 0.22$) through depressive symptoms.

Concerning the Mental Component (**Figure 1B**), the standardized regression coefficient between depressive symptoms and SF-36_MC was statistically significant (p < 0.001). The standardized indirect effect was (0.52)(-0.46) = -0.24. The bootstrapped unstandardized indirect effect was -0.66, and the 95% CI ranged from -0.90 to -0.48. Thus, in addition to confirm the presence of a statistically significant direct effect (standardized regression coefficient = -0.37, p < 0.001), the results confirm that the difficulty identifying feeling

	Predictor	R ²	Adj-R ²	F	$F-\Delta R^2$	В	SE B	β	р
1		0.37	0.36	56.45*	56.45*				
	Constant					75.22	3.80		< 0.001
	DIF					-1.60	0.20	-0.57	<0.001
	DDF					-0.22	0.29	-0.05	0.457
2		0.53	0.52	72.80*	67.31*				
	Constant					76.38	3.29		< 0.001
	DIF					-0.80	0.20	-0.29	< 0.001
	DDF					0.07	0.26	0.02	0.788
	HADS-A					-2.31	0.28	-0.52	< 0.001
3		0.59	0.58	68.74*	27.22*				
	Constant					87.96	3.81		< 0.001
	DIF					-0.78	0.19	-0.28	< 0.001
	DDF					0.13	0.24	0.03	0.600
	HADS-A					-1.92	0.28	-0.43	< 0.001
	VAS					-2.25	0.43	-0.26	< 0.001
4		0.62	0.61	62.95*	17.03*				
	Constant					89.62	3.68		< 0.001
	DIF					-0.69	0.18	-0.25	< 0.001
	DDF					0.18	0.23	0.04	0.444
	HADS-A					-1.32	0.30	-0.30	< 0.001
	VAS					-2.08	0.42	-0.24	< 0.001
	HADS-D					-1.22	0.30	-0.25	< 0.001

TABLE 5 | Hierarchical multiple regression with Mental Component of Quality of life (SF-36 MC) as dependent variable (N = 198).

*p-value < 0.001. DIF: difficulty identifying feelings; DDF: difficulty describing feelings; HADS-D/-A: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale-Depression/Anxiety; DT: Distress Thermometer; VAS: pain intensity.



between the difficulty identifying feeling (DIF) subscales of the TAS-20 and HRQoL, controlling for depressive symptoms, are in parentheses. *p < 0.001.

subcomponent of alexithymia had a significant indirect effect on the Mental Component of the SF-36 ($\kappa^2 = 0.25$) through depressive symptoms.

DISCUSSION

The present study evaluated the effects of alexithymia in a large sample of patients with FM, controlling for the concomitant effects of depression, anxiety, and pain. To deepen the investigation of the specific impact that alexithymia has

on both the physical and the psychosocial components of the HRQoL, we also evaluated the mediation role of depressive symptoms. In fact, even though FM does not cause physical injuries or deformed joints, it causes a severe disability in daily living, negatively interfering with the patient's functional, working, and psychosocial capacity (Sturge-Jacobs, 2002; Arnold et al., 2008). Available data underline that the negative impact on the quality of life may be even greater than those experienced in other chronic pain disorders and rheumatic conditions (Martinez et al., 1995; Bergman, 2005; Boonen et al., 2005; Birtane et al., 2007; Ubago Linares Mdel et al., 2008; White et al., 2008; Sicras-Mainar et al., 2009). In the current study, the results confirmed the great impact of the pathology on the patients' quality of life, on both the physical and the mental components, with very low score in all the subscales of the SF-36.

Depressive disorders are the most frequent comorbid psychiatric conditions in FM with a prevalence of 20-80% (Fietta et al., 2007). In a community sample of 44,897 individuals, Kato et al. (2006) showed that 40% of patients with FM had current depressive symptoms without a formal diagnosis of depressive disorder whereas the rate of lifetime major depressive disorder comorbidity ranges from 62 to 86% (Aguglia et al., 2011). In line with these data, in the current study, the mean scores of both the depression and the anxiety subscales of the HADS were above the threshold, suggesting an extensive prevalence of clinically relevant depressive and anxiety symptoms, both present in about 60% of patients.

Up to date, studies evaluating the prevalence and the role of alexithymia in FM patients showed contrasting results (Di Tella and Castelli, 2013). Most studies agree on the higher prevalence of alexithymia in FM compared to healthy controls or to patients with other chronic pain pathologies such as rheumatoid arthritis (Sayar et al., 2004; Huber et al., 2009; Steinweg et al., 2011; Tuzer et al., 2011). The estimated prevalence of alexithymia in nonclinical samples ranges between 7 and 13% (Fukunishi et al., 1999; Mattila et al., 2006; Honkalampi et al., 2009), whereas according to the most recent reviews of the literature, the prevalence of alexithymia in patients with FM ranges from 15 to 20% (Di Tella and Castelli, 2013). Conforming to these data, 26% of the patients with FM recruited in the present study showed the presence of alexithymia and another 26% had a TAS-20 total score in the borderline range, suggesting the presence of a subclinical level of alexithymic traits. Some studies consider the high prevalence of alexithymia in FM as related to the concomitant high prevalence of depressive symptoms (Malt et al., 2002; Evren et al., 2006; Huber et al., 2009). Clinical researches conducted in various clinical settings have indeed shown a high incidence of alexithymia in patients with depression, which varies between 21 and 42% (Saarijärvi et al., 1993; Wise and Mann, 1995; Honkalampi et al., 2000, 2001; Taycan et al., 2017). Since both constructs share many characteristics, such as negative affect, decreased ability to communicate affect to other people, problems with interpersonal communication and less clarity about own feelings, it is reasonable to assume that there is an association between alexithymia and depression (Rude and McCarthy, 2003; Mattila et al., 2008; Picardi et al., 2011). Moreover, some researchers found that the decrease of the level of depression is associated with a TAS-20 scores decrease in patients with major depression, suggesting that alexithymia could be considered as a state-dependent phenomenon in people with depression (Honkalampi et al., 2000, 2001; Saarijärvi et al., 2001). Regarding chronic pain patients, previous studies, which evaluated alexithymia and depression in large heterogeneous chronic pain samples, suggested that depression worked as a full mediator between alexithymia and daily disability in FM (Makino et al., 2013; Saariaho et al., 2013; Shibata et al., 2014). Also the results of our previous exploratory study appeared to support this hypothesis (Castelli et al., 2012). In that study, even if the small sample size cautioned to interpret and generalize the data, the results seem to point out that the relationship between alexithymia and quality of life in FM could be totally mediated by the presence of psychological distress symptoms. In fact, alexithymia ceased to significantly contribute to the explanation of HRQoL when the psychological distress variables (depression for the physical component and anxiety for the mental component of HRQoL) were added as competing predictors (Castelli et al., 2012).

Given the exploratory nature and the small sample size of our previous study (Castelli et al., 2012), we performed a new study on a larger sample. The results of this last study confirmed the previous ones regarding the physical component of HRQoL. As in our previous work, alexithymia, in particular the difficulty identifying feeling subscale, ceased to significantly contribute to the explanation of the SF-36_PC when the depressive symptoms were added as competing predictor. PI and depression were the variables that significantly contributed to explain the variance of the SF-36_PC, with a good final model that explained 45% of the variance. Although PI and pain persistence in FM are independent from a coexisting depression or a concomitant psychological distress (Okifuji et al., 2000; Petzke et al., 2003), our results seem to suggest that these variables have a similar and additive effect in negatively influencing the physical functioning of FM patients, further supporting the multidimensionality nature of this pathology.

Regarding the psychosocial functioning, the results of the present study allowed us to go further with the results of our previous work (Castelli et al., 2012). Indeed, in the hierarchical multiple regression analysis performed on the mental component of HRQoL, alexithymia significantly contributed to the model even when controlling for the presence of psychological distress. Pain, anxiety and depressive symptoms, and the DIF subscale of the TAS-20 were all significant predictors of the SF-36_MC, with a final model explaining a very high percentage of the variance (61%).

This last result suggests that alexithymia has a significant direct effect on the psychosocial functioning of patients with FM. To better evaluate the weight of this effect on the mental component of the SF-36, and the presence of an indirect effect, mediated by depressive symptoms, on both the mental and the physical components, we performed the mediation analyses. The results further supported those of the regression model, confirming the presence of a significant direct effect of alexithymia on the mental component of the SF-36. These data provide methodologically grounded support to the hypothesis that the presence of alexithymia per se had a negative impact on FM patients' HRQoL. Furthermore, the results showed that the DIF factor of the TAS-20 had a significant indirect effect on both the components of the HRQoL, mediated by depressive symptoms. The data showed, in fact, that the presence of difficulty identifying feelings had an important negative effect on the presence of depressive symptoms, which in turn negatively affects patients' HRQoL. As showed by the κ^2 value, the effect size of the indirect effect was medium for the physical component and large for the mental one. Taken together, these findings suggest that the patient difficulty identifying emotions may, on one hand, have an indirect effect, increasing symptoms of depression, which in turn may interfere with the individual's ability to deal or cope with pain. On the other hand, the difficulty identifying emotions may also be considered a trait that directly influences illness behavior, as hypothesized by Lumley (Lumley et al., 1996). According to his model, the higher body awareness of individuals with alexithymia makes them focus on benign somatic sensations, thereby increasing sensation magnitude through a positive, autonomic feedback loop. As a result of the inability to identify accurately their own subjective feelings, they attribute these sensations to biological causes rather than psychological ones, thus experiencing these sensations as physical illness instead of the somatic manifestation of their own emotions (Lumley et al., 1996).

Such contrasting results regarding the relationship between alexithymia and depression in chronic pain could partially be

the result of the negligence of the distinction between absolute and relative stability. Indeed, even if alexithymia lacks of absolute stability (i.e., its score may change in the presence of large changes in the severity of depressive symptoms), its relative stability has been demonstrated not only in patients with major depression, but also in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders (Luminet et al., 2001; Porcelli et al., 2003; Taylor and Bagby, 2004). It can be argued that the lack of absolute stability of alexithymia could lead to attribute the high prevalence of alexithymia in FM only to the concomitant high prevalence of depressive symptoms, masking its direct effect in chronic pain patients, independently from the depressive symptoms.

Some main limitations have to be taken into account while considering the present study. Only female patients were evaluated and we did not include any control groups. Further studies comparing FM to other chronic pain pathologies should therefore be carried out. What is more, while this study contributes with important information regarding how alexithymia and depression may interact in FM, the crosssectional nature of the study does not allow proving causal relationships. Future researches should address emotional deficits in this chronic pain pathology through longitudinal studies, assessing the variation of these co-occurring symptoms along the disease progression.

CONCLUSION

The results of the present study suggest the presence of both a direct and an indirect effect of alexithymia on the HRQoL in patients with FM. Indeed, even though the concomitant presence of depressive symptoms is responsible of an indirect effect, alexithymia per se seems to directly contribute to worsen the impact that this chronic pain pathology has on the patients' quality of life, especially regarding the psychosocial functioning. Taken together these results have an important implication for the treatment of FM patients. As recently reported, indeed, treatment strategies have on average only modest results in FM patients, calling for a more individualized management strategy (Castelnuovo et al., 2016a,b; Häuser et al., 2017). The presence of a direct and an indirect effect of alexithymia in FM, mediated by depressive symptoms, together with the evidence supporting the predictive role of alexithymia on the treatment outcome (Taylor and Bagby, 2004), further support the need for a multidimensional approach that includes its assessment. Even though there is an absence of established efficacious treatments for alexithymia, a recent review provides a strong case for the partial modifiability of alexithymia, but only by means of psychological interventions specifically intended to treat it (Cameron et al., 2014). According to the available

REFERENCES

Aguglia, A., Salvi, V., Maina, G., Rossetto, I., and Aguglia, E. (2011). Fibromyalgia syndrome and depressive symptoms: comorbidity and clinical correlates. J. Affect. Disord. 128, 262–266. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2010.0 7.004 research data, indeed, some aspects of alexithymia, as those of other dimensional personality traits, such as neuroticism or extraversion, may be more trait-like and thus enduring, whereas other aspects may be more state-dependent and thus changeable (Cameron et al., 2014). Furthermore, available research data suggest that identifying effective strategies for modifying alexithymia not only improves patients' adaptive emotional processing, but also enhances other aspects of functioning (Cameron et al., 2014). Similar results were found in two very recent studies that evaluated the efficacy of an emotional awareness and expression therapy in chronic pain patients, including FM, which found that the decrease in alexithymia was linked to the improvements in PI and pain interference (Burger et al., 2016; Lumley et al., 2017). These data underline once again the importance to evaluate the presence of alexithymia in FM patients, in order to identify a patient-tailored therapy, aiming at optimizing treatment efficacy, and at minimizing costs and risks due to the use of ineffective therapies.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of 'Comitato Etico Interaziendale A.O.U. Città della Salute e della Scienza di Torino – A.O. Ordine Mauriziano – A.S.L. Città di Torino' with written informed consent from all subjects. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the 'Comitato Etico Interaziendale A.O.U. Città della Salute e della Scienza di Torino – A.O. Ordine Mauriziano – A.S.L. Città di Torino.'

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

VT, LC, and GG were responsible for the conception and design of the study. AG, AR, FC, and EF were responsible for data collection and for clinical evaluations. VT and MDT were responsible for data analysis. LC and GG contributed to the interpretation of data. VT and MDT wrote the article, which was critically revised by all the other authors. All authors have approved the final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

VT, AG, MDT, AR, and LC were supported by the CRT Foundation. The funder had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish or preparation of the manuscript.

Apolone, G., and Mosconi, P. (1998). The Italian SF-36 Health Survey: translation, validation and norming. J. Clin. Epidemiol. 51, 1025–1036. doi: 10.1016/S0895-4356(98)00094-8

Arnold, L. M., Crofford, L. J., Mease, P. J., Burgess, S. M., Palmer, S. C., Abetz, L., et al. (2008). Patient perspectives on the impact of fibromyalgia. *Patient Educ. Couns*. 73, 114–120. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2008.06.005

- Bergman, S. (2005). Psychosocial aspects of chronic widespread pain and fibromyalgia. *Disabil. Rehabil.* 27, 675–683. doi: 10.1080/0963828040000 9030
- Birtane, M., Uzunca, K., Tastekin, N., and Tuna, H. (2007). The evaluation of quality of life in fibromyalgia syndrome: a comparison with rheumatoid arthritis by using SF-36 Health Survey. *Clin. Rheumatol.* 26, 679–684. doi: 10.1007/s10067-006-0359-2
- Bjelland, I., Dahl, A. A., Haug, T. T., and Neckelmann, D. (2002). The validity of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale: an updated literature review. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 52, 69–77. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(01)00296-3
- Boonen, A., van den Heuvel, R., van Tubergen, A., Goossens, M., Severens, J. L., van der Heijde, D., et al. (2005). Large differences in cost of illness and wellbeing between patients with fibromyalgia, chronic low back pain, or ankylosing spondylitis. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 64, 396–402. doi: 10.1136/ard.2003.019711
- Bradley, L. A. (2005). Psychiatric comorbidity in fibromyalgia. *Curr. Pain Headache Rep.* 9, 79–86. doi: 10.1007/s11916-005-0042-3
- Bressi, C., Taylor, G., Parker, J., Bressi, S., Brambilla, V., Aguglia, E., et al. (1996). Cross validation of the factor structure of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale: an Italian multicenter study. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 551–559. doi: 10.1016/ S0022-3999(96)00228-0
- Burger, A. J., Lumley, M. A., Carty, J. N., Latsch, D. V., Thakur, E. R., Hyde-Nolan, M. E., et al. (2016). The effects of a novel psychological attribution and emotional awareness and expression therapy for chronic musculoskeletal pain: a preliminary, uncontrolled trial. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 81, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/ j.jpsychores.2015.12.003
- Cameron, K., Ogrodniczuk, J., and Hadjipavlou, G. (2014). Changes in alexithymia following psychological intervention: a review. *Harv. Rev. Psychiatry* 22, 162–178. doi: 10.1097/HRP.00000000000036
- Castelli, L., Tesio, V., Colonna, F., Molinaro, S., Leombruni, P., Bruzzone, M., et al. (2012). Alexithymia and psychological distress in fibromyalgia: prevalence and relation with quality of life. *Clin. Exp. Rheumatol.* 30(6 Suppl. 74), 70–77.
- Castelnuovo, G., Giusti, E. M., Manzoni, G. M., Saviola, D., Gatti, A., Gabrielli, S., et al. (2016a). Psychological considerations in the assessment and treatment of pain in neurorehabilitation and psychological factors predictive of therapeutic response: evidence and recommendations from the Italian consensus conference on pain in neurorehabilitation. *Front. Psychol.* 7:468. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00468
- Castelnuovo, G., Giusti, E. M., Manzoni, G. M., Saviola, D., Gatti, A., Gabrielli, S., et al. (2016b). Psychological treatments and psychotherapies in the neurorehabilitation of pain: evidences and recommendations from the Italian Consensus Conference on Pain in Neurorehabilitation. *Front. Psychol.* 7:115. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00115
- Celikel, F., and Saatcioglu, O. (2006). Alexithymia and anxiety in female chronic pain patients. *Ann. Gen. Psychiatry* 15, 5–13.
- Costantini, M., Musso, M., Viterbori, P., Bonci, F., Del Mastro, L., Garrone, O., et al. (1999). Detecting psychological distress in cancer patients: validity of the Italian version of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale. *Support. Care Cancer* 7, 121–127. doi: 10.1007/s005200050241
- De Benedittis, G., Massel, R., Nobili, R., and Pieri, A. (1988). The Italian pain questionnaire. *Pain* 33, 53–62. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(88)90203-5
- Di Tella, M., and Castelli, L. (2013). Alexithymia and fibromyalgia: clinical evidence. *Front. Psychol.* 4:909. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00909
- Di Tella, M., and Castelli, L. (2016). Alexithymia in chronic pain disorders. *Curr. Rheumatol. Rep.* 18:41. doi: 10.1007/s11926-016-0592-x
- Di Tella, M., Ghiggia, A., Tesio, V., Romeo, A., Colonna, F., Fusaro, E., et al. (2017). Pain experience in Fibromyalgia Syndrome: the role of alexithymia and psychological distress. J. Affect. Disord. 208, 87–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.08. 080
- Evren, B., Evren, C., and Guler, M. H. (2006). Clinical correlates of alexithymia in patients with fibromyalgia. *Pain Clin.* 18, 1–9. doi: 10.1163/ 156856906775249857
- Fietta, P., Fietta, P., and Manganelli, P. (2007). Fibromyalgia and psychiatric disorders. Acta Biomed. 78, 88–95.
- Fukunishi, I., Wogan, J., Berger, D., and Kuboki, T. (1999). Alexithymic traits as predictors of difficulties with adjustment in an outpatient cohort of expatriates in Tokyo. *Psychol. Rep.* 85, 67–77. doi: 10.2466/pr0.1999.85.1.67
- Ghiggia, A., Romeo, A., Tesio, V., Di Tella, M., Colonna, F., Geminiani, G. C., et al. (2017). Alexithymia and depression in patients with fibromyalgia: when

the whole is greater than the sum of its parts. *Psychiatry Res.* 255, 195–197. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.05.045

- Häuser, W., Perrot, S., Clauw, D. J., and Fitzcharles, M. A. (2017). Unravelling fibromyalgia—steps toward individualized management. *J. Pain* doi: 10.1016/ j.jpain.2017.08.009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). An Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression Based Approach. New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Honkalampi, K., Hintikka, J., Laukkanen, E., and Viinamäki, J. L. H. (2001). Alexithymia and depression: a prospective study of patients with major depressive disorder. *Psychosomatics* 42, 229–234. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.42.3.229
- Honkalampi, K., Hintikka, J., Saarinen, P., Lehtonen, J., and Viinamäki, H. (2000). Is alexithymia a permanent feature in depressed patients? *Psychother. Psychosom.* 69, 303–308.
- Honkalampi, K., Tolmunen, T., Hintikka, J., Rissanen, M. L., Kylmä, J., and Laukkanen, E. (2009). The prevalence of alexithymia and its relationship with Youth Self-Report problem scales among Finnish adolescents. *Compr. Psychiatry* 50, 263–268. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2008.08.007
- Huber, A., Suman, A. L., Biasi, G., and Carli, G. (2009). Alexithymia in fibromyalgia syndrome: associations with ongoing pain, experimental pain sensitivity and illness behavior. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 66, 425–433. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2008. 11.009
- Kato, K., Sullivan, P. F., Evengård, B., and Pedersen, N. L. (2006). Chronic widespread pain and its comorbidities: a population-based study. Arch. Intern. Med. 166, 1649–1654. doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.15.1649
- Kline, R. B. (2005). Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling. New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Luminet, O., Bagby, R. M., and Taylor, G. J. (2001). An evaluation of the absolute and relative stability of alexithymia in patients with major depression. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 70, 227–282. doi: 10.1159/000056263
- Lumley, M. A., Asselin, L. A., and Norman, S. (1997). Alexithymia in chronic pain patients. *Compr. Psychiatry* 38, 160–165. doi: 10.1016/S0010-440X(97)90 069-9
- Lumley, M. A., Neely, L. C., and Burger, A. J. (2007). The assessment of alexithymia in medical settings: implications for understanding and treating health problems. J. Pers. Assess. 89, 230–246. doi: 10.1080/0022389070162 9698
- Lumley, M. A., Schubiner, H., Lockhart, N. A., Kidwell, K. M., Harte, S. E., Clauw, D. J., et al. (2017). Emotional awareness and expression therapy, cognitive behavioral therapy, and education for fibromyalgia: a cluster-randomized controlled trial. *Pain* 158, 2354–2363. doi: 10.1097/j.pain.0000000000001036
- Lumley, M. A., Smith, J. A., and Longo, D. J. (2002). The relationship of alexithymia to pain severity and impairment among patients with chronic myofascial pain: comparisons with self-efficacy, catastrophizing, and depression. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 53, 823–830. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00337-9
- Lumley, M. A., Stettner, L., and Wehmer, F. (1996). How are alexithymia and physical illness linked? A review and critique of pathways. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 505–518. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00222-X
- Makino, S., Jensen, M. P., Arimura, T., Obata, T., Anno, K., Iwaki, R., et al. (2013). Alexithymia and chronic pain: the role of negative affectivity. *Clin. J. Pain* 29, 354–361. doi: 10.1097/AJP.0b013e3182579c63
- Malt, E. A., Olafsson, S., Lund, A., and Ursin, H. (2002). Factors explaining variance in perceived pain in women with fibromyalgia. BMC Musculoskelet. Disord. 3:12. doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-3-12
- Marques, A. P., Santo, A., Berssaneti, A. A., Matsutani, L. A., and Yuan, S. L. K. (2017). Prevalence of fibromyalgia: literature review update. *Rev. Bras. Reumatol. Engl. Ed.* 57, 356–363. doi: 10.1016/j.rbr.2016.10.004
- Martinez, J. E., Ferraz, M. B., Sato, E. I., and Atra, E. (1995). Fibromyalgia versus rheumatoid arthritis: a longitudinal comparison of the quality of life. *J. Rheumatol.* 22, 270–274.
- Martínez, M. P., Sánchez, A. I., Miró, E., Lami, M. J., Prados, G., and Morales, A. (2015). Relationships between physical symptoms, emotional distress, and pain appraisal in fibromyalgia: the moderator effect of alexithymia. *J. Psychol.* 149, 115–140. doi: 10.1080/00223980.2013.844673
- Mattila, A. K., Poutanen, O., Koivisto, A. M., Salokangas, R. K., and Joukamaa, M. (2008). The performance of diagnostic measures of depression in alexithymic and nonalexithymic subjects. *Gen. Hosp. Psychiatry* 30, 77–79. doi: 10.1016/j. genhosppsych.2007.08.011

- Mattila, A. K., Salminen, J. K., Nummi, T., and Joukamaa, M. (2006). Age is strongly associated with alexithymia in the general population. J. Psychosom. Res. 61, 629–635. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2006.04.013
- McHorney, C. A., Ware, J. E. Jr., and Raczek, A. E. (1993). The MOS 36-Item Short-Form Health Survey (SF-36): II. Psychometric and clinical tests of validity in measuring physical and mental health constructs. *Med. Care* 31, 247–263. doi: 10.1097/00005650-199303000-00006
- Mease, P. (2005). Fibromyalgia syndrome: review of clinical presentation, pathogenesis, outcome measures, and treatment. J. Rheumatol. Suppl. 75, 6–21.
- Melzack, R., and Torgerson, W. S. (1971). On the language of pain. *Anesthesiology* 34, 50–59. doi: 10.1097/0000542-197101000-00017
- Okifuji, A., Turk, D. C., and Sherman, J. J. (2000). Evaluation of the relationship between depression and fibromyalgia syndrome: why aren't all patients depressed? *J. Rheumatol.* 27, 212–219.
- Petzke, F., Gracely, R. H., Park, K. M., Ambrose, K., and Clauw, D. J. (2003). What do tender points measure? Influence of distress on 4 measure of tenderness. *J. Rheumatol.* 30, 567–574.
- Picardi, A., Fagnani, C., Gigantesco, A., Toccaceli, V., Lega, I., and Stazi, M. A. (2011). Genetic influences on alexithymia and their relationship with depressive symptoms. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 71, 256–263. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2011. 02.016
- Porcelli, P., Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., De Carne, M., Leandro, G., and Todarello, O. (2003). Alexithymia as predictor of treatment outcome in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 65, 911–918. doi: 10.1097/01.PSY.0000089064.13681.3B
- Preacher, K. J., and Hayes, A. F. (2004). SPSS and SAS procedures for estimating indirect effects in simple mediation models. *Behav. Res. Methods Instrum. Comput.* 36, 717–731. doi: 10.3758/BF03206553
- Preacher, K. J., and Hayes, A. F. (2008). Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models. *Behav. Res. Methods* 40, 879–891. doi: 10.3758/BRM.40.3.879
- Rude, S., and McCarthy, C. (2003). Emotional functioning in depressed and depression-vulnerable college students. *Cogn. Emot.* 17, 799–806. doi: 10.1080/ 02699930302283
- Saariaho, A. S., Saariaho, T. H., Mattila, A. K., Karukivi, M. R., and Joukamaa, M. I. (2013). Alexithymia and depression in a chronic pain patient sample. *Gen. Hosp. Psychiatry* 35, 239–245. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2012.11.011
- Saarijärvi, S., Salminen, J. K., Tamminen, T., and Äärelä, E. (1993). Alexithymia in psychiatric consultation-liaison patients. *Gen. Hosp. Psychiatry* 15, 330–333. doi: 10.1016/0163-8343(93)90026-K
- Saarijärvi, S., Salminen, J. K., and Toikka, T. B. (2001). Alexithymia and depression: a 1-year follow-up study in outpatients with major depression. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 51, 729–733. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(01)00257-4
- Sayar, K., Gulec, H., and Topbas, M. (2004). Alexithymia and anger in patients with fibromyalgia. *Clin. Rheumatol.* 23, 441–448. doi: 10.1007/s10067-004-0918-3
- Shibata, M., Ninomiya, T., Jensen, M. P., Anno, K., Yonemoto, K., Makino, S., et al. (2014). Alexithymia is associated with greater risk of chronic pain and negative affect and with lower life satisfaction in a general population: the Hisayama Study. *PLoS One* 9:e90984. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0090984
- Sicras-Mainar, A., Rejas, J., Navarro, R., Blanca, M., Morcillo, Á., Larios, R., et al. (2009). Treating patients with fibromyalgia in primary care settings under routine medical practice: a claim database cost and burden of illness study. *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 11:R54. doi: 10.1186/ar2673
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of 'alexithymic' characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262. doi: 10.1159/ 000286529
- Steinweg, D. L., Dallas, A. P., and Rea, W. S. (2011). Fibromyalgia: unspeakable suffering, a prevalence study of alexithymia. *Psychosomatics* 52, 255–262. doi: 10.1016/j.psym.2010.12.022

- Sturge-Jacobs, M. (2002). The experience of living with fibromyalgia: confronting an invisible disability. *Res. Theory Nurs. Pract.* 16, 19–31. doi: 10.1891/rtnp.16. 1.19.52994
- Taycan, O., Özdemir, A., and Taycan, S. E. (2017). Alexithymia and somatization in depressed patients: the role of the type of somatic symptom attribution. *Arch. Neuropsychiatry* 54, 99–104. doi: 10.5152/npa.2016.12385
- Taylor, G. J. (2000). Recent development in alexithymia theory and research. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 45, 134–142. doi: 10.1177/070674370004500203
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2004). New trends in alexithymia research. Psychother. Psychosom. 73, 68–77. doi: 10.1159/000075537
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2012). "The alexithymia personality dimension," in *The Oxford Handbook of Personality Disorders*, ed. T. A. Widiger (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 648–676.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. (1999). Disorders of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Tuzer, V., Bulut, S. D., Bastug, B., Kayalar, G., Göka, E., and Beştepe, E. (2011). Causal attributions and alexithymia in female patients with fibromyalgia or chronic low back pain. *Nord. J. Psychiatry* 65, 138–144. doi: 10.3109/08039488. 2010.522596
- Ubago Linares Mdel, C., Ruiz-Pérez, I., Bermejo Pérez, M. J., de Labry-Lima, A. O., Hernández-Torres, E., and Plazaola-Castaño, J. (2008). Analysis of the impact of fibromyalgia on quality of life: associated factors. *Clin. Rheumatol.* 27, 613–619. doi: 10.1007/s10067-007-0756-1
- van Leeuwen, N., Bossema, E. R., van Middendorp, H., Kruize, A. A., Bootsma, H., Bijlsma, J. W., et al. (2012). Dealing with emotions when the ability to cry is hampered: emotion processing and regulation in patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Clin. Exp. Rheumatol.* 30, 492–498.
- White, L. A., Birnbaum, H. G., Kaltenboeck, A., Tang, J., Mallett, D., and Robinson, R. L. (2008). Employees with fibromyalgia: medical comorbidity, healthcare costs, and work loss. *J. Occup. Environ. Med.* 50, 13–24. doi: 10.1097/JOM. 0b013e31815cff4b
- Williams, D. A., and Gracely, R. H. (2007). Biology and therapy of fibromyalgia. Functional magnetic resonance imaging findings in fibromyalgia. *Arthritis Res. Ther.* 8:224.
- Wise, T. N., and Mann, L. S. (1995). The attribution of somatic symptoms in psychiatric outpatients. *Compr. Psychiatry* 36, 407–410. doi: 10.1016/S0010-440X(95)90247-3
- Wolfe, F., Clauw, D. J., Fitzcharles, M. A., Goldenberg, D. L., Katz, R. S., Mease, P., et al. (2010). The American College of Rheumatology preliminary diagnostic criteria for fibromyalgia and measurement of symptom severity. *Arthritis Care Res.* 62, 600–610. doi: 10.1002/acr.20140
- World Health Organization (WHO) (2008). WHO Treatment Guideline on Non-Malignant Pain in Adults. Geneva: WHO. Available at: http://www.who.int/en/ [accessed October 14, 2008].
- Zigmond, A. S., and Snaith, R. P. (1983). The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 67, 361–370. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1983.tb09716.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Tesio, Di Tella, Ghiggia, Romeo, Colonna, Fusaro, Geminiani and Castelli. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Explicit and Implicit Components of the Emotional Processing in Non-organic Vision Loss: Behavioral Evidence About the Role of Fear in Functional Blindness

Federica Scarpina^{1*}, Lisa Melzi², Gianluca Castelnuovo^{1,3}, Alessandro Mauro^{4,5}, Stefania B. Marzoli² and Enrico Molinari^{1,3}

¹ Psychology Research Laboratory, Ospedale San Giuseppe, IRCCS Istituto Auxologico Italiano, Milan, Italy, ² Neuro-Ophthalmology Service and Electrophysiology Laboratory, Department of Ophthalmology, Scientific Institute Capitanio Hospital, Istituto Auxologico Italiano, Milan, Italy, ³ Department of Psychology, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Milan, Italy, ⁴ "Rita Levi Montalcini" Department of Neuroscience, University of Turin, Turin, Italy, ⁵ Division of Neurology and Neuro-Rehabilitation, Ospedale San Giuseppe, IRCCS Istituto Auxologico Italiano, Milan, Italy

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Katharina Sophia Goerlich, RWTH Aachen University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Arianna Palmieri, Università degli Studi di Padova, Italy Thomas Nickl-Jockschat, The University of Iowa, United States

*Correspondence:

Federica Scarpina f.scarpina@auxologico.it; federica.scarpina@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 11 June 2017 Accepted: 23 March 2018 Published: 10 April 2018

Citation:

Scarpina F, Melzi L, Castelnuovo G, Mauro A, Marzoli SB and Molinari E (2018) Explicit and Implicit Components of the Emotional Processing in Non-organic Vision Loss: Behavioral Evidence About the Role of Fear in Functional Blindness. Front. Psychol. 9:494. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00494 Non-organic vision loss (NOVL), a functional partial or global vision loss, might be considered a manifestation of conversion disorder. The few previous studies focused on investigating the relationship between cerebral activity and subjective symptoms in NOVL; however, the emotional processing is still neglected. In the present casecontrols study, we investigated the capability of two individuals diagnosed with NOVL to recognize implicitly the emotions of fear and anger; this was assessed through a facial emotion recognition task based on the redundant target effect. In addition, the level of alexithymia was measured by asking them to judge explicitly their ability to identify and describe emotions. Both individuals showed selective difficulties in recognizing the emotion of fear when their performance was contrasted with a matched control sample; they also mislabeled other emotional stimuli, judging them as fearful, when they were not. However, they did not report alexithymia when measured using a standard questionnaire. This preliminary investigation reports a mismatch between the implicit (i.e., the behavior in the experimental paradigm) and the explicit (i.e., the subjective evaluation of one's own emotional capability) components of the emotional processing in NOVL. Moreover, fear seems to represent a critical emotion in this condition, as has been reported in other psychiatric disorders. However, possible difficulties in the emotional processing of fear would emerge only when they are inferred from an implicit behavior, instead of a subjective evaluation of one's own emotional processing capability.

Keywords: non-organic visual loss, facial emotion recognition, redundant target effect, fear, alexithymia, visual perception

INTRODUCTION

Non-organic vision loss (NOVL) is a functional partial or global vision loss in which an organic disease or a pathology in the visual system does not explain a subjective visual disturbance (Beatty, 1999; Stone et al., 2005; Bruce and Newman, 2010). Based on this description, NOVL might be considered a manifestation of a conversion disorder (Stone et al., 2005; World Health Organization, 2007; Bruce and Newman, 2010). Visual complaints without a physical

48

basis are frequently presented to the clinicians (Beatty, 1999) and the clinical diagnosis is generally formulated according to the results from an extensive neuro-ophthalmic evaluation. To our knowledge, few studies investigating NOVL have been reported in the literature: they focused on the relationship between cerebral activity and subjective symptoms (Werring et al., 2004; Schoenfeld et al., 2011) in affected individuals, while an extensive investigation of the psychological and emotional components has been lacking. In a single case study by Becker et al. (2013), a relationship between the activity of the cerebral occipital lobe and cerebral areas implicated in emotional regulation and moral reasoning was preliminarily sketched out; however, the authors did not investigate extensively the affected individual's behavior upon recognizing emotional stimuli.

In this work, we provide for the first time in the literature, to current knowledge, an investigation of the implicit and explicit components of the emotional processing in two individuals affected by NOVL. To study their capability to implicitly recognize emotions expressed by others, we adopted a facial emotion recognition task based on the "redundant target effect" (Miniussi et al., 1998), according to which people respond faster when two identical targets are presented simultaneously rather than when presented alone. Moreover, the competitive presence of a non- identical stimulus (i.e., the distractor) affects the efficient recognition of the target, with an increase of velocity and a reduction of the level of accuracy. Since this effect occurs in early visual processing rather than in later (decisional or premotor) stages (Miniussi et al., 1998), this method appears suitable for indirectly investigating residual affective recognition in (alleged) blind sight: it preserves participants from making any explicit counterintuitive guesses about unseen events in the blind area (de Gelder et al., 2001). Thus, the individuals' emotional capability is inferred from their behavior in the task. Moreover, following the previous results reported in the literature about aberrant cerebral activity in NOVL (Werring et al., 2004; Schoenfeld et al., 2011), we also studied the individuals' capability to recognize neutral visual stimuli (i.e., geometrical shapes).

On the other hand, the explicit component of the emotional processing was investigated. We focused not only on depressive, anxiety and different psychopathological symptoms and quality of life, but also on the level of alexithymia, using the Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20 (TAS-20) (Bagby et al., 1994; Todarello and Pace, 2010). Focusing on the relationship between somatization and alexithymia, the latter is generally associated with reports of medically unexplained symptoms (Bach and Bach, 1996; Waller and Scheidt, 2006; Mattila et al., 2008; Demartini et al., 2014) and it is frequently observed in various psychiatric disorders especially in the somatoform ones (Demartini et al., 2014; Gulpek et al., 2014). Alexithymia means difficulty in identifying and describing one's own emotions, the tendency to minimize emotional experience and to focus attention externally (Sifneos, 1973). Since this concept refers to the cognitive processing of emotions, instead of subjective intrapsychic conflicts that possibly generate bodily symptoms in psychosomatic disease (Taylor et al., 1991), it is suitable when participants' self-ability to recognize their own emotions is studied independently of the

subjective causes of the emotional difficulties, as in the present study.

Embracing the description of NOVL as a somatoform disorder (Stone et al., 2005; World Health Organization, 2007; Bruce and Newman, 2010), we would expect to find that affected individuals have difficulties in emotional processing, with possible dissociation between the explicit and implicit components.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present study was approved by the Ethical Committee of the I.R.C.C.S Istituto Auxologico Italiano, Milan, Italy and performed in accordance with the ethical standards of the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants provided a written informed consent.

Neuro-Ophthalmological Evaluation

NOVL is a neuro-ophthalmological diagnosis based on clinical and electrophysiological tests, and neuroimaging exams, which demonstrate the organic integrity of the afferent visual system (Thompson, 1985). The typical diagnostic approach included an in-depth examination to carefully exclude neurological diseases (Stone et al., 2005; Bruce and Newman, 2010), assuming the lack of pathological results is either due to an inexistent pathology or because the adopted measures were not sensitive enough to detect pathology (Schoenfeld et al., 2011). Thus, the disease reported by two participants is judged as functional until proven otherwise. SM and LM (co-authors of the present manuscript) had the specific role of conducting the extensive evaluation of the two cases. When assessing the patients, the indications provided by Bruce and Newman (2010) were followed, collecting detailed patients' medical history: this allowed physicians to appropriately localize potential organic lesions and to guide the neuro-ophthalmological examination. First of all, a complete neuro-ophthalmological examination was performed [best corrected visual acuity; color vision (Ishihara plates); external examination of eyes, orbits and lids, ocular motility, slit lamp examination for intraocular pressure; pupillary reactions; dilated fundus examination]. After, the diagnostic approach required differentiating monocular from binocular visual loss and central visual loss from peripheral visual loss, through the Humphrey test of visual fields with the Swedish Interactive Threshold Algorithm 30-2 (Carl Zeiss Meditec, Dublin, CA, United States). Moreover, the SD-OCT - Spectral Domain Optical Coherence Tomography (SD-OCT) imaging (RTVue-100 Version 5.1, Optovue Inc. Fremont, CA, United States) was used to exclude any structural damage. The functional integrity of the afferent visual system was assessed through electrophysiological exams (visual evoked potentials, pattern electroretinogram, full field electroretinogram and multifocal electroretinogram) and magnetic resonance imaging of the optic nerve. Also, magnetic resonance imaging of the whole brain allowed exclusion of any cerebral lesions. Finally, the absence of any anamnestic reports of neurological disease, tumor or TBI was verified during the collection of the medical history.

SM and LM followed the diagnostic decision tree for unexplained visual field loss with normal visual acuity (**Figure 1**), in order to exclude other possible medical causes for a visual field loss with normal visual acuity, reported in **Table 1**.

More details about the clinical assessment to exclude the presence of a clinically recognizable disease are reported in the following sections. The organic integrity of the afferent visual system was then verified through the objective measurements (clinical and electrophysiological tests, and neuroimaging), leading to the neuro-ophthalmological diagnosis of NOVL.

Psychiatric Evaluation

GC and EM (co-authors of this work) conducted independently a psychiatric evaluation of both patients before the experimental procedure, according to the Italian version of the Structured Clinical Interview for Axis I Disorders (SCID-I) (First et al., 1996). The evaluation led to the same diagnostic conclusion for both patients, that is, a diagnosis of "Conversion disorder with sensory symptom or deficit" [F44.6], according to the nosographical approach (World Health Organization, 2007).

Participants

Case #1 and case #2 were two female individuals admitted to the Neuro-Ophthalmology Service and Electrophysiology Laboratory, Department of Ophthalmology, Scientific Institute Capitanio Hospital, Istituto Auxologico Italiano Milan, Italy for diagnostic evaluation, since they both reported having visual difficulties. However, the two patients had normal bilateral best corrected visual acuity and mild or absolute loss of peripheral vision.

Case #1

The first case was a 37-year-old woman with 13 years of education. She was right handed. She reported a 2year history of subacute painless vision loss in both eyes, photophobia, and ocular discomfort. The family history was negative for visual impairment. She did not report any history of previous neurological disease, tumor or traumatic brain injury. At the psychiatric evaluation, she denied any concurrent psychological issues. The patient smoked cigarettes. Co-existence of internal-medicine diseases (acute lymphoblastic leukemia treated with bone marrow transplant, systemic arterial hypertension, Hashimoto's thyroiditis and paraparesis: flaccid legs with plausible functional limitations) was independent of visual field loss - because of the evidence of the organic integrity of the afferent visual system. Indeed, regarding her vision functionality, she had moderate myopia in both eyes that was adequately corrected. According to the complete neuroophthalmological examination, best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) was 20/20, and her color vision (Ishihara plates) was moderately impaired on the red-green axis. The external examination of eyes, orbits, and lids was normal. Ocular motility was normal without strabismus or nystagmus; ductions, visual pursuit, and saccades were normal. Slit lamp examination revealed a normal anterior segment and normal intraocular pressure. Pupillary reactions were normal without afferent pupillary defect. Dilated fundus examination was normal in

both eyes, except for a large choroidal paramacular nevus in the left eye. The Humphrey visual field test (HVF) with the Swedish Interactive Threshold Algorithm 30-2 (Carl Zeiss Meditec, Dublin, CA, United States) revealed absolute concentric loss of peripheral vision in both eyes with the field constricted to 10° centrally (mean deviation score of -22.10 dB for the right eye and of -26.00 dB for the left eye): this result was in line with the literature, according to which, the most common visual field complaint is that related to concentric loss of peripheral vision, like "tunnel vision" (Bruce and Newman, 2010). The spectral Domain Optical Coherence Tomography (SD-OCT) imaging (RTVue-100 Version 5.1, Optovue Inc. Fremont, CA, United States) revealed a normal peripapillary nerve fiber layer, macular ganglion cell complex thickness, and macular volume and structure in both eyes. She underwent pattern visually evoked potentials (p-VEP), pattern electroretinogram (PERG), full field electroretinogram (ffERG), and multifocal electroretinogram (mfERG), which overall showed functional integrity of the afferent visual system. Brain and optic nerve MR imaging was normal, with no evidence of lesions of the anterior and posterior visual pathways. At the follow-up, performed 6 years from the onset of symptoms and during her participation in the present experiments, symptoms and signs remained unchanged, without evidence of organic afferent visual system damage.

Case #2

The second case was a 48-year-old woman with an 8-year education. She was right handed. She reported subacute painless vision loss in her left eye, slow movement of the eyes, and ocular discomfort for 18 months before the neuro-ophthalmological examination. The family history did not indicate any problems; she did not report any history of previous neurological disease, tumor or traumatic brain injury. She was not a smoker. During the psychiatric evaluation, she denied any concurrent psychological issues. Co-existence of internal-medicine diseases (diagnosis of rheumatoid arthritis in 2006 and gastric banding for obesity with significant weight loss in 2014) were independent of visual field loss because of the evidence of the organic integrity of the afferent visual system. Indeed, she had mild bilateral astigmatism, not properly corrected. Her BCVA (20/20) and color vision were normal in both eyes; no afferent pupillary defect was observed in the affected eye. The external examination of orbits, slit lamp evaluation of the anterior segment, and intraocular pressure were normal in both eyes. Pupillary reactions and ocular motility were normal. Dilated fundus examination did not reveal any pathological changes in either eye. HVF revealed loss of peripheral vision in the right eye and mild and absolute loss of peripheral vision in the left eye (Cloverleaf visual field: mean deviation score of -10.95 dB for right eye and of -21.53 dB for left eye); this result is in line with the most common visual field complaints related to a concentric loss of peripheral vision, like "tunnel vision" (Bruce and Newman, 2010). SD-OCT did not show any changes in optic nerve or macular parameters. P-VEP, PERG, and ffERG revealed normal retinal function and optic nerve conduction. Brain neuroimaging showed only a few non-specific areas of altered signal in the frontal subcortical white matter. MRI



TABLE 1 | About the diagnostic process, other causes and test to exclude them are reported.

Cause of visual field loss with normal visual acuity	Clinical evidences	Instrumental evidences	Conclusion
Retinopathy	Manifest	 No ophthalmoscopy lesion 	Manifest retinopathy absent
		 Macula normal on OCT. 	
	Occult	– Normal ERG	Occult retinopathy absent
		– Normal mfERG	
	No clinical evidence	No instrumental evidence	
Optic neuropathy	 Normal optic nerve ophthalmoscopic appearance 	 Normal Neuroimaging 	Optic neuropathy absent
		– Normal VEP	
	 Normal peripapillary retinal nerve fiber layer thickness values by three-dimensional OCT 	- Normal PERG	
	No clinical evidence	No instrumental evidence	
Retrochiasmal lesion	 Normal optic nerve at the ophthalmoscopic appearance 	 Normal Neuroimaging 	Retrochiasmal lesion absent
		– Normal VEP	
	 Normal peripapillary nerve fiber layer macular complex ganglion cell thickness on OCT 	- Normal PERG	
	No clinical evidence	No instrumental evidence	

did not show pathological changes in the orbits or optic nerves.

Experimental Procedure

The procedure was conducted by FS, co-author of the work.

Control Group

Twenty-five right-handed healthy volunteers (16 women, Age M = 42 years; SD = 14; range: 23-61, Education M = 15;

SD = 2; range: 8–18) participated in this study. They all reported normal or corrected-to-normal visual acuity and no history of neurological or psychiatric illness.

Psychological Assessment

After the experimental task, the participants completed selfreport questionnaires. The Beck Depression Inventory (BDI) (Beck et al., 1961; Ghisi et al., 2006) was used to measure the presence of depressive symptoms. The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) was used to measure state- and trait- anxiety (Spielberger et al., 1983; Macor et al., 1990). The Symptom Checklist 90-R (SCL-90) (Derogatis and Savitz, 2000) was used to assess the presence of psychopathological symptoms, while the Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20 (TAS-20) (Bagby et al., 1994; Todarello and Pace, 2010) was adopted to measure the level of alexithymia. No participant reported difficulties or required assistance in reading.

The Experimental Task

The experiment consisted of two tasks, the first was a recognition *go-no go* task of neutral visual stimuli, while the second involved a recognition of emotional visual stimuli. For both tasks, the participants were seated at a distance of ~ 60 cm from a computer screen of which the vertical midline lay on the sagittal midplane of their trunk and head. They had to press the spacebar of a keyboard with their dominant hand to answer the questions according to the instructions. All participants completed the experimental test without any complaints about difficulties in their ability to look at the screen.

Non-emotional Task

The stimuli were presented in black against a white background. A target (an empty square/an empty triangle) was presented in the upper or lower visual field in the following conditions: (1) in the unilateral condition, the target was presented on the right OR left of a fixation cross; (2) in the bilateral condition, the target was presented simultaneously on the right AND left of the fixation cross; (3) in the incongruent condition, the target was presented on the right OR left of the fixation cross while a distractor (an empty circle) was presented concurrently on the opposite side of the visual display. Moreover, catch trials (representing the no-go condition) in which a distractor (an empty circle) was presented unilaterally, bilaterally, or together with another distractor, were implemented in the experiment. An answer in these conditions represents a false alarm, since participants should not have provided any answer. The square and the triangle (the target) were shown independently in different blocks. Participants were required to respond as soon as possible after they noticed the target. The stimuli stayed until the participants answered or for duration of 1500 ms. The inter-stimulus interval varied randomly between 650 and 950 ms (Figure 2A). For each condition (unilateral, bilateral, incongruent), 32 valid trials and 16 catch trials were presented in 4 blocks (ABBA: square, triangle, triangle, square). Overall, 576 trials were administered. There was a 2- to 3min break between blocks. Accuracy (% hits - % false alarms) and Reaction Time (RT) from stimuli onset were recorded for valid trials.

Emotional Task

Photographs of male and female faces (Ekman and Friesen, 1976) with either an angry, a fearful, or a neutral expression, were presented in four different conditions: (1) in the *unilateral condition*, the target (anger/fear) was presented on the right OR left of a fixation cross; (2) in the *bilateral condition*, the target was presented simultaneously on the right AND left of the fixation cross; (3) in the *neutral incongruent condition*, the emotion target

was presented on the right OR left of the fixation cross along with a neutral expression; (4) in the emotional incongruent condition, the target was presented on the right OR left of the fixation cross along with a different emotion. Moreover, in the catch trials, a distractor (represented in half the trials by neutral stimuli and in the other half by a contrasting emotion) was presented unilaterally, bilaterally, or in opposition to a neutral and another emotion stimuli. The emotions of fear and anger were studied independently in different blocks. Participants were required to respond as soon as they noticed the target. The stimuli stayed until the participants responded or for a duration of 1500 ms. The inter-stimulus interval varied randomly between 650 and 950 ms (Figure 2B). For each condition (unilateral, bilateral, neutral incongruent; emotional incongruent), 32 valid trials and 16 catch trials were presented in 4 blocks (ABBA: anger, fear, fear, anger). Overall, 768 trials were administered. There was a 2- to 3-min break between blocks. Accuracy (% hits - % false alarms) was measured. The negative scores on accuracy indicated a higher number of false alarms, meaning that the subject mislabeled an emotion stimulus as the target. Moreover, Reaction Time (RT) from stimuli onset was recorded relative to valid trials.

Analysis

The analysis was conducted by FS (author of the present manuscript). The scores of each psychological questionnaire were computed according to the seminal articles (Macor et al., 1990; Derogatis and Savitz, 2000; Ghisi et al., 2006; Todarello and Pace, 2010). For the non-emotional task, the data were collapsed together for the upper and the lower visual fields as well as for those relative to the square and the triangle. Regarding the control group's RT, 1.2% of valid trials were eliminated due to omissions; in other words, when individuals did not erroneously provided any answer and then no information about accuracy or RT was available for the successive analyses. In terms of the emotional task, the emotions of anger and fear were studied independently. Concerning the control group's RT, 12.62% of valid trials for anger and 7.7% of valid trials for fear were eliminated due to omissions. The two patients' scores for each psychological subscale as well as for the experimental data were compared to the means and the SDs of the control group using Crawford's t-test for single cases (Crawford and Howell, 1998; Crawford et al., 2010).

RESULTS

Case #1

Psychological Assessment

Patient 1 reported a significantly higher number of symptoms in the sub-scale relative to *somatization* (SCL-90) [t = 4.668; p < 0.001; 95% CI = 4.760 (3.36–6.14)] compared to the control group (**Table 2**). No other difference emerged [p > 0.05].

Non-emotional Task

Patient 1 showed a significantly lower level of Accuracy in the unilateral- [t = 4.94; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -4.175 (-5.4 to -2.93)],



bilateral- [t = 9.1; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -9.29 (-11.92 to -6.64)], and incongruent conditions [t = 5.67; p < 0.001; 95% CI = 5.78 (-7.45 to -4.1)] compared to the control group. The participant did not differ significantly from the control group in $RT [p \ge 0.2]$ (**Figure 3A**).

Emotional Task

Regarding the experimental conditions in which the target was the emotion of anger, the participant showed a similar level of *Accuracy* $[p \ge 0.8]$ and *RT* $[p \ge 0.29]$ to the control group (**Figure 3B**).

Emotional Processing in NOVL

The participant had a significantly lower level of Accuracy in the emotion of fear compared to the control group in all the experimental conditions [unilateral t = 7.53; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -7.72 (-9.92 to -5.51); bilateral t = 6.7; p < 0.001 95% CI = -6.9 (-8.81 to -4.92); neutral incongruent t = 3.59; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -3.66 (-4.76) to -2.55); and emotional incongruent t = 3.63; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -3.7 (-4.81 to -2.58)] (Figure 3C). Notably, the accuracy was negative across all the experimental conditions: the participant showed a higher number of false alarms and labeled the stimuli erroneously as fearful, specifically when they were presented unilaterally or bilaterally. When the stimulus was contrasted with a neutral expression or with another emotion, the errors decreased. No difference emerged with respect to the control group's performance $[p \ge 0.09]$ in RT.

Case #2

Psychological Assessment

Patient 2 reported a significantly higher number of symptoms on the *somatization* scale (SCL-90) [t = 9.884; p < 0.001, 95% CI = 10.08 (7.21–12.93)] compared to the control group. No other difference emerged [p > 0.05] (refer to **Table 2**).

Non-emotional Task

Patient 2 had a significantly lower level *of Accuracy* only in the incongruent condition [t = 3.03; p < 0.002, 95% CI = 3.36 (-4.38 to -2.33)] when contrasted with the control group, as shown in **Figure 4**. Moreover, no difference emerged in *RT* between the participant's and the control group's performance [$p \ge 0.47$] (**Figure 4A**).

Emotional Task

Regarding the experimental conditions in which the target was the emotion of anger, the participant showed a lower level of *Accuracy* in the unilateral [t = 2.48; p = 0.02 95%, CI = -2.53(-3.34 to -1.71)], bilateral [t = 2.13; p = 0.04, 95% CI = -2.18(-2.92 to -1.44), and emotionally incongruent [t = 2.07; p = 0.04, 95% CI = -2.11 (-2.81 to -1.39)] conditions but not in the neutral incongruent [p = 0.08] condition. Specifically, when the anger stimuli were showed unilaterally and bilaterally, the participant mislabeled the emotion, as suggested by the negative scores. The patient was faster in *RT* compared to the control group only in the neutral incongruent condition [t = 2.47; p = 0.02; 95% CI = -2.47 (-3.26 to -1.67] (**Figure 4B**).

Regarding the emotion of fear, the participant showed a lower level of *Accuracy* compared to the control group in all experimental conditions [unilateral t = 4.01; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -4.09 (-5.3 to -2.87); bilateral t = 4.1; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -4.18 (-5.42 to -2.94); neutral incongruent t = 7.5; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -7.65 (-9.83 to -5.46); and emotionally incongruent t = 7.33; p < 0.001; 95% CI = -7.48 (-9.61 to -5.34)]. Again, the accuracy was negative across the experimental conditions. No difference emerged in terms of the control group's performance [$p \ge 0.26$] in *RT* (**Figure 4C**).

DISCUSSION

In this case-controls study, we investigated the ability of two individuals with NOVL to recognize the emotions of fear and anger expressed by others. Our results clearly showed that both individuals showed a certain difficulty in efficiently recognizing the emotion of fear. They also mislabeled other emotional stimuli,

TABLE 2 | For each psychological subscale of the administered psychological questionnaires, case #1's and case #2's scores are reported and contrasted with the control group's means and standard deviations.

Psychological questionnaires	Max score	Control group M (SD)	Case #1 score	Case #2 score
Beck Depression Inventory	63	6.04 (4.8)	1	0
State-Trait Anxiety Inventory				
State	80	34.32 (8)	32	23
Trait	80	36.36 (9.37)	27	25
Symptom Checklist 90-R				
Somatization	4	0.31 (0.25)	1.5**	2.83**
Obsessive-compulsive	4	0.61 (0.56)	0.5	0.8
Interpersonal sensitivity	4	0.51 (0.58)	1.2	0
Depression	4	0.53 (0.51)	0.23	0.31
Anxiety	4	0.39 (0.34)	0.6	0.60
Hostility	4	0.44 (0.55)	0.3	0.17
Phobic Anxiety	4	0.11 (0.21)	0	0
Psychotic Paranoid Ideation	4	0.33 (0.53)	0.6	0.1
Paranoid Ideation	4	0.72 (0.74)	1.5	0.17
Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20				
Difficulty identifying feelings	28	11.52 (4.83)	7	15
Difficulty describing feelings	16	9.12 (3.46)	14	4
Externally oriented thinking	16	9.52 (3.37)	15	8

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.001; M, mean; SD, standard deviation. For more details, refer to the section of the "Results."



judging them as fearful. On the other hand, they described themselves as completely proficient in their emotional capability: no sign of alexithymia was reported in the TAS – 20 (Todarello and Pace, 2010).

The first result we discuss is the difficulties of the two participants to efficiently recognize the emotion of fear. Why would fear be erroneously processed in NOVL? To answer this question, we might take in account two facts. Firstly,



median, the upper quartile, and the maximum are shown). *p < 0.05; **p < 0.001.

the conversion symptom is described as a defensive reaction to upsetting, traumatic, and potentially frightening situations. Secondly, fear is an emotion evoked rapidly by situations that are subjectively perceived (even though not consciously) as dangerous (Adolphs, 2008). However, just as the detection of fearful stimuli from the environment is crucial for surviving, so is the extinction of this emotion when the threating stimuli disappear (Barad et al., 2006). Indeed, considering the environment as an excessive threat would cause a constant neurophysiological fear-related activation with very high levels of stress (van der Kolk, 1997). One survival mechanism to overcome this impasse might be to turn off the sensitivity to read the emotion of fear in others' faces as the main vehicle of alert (Adolphs, 2008) or to read one's own arousing, bodily panicrelated sensations as symptoms of mental illness (Demartini et al., 2014), because of alexithymia. Thus, in NOVL, individuals might have a specific difficulty in recognizing the emotion of fear as a defensive mechanism. This mechanism was already hypothesized for other forms of psychopathology (Maren et al., 2013). Among these disorders, the most representative is the post-traumatic stress disorder: affected individuals generally show a reduced accuracy or a decreased sensitivity to fearful expressions (Rougemont-Bucking et al., 2011; Poljac et al., 2011) in emotion recognition tasks. This impairment might be due to a dysfunction in that cerebral network (hippocampus, amygdala and medial prefrontal cortex) involved in the generation of a context-dependent behavior based on previous experiences (van der Kolk, 1997; Maren et al., 2013). Indeed, a reduced medial prefrontal cortex activity (Bremner et al., 1999) associated with an exaggerated amygdala response to general negative stimuli in post-traumatic stress disorder (Bremner et al., 1999; Rauch et al., 2000; Bryant et al., 2008) was observed in neuroimaging studies; moreover, a similar cerebral mechanism in terms of greater arousal activity (Seignourel et al., 2007; Bakvis et al., 2009a,b) as well as abnormalities in the amygdala and its interactions with other cerebral areas (Voon et al., 2010; Aybek et al., 2015) has also been reported in conversion disorder, motor variant. Considering that both individuals affected by NOVL showed a certain difficulty in recognizing efficiently the emotion of fear, a similar mechanism for this psychopathological condition might be hypothesized, requiring further investigation in which the behavioral results are linked to the cerebral functional activity. We might suggest focusing on the role of the amygdala, instead of occipital (visual) areas, as previously done by Werring et al. (2004) and Schoenfeld et al. (2011).

According to the behavioral results, the two individuals affected by NOVL not only showed a selective difficulty in recognizing efficiently the emotion of fear, but they also mislabeled other emotional stimuli, judging them as fearful. This behavior might be explained according to two different lines of results. The first involves the phenomenon of *negative* bias toward emotional stimuli, generally reported in several psychopathological conditions, such as depression (Mandal and Bhattacharya, 1985; Gur et al., 1992), eating disorders (Harrison et al., 2010), as well as schizophrenia (Kohler et al., 2003) and borderline personality disorder (Dyck et al., 2009): individuals erroneously misidentify neutral or positive stimuli as negatively valenced; this misattribution may in part underline global difficulties and inappropriate behavior in social interactions (Kohler et al., 2003). The performance of the two individuals with NOVL in the emotional task might be the expression of this negative bias.

Secondly, the mislabeling of emotion stimuli as fearful might also be related to the neuroanatomical fear-related network (the direct subcortical inputs from the thalamus to the amygdala, bypassing the slower conscious analysis in the ventral visual) (Vuilleumier et al., 2003). This network quickly primes the perception of fear-related stimuli to allow for a fast response (Butler et al., 2009; Norton et al., 2009; West et al., 2010). This faster processing of the fearful stimulus is reflected in the experimental behavior: responses to negative stimuli tend to be quicker than responses to positive stimuli (Ohman et al., 2001; Leppanen et al., 2003; Hugenberg, 2005) when participants must simply perceive stimuli without making any cognitive judgments about them. However, if the fear-related processing is impaired, it may cause an early mislabel of a neutral expression as fearful, in other words before it is can be completely processed in the primary visual areas. This mechanism, which has been preliminarily suggested in schizophrenia (Premkumar et al., 2008; Habel et al., 2010; Bedwell et al., 2013), might explain the performance of the two individuals with NOVL in the emotional task. Future research using neuroimaging and neurophysiological techniques might support this hypothesis.

Despite the behavioral results, both individuals affected by NOVL judged themselves as proficient in the emotional processing: in fact, no sign of alexithymia was reported in the Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20 (TAS-20) (Bagby et al., 1994; Todarello and Pace, 2010). Moreover, the two participants did not report abnormal levels of anxiety (of which fear represents the core) in the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) (Spielberger et al., 1983; Macor et al., 1990). Thus, a discrepancy emerged between the behavioral results, showing an aberrant facial emotion recognition of fear, and the conscious self-judgment of emotion recognition capability. Even though the relation between these two components remains to be explored, as well as the emotional processing of other primary emotions, we might suggest a failure of self-reported scales to discern alexithymia when applied in this clinical population. Indeed, the self-reports measure emotional processing and internal feelings by asking individuals to quantify and describe their emotions and feelings explicitly. However, the assumption is that they might show an inability to recognize and verbally describe their emotions, an impaired capacity for empathy and self-insight, or an inability to discriminate between emotional states and bodily sensations (Frawley and Smith, 2001). Rather, when individuals are expected to be alexithymic, indirect measures of emotional processing might be more suitable to avoid false negative cases.

In the non-emotional task, in which participants were asked to recognize geometrical shapes, different results between the two patients were observed. The case #1 showed lower level of accuracy in all experimental conditions respect to the control group; instead the case #2 only in the incongruent one, in which an unattended stimulus competed with the target (de Gelder et al., 2001). Heterogeneous, but limited results are reported in literature about dysfunctional primary sensory process in NOVL: Schoenfeld et al. (2011) and Becker et al. (2013) reported unaltered visual cortex responses in presence of a visual target; however, altered amplitude of the visual evoked potential N1, which reflects the operation of the discrimination process within the focus of attention (Vogel and Luck, 2000), was observed (Schoenfeld et al., 2011). Thus, our results cannot be a supporting or a contrasting evidence about preserved perceptual ability in NOVL, specifically if we take in account the reduced number of participants assessed and the absence of any neurophysiological or neuroimaging measure of cerebral activity during the task. Of course, future investigation is necessary to clarify the functionality of visual primary areas in NOVL, with the aim to recognize possible broader neural and cognitive difficulty (and then not completely limited to the emotional processing), as yet suggested for conversion disorder, motor variant in which alteration in the activity of the primary motor and sensory cortex, in addition to that of the limbic circuit, was observed (Boeckle et al., 2016 for a review).

CONCLUSION

This preliminary investigation reports, for the first time in the literature, an interesting mismatch between the explicit (i.e., the subjective evaluation of their own emotional capability) and the implicit (i.e., the behavior in experimental paradigm) components of the emotional processing in participants with NOVL. Of course, future investigation with an enlarge numbers of participants and with more strictly inclusive and exclusive criteria, specifically in relation to the clinical history and the psychiatrist evaluation, is necessary. However, this report might represent a starting point for more detailed research to investigate how visual problems, when not directly related to

REFERENCES

- Adolphs, R. (2008). Fear, faces, and the human amygdala. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 18, 166–172. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2008.06.006
- Aybek, S., Nicholson, T. R., O'Daly, O., Zelaya, F., Kanaan, R. A., and David, A. S. (2015). Emotion-motion interactions in conversion disorder: an FMRI study. *PLoS One* 10:e0123273. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0123273
- Bach, M., and Bach, D. (1996). Alexithymia in somatoform disorder and somatic disease: a comparative study. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 65, 150–152. doi: 10.1159/ 000289067
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D., and Taylor, G. J. (1994). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale–I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bakvis, P., Roelofs, K., Kuyk, J., Edelbroek, P. M., Swinkels, W. A., and Spinhoven, P. (2009a). Trauma, stress, and preconscious threat processing in patients with psychogenic nonepileptic seizures. *Epilepsia* 50, 1001–1011. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2008.01862.x
- Bakvis, P., Spinhoven, P., and Roelofs, K. (2009b). Basal cortisol is positively correlated to threat vigilance in patients with psychogenic nonepileptic seizures. *Epilepsy Behav.* 16, 558–560. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2009.09.006
- Barad, M., Gean, P. W., and Lutz, B. (2006). The role of the amygdala in the extinction of conditioned fear. *Biol. Psychiatry* 60, 322–328. doi: 10.1016/j. biopsych.2006.05.029
- Beatty, S. (1999). Non-organic visual loss. Postgrad. Med. J. 75, 201–207. doi: 10.1136/pgmj.75.882.201
- Beck, A. T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., and Erbaugh, J. (1961). An inventory for measuring depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 4, 561–571. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1961.01710120031004
- Becker, B., Scheele, D., Moessner, R., Maier, W., and Hurlemann, R. (2013). Deciphering the neural signature of conversion blindness. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 170, 121–122. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12070905
- Bedwell, J. S., Chan, C. C., Cohen, O., Karbi, Y., Shamir, E., and Rassovsky, Y. (2013). The magnocellular visual pathway and facial emotion misattribution errors in schizophrenia. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 44, 88–93. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2013.01.015

physical damage, may (or may not) be related to psychological factors as well as alexithymia, and might be conceptualized as a maladaptive reaction construct in unelaborated traumatic experiences (Franzoni et al., 2013), as already reported in functional motor symptoms (Demartini et al., 2014).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FS: conceived the study, conducted the experimental part and the statistical analyses, and wrote the paper. LM: enrolled and evaluated the patients with NOVL and reported their description in the manuscript. GC: conceived and conducted the psychological evaluation and revised the manuscript. AM: supervised the experimental part and the neurological assessment of the patients. SBM: supervised the evaluation of the patients with NOVL and revised the manuscript. EM: conceived the study, supervised the study, and revised the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Pietro Cesati and Anna Maher, for their contribution in collecting data, and Antonia Mitkova for her careful proofreading of the manuscript.

- Boeckle, M., Liegl, G., Jank, R., and Pieh, C. (2016). Neural correlates of conversion disorder: overview and meta-analysis of neuroimaging studies on motor conversion disorder. *BMC Psychiatry* 16:195. doi: 10.1186/s12888-016-0890-x
- Bremner, J. D., Staib, L. H., Kaloupek, D., Southwick, S. M., Soufer, R., and Charney, D. S. (1999). Neural correlates of exposure to traumatic pictures and sound in Vietnam combat veterans with and without posttraumatic stress disorder: a positron emission tomography study. *Biol. Psychiatry* 45, 806–816. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(98)00297-2
- Bruce, B. B., and Newman, N. J. (2010). Functional visual loss. Neurol. Clin. 28, 789–802. doi: 10.1016/j.ncl.2010.03.012
- Bryant, R. A., Kemp, A. H., Felmingham, K. L., Liddell, B., Olivieri, G., Peduto, A., et al. (2008). Enhanced amygdala and medial prefrontal activation during nonconscious processing of fear in posttraumatic stress disorder: an fMRI study. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 29, 517–523. doi: 10.1002/hbm.20415
- Butler, P. D., Abeles, I. Y., Weiskopf, N. G., Tambini, A., Jalbrzikowski, M., Legatt, M. E., et al. (2009). Sensory contributions to impaired emotion processing in schizophrenia. *Schizophr. Bull.* 35, 1095–1107. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbp109
- Crawford, J. R., Garthwaite, P. H., and Wood, L. T. (2010). The case controls design in neuropsychology: inferential methods for comparing two single cases. *Cogn. Neuropsychol.* 27, 377–400. doi: 10.1080/02643294.2011.559158
- Crawford, J. R., and Howell, D. C. (1998). Comparing an individual's test score against norms derived from small samples. *Clin. Neuropsychol.* 12, 482–486. doi: 10.1076/clin.12.4.482.7241
- de Gelder, B., Pourtois, G., van Raamsdonk, M., Vroomen, J., and Weiskrantz, L. (2001). Unseen stimuli modulate conscious visual experience: evidence from interhemispheric summation. *Neuroreport* 12, 385–391. doi: 10.1097/ 00001756-200102120-00040
- Demartini, B., Petrochilos, P., Ricciardi, L., Price, G., Edwards, M. J., and Joyce, E. (2014). The role of alexithymia in the development of functional motor symptoms (conversion disorder). J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 85, 1132–1137. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2013-307203
- Derogatis, L. R., and Savitz, K. L. (2000). "The SCL-90-R and the brief symptom inventory (BSI) in primary care," in *Handbook of Psychological Assessment in Primary Care Settings*, ed. M. E. Maruish (Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates).

- Dyck, M., Habel, U., Slodczyk, J., Schlummer, J., Backes, V., Schneider, F., et al. (2009). Negative bias in fast emotion discrimination in borderline personality disorder. *Psychol. Med.* 39, 855–864. doi: 10.1017/S0033291708004273
- Ekman, P., and Friesen, W. V. (1976). Measuring facial movement. J. Nonverbal Behav. 1, 56-75. doi: 10.1007/BF01115465
- First, M. B., Spitzer, R. L., Gibbon, M., and Williams, J. B. W. (1996). Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis I Disorders, Clinician Version (SCID-CV). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Press.
- Franzoni, E., Gualandi, S., Caretti, V., Schimmenti, A., Di Pietro, E., Pellegrini, G., et al. (2013). The relationship between alexithymia, shame, trauma, and body image disorders: investigation over a large clinical sample. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 9, 185–193. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S3482
- Frawley, W., and Smith, R. N. (2001). A processing theory of alexithymia. Cogn. Syst. Res. 2, 189–206. doi: 10.1016/S1389-0417(01)00029-8
- Ghisi, M., Flebus, G. B., Montano, A., Sanavio, E., and Sica, C. (2006). "L'adattamento italiano del BDI-II," in *Beck Depression Inventory-II*, eds A. T. Beck, R. A. Steer, and G. K. Brown (Florence: Organizzazioni Speciali).
- Gulpek, D., Kelemence Kaplan, F., Kesebir, S., and Bora, O. (2014). Alexithymia in patients with conversion disorder. Nord. J. Psychiatry 68, 300–305. doi: 10.3109/ 08039488.2013.814711
- Gur, R. C., Erwin, R. J., Gur, R. E., Zwil, A. S., Heimberg, C., and Kraemer, H. C. (1992). Facial emotion discrimination: II. Behavioral findings in depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 42, 241–251. doi: 10.1016/0165-1781(92)90116-K
- Habel, U., Chechko, N., Pauly, K., Koch, K., Backes, V., Seiferth, N., et al. (2010). Neural correlates of emotion recognition in schizophrenia. *Schizophr. Res.* 122, 113–123. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2010.06.009
- Harrison, A., Tchanturia, K., and Treasure, J. (2010). Attentional bias, emotion recognition, and emotion regulation in anorexia: state or trait? *Biol. Psychiatry* 68, 755–761. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.04.037
- Hugenberg, K. (2005). Social categorization and the perception of facial threat: target race moderates the response latency advantage for happy faces. *Emotion* 5, 267–276. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.5.3.267
- Kohler, C. G., Turner, T. H., Bilker, W. B., Brensinger, C. M., Siegel, S. J., Kanes, S. J., et al. (2003). Facial emotion recognition in schizophrenia: intensity effects and error pattern. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 160, 1768–1774. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.160. 10.1768
- Leppanen, J. M., Tenhunen, M., and Hietanen, J. K. (2003). Faster choice reaction times to positive than to negative facial expressions. J. Psychophysiol. 17, 113–123. doi: 10.1027//0269-8803.17.3.113
- Macor, A., Pedrabissi, L., and Santinello, M. (1990). Ansia di stato e di tratto: ulteriore contributo alla verifica della validità psicometrica e teorica dello S.T.A.I. forma Y di Spielberger. *Psicol. Soc.* 15, 67–74.
- Mandal, M. K., and Bhattacharya, B. B. (1985). Recognition of facial affect in depression. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 61, 13–14. doi: 10.2466/pms.1985.61.1.13
- Maren, S., Phan, K. L., and Liberzon, I. (2013). The contextual brain: implications for fear conditioning, extinction and psychopathology. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 14, 417–428. doi: 10.1038/nrn3492
- Mattila, A. K., Kronholm, E., Jula, A., Salminen, J. K., Koivisto, A. M., Mielonen, R. L., et al. (2008). Alexithymia and somatization in general population. *Psychosom. Med.* 70, 716–722. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31816ffc39
- Miniussi, C., Girelli, M., and Marzi, C. A. (1998). Neural site of the redundant target effect electrophysiological evidence. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 216–230. doi: 10.1162/089892998562663
- Norton, D., McBain, R., Holt, D. J., Ongur, D., and Chen, Y. (2009). Association of impaired facial affect recognition with basic facial and visual processing deficits in schizophrenia. *Biol. Psychiatry* 65, 1094–1098. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009. 01.026
- Ohman, A., Lundqvist, D., and Esteves, F. (2001). The face in the crowd revisited: a threat advantage with schematic stimuli. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 80, 381–396. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.80.3.381
- Poljac, E., Montagne, B., and de Haan, E. H. (2011). Reduced recognition of fear and sadness in post-traumatic stress disorder. *Cortex* 47, 974–980. doi: 10.1016/ j.cortex.2010.10.002
- Premkumar, P., Cooke, M. A., Fannon, D., Peters, E., Michel, T. M., Aasen, I., et al. (2008). Misattribution bias of threat-related facial expressions is related to a longer duration of illness and poor executive function in schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder. *Eur. Psychiatry* 23, 14–19. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2007. 10.004

- Rauch, S. L., Whalen, P. J., Shin, L. M., McInerney, S. C., Macklin, M. L., Lasko, N. B., et al. (2000). Exaggerated amygdala response to masked facial stimuli in posttraumatic stress disorder: a functional MRI study. *Biol. Psychiatry* 47, 769–776. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(00)00 828-3
- Rougemont-Bucking, A., Linnman, C., Zeffiro, T. A., Zeidan, M. A., Lebron-Milad, K., Rodriguez-Romaguera, J., et al. (2011). Altered processing of contextual information during fear extinction in PTSD: an fMRI study. CNS Neurosci. Ther. 17, 227–236. doi: 10.1111/j.1755-5949.2010.00 152.x
- Schoenfeld, M. A., Hassa, T., Hopf, J. M., Eulitz, C., and Schmidt, R. (2011). Neural correlates of hysterical blindness. *Cerebr. Cortex* 26, 2394–2398. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhr026
- Seignourel, P. J., Miller, K., Kellison, I., Rodriguez, R., Fernandez, H. H., Bauer, R. M., et al. (2007). Abnormal affective startle modulation in individuals with psychogenic [corrected] movement disorder. *Mov. Disord.* 22, 1265–1271. doi: 10.1002/mds.21451
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of 'alexithymic' characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262. doi: 10.1159/ 000286529
- Spielberger, C. D., Gorsuch, R. L., Lushene, R., Vagg, P. R., and Jacobs, G. A. (1983). *Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory*. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Stone, J., Smyth, R., Carson, A., Lewis, S., Prescott, R., Warlow, C., et al. (2005). Systematic review of misdiagnosis of conversion symptoms and "hysteria". *BMJ* 331:989. doi: 10.1136/bmj.38628.466898.55
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1991). The alexithymia construct: a potential paradigm for psychosomatic medicine. *Psychosomatics* 32, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(91)72086-0
- Thompson, H. S. (1985). Functional visual loss. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 100, 209–213. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9394(14)75008-1
- Todarello, O., and Pace, V. (2010). Le scale di valutazione dell'alessitimia. Stato dell'arte dell'assessment. *eNOOs* 3, 171–187.
- van der Kolk, B. A. (1997). The psychobiology of posttraumatic stress disorder. *J. Clin. Psychiatry* 58, 16–24.
- Vogel, E. K., and Luck, S. J. (2000). The visual N1 component as an index of a discrimination process. *Psychophysiology* 37, 190–203. doi: 10.1111/1469-8986. 3720190
- Voon, V., Gallea, C., Hattori, N., Bruno, M., Ekanayake, V., and Hallett, M. (2010). The involuntary nature of conversion disorder. *Neurology* 74, 223–228. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181ca00e9
- Vuilleumier, P., Armony, J. L., Driver, J., and Dolan, R. J. (2003). Distinct spatial frequency sensitivities for processing faces and emotional expressions. *Nat. Neurosci.* 6, 624–631. doi: 10.1038/nn1057
- Waller, E., and Scheidt, C. E. (2006). Somatoform disorders as disorders of affect regulation: a development perspective. *Int. Rev. Psychiatry* 18, 13–24. doi: 10.1080/09540260500466774
- Werring, D. J., Weston, L., Bullmore, E. T., Plant, G. T., and Ron, M. A. (2004). Functional magnetic resonance imaging of the cerebral response to visual stimulation in medically unexplained visual loss. *Psychol. Med.* 34, 583–589. doi: 10.1017/S0033291703008985
- West, G. L., Anderson, A. K., Bedwell, J. S., and Pratt, J. (2010). Red diffuse light suppresses the accelerated perception of fear. *Psychol. Sci.* 21, 992–999. doi: 10.1177/0956797610371966
- World Health Organization (2007). *International Classification of Diseases*, 10th Edn (ICD-10). Geneva: World Health Organization.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Scarpina, Melzi, Castelnuovo, Mauro, Marzoli and Molinari. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Headache and Alexithymia in Children and Adolescents: What Is the Connection?

Giulia Natalucci¹, Noemi Faedda², Dario Calderoni¹, Rita Cerutti³, Paola Verdecchia¹ and Vincenzo Guidetti^{1*}

¹ Department of Paediatric and Child and Adolescent Neuropsychiatry, "Sapienza" University of Rome, Rome, Italy,
 ² Behavioural Neuroscience, Department of Paediatric and Child and Adolescent Neuropsychiatry, "Sapienza" University of Rome, Rome, Italy,
 ³ Department of Dynamic and Clinical Psychology, Sapienza University of Rome, Rome, Italy

Background: Headache is one of the most common complaints in children and adolescents and comorbidity rates are very high and the major associated diseases are depression, anxiety, atopic disorders, sleep, and behavioral disorders. In recent years, it has been highlighted that difficulties regulating emotions such as alexithymia have also been associated with diagnosis of somatization.

Methods: We carried out a mini review analyzing the relation between alexithymia and primary headache (e.g., migraine and tension type headache) in children and adolescents by synthesizing the relevant studies in the literature on PubMed, PsycINFO, and Google Scholar. Search terms were "alexithymia" combined with the "primary headache," "migraine," "tension type headache," "children," and "adolescents."

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Maria Stella Epifanio, Università degli Studi di Palermo, Italy Anna Brancato, Università degli Studi di Palermo, Italy

> *Correspondence: Vincenzo Guidetti vincenzo.guidetti@uniroma1.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 22 November 2017 Accepted: 12 January 2018 Published: 01 February 2018

Citation:

Natalucci G, Faedda N, Calderoni D, Cerutti R, Verdecchia P and Guidetti V (2018) Headache and Alexithymia in Children and Adolescents: What Is the Connection?. Front. Psychol. 9:48. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00048 **Results:** All analyzed studies found higher levels of alexithymia in children and adolescents with headache than control groups but there are different opinions about the relationship between headache and alexithymia. For example, some studies suggest that the association between headache and alexithymia in children may be due to an incomplete development of emotive competency or a general immature cognitive development, instead other studies found a correlation between headache symptoms, insecure attachment, and alexithymia. There seems to be also differences between children with migraine compared to those with tension type headache (TTH).

Conclusion: There are some studies on adults suffering from headache or migraine and alexithymia, but there is only a moderate amount of research on pediatric age with different opinions and theories about this relationship. Further studies on children and adolescents are necessary to effectively understand this relationship and to help children to reduce headache and improve emotional consciousness.

Keywords: headache, migraine, tension type headache, alexithymia, children, adolescents

INTRODUCTION ON PRIMARY HEADACHE

Primary headaches are the most frequent complaints among the pediatric population with migraine and tension type headache (TTH) being the most common type. This disorder causes individual suffering and impairments in quality of life, daily activities (Dyb et al., 2015), school attendance (Rousseau-Salvador et al., 2014) and a variety of serious family issues (Wöber-Bingöl, 2013). Moreover, primary headache can be associated with several comorbid conditions which

60

may worsen headache symptomatology, prognosis, therapeutic selection and post- therapeutic outcomes (Mark, 2015). In the pediatric population, tension type headache, and migraine are commonly associated with various diseases. For instance, psychiatric and neurological comorbidity, in particular sleep disorders, anxiety and depression, epilepsy and ADHD (Bellini et al., 2013). It has also been shown an association with medical disorders such as atopy, cardiovascular disease, especially ischemic stroke and Patent Foramen Ovale (PFO) (Bellini et al., 2013). In some studies, it has been shown that children with migraine had significantly higher levels of internalizing and somatic symptoms, as well as social and family problems relative to those without headache and had higher levels of somatic symptoms than children with tension-type headache (Anttila et al., 2004; Arruda and Bigal, 2012). In recent years, alexithymia has been studied among the emotional disturbances associated with somatic symptoms including primary headache, and there are some different opinions about this relationship.

ALEXITHYMIA CONSTRUCT

Alexithymia has also been recognized to be associated with several somatic illnesses and mental disorders. The term alexithymia was coined by Sifneos in 1973 (Sifneos, 1973) (from the Greek; a=lack, lexis=word, thymos emotion), concerning a cognitive-affective disturbance that affects the way individuals experience and express their emotions, internal states and feelings (Taylor, 1984). There is a reduced ability to identify and describe feelings, a limited imagination, and a concrete, externally- oriented way of thinking. Recently, it has been proposed a two-dimensional alexithymia. The affective dimension refers to the level of subjective emotional experience and comprises of a reduced ability to experience emotional feelings (emotionalizing factor), and diminished imaginative capabilities (fantasizing factor) (Vorst and Bermond, 2001; Koelen et al., 2015). The cognitive dimension refers to the more verbal-explicit aspects, such as the inability to verbalize emotions and to differentiate between emotions, as well as between emotions and somatic sensations and the presence of an "externally oriented thinking" style (Bermond et al., 2010; Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2014). Many studies have highlighted the association between alexithymic traits and psychiatric diseases. Most of them have found a positive association with internalizing disorders such as depression and anxiety traits (Leweke et al., 2012; Scimeca et al., 2014; Li et al., 2015). Additionally, alexithymia is co-present with eating (Lulé et al., 2014), behavioral disorders (e.g., severe disruptive behavior) (Manninen et al., 2011) and personality disorders such as borderline personality (Loas et al., 2012). Other studies focused on the association between alexithymia and mother's little or lack of education and broken family, disadvantageous living conditions in childhood (Joukamaa et al., 2007) and insecure attachment strategies (Besharat and Khajavi, 2013; Koelen et al., 2015). Finally, some studies have noticed that children with recurrent pain disorders (i.e., migraine, tension type headache, skeletal muscle pain, abdominal pain) compared to healthy controls, show higher level of alexithymic features (Allen et al., 2011; Cerutti et al., 2016). For example, in one study conducted by Burba et al. (2006), adolescents with somatoform disorder had higher levels of alexithymia and anxiety than healthy adolescent control subjects.

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ALEXITHYMIA AND PRIMARY HEADACHE IN CHILDREN AND ADOLESCENTS: WHAT WE KNOW AND WHAT WE CAN HYPOTHESIZE?

There are a few studies devoted to the investigation of the possible link between headache and alexithymia in adults (De Andrade et al., 2013), and even fewer on children and adolescent populations. For example, it has been observed that adults with migraine or TTH had a higher alexithymia level, compared to healthy controls (Wise et al., 1994). Furthermore, there would seem to be no difference between the severity of alexithymia among the cases of experiencing episodic vs. chronic TTH (Yücel et al., 2002). The association between alexithymia and primary headache in children and adolescence is not wellknown yet. Some authors have tried to study the phenomenon and provide some hypotheses. In a pilot study conducted by Gatta et al. (2011), the aim was to analyse alexithymic features in children with primary headache (both TTH and migraine). They found a significant association between TTH and alexithymia in the experimental group. Children with TTH had major alexithymic problems compared to children with migraine and the control group. Two dimensions were particularly compromised in children with headache: recognizing their own feelings and tendency for operatory thought. On account of these results, the Authors supposed alexithymia to create a condition in which feelings or emotions (emotive or somatic), when not distinguished, may undergo a process of reinforcement and become a symptom of disease. Moreover, there were some children with high level of alexithymia in their control group and the authors suggested that they may still be in a developmental phase also regarding emotional recognition and awareness, in accordance with the Lane and Schwartz (Lane and Schwartz, 1987) cognitive-developmental model of emotions. In a more recent study, Gatta et al. (2015) investigated alexithymic features in children and adolescents with primary headache (both migraine and tension type headache) and in their mothers, in order to examine the possibility of a relationship between headache and emotional regulation, in particular alexithymia. They have confirmed their prior results: a significant relation between TTH and alexithymia was found, but not between Migraine and alexithymia. They assumed that the differences between TTH and migraine may be due to different pathogenesis of the two disorders. Genetic factors may underline the etiology of migraine more than TTH, while TTH has a more complex multifactorial pathogenesis, influenced also by the familial and social environment. In fact, primary headache is more common in families with a history of psychological disorders (Galli et al., 2009). Lastly, their results partially support the hypothesis that alexithymia in a child may correspond to a similar kind of emotional dysregulation in the mother, emphasizing a connection between these two factors (Jørgensen et al., 2007). Even if they have

not found significant alexithymic differences between mothers of the three groups (Migraine, TTH and control), they believed that emotional difficulties may lie in other aspects of emotional regulation implied in mood and anxiety disorders, which have a high prevalence in parents of children with headache (Feldman et al., 2010). In line with this study, Cerutti et al. (2016) examined the association between migraine and alexithymia, exploring the hypothesis of alexithymia predicting psychopathological symptoms in adolescents and mothers with migraines. Furthermore, determining any differences between adolescents and their mothers suffering from migraine vs. adolescents and mothers in the control groups (and the relation with both mother and child with migraine). In contrast with Gatta's results, they discovered that adolescents and their mothers with migraine had higher rates of alexithymia. Additionally, they demonstrated that both adolescents and mothers, both suffering from migraine, also appear to experience greater psychological distress than the adolescents and mothers in the control groups. In light of these results, they supposed a possible intergenerational transmission of alexithymia and a child's alexithymia may reflect the mother's deficit in regulating emotions and expressing feelings (Yürümez et al., 2014). At this point, it is fundamental to analyse the relationship between headache, attachment style and alexithymia. It has been observed a connection between migraine features (high attack frequency and severe pain intensity) and attachment style, especially the ambivalent one (Tarantino et al., 2017). Moreover, children with migraine and with ambivalent attachment style report higher symptoms of anxiety, depression, and somatization. Also, Williams et al (Williams et al., 2017) showed that the somatic condition of migraine acted as a stressor, reducing children's perception of the security of their parental attachments. It seems that children with migraine exhibit a significantly higher prevalence of avoidant attachment and a lower prevalence of secure attachment (Esposito et al., 2013). From these evidence, a potential influence of attachment style on emotional expression and primary headache may be taken into consideration. Some genetic studies have attempted to understand whether alexithymia is a transmissible construct. For example, Baughman et al., have found different results in two separate studies. In the first one (Baughman et al., 2011), the phenotypic correlations between alexithymia and emotional intelligence traits seemed to be attributable to correlated genetic and correlated nonshared environmental factors. In the second one (Baughman et al., 2013), they found that, in addition to the antecedent factors, there was also an influence by shared-environment. The genetic component observed supports previous suggestions that biological base may contribute to the development of alexithymia (Larsen et al., 2003). However, Picardi et al. (2011) suggested that emotional distress may confound the estimation of the heritability of alexithymia, corroborating the notion that alexithymia is substantially heritable and enhancing the role of unshared environmental factors.

Cerebral anomalies may be underlying both alexithymia and migraine, but there is still no certainty and accuracy about this correlation. In a research conducted by Liu et al. (2013) gray matter and white matter changes have been compared in a group of the early clinical stage of migraine patients without aura for 1 year. When they re-examined the patients, a year following the first observation, gray matter reduction was observed in the dorsolateral and medial part of the superior frontal gyrus, orbitofrontal cortex, hippocampus, precuneus, and primary and secondary somatosensory cortices. However, no differences in white matter changes were found. Thus, a possible connection between migraine and alexithymia may be due to changes in specific cerebral areas. In fact, altered gray matter volume (Kano and Fukudo, 2013; Grabe et al., 2014) and a reduced activation in the posterior cingulate cortex (Mantani et al., 2005) seem to be related to lower alexithymia levels.

CONCLUSIONS

Mechanisms through which psychological mechanisms influence a physical disorder are complex and difficult to detect with the available tools (Kano and Fukudo, 2013). Studies on children and adolescents are often not simple and with bias. Indeed, the majority of studies involve children and adolescents together (aged between 8 and 15 years), and since childhood and adolescence are ages of change and the psychological characteristics are constantly developing, some children might find it difficult to verbally express themselves. This might depend on their incomplete emotional development and immature brain areas (i.e., 28). Moreover, some bias can influence the assessment of alexithymia. Alexithymia Questionnaire for Children is the only tool for measuring the alexithymic construct at a developmental age, but it has some critical issues (Rosenberg et al., 2016). The major problem is the validity of self- report measures of alexithymia. Especially in childhood there are several problems with self-report measurement due to problems in understanding questions, reading difficulties, social desirability, and last but not least, the lack of a general understanding of their internal states. Expressing emotions, feelings and using imagination is moresimple for an adult in respect to a child, on account of their experience and acquired competences (both verbal and emotional) (Lumley et al., 2005). The concept that the headache and alexithymia in children are connected is supported by the literature, however, this is rather limited. Further studies on children and adolescents and more accurate instruments are necessary to better understand this relationship and to help children in reducing headache and improve emotional consciousness. Research psychologists and physicians have to work together to improve the existent questionnaire and knowledge about the origins of both alexithymia and primary headache in order to reduce severity of headache and psychological suffering of children and adolescents.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

GN, NF, and VG conceived and designed the study. DC, RC, PV, and VG were responsible for critical revision of this manuscript. All authors approved the final version of this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Allen, L. B., Lu, Q., Tsao, J. C. I., Hayes, L. P., and Zeltzer, L. K. (2011). Depression partially mediates the relationship between alexithymia and somatization in a sample of healthy children. *J. Health Psychol.* 16, 1177–1186. doi: 10.1177/1359105311402407
- Anttila, P., Sourander, A., Metsähonkala, L., Aromaa, M., Helenius, H., and Sillanpää, M. (2004). Psychiatric symptoms in children with primary headache. J. Am. Acad. Child. Adolesc. Psychiatry 43, 412–419. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200404000-00007
- Arruda, M. A., and Bigal, M. E. (2012). Behavioral and emotional symptoms and primary headaches in children: a population-based study. *Cephalalgia* 32, 1093–1100. doi: 10.1177/0333102412454226
- Baughman, H. M., Schermer, J. A., Veselka, L., Harris, J., and Vernon, P. A. (2013). A behavior genetic analysis of trait emotional intelligence and alexithymia: a replication. *Twin Res. Hum. Genet.* 16, 554–559. doi: 10.1017/thg.2012.151
- Baughman, H. M., Schwartz, S., Schermer, J. A., Veselka, L., Petrides, K. V., and Vernon, P. A. (2011). A behavioral-genetic study of alexithymia and its relationships with trait emotional intelligence. *Twin Res. Hum. Genet.* 14, 539–543. doi: 10.1375/twin.14.6.539
- Bellini, B., Arruda, M., Cescut, A., Saulle, C., Persico, A., Carotenuto, M., et al. (2013). Headache and comorbidity in children and adolescents. *J. Headache Pain*. 14:79. doi: 10.1186/1129-2377-14-79
- Bermond, B., Bierman, D. J., Cladder, M. A., Moormann, P. P., and Vorst, H. C. (2010). The cognitive and affective alexithymia dimensions in the regulation of sympathetic responses. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 75, 227–233. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2009.11.004
- Besharat, M. A., and Khajavi, Z. (2013). The relationship between attachment styles and alexithymia: mediating role of defense mechanisms. *Asian J. Psychiatry* 6, 571–576. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2013.09.003
- Burba, B., Oswald, R., Grigaliunien, V., Neverauskiene, S., Jankuviene, O., and Chue, P. (2006). A controlled study of alexithymia in adolescent patients with persistent somatoform pain disorder. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 51, 468–471. doi: 10.1177/070674370605100709
- Cerutti, R., Valastro, C., Tarantino, S., Valeriani, M., Faedda, N., Spensieri, V., et al. (2016). Alexithymia and psychopathological symptoms in adolescent outpatients and mothers suffering from migraines: a case control study. *J. Headache Pain* 17, 39. doi: 10.1186/s10194-016-0640-y
- De Andrade, R. V., Vieira, D. C., Gomes, W. B., and Gauer, G. (2013). Alexithymia and its impact on quality of life in a group of Brazilian women with migraine with aura. *J. Headache Pain* 14, 17–27 doi: 10.1186/1129-2377-14-18
- Dyb, G., Stensland, S., and Zwart, J.A. (2015). Psychiatric comorbidity in childhood and adolescence headache. *Curr. Pain Headache Rep.* 19, 5. doi: 10.1007/s11916-015-0479-y
- Esposito, M., Parisi, L., Gallai, B., Marotta, R., Di Dona, A., Lavano, S. M., et al. (2013). Attachment styles in children affected by migraine without aura. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 9, 1513–1519. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S52716
- Feldman, J. M., Ortega, A. N., Koinis-Mitchell, D., Kuo, A. A., and Canino, G. (2010). Child and family psychiatric and psychological factors associated with child physical health problems: results from the Boricua youth study. *J. Nerv. Ment. Dis.* 198, 272–279. doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3181d61271
- Galli, F., Canzano, L., Scalisi, T. G., and Guidetti, V. (2009). Psychiatric disorders and headache familial recurrence: a study on 200 children and their parents. *J. Headache Pain* 10, 187–197. doi: 10.1007/s10194-009-0105-7
- Gatta, M., Canetta, E., Zordan, M., Spoto, A., Ferruzza, E., Manco, I., et al. (2011). Alexithymia in juvenile primary headache sufferers: a pilot study. *J. Headache Pain* 12, 71–80. doi: 10.1007/s10194-010-0248-6
- Gatta, M., Spitaleri, C., Balottin, U., Spoto, A., Balottin, L., Mangano, S., et al. (2015). Alexithymic characteristics in pediatric patients with primary headache: a comparison between migraine and tension-type headache. *J. Headache Pain* 16, 98. doi: 10.1186/s10194-015-0572-y
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Bruce, L., Martens, S., Aleman, A., and Hooker, C. I. (2014). Distinct associations of insula and cingulate volume with the cognitive and affective dimensions of alexithymia. *Neuropsychologia*. 53, 284–292. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.12.006
- Grabe, H. J., Wittfeld, K., Hegenscheid, K., Hosten, N., Lotze, M., Janowitz, D., et al. (2014). Alexithymia and brain gray matter volumes in a general population sample. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 35, 5932–5945. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22595

- Jørgensen, M. M., Zachariae, R., Skytthe, A., and Kyvik, K. (2007). Genetic and environmental factors in alexithymia: a population-based study of 8785 Danish twin pairs. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 76, 369–375 doi: 10.1159/000107565
- Joukamaa, M., Taanila, A., Miettunen, J., Karvonen, J. T., Koskinen, M., and Veijola, J. (2007). Epidemiology of alexithymia among adolescents. J. Psychosom. Res. 63, 373–376. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2007.01.018
- Kano, M., and Fukudo, S. (2013). The alexithymic brain: the neural pathways linking alexithymia to physical disorders. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 7:1. doi: 10.1186/1751-0759-7-1
- Koelen, J. A., Eurelings-Bontekoe, E. H., and Stuke, F. (2015). Luyten PInsecure attachment strategies are associated with cognitive alexithymia in patients with severe somatoform disorder. *Int. J. Psychiatry Med.* 49, 264–278. doi: 10.1177/0091217415589303
- Lane, R. D., and Schwartz, G. E. (1987). Levels of emotional awareness: a cognitivedevelopmental theory and its application to psychopathology. Am. J. Psychiatry 144, 133–143.
- Larsen, J. K., Brand, N., Bermond, B., and Hijman, R. (2003). Cognitive and emotional characteristics of alexithymia: a review of neurobiological studies. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 54, 533–541. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00466-X
- Leweke, F., Leichsenring, F., Kruse, J., and Hermes, S. (2012). Is alexithymia associated with specific mental disorders? *Psychopathology* 45, 22–28. doi: 10.1159/000325170
- Li, S., Zhang, B., Guo, Y., and Zhang, J. (2015). The association between alexithymia as assessed by the 20- item toronto alexithymia scale and depression: a meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Res.* 227, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2015.02.006
- Liu, J., Lan, L., Li, G., Yan, X., Nan, J., Xiong, S., et al. (2013). Migraine-related gray matter and white matter changes at a 1-year follow-up evaluation. *J. Pain* 14, 1703–1708. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2013.08.013
- Loas, G., Speranza, M., Pham-Scottez, A., Perez-Diaz, F., and Corcos, M. (2012). Alexithymia in adolescents with borderline personality disorder. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 72, 147–152. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2011.11.006
- Lulé, D., Schulze, U. M., Bauer, K., Schöll, F., Müller, S., Fladung, A. K., et al. (2014). Anorexia nervosa and its relation to depression, anxiety, alexithymia and emotional processing deficits. *Eat. Weight Disord.* 19, 209–216. doi: 10.1007/s40519-014-0101-z
- Lumley, M. A., Gustavson, B. J., Partridge, R. T., and Labouvie-Vief, G. (2005). Assessing alexithymia and related emotional ability constructs using multiple methods: interrelationships among measures. *Emotion* 5, 329–342. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.5.3.329
- Wise, T. N., Mann, L. S., Jani, N., and Jani, S. (1994). Illness beliefs and alexithymia in headache patients. *Headache*. 34, 362–365. doi: 10.1111/j.1526-4610.1994.hed3406362.x
- Manninen, M., Therman, S., Suvisaari, J., Ebeling, H., Moilanen, I., Huttunen, M., et al. (2011). Alexithymia is common among adolescents with severe disruptive behavior. *J. Nerv. Ment. Dis.* 199, 506–509. doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e3182214281
- Mantani, T., Okamoto, Y., Shirao, N., Okada, G., and Yamawaki, S. (2005). Reduced activation of posterior cingulate cortex during imagery in subjects with high degrees of alexithymia: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Biol. Psychiatry* 57, 982–990. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.01.047
- Mark, W. (2015). Weatherall The diagnosis and treatment of chronic migraine. *Ther. Adv. Chronic. Dis.* 6, 115–123. doi: 10.1177/2040622315579627
- Picardi, A., Fagnani, C., Gigantesco, A., Toccaceli, V., Lega, I., and Stazi, M. A. (2011). Genetic influences on alexithymia and their relationship with depressive symptoms. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 71, 256–263. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2011.02.016
- Rosenberg, N., Rufer, M., Lichev, V., Ihme, K., Grabe, H. J., Kugel, H., et al. (2016). Observer-rated alexithymia and its relationship with the five-factor-model of personality. *Psychol. Belg.* 56, 118–134. doi: 10.5334/pb.302
- Rousseau-Salvador, C., Amouroux, R., Annequin, D., Salvador, A., Tourniaire, B., and Rusinek, S. (2014). Anxiety, depression and school absenteeism in youth with chronic or episodic headache. *Pain Res. Manag.* 19, 235–240. doi: 10.1155/2014/541618
- Scimeca, G., Bruno, A., Cava, L., Pandolfo, G., Muscatello, M. R., and Zoccali, R. (2014). The relationship between alexithymia, anxiety, depression, and internet addiction severity in a sample of Italian high school students. *Sci. World J.* 2014:504376. doi: 10.1155/2014/504376

- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of alexithymic characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262 doi: 10.1159/000286529
- Tarantino, S., De Ranieri, C., Dionisi, C., Gagliardi, V., Paniccia, M. F., Capuano, A., et al. (2017). Role of the attachment style in determining the association between headache features and psychological symptoms in migraine children and adolescents. an analytical observational case-control study. *Headache* 57, 266–275. doi: 10.1111/head.13007
- Taylor, G. J. (1984). Alexithymia: concept, measurement, and implications for treatment. Am. J. Psychiatry. 141, 725–732.
- Vorst, H., and Bermond, B. (2001). Validity and reliability of the bermondvorst alexithymia questionnaire. Pers. Indiv. Differ. 30, 413–434 doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00033-7
- Williams, R., Leone, L., Faedda, N., Natalucci, G., Bellini, B., Salvi, E., et al. (2017). The role of attachment insecurity in the emergence of anxiety symptoms in children and adolescents with migraine: an empirical study. *J. Headache Pain* 18, 62. doi: 10.1186/s10194-017-0769-3
- Wöber-Bingöl, C. (2013). Epidemiology of migraine and headache in children and adolescents. Curr. Pain Headache Rep. 17:341. doi: 10.1007/s11916-013-0341-z

- Yücel, B., Kora, K., Ozyalçín, S., Alçalar, N., Ozdemir, O., Yücel, A., et al. (2002). Depression, automatic thoughts, alexithymia, and assertiveness in patients with tension-type headache. *Headache*. 42, 194–199 doi: 10.1046/j.1526-4610.2002.02051.x
- Yürümez, E., Akça, Ö. F., Ugur, Ç., Uslu, R. I., and Kiliç, B. G. (2014). Mothers' alexithymia, depression and anxiety levels and their association with the quality of mother-infant relationship: a preliminary study. *Int. J. Psychiatry Clin. Pract.* 18, 190–196. doi: 10.3109/13651501.2014.940055

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Natalucci, Faedda, Calderoni, Cerutti, Verdecchia and Guidetti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia and Autism Spectrum **Disorder: A Complex Relationship**

Jessie Poquérusse^{1,2}, Luigi Pastore³, Sara Dellantonio¹ and Gianluca Esposito^{1,4*}

¹ Department of Psychology and Cognitive Sciences, University of Trento, Rovereto, Italy, ² Montreal Neurological Institute, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ³ Department of Education, Psychology, Communication, University of Bari, Bari, Italy, ⁴ Psychology Program, School of Social Sciences, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, Singapore

Alexithymia is a personality construct characterized by altered emotional awareness which has been gaining diagnostic prevalence in a range of neuropsychiatric disorders, with notably high rates of overlap with autism spectrum disorder (ASD). However, the nature of its role in ASD symptomatology remains elusive. Here, we distill research at the intersection of alexithymia and ASD. After a brief synopsis of the studies that played a pioneering role in the identification of the overlapping fields between alexithymia and ASD, we comb the literature for evidence of its overlap with ASD in terms of prevalence, etiology, and behaviors. Through a formalized framework of the process of emotional interpretation and expression, we explore evidence for where and how deficits arise in this complex network of events. We portray how these relate to the dynamic interplay between alexithymic and autistic traits and find emerging evidence that alexithymia is both a cause and consequence of autistic behaviors. We end with a strategic proposal

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Indrajeet Patil, Harvard University, United States Gianluca Serafini. Dipartimento di Neuroscienze e Organi di Senso, Ospedale San Martino (IRCCS), Italy

*Correspondence:

Gianluca Esposito gianluca.esposito@unitn.it; gianluca.esposito@ntu.edu.sg

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 01 December 2017 Accepted: 20 June 2018 Published: 17 July 2018

Citation:

Poquérusse J, Pastore L, Dellantonio S and Esposito G (2018) Alexithvmia and Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Complex Relationship. Front. Psychol. 9:1196. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01196 for future research and interventions to dampen the impacts of alexithymia in ASD.

Keywords: alexithymia, autism spectrum disorders, autism, ASD etiology, personality

INTRODUCTION

Over the last two decades the relationship between alexithymia and autism spectrum disorder (ASD) has gained significant attention - there has been a surge in the number of studies aimed at investigating the relationship between these conditions, including from a conceptual and etiological point of view, as well as with regards to the implications of this relationship for clinical and therapeutic practices. Alexithymia is highly prevalent and plays an important and complex role in ASD, with approximately half of individuals with ASD estimated as having alexithymia, but the nature of its role remains elusive. Empirical evidence of the biological basis of alexithymia in ASD is suggestive of its role as a root cause, while empirical evidence of alexithymia as a byproduct of core ASD deficits is suggestive, conversely, of its role as consequence of ASD. It may also play a role as both cause and consequence of ASD in a feedforward cycle between alexithymia and ASD symptomatology.

Here, we review existing literature on alexithymia and its relationship to ASD. Our first aim is to provide a brief synopsis of the research on the relationship between ASD and alexithymia, including clarifying when and how they originate. Next, we will illustrate the prevalence of alexithymia in ASD as well as their overlap in terms of etiology and features, propose both empirically and theoretically driven causal and consequential roles for alexithymia in ASD, and suggest clinically useful constructs and interventions as well as specific areas for beneficial future investigation.

AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDER

Autism spectrum disorder has long been well-known and has a stable definition in psychiatric nosography. Initially, the typical characteristics of this disease were identified by Eugen Bleuler as early symptoms of schizophrenia, or by Melanie Klein of psychosis (Wing, 1997; Wolff, 2004). The current meaning of the term 'autism' was developed by and can be attributed to Asperger (1938, 1944), while the lemma 'infantile autism' was introduced by Kanner (1943). Asperger and Kanner used the term to indicate a disorder of organic origin with severe behavioral, affective, communication and social skills impairment, characterized by little interest in others, speech disorder, attention deficit and compulsive and repetitive behavior. Since the early 1980s - and especially after the publication of the DSM-III (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 1980) - it has been recognized as an autonomous pathological condition definitively differentiated from schizophrenia. Eventually, descriptions of the condition were slightly modified and accurate criteria for its assessment were provided in 1987 by the DSM-III-R (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 1987). The publication of the DSM-IV (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 1994) placed autism in the wider category of pervasive developmental disorders, a complex of syndromes that affect social interaction, communication and the capacity to develop varied interests. In this new conceptualization, a milder form of autism, Asperger's syndrome, was distinguished, in which mental retardation and linguistic impairment are less severe. With the publication of the DSM-IV and later of the DSM-V (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 2013), a view of autism was gradually developed based on the idea of a spectrum: autism is no longer seen as a categorical condition, but is understood instead in terms of continuous traits, hence the adoption of the term ASD. In this view, the condition is characterized by the co-occurrence of various psychological disorders due to underlying neuropsychological and functional impairments. Historically, many hypotheses have been put forth on the origin of autism. Though some of them - mainly in the realm of psychoanalytic research - have suggested both a relational and environmental origin, it is now clear that genetic factors play a predominant role in its etiology (Colvert et al., 2015).

ALEXITHYMIA

Unlike ASD, alexithymia does not have a steady classification in the psychiatric nosography. Alexithymia was first introduced into the lexicon of psychiatry by Peter E. Sifneos in the early 1970s (Sifneos, 1973) to characterize a number of patients with psychosomatic complaints who were being treated by various psychoanalysis research groups across Europe and North America (Sifneos, 2000). Literally, it indicates the lack of terms to express emotions and moods (a: lack; lexis: word; thymos: mood or emotion, see Lesser, 1981). In fact, a common trait in these patients was their inability to verbalize their emotions, either due to their unawareness of the feelings that corresponded to these emotions or due to their confusion of emotional and bodily feelings. Indeed, they would typically describe their emotional experience in terms of the somatic sensations they incurred, reflecting the so called "operatory thinking" which had already been described by Marty and de M'Uzan (1963) and Marty et al. (1963). Their incapacity to speak of their emotions was further accompanied by an impoverished narrative style, especially in the use of figures of speech and metaphors, and by a characteristic aprosodia, as if the emotional experience were uninteresting and extraneous to them.

Sifneos originally hypothesized that the patients exhibiting these symptoms suffered from a particular form of linguistic impairment due to an "emotional agnosia" (Sifneos, 1967); later he suggested that these symptoms should be rather interpreted in terms of a "feeling aphasia" (Sifneos, 1996). While Sifneos was originally open to the possibility of considering alexithymia as a pathological personality trait causally related to psychosomatic illness (Sifneos, 1974), later research challenged the idea of alexithymia as a single diagnostic category since characteristic aspects of alexithymia were seen among non-psychosomatic clinical populations as well. Further research actually showed that alexithymic traits could be observed in people suffering from very different clinical conditions such as neurodegenerative diseases (Sturm and Levenson, 2011; Ricciardi et al., 2015), psychiatric conditions such as depression and suicidality (Honkalakampi et al., 2000; Hintikka et al., 2004) - though the interplay between affective and cognitive impairments in the etiology of depression is still a point of interesting contention (Gonda et al., 2015), schizophrenia (Fogeley et al., 2014), eating disorders (Nowakowski et al., 2013), and ASD (Bird and Cook, 2013). Moreover, 10% of the non-clinical population exhibits some alexithymic traits (Salminen et al., 1999).

Today alexithymia is considered a "sub-clinical phenomenon" (Silani et al., 2008), not identifying a personality disorder *per se*, but a personality trait with a dimensional nature (Taylor et al., 1991; Taylor, 1994). This is characterized by an impairment in the awareness of emotions due to a deficit in processing of affective information (Vermeulen et al., 2006). The main characteristics of alexithymia include (1) difficulty identifying feelings and distinguishing between feelings and bodily sensations of emotional arousal, (2) difficulty describing feelings to other people, (3) reduced capacity to fantasize and to imagine, (4) stimulus-bound, externally oriented cognitive style (Nemiah et al., 1976; Krystal, 1988; Taylor et al., 1997; Timoney and Holder, 2013), and, more recently, (5) low perspective-taking as well as difficulty understanding and describing the emotions of others (Saymur et al., 2013).

The lack of emotional awareness has a negative impact on subjective emotion regulation (Connelly and Deney, 2007) and compromises the understanding of others' emotions, giving rise to problems in social interaction. In particular, because of their difficulty identifying and classifying feelings, people suffering from alexithymia cannot interpret or recognize emotional stimuli (e.g., facial expression or tone of voice), both verbal and nonverbal (Spitzer et al., 2005; Vanheule et al., 2007; Megank et al., 2009). As a consequence, they have difficulty establishing social relationships characterized by intimacy and proximity, understanding the intentions and attitudes of others, and making morally relevant decisions that take into account others' points of view. These aspects of alexithymia together with the communication and social skills deficits are among the most relevant overlapping elements between alexithymia and ASD.

The idea of a relationship between alexithymia and ASD was recently developed, starting from the observation that both types of patients exhibit similar social difficulties. This phenomenon established itself in the context of psychological research as a result of the development of the construct of emotional intelligence by Salovey and Mayer (1990) and Goleman (1996), which focuses on the links between emotion and cognition, critical to the development of emotional competence (Saarni, 1999). Emotional intelligence and emotional competence are similar constructs that are used to investigate the capacity to detect, comprehend and logically organize emotional information concerning oneself and others, together with the capacity to manage and regulate behavior in social interactions. It is in this line of study that alexithymia and ASD began to be considered as conditions characterized by widely overlapping traits related to social difficulties and deficits in emotional competence.

THE INTERSECTION BETWEEN ALEXITHYMIA AND ASD

The idea that alexithymia and ASD are somehow related was first considered in the mid-1990s. At the time, several clinical studies were performed on groups of people suffering from eating disorders (especially anorexia nervosa). On one hand, they highlighted the co-occurrence of these disorders with impairments in social competence, while on the other hand, they stressed the co-occurrence of an impairment of social competence with some traits that were considered typical of ASD, such as empathy disorders (cf. Gillberg, 1992), as well as others that were considered typical of alexithymia, such as the difficulty expressing emotions verbally, identifying feelings and distinguishing emotions from somatic sensations (cf. i.a. Gillberg et al., 1995; Rastam et al., 1997; De la Rubia and Rojas, 2001; Soya and Tenaglia, 2001). In a short time, the relationship between alexithymia and ASD started to be investigated more widely, including with respect to aspects not related to compromised social competence. Other areas of intersection were identified, such as disorders of cognitive functioning, impaired self-awareness and mentalization, poor linguistic mastery and difficulty with behavior control (Corcos, 2003; Fitzgerald and Bellgrove, 2006; Hill and Berthoz, 2006). This has led to greater attention on the incidence of alexithymic traits in clinical populations suffering from ASD and on the assessment that about half of people suffering from ASD exhibit some relevant alexithymic traits (Hill et al., 2004; Berthoz and Hill, 2005; Bird and Cook, 2013).

The cognitive, linguistic and behavioral issues of people with ASD have long been known (cf. i.a. Hermelin and O'Connor, 1970; Baron-Cohen et al., 1985; Denckla, 1986; Frith, 1991; Rogers and Pennington, 1991; Tager-Flusberg, 1992; Yirmiya et al., 1992; Rapin and Dunn, 1997). However, in this context,

research has focused more specifically on the co-occurrence of these issues with specific characteristics typical of alexithymia such as the difficulty identifying and attributing emotions (Hill et al., 2004; Moriguchi et al., 2006; Silani et al., 2008; Cook et al., 2013), an excessively pragmatic and utilitarian thinking style (Patil et al., 2016), poor emotional lexicon (Lartseva et al., 2015), difficulties understanding metaphorical language (Wotschak and Klann-Delius, 2013), issues with the interpretation of nonverbal clues (Bird et al., 2011), aprosody (Heaton et al., 2012), difficulties with emotion regulation and emotional expression (Weiss et al., 2014; Costa et al., 2017), and difficulty discriminating bodily sensations due to an altered somatic sensibility (Liss et al., 2008; Shah et al., 2016; Gaigg et al., 2018).

In spite of the high volume of research devoted to the relationship between alexithymia and ASD, no one unequivocal answer has been provided to the question surrounding their precise relationship. In fact, it is still not clear whether this should be interpreted in causal terms (and in which direction), whether one of them is a secondary phenomenon due to the occurrence of dysfunctions caused by the onset of the other (i.e., whether there is a comorbidity or an epiphenomenal relationship), or whether it is a mere, yet unspecified, co-occurrence. This situation of etiological uncertainty is partly due to our incomplete understanding of the cognitive, physiological, and neurophysiological mechanisms underlying the onset of both conditions. It is thus of particular importance to assess our current knowledge of their relationship and to continue to analyze the literature for new clues in this direction.

EVIDENCE OF DIAGNOSTIC, ETIOLOGICAL, AND PHENOTYPIC OVERLAP BETWEEN ALEXITHYMIA AND ASD

Alexithymia is common in ASD, both low and high-functioning (Hill et al., 2004; Fitzgerald and Bellgrove, 2006; Paula-Pérez et al., 2010; Griffin et al., 2016). It is also more prevalent in relatives of individuals with ASD, potentially constituting an element of the broader autism phenotype found in such relatives (Szatmari et al., 2008). Etiologically, research on ASD and alexithymia suggest both broad genetic and neurobiological overlap, including oxytonergic and serotonergic system activation and amygdala, cingulate, and prefrontal cortex functioning (Elagoz Yuksel et al., 2016; Muller et al., 2016; Donovan and Basson, 2017). Most importantly however, there is also much trait overlap between alexithymia and ASD. Individuals with alexithymia have difficulty in both the verbal and the nonverbal identification of emotions: they are unable to describe their feelings, use emotion terms, or recognize emotions in facial expressions and other nonverbal emotional stimuli such as tones of voice or situations with strong emotional connotations. They often confuse emotions with somatic sensations. In parallel, individuals with ASD have difficulty with the cognitive processing of their emotions, identifying, and describing feelings (Hill et al., 2004; Shah et al., 2016).

More specifically, they have difficulty with general emotional competence, including emotion perception, recognition and regulation, particularly facial emotion recognition, but also recognition of emotional tones of speech and prosody, verbal content, and body movement, including the coordination or integration thereof (Serafini et al., 2017; Gaigg et al., 2018). It is important to note here that these deficits may, however, be linked to the deficits generally seen in speech and language competence in individuals with ASD (South and Rodgers, 2017) and as they relate to emotions in alexithymia (Allen et al., 2013). Similar and consequent, but not identical to the above, another area of overlap is social, in individuals' relationship and response to others, including cognitive and emotional states, notably in the form of cognitive and affective empathy. Individuals with ASD and alexithymia display reduced levels of enjoyment of prosocial interactions (Gebauer et al., 2014). Evidence is also substantial that individuals with ASD and alexithymia display decreased levels of empathy (Luminet et al., 2006; Lartseva et al., 2015), possibly linked to neurobiological deficits in limbic and paralimbic neural activity responses to emotionally salient stimuli (Moriguchi and Komaki, 2013). Connected to empathy, a concrete, utilitarian thinking style, not dissimilar to "operative thinking," is common in alexithymia (Suslow and Junghanns, 2002) and ASD, though the roles of this type of thinking on moral judgment has been suggested to be different in alexithymia as compared to ASD (Lemche et al., 2004). Clearly, alexithymia and ASD share many overlapping features in emotional, social, cognitive - verbal and nonverbal - realms, with varying degrees of convergent consequences on their individual and social behavior and lives. This lays the foundation for investigating the nature of their complex relationship in the context of emotional processing.

MECHANISTIC LINKS IN EMOTIONAL PROCESSING BETWEEN ALEXITHYMIA AND ASD

To better hone in on where the deficits arise in alexithymia and ASD, we break down the phenomenon of emotional processing and, at each level, we review evidence of a deficit and how this may shed light on the role of alexithymia in ASD. Briefly, the steps we define are (1) interpreting one's emotions – through interoception, affective and cognitive manifestations, (2) responding to and regulating one's emotions – verbally and nonverbally, and (3) appropriately interpreting and responding to others' emotions.

Interpreting Emotion in the Self – General Emotional Awareness, Recognition of Sensory Manifestations of Emotion, and Cognitive Appraisal Thereof

A factor that plays a relevant role in our emotion perception and thus in emotion understanding is interoceptive awareness: through it, we become capable of identifying, distinguishing, and assessing the physiological activations related to our emotions. Several studies show that the mechanism responsible for our emotion awareness have significant overlaps with the neural systems that support our interoceptive awareness (Damasio et al., 2000; Critchley et al., 2004; Pollatos et al., 2007). The general notion of interoceptive awareness has been further specified by distinguishing two underlying different, and partially independent, capacities that are included in it: the so-called interoceptive accuracy and interoceptive sensibility (Garfinkel and Critchley, 2013; Garfinkel et al., 2015). The notion of interoceptive accuracy describes our capacity to identify internal body sensations, while the notion of interoceptive sensibility refers to our capacity to focus on our internal sensations and to take them into consideration, including from a cognitive point of view.

This distinction is relevant in order to understand the relationship between alexithymia and ASD since the difficulty in recognizing and distinguishing physiological activations is a trait typical of alexithymia while atypical forms of sensory perception are characteristic of people suffering from ASD. Some studies show that alexithymics exhibit an excessive activation with respect to the physiological component of emotional arousal (Kano and Fukudo, 2013) and an atypical interoceptive awareness (Herbert et al., 2011; Ernst et al., 2014) which can be interpreted as the result of an increased interoceptive accuracy which is not accompanied by an adequate interoceptive sensibility. Atypical forms of interoceptive awareness were observed in people suffering from both alexithymia and ASD (Brewer et al., 2016): since interoceptive accuracy is mainly related to difficulties discriminating among interoceptive signals typical of alexithymia, it was suggested that alexithymia might be responsible for the atypical interoception manifested in people suffering from ASD, and that this might reflect itself in their difficulties understanding their bodily states as well as their and others' emotions (Lombardo et al., 2007; Cook et al., 2013). Interestingly, this interoceptive deficit may be linked to weak theory of mind, a common feature of ASD, since an inability to understand one's own complex inner states may extend to and manifest itself as an inability to understand those of others. This said, results are controversial and some studies found that difficulties in emotional awareness were related neither to impairments in self-reflection nor mentalizing (Silani et al., 2008; Bird and Viding, 2014), while others have shown only partial correlation between theory of mind, emotion perception and the cognitive understanding of the emotion of others, i.e., perspective taking (Moriguchi et al., 2006; Oakley et al., 2016).

Altered interoceptive sensitivity observed in alexithymia could have implications at a cognitive level (interoceptive sensibility), as well as at a metacognitive level (general interoceptive awareness), inducing difficulties in making sense of one's sensory experiences, either due to a core sensory processing deficit or to sensory overload as a consequence of inadequate filtering. The presence of alexithymia in people with ASD may in fact involve a disruption in how physiological arousal modulates the subjective experience of feelings (Gaigg et al., 2018). Other studies have outlined how alexithymia in people with ASD may be interpreted as a consequence of the extreme sensory processing patterns of ASD (Serafini et al., 2017), and, more specifically, of the atypical sensory function and associated intolerance of uncertainty, possibly due to a deficit in limbic-, insula-, and medial prefrontal cortex-based network integration (South and Rodgers, 2017). This said, since significant data points to deficits in the synthetic interpretation of physiological responses to emotion, and implied processing of large-scale information flow, it may be of particular interest to explore the link with ASD theories of weak central coherence and executive dysfunction.

Responding to and Regulating Emotion in the Self – Expression and Action, Verbal, and Nonverbal

We have seen that deficits in alexithymia can arise at the level of emotional understanding, but many difficulties may be linked to emotional expression or externalization. Whether an emotion has been consciously recognized or not, alexithymia and its linked disturbances in ASD may reflect a mismatch between the affective and expressive – including linguistic, visual artistic, musical – systems.

An example of emotional reactivity in alexithymia, emotional responsiveness to music and speech prosody provides a powerful lens - arguably representative of responses to other emotionally salient stimuli - into the emotional processing disruptions seen in alexithymia and ASD. Alexithymia, not lack of emotional responsiveness to music, may be the cause of reduced verbal responsiveness to music in ASD - indeed, though results are controversial in alexithymia, and some studies measuring autonomic reactions to emotionally salient stimuli showed evidence of both hyper-arousal, as per blunted sympathetic activation in response to anger recall (Neumann et al., 2004), and hypo-arousal, as per heightened blood pressure responses to anger provocation (Waldstein et al., 2002), overall physiological responsiveness to the emotionally salient stimuli of music among ASD individuals is intact (Allen et al., 2013), as is recognition of emotion in music (Quintin et al., 2011; Gebauer et al., 2014), suggesting the difficulty comes from the disjunction, and associated complications, between emotional understanding and expression. This is consistent with solid evidence and discussion over the last few decades on the hypothesis that alexithymia is generated by a decoupling between physiological, cognitive, and sometime expressive responses to emotionally salient stimuli, i.e., broadly between physiological arousal and subjective experience (Stone and Nielson, 2001; Eastabrook et al., 2013). Indeed, consistent with the above, the emotional impairments in ASD gravitate around the emotional language processing system (Lartseva et al., 2015), again highlighting alexithymia, or the lack of words to express emotions, as a causative factor of ASD. More specifically, while individuals with ASD are able to correctly classify emotional language stimuli as emotionally positive or negative, they are unable to explain their choices in further depth and display atypical patterns of attention and memory performance, as well as abnormal physiological and neural activity - they show deficits in recalling emotional material and in semantically processing emotional content (Luminet et al., 2006) and are less primed by emotional contexts to process emotional words more easily (Suslow and Junghanns, 2002).

More broadly, they have deficits in general emotional and internal state vocabulary (Lemche et al., 2004) and the fact that they have difficulty perceiving and processing speech prosody or melody of speech that has emotional content (Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2014) confirms their difficulty with general emotional language, as it relates to themselves and others. This may be due to the increased cognitive load required to process emotionality in music, as evidence by increased neural activity in emotional music-reactive brain regions (Gebauer et al., 2014). While differences remain inconsistent (Swart et al., 2009; Bhatara et al., 2010), it seems clear that broad brushstrokes of emotional verbalization are conserved while subtleties are not, and the core deficit in alexithymia seems to be at the level of detailed symbolization – largely through verbal conceptualization – of emotional experience. This supports its role as causative factor of ASD symptomatology.

Though less common, emotions may naturally also be expressed in the form of nonverbal expression, of particular relevance in the context of ASD, which is replete with differences in sensory and cognitive perception and expression, of the self and the external world (Markram and Markram, 2010). Differences in nonverbal emotional expression at the level of body posture and facial expression are seen in ASD, with evidence of abnormalities in emotional facial expression which may be explained by co-occurring alexithymia (Trevisan et al., 2016). Art allows individuals with alexithymia to express themselves and potentially access the verbal expression system which they need to process and vent their emotions (Meijer-Degen and Lansen, 2006); interestingly, individuals with ASD have high rates of synesthesia and often use colors to express their emotions (Neckar and Bob, 2017). Dance, or rhythmic movement therapy, is another effective outlet for symptoms of alexithymia (Malkina-Pykh, 2013) and may be intricately linked to emotional competence (Bojner Horwitz et al., 2015). As mentioned above, music is another alternate vehicle for understanding, processing, and communicating emotions (Allen and Heaton, 2010; Zangwill, 2013). Individuals with ASD have intact or superior musical pitch processing and are able to properly identify the positive or negative emotional valence of music stimuli. As seen above, their responsiveness to emotionality in music is complex, however, and reflected in a network of both intact and altered brain circuit responses to emotional processing of music (Caria et al., 2011). This evidence of nonverbal emotional expression as an outlet for individuals with alexithymia and ASD further suggests that alexithymia may be a causative factor for some of the emotional symptoms of ASD, but can be compensated for through alternate means of emotional interoception and expression. Indeed, an important part of responding to emotion is at the level of action planning, or strategizing a response plan (usually subconsciously) to difficult emotions (Samson et al., 2015b), and when provided with such a strategy, individuals with ASD respond well, highlighting the tremendous potential, through training, to help individuals with ASD understand and deal with their emotions in a healthy way.

The above responses to one's emotions represent a crucial step to emotional regulation – expression of emotional conflicts may be a first avenue toward their subsequent recognition and regulation. In addition, an important component of emotional processing is being able to regulate emotions within and to adapt to various contexts. This is particularly important in the context of ASD, since a frequent feature of ASD is behaviors reflecting a lack of sound emotional regulation, with many individuals with ASD displaying uncontrollable tantrums and outburst and self-harm behaviors (Samson et al., 2014). Interestingly, behavioral suppression strategies that focus on inhibiting emotion-expressing behavior has been shown to be the strategy used by individuals with ASD, who naturally favor emotional expressive suppression over cognitive reappraisal (Samson et al., 2012, 2015a,b). This is highly similar to alexithymia, in which individuals rely more on suppressing than reappraising their emotions (Swart et al., 2009). Though contentious, as per scarce previous studies which may have failed to analyze the effect of alexithymia as a whole rather than through its subdimensions (Samson et al., 2012), this may point to further support for the alexithymia hypothesis whereby alexithymic features may be at the core of the similarly manifested emotional regulation difficulties seen in ASD. While still important, regardless of the nature of the interaction between alexithymia and ASD in the context of emotional regulation, it is important to note, and incorporate into treatment plans, that strategies that focus on situational reappraisal, by creative a narrative that down-regulates the impact of negative emotions, are a significantly more adaptive long-term strategy (Gross, 2015).

Interpreting and Responding to Emotion in Others – Expression and Action, Immediate, and Subsequent

A final important step, or aspect, of emotional processing, is in understanding of the self and others, and appropriate response to the valuable information about the human and non-human external world that emotions provide. These challenges generalize beyond the self to the emotions of others, with repercussions on how individuals behave socially. Not surprisingly, individuals with alexithymia have difficulties interpreting and describing the emotional and cognitive states of others. These difficulties manifest themselves as deficits in emotional mentalizing (Moriguchi et al., 2006; Swart et al., 2009), poorer recognition of emotional expression in faces (Grynberg et al., 2012; Cook et al., 2013), deficits in the recognition of vocal affect (Heaton et al., 2012), and alexithymia-induced deficits in eye fixation, a rich source of information regarding emotional state (Bird et al., 2011; Lee and Anderson, 2017). In addition, levels of alexithymia correlate negatively with models-of-self but also models-of-others, and alexithymics show decreased emotional contagion (i.e., mentalization of affects reflected in autonomic muscular activity) in response to others' facial responses (i.e., somatic affects), as seen as deficits in facial muscle emotional processing as measured by somato-motor electromyographic activity (Sonnby-Borgström, 2009; Scarpazza et al., 2018). Consistently, stronger alexithymia and lower capacity for self-memory are predictive of larger mentalizing impairments and autism quotient scores (Lombardo et al., 2007), which may provide an interesting link to the cognitive deficits in

theory of mind and cognitive and affective aspects of differences in empathy seen in ASD.

Interestingly, moral decision-making, which generally incorporates rational and emotional insights, is less subject to emotional biases in individuals with ASD due to the presence of alexithymia (Brewer et al., 2015). This was corroborated by a study which found no differences in moral decisionmaking in individuals with both ASD and alexithymia - while ASD reduced utilitarian bias due to elevated distress in social situation, alexithymia increased utilitarian bias due to reduced empathic concern (Patil et al., 2016). This may be consistent with the fact that alexithymia decreases altruism in real social decisions (Feldmanhall et al., 2013). Finally, other consequences of alexithymia on social interaction include compromised social assertiveness (Roelofs et al., 2015) and reduced interest in people and shared interests - consistently, empathic brain activity in the anterior insula was predicted by alexithymia, not ASD (Bird et al., 2010), and the degree of anterior insula activity has been correlated to individuals' self-reported degree of alexithymia and empathy (Silani et al., 2008).

As such, alexithymia may break down a rung in the ladder of internal and external emotional reaction in individuals with ASD, impinging on their ability to appropriately respond to emotion. Our balanced synopsis seems to support the 'alexithymia hypothesis' (Bird and Cook, 2013) that posits that alexithymia, not ASD, is a leading cause of the emotional deficits inherent to ASD symptomatology.

SYNTHETIC PERSPECTIVE

To best inform therapeutic strategies, it will be critical to better structure our understanding of the etiologies of and relationship between alexithymia and ASD. Emerging overlapping etiologies between alexithymia and ASD will be of particular interest, including the potential association of certain subtypes of alexithymia with ASD. In addition, it will be important to keep in mind the peripheral, and more indirect, links between alexithymia and ASD. Alexithymia in itself may cause anxiety and related sleep issues (Tani et al., 2004), and the inability to healthily express and externalize emotions could lead to a variety of psychosomatic manifestations which may be manifested as immune, gastrointestinal, and circadian disruptions, all frequently seen in ASD.

Undoubtedly, alexithymia is a heuristically useful concept for clinicians and non-clinicians alike. Alexithymia is a negative prognostic factor for health and psychotherapy outcomes (Kojima, 2012), and emotion processing difficulties have been linked to depression in ASD (Hill et al., 2004), making it important to recognize and treat alexithymic traits as soon and as best as possible. Central to the concept of neurodiversity, it will be important to let this recognition of alexithymia guide clinical and non-clinical care – since there is potential for training individuals with alexithymia to better recognize emotional expressions in faces (Cook et al., 2013) and have better recollection of emotional memories (Luminet et al., 2006), there is tremendous potential for providing the tools for effectively coping with, strategizing with, and coherently expressing emotions that may not be obvious to individuals with alexithymia or ASD (Costa et al., 2017), including compensatory intellectual strategies, nonverbal reasoning skills and re-learning the rules of socio-moral norms (Patil et al., 2016). Cognitive reappraisal of emotionally salient situations, a response which is not natural, but easily learned in individuals with alexithymia and ASD, is a further example of a concrete, actionable intervention with positive health outcomes (Gross, 2015). Further examples of effective therapy will thus include cognitive behavioral therapy (Spek et al., 2008), but also mindfulness-based therapies that encourage heightened interoceptive sensitivity and accuracy (Gaigg et al., 2018) as well as more non-traditional forms of therapy tailored to individual modes of perception and communication, including verbal, artistic, musical, and kinesthetic expression. Since evidence is only growing of the benefits of alternate, nonverbal, forms of expression in alleviating alexithymia-linked challenges (Heiman et al., 1994), it is most important to first recognize alexithymia to be able to then invest in developing and implementing creative

REFERENCES

- Allen, R., Davis, R., and Hill, E. (2013). The effects of autism and alexithymia on physiological and verbal responsiveness to music. J. Autism. Dev. Disord. 43, 432–444. doi: 10.1007/s10803-012-1587-8
- Allen, R., and Heaton, P. (2010). Autism, music, and the therapeutic potential of music in alexithymia. *Music Percept.* 27, 251–261. doi: 10.1525/mp.2010.27. 4.251
- American Psychiatric Association [APA] (1980). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-III), 3rd Edn. Washington, DC: APA Press.
- American Psychiatric Association [APA] (1987). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-III-R), 3rd Edn. Washington, DC: APA Press.
- American Psychiatric Association [APA] (1994). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV)*, 4th Edn. Washington, DC: APA Press.
- American Psychiatric Association [APA] (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-V), 5th Edn. Washington, DC: APA Press. doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Asperger, H. (1938). Das psychisch abnormale Kind. Wien. Klin. Wochenschr. 51, 1314–1317.
- Asperger, H. (1944). Die 'Autistischen Psychopathen' in Kinderalter. Arch. Psychiatr. Nervenkr. 117, 76–136. doi: 10.1007/BF01837709
- Baron-Cohen, S., Leslie, A. M., and Frith, U. (1985). Does the autistic child have a "Theory of mind"? *Cognition* 21, 37–46. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(85)90022-8
- Berthoz, S., and Hill, E. L. (2005). The validity of using self-reports to assess emotion regulation in abilities in adult with autism spectrum disorder. *Eur. Psychiatry* 20, 291–298. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2004.06.013
- Bhatara, A., Quintin, E. M., Levy, B., Bellugi, U., Fombonne, E., and Levitin, D. J. (2010). Perception of emotion in musical performance in adolescents with autism spectrum disorders. *Autism Res.* 3, 214–225. doi: 10.1002/aur.147
- Bird, G., and Cook, R. (2013). Mixed emotions: the contribution of alexithymia to the emotional symptoms of autism. *Transl. Psychiatry* 3:e285. doi: 10.1038/tp. 2013.61
- Bird, G., Press, C., and Richardson, D. C. (2011). The role of alexithymia in reduced eye-fixation in Autism Spectrum Conditions. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 41, 556–564. doi: 10.1007/s10803-011-1183-3
- Bird, G., Silani, G., Brindley, R., White, S., Frith, U., and Singer, T. (2010). Empathic brain responses in insula are modulated by levels of alexithymia but not autism. *Brain* 133(Pt 5), 1515–1525. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq060
- Bird, G., and Viding, E. (2014). The self to other model of empathy: providing a new framework for understanding empathy impairments in psychopathy, autism, and alexithymia. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 47, 520–532. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev. 2014.09.021

therapies and original systems of communication that are tailored to an individual's mode of perception and experience. Adopting such changes will hopefully provide an extra step toward the full adoption and embracement of inclusive neurodiversity, during which our thinking about alexithymia, including as it relates to ASD, must keep being increasingly creative and multidimensional as we develop unique individualized strategies.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JP, LP, SD, and GE: conceived, designed and wrote the paper.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the NAP-SUG program of the Nanyang Technological University.

- Bojner Horwitz, E., Lennartsson, A.-K., Theorell, T. P. G., and Ullén, F. (2015). Engagement in dance is associated with emotional competence in interplay with others. *Front. Psychol.* 6:1096. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01096
- Brewer, R., Cook, R., and Bird, G. (2016). Alexithymia: a general deficit of interoception. R. Soc. Open Sci. 3:150664. doi: 10.1098/rsos.150664
- Brewer, R., Marsh, A. A., Catmur, C., Cardinale, E. M., Stoycos, S., Cook, R., et al. (2015). The impact of autism spectrum disorder and alexithymia on judgments of moral acceptability. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 124, 589–595. doi: 10.1037/abn0000076
- Caria, A., Venuti, P., and de Falco, S. (2011). Functional and dysfunctional brain circuits underlying emotional processing of music in autism spectrum disorders. *Cereb. Cortex* 21, 2838–2849. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhr084
- Colvert, E., Tick, B., McEwen, F., Stewart, C., Curran, S. R., Woodhause, E., et al. (2015). Heritability of autism spectrum disorder in a UK population based twin sample. JAMA Psychiatry 72, 415–423. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2014.3028
- Connelly, M., and Deney, D. R. (2007). Regulation of emotions during experimental stress in alexithymia. J. Psychosom. Res. 62, 649–656. doi: 10.1016/ j.jpsychores.2006.12.008
- Cook, R., Brewer, R., Shah, P., and Bird, G. (2013). Alexithymia, not autism, predicts poor recognition of emotional facial expressions. *Psychol. Sci.* 24, 723–732. doi: 10.1177/0956797612463582
- Corcos, M. (2003). Features of alexithymia or features of Asperger's syndrome? *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 12(Suppl. 2), 15–16.
- Costa, A. P., Steffgen, G., and Samson, A. C. (2017). Expressive incoherence and alexithymia in autism spectrum disorder. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 47, 1659–1672. doi: 10.1007/s10803-017-3073-9
- Critchley, H. D., Wiens, S., Rotshtein, P., Öhman, A., and Dolan, R. J. (2004). Neural systems supporting interoceptive awareness. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 189–195. doi: 10.1038/nn1176
- Damasio, A. R., Gabrowski, T. J., Bechara, A., Damasio, H., Ponto, L. L. B., Parvizi, J., et al. (2000). Subcortical and cortical brain activity during the feelings of self-generated emotions. *Nat. Neurosci.* 3, 1049–1056. doi: 10.1038/79871
- De la Rubia, M., and Rojas, R. R. (2001). Sobre la alexitimia primaria y secundaria. *Psiquis* 22, 221–227.
- Denckla, M. B. (1986). New diagnostic criteria for autism and related behavioral disorders: guidelines for research protocols. J. Am. Acad. Child Psychiatry 25, 221–224. doi: 10.1016/S0002-7138(09)60229-6
- Donovan, A. P., and Basson, M. A. (2017). The neuroanatomy of autism a developmental perspective. J. Anat. 230, 4–15. doi: 10.1111/joa.12542
- Eastabrook, J. M., Lanteigne, D. M., and Hollenstein, T. (2013). Decoupling between physiological, self-reported, and expressed emotional responses in alexithymia. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 55, 978–982. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.08.001
- Elagoz Yuksel, M., Yuceturk, B., Karatas, O. F., Ozen, M., and Dogangun, B. (2016). The altered promoter methylation of oxytocin receptor gene in autism. *J. Neurogenet.* 30, 280–284. doi: 10.1080/01677063.2016.1202951
- Ernst, J., Böker, H., Hättenschwiler, J., Schüpbach, D., Northoff, G., Seifritz, E., et al. (2014). The association of interoceptive awareness and alexithymia with neurotransmitter concentrations in insula and anterior cingulate. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* 9, 857–863. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst058
- Feldmanhall, O., Dalgleish, T., and Mobbs, D. (2013). Alexithymia decreases altruism in real social decisions. *Cortex* 49, 899–904. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2012. 10.015
- Fitzgerald, M., and Bellgrove, M. A. (2006). The overlap between alexithymia and Asperger's syndrome. *J. Autism Dev. Disord.* 36, 573–576. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0096-z
- Fogeley, R., Warman, D., and Lysaker, P. H. (2014). Alexithymia in schizophrenia: associations with neurocognition and emotional distress. *Psychiatry Res.* 218, 1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2014.04.020
- Frith, U. (ed.). (1991). Autism and Asperger Syndrome. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526770
- Gaigg, S. B., Cornell, A. S. F., and Bird, G. (2018). The psychophysiological mechanisms of alexithymia in autism spectrum disorder. *Autism* 22, 227–231. doi: 10.1177/1362361316667062
- Garfinkel, S. N., and Critchley, H. D. (2013). Interoception, emotion and brain: new insights link internal physiology to social behavior. Commentary on: "Anterior insular cortex mediates bodily sensibility and social anxiety" by Terasawa et al. (2012). Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 8, 231–234. doi: 10.1093/scan/nss140
- Garfinkel, S. N., Seth, A. K., Barrett, A. B., Suzuki, K., and Critchley, H. D. (2015). Knowing our own heart: distinguishing interoceptive accuracy from interoceptive awareness. *Biol. Psychol.* 104, 65–74. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho. 2014.11.004
- Gebauer, L., Skewes, J., Westphael, G., Heaton, P., and Vuust, P. (2014). Intact brain processing of musical emotions in autism spectrum disorder, but more cognitive load and arousal in happy vs. sad music. *Front. Neurosci.* 8:192. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2014.00192
- Gillberg, C. L. (1992). Autism and autistic-like conditions: subclasses among disorders of empathy. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 33, 813–842. doi: 10.1111/j. 1469-7610.1992.tb01959.x
- Gillberg, I. C., Rastam, M., and Gillberg, C. (1995). Anorexia nervosa 6 years after onset. Personality disorder. *Compr. Psychiatry* 36, 61–69. doi: 10.1016/0010-440X(95)90100-A
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Witteman, J., Schiller, N. O., van Heuven, V. J., Aleman, A., and Martens, S. (2014). Blunted feelings: alexithymia is associated with a diminished neural response to speech prosody. Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 9, 1108–1117. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst075

Goleman, D. (1996). Emotional Intelligence. New York, NY: Bantam Book.

- Gonda, X., Pompili, M., Serafini, G., Carvalho, A. F., Rihmer, Z., and Dome, P. (2015). The role of cognitive dysfunction in the symptoms and remission from depression. *Ann. Gen. Psychiatry* 14:27. doi: 10.1186/s12991-015-0068-9
- Griffin, C., Lombardo, M. V., and Auyeung, B. (2016). Alexithymia in children with and without autism spectrum disorders. *Autism Res.* 9, 773–780. doi: 10.1002/aur.1569
- Gross, J. J. (2015). Emotion regulation: current status and future prospects. *Psychol. Inq.* 26, 1–26. doi: 10.1080/1047840X.2014.940781
- Grynberg, D., Chang, B., Corneille, O., Maurage, P., Vermeulen, N., Berthoz, S., et al. (2012). Alexithymia and the processing of emotional facial expressions (EFEs): systematic review, unanswered questions and further perspectives. *PLoS One* 7:e42429. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0042429
- Heaton, P., Reichenbacher, L., Sauter, D., Allen, R., Scott, S., and Hill, E. (2012). Measuring the effects of alexithymia on perception of emotional vocalization in autistic spectrum disorder and typical development. *Psychol. Med.* 42, 2453–2459. doi: 10.1017/S0033291712000621
- Heiman, M., Strnad, D., Weiland, W., and Wise, T. N. (1994). Art therapy and alexithymia. Art Ther. 11, 143–146. doi: 10.1080/07421656.1994.10759067
- Herbert, B. M., Herbert, C., and Pollatos, O. (2011). On the relationship between interoceptive awareness and alexithymia: is interoceptive awareness related to emotional awareness? J. Pers. 79, 1149–1175. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2011. 00717.x
- Hermelin, B., and O'Connor, N. (1970). *Psychological Experiments with Autistic Children*. Oxford: Pergamon.

- Hill, E., Berthoz, S., and Frith, U. (2004). Brief report: cognitive processing of own emotions in individuals with autistic spectrum disorder and their relatives. *J. Autism Dev. Disord.* 34, 229–235. doi: 10.1023/B;JADD.0000022613.41399.14
- Hill, E. L., and Berthoz, S. (2006). Response to "Letter to the editor: the overlap between alexithymia and asperger's syndrome". J. Autism Dev. Disord. 36, 1143–1145. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0287-7
- Hintikka, J., Honkalakampi, K., Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., Antikainen, R., Tanskanen, A., Haatainen, K., et al. (2004). Alexithymia and suicidal ideation: a 12-month follow-up study in general population. *Compr. Psychiatry* 45, 340–345. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2004.06.008
- Honkalakampi, K., Hintikka, J., Tanskanen, A., Lehtonen, J., and Viinamäki, H. (2000). Depression is strongly associated with alexithymia in the general population. J. Psychosom. Res. 48, 99–104. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(99)00083-5

Kanner, L. (1943). Autistic disturbance of affective contact. *Nerv. Child* 2, 217–250.

- Kano, M., and Fukudo, S. (2013). The alexithymic brain: the neural pathways linking alexithymia to physical disorders. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 7:1. doi: 10.1186/ 1751-0759-7-1
- Kojima, M. (2012). Alexithymia as a prognostic risk factor for health problems: a brief review of epidemiological studies. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 6:21. doi: 10.1186/ 1751-0759-6-21
- Krystal, H. (1988). Integration and Self-Healing. Affect, Trauma, Alexithymia. Hillsdale, NJ: The Analytic Press.
- Lartseva, A., Dijkstra, T., and Buitelaar, J. K. (2015). Emotional language processing in autism spectrum disorders: a systematic review. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 8:991. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.00991
- Lee, D. H., and Anderson, A. K. (2017). Reading what the mind thinks from how the eye sees. *Psychol. Sci.* 28, 494–503. doi: 10.1177/0956797616687364
- Lemche, E., Klann-Delius, G., Koch, R., and Joraschky, P. (2004). Mentalizing language development in a longitudinal attachment sample: implications for alexithymia. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 73, 366–374. doi: 10.1159/000080390
- Lesser, I. M. (1981). A review of alexithymia concept. *Psychosom. Med.* 43, 531–543. doi: 10.1097/00006842-198112000-00009
- Liss, M., Mailloux, J., and Erchull, M. J. (2008). The relationship between sensory processing sensitivity, alexithymia, autism, depression, and anxiety. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 45, 255–259. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.04.009
- Lombardo, M. V., Barnes, J. L., Wheelwright, S. J., and Baron-Cohen, S. (2007). Self-referential cognition and empathy in autism. *PLoS One* 2:e883. doi: 10. 1371/journal.pone.0000883
- Luminet, O., Vermeulen, N., Demaret, C., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2006). Alexithymia and levels of processing: evidence for an overall deficit in remembering emotion words. *J. Res. Pers.* 40, 713–733. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2005. 09.001
- Malkina-Pykh, I. G. (2013). Effectiveness of rhythmic movement therapy: case study of alexithymia. *Body Mov. Dance Psychother.* 8, 141–159. doi: 10.1080/ 17432979.2013.804435
- Markram, K., and Markram, H. (2010). The intense world theory a unifying theory of the neurobiology of autism. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 4:224. doi: 10.3389/ fnhum.2010.00224
- Marty, P., and de M'Uzan, M. (1963). Le pensée opératoire. *Rev. Fr. Psychoanal.* 27(Suppl.), 1345–1356.
- Marty, P., de M'Uzan, M., and David, C. (1963). *L'investigation Psychosomatique*. Paris: PUF.
- Megank, R., Vanheule, S., Inslegers, R., and Desmet, M. (2009). Alexithymia and interpersonal problems: a study of natural language use. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 47, 990–995. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009.08.005
- Meijer-Degen, F., and Lansen, J. (2006). Alexithymia—A challenge to art therapy. *Arts Psychother*. 33, 167–179. doi: 10.1016/j.aip.2005.10.002
- Moriguchi, Y., and Komaki, G. (2013). Neuroimaging studies of alexithymia: physical, affective, and social perspectives. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 7:8. doi: 10.1186/ 1751-0759-7-8
- Moriguchi, Y., Ohnishi, T., Lane, R. D., Maeda, M., Mori, T., Nemoto, K., et al. (2006). Impaired self-awareness and theory of mind: an fMRI study of mentalizing in alexithymia. *Neuroimage* 32, 1472–1482. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2006.04.186
- Muller, C. L., Anacker, A. M. J., and Veenstra-VanderWeele, J. (2016). The serotonin system in autism spectrum disorder: from biomarker to animal models. *Neuroscience* 321, 24–41. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2015. 11.010

- Neckar, M., and Bob, P. (2017). Synesthetic associations and psychopathological symptoms: preliminary evidence in young women. Act. Nerv. Super. 58, 78–83. doi: 10.1007/bf03379738
- Nemiah, J. C., Freyberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). "Alexithymia: a view of the psychosomatic process," in *Modern Trends in Psychosomatic Medicine*, Vol. 3, ed. O. W. Hill (London: Butterworths), 430–439.
- Neumann, S. A., Sollers, J. J., Thayer, J. F., and Waldstein, S. R. (2004). Alexithymia predicts attenuated autonomic reactivity, but prolonged recovery to anger recall in young women. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 53, 183–195. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho. 2004.03.008
- Nowakowski, M. E., McFarlane, T., and Cassin, S. (2013). Alexithymia and eating disorders: a critical review of the literature. J. Eat. Disord. 1:21. doi: 10.1186/ 2050-2974-1-21
- Oakley, B. F., Brewer, R., Bird, G., and Catmur, C. (2016). Theory of mind is not theory of emotions: a cautionary note on the reading the mind in the eyes test. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 125, 818–823. doi: 10.1037/abn0000182
- Patil, I., Melsbach, J., Henning-Fast, K., and Silani, G. (2016). Divergent roles of autistic and alexithymic traits in utilitarian moral judgements in adults with autism. Sci. Rep. 6:23637. doi: 10.1038/srep23637
- Paula-Pérez, I., Martos-Pérez, J., and Llorente-Comí, M. (2010). Alexitimia y síndrome de Asperger. Rev. Neurol. 50, 85–90.
- Pollatos, O., Graman, K., and Schandry, R. (2007). Neural systems connecting interoceptive awareness and feelings. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 28, 9–18. doi: 10.1002/ hbm.20258
- Quintin, E. M., Bhatara, A., Poissant, H., Fombonne, E., and Levitin, D. J. (2011). Emotion perception in music in high-functioning adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorders. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 41, 1240–1255. doi: 10.1007/ s10803-010-1146-0
- Rapin, I., and Dunn, M. (1997). Language disorders in children with autism. Semin. Pediatr. Neurol. 4, 86–92. doi: 10.1016/S1071-9091(97)80024-1
- Rastam, M., Gillberg, C., Gillberg, I. C., and Johansson, M. (1997). Alexithymia in anorexia nervosa: a controlled study using the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale. Acta Psichiatr. Scand. 95, 385–388. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1997. tb09650.x
- Ricciardi, L., Demartini, B., Fotopoulou, A., and Edwards, M. J. (2015). Alexithymia in neurodegenerative disease: a review. J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 27, 179–187. doi: 10.1176/appi.neuropsych.1407 0169
- Roelofs, R. L., Wingbermühle, E., Freriks, K., Verhaak, C. M., Kessels, R. P. C., and Egger, J. I. M. (2015). Alexithymia, emotion perception, and social assertiveness in adult women with Noonan and Turner syndromes. *Am. J. Med. Genet. A* 167, 768–776. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.37006
- Rogers, S. J., and Pennington, B. (1991). A theoretical approach to the deficits in infantile autism. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 3, 137–162. doi: 10.1017/ S0954579400000043
- Saarni, C. (1999). The Development of Emotional Competence. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Salminen, J. K., Saarijävi, S., Aärelä, E., Toikka, T., and Kauhanen, J. (1999). Prevalence of alexithymia and its association with sociodemographic variables in the general population of Finland. J. Psychosom. Res. 46, 75–82. doi: 10.1016/ S0022-3999(98)00053-1
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 9, 185–211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Samson, A. C., Hardan, A. Y., Lee, I. A., Phillips, J. M., and Gross, J. J. (2015a). Maladaptive behavior in autism spectrum disorder: the role of emotion experience and emotion regulation. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 45, 3424–3432. doi: 10.1007/s10803-015-2388-7
- Samson, A. C., Hardan, A. Y., Podell, R. W., Phillips, J. M., and Gross, J. J. (2015b). Emotion regulation in children and adolescents with autism spectrum disorder. *Autism Res.* 8, 9–18. doi: 10.1002/aur.1387
- Samson, A. C., Huber, O., and Gross, J. J. (2012). Emotion regulation in Asperger's syndrome and high-functioning autism. *Emotion* 12, 659–665. doi: 10.1037/ a0027975
- Samson, A. C., Phillips, J. M., Parker, K. J., Shah, S., Gross, J. J., and Hardan, A. Y. (2014). Emotion dysregulation and the core features of autism spectrum disorder. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 44, 1766–1772. doi: 10.1007/s10803-013-2022-5

- Saymur, D., Tops, M., Schlinkert, C., Quirin, M., Cuijpers, P., and Koole, S. L. (2013). Four decades of research on alexithymia: moving toward clinical applications. *Front. Psychol.* 4:861. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013. 00861
- Scarpazza, C., Làdavas, E., and Cattaneo, L. (2018). Invisible side of emotions: somato-motor responses to affective facial displays in alexithymia. *Exp. Brain Res.* 236, 195–206. doi: 10.1007/s00221-017-5118-x
- Serafini, G., Gonda, X., Canepa, G., Pompili, M., Rihmer, Z., Amore, M., et al. (2017). Extreme sensory processing patterns show a complex association with depression, and impulsivity, alexithymia, and hopelessness. J. Affect. Disord. 210, 249–257. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2016.12.019
- Shah, P., Hall, R., Catmur, C., and Bird, G. (2016). Alexithymia, not autism, is associated with impaired interoception. *Cortex* 81, 215–220. doi: 10.1016/j. cortex.2016.03.021
- Sifneos, P. E. (1967). Clinical observations on some patients suffering from a variety of psychosomatic diseases. *Acta Med. Psychosom.* 7, 1–10.
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of alexithymic characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262. doi: 10.1159/000286529
- Sifneos, P. E. (1974). A reconsideration of psychodynamic mechanisms in psychosomatic symptom formation in view of recent clinical observations. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 24, 151–155. doi: 10.1159/000286692
- Sifneos, P. E. (1996). Alexithymia: past and present. Am. J. Psychiatry 153, 137–142. doi: 10.1176/ajp.153.7.137
- Sifneos, P. E. (2000). Alexithymia, clinical issues, politics and crime. *Psychother*. *Psychosom*. 69, 113–116. doi: 10.1159/000012377
- Silani, G., Bird, G., Brindley, R., Singer, T., Frith, C., and Frith, U. (2008). Levels of emotional awareness and autism: a fMRI study. Soc. Neurosci. 3, 97–112. doi: 10.1080/17470910701577020
- Sonnby-Borgström, M. (2009). Alexithymia as related to facial imitation, mentalization, empathy, and internal working models-of-self and others. *Neuropsychoanalysis* 11, 111–128. doi: 10.1080/15294145.2009.1077 3602
- South, M., and Rodgers, J. (2017). Sensory, emotional, and cognitive contribution to anxiety in autism spectrum disorder. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 11:20. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2017.00020
- Soya, A., and Tenaglia, T. (2001). Anoressia tra delirio e autismo. *Minerva Psichiatr.* 42, 141–146.
- Spek, V., Nyklicek, I., Cuijpers, P., and Pop, V. (2008). Alexithymia and cognitive behaviour therapy outcome for subthreshold depression. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 118, 164–167. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2008.01199.x
- Spitzer, C., Siebel-Jurges, U., Barnow, S., Grabe, H. J., and Freyberger, H. J. (2005). Alexithymia and interpersonal problems. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 74, 240–246. doi: 10.1159/000085148
- Stone, L. A., and Nielson, K. A. (2001). Intact physiological response to arousal with impaired emotional recognition in alexithymia. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 70, 92–102. doi: 10.1159/000056232
- Sturm, V. E., and Levenson, R. W. (2011). Alexithymia in neurodegenerative disease. *Neurocase* 17, 242–250. doi: 10.1080/13554794.2010.532503
- Suslow, T., and Junghanns, K. (2002). Impairments of emotion situation priming in alexithymia. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 32, 541–550. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01) 00056-3
- Swart, M., Kortekaas, R., and Aleman, A. (2009). Dealing with feelings: characterization of trait alexithymia on emotion regulation strategies and cognitive-emotional processing. *PLoS One* 4:e5751. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0005751
- Szatmari, P., Georgiades, S., Duku, E., Zwaigenbaum, L., Goldberg, J., and Bennett, T. (2008). Alexithymia in parents of children with autism spectrum disorder. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 38, 1859–1865. doi: 10.1007/s10803-008-0 576-4
- Tager-Flusberg, H. (1992). Autistic children's talk about psychological states: deficits in early acquisition of a theory of mind. *Child. Dev.* 63, 161–172. doi: 10.2307/1130910
- Tani, P., Lindberg, N., Joukamaa, M., Nieminen-von Wendt, T., von Wendt, L., Appelberg, B., et al. (2004). Asperger syndrome, alexithymia and perception of sleep. *Neuropsychobiology* 49, 64–70. doi: 10.1159/00007 6412

- Taylor, G. J. (1994). The alexithymia construct: conceptualization, validation, and relationship with basic dimensions of personality. *New Trends Exp. Clin. Psychiatry* 10, 61–74.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1991). The alexithymia construct. *Psychosomatics* 32, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(91)72 086-0
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation. Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526831
- Timoney, R. L., and Holder, M. D. (2013). Emotional Processing: Deficits and Happiness. Assessing the Measurement, Correlates, and Well-Being of People with Alexithymia. New York, NY: Springer. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-7177-2
- Trevisan, D. A., Bowering, M., and Birmingham, E. (2016). Alexithymia, but not autism spectrum disorder, may be related to the production of emotional facial expressions. *Mol. Autism* 7:46. doi: 10.1186/s13229-016-0108-6
- Vanheule, S., Desmet, M., Megank, R., and Bogaerts, S. (2007). Alexithymia and interpersonal problems. J. Clin. Psychol. 63, 109–117. doi: 10.1002/jclp. 20324
- Vermeulen, N., Luminet, O., and Corneille, O. (2006). Alexithymia and the automatic processing of affective information: evidence from the affective priming paradigm. *Cogn. Emot.* 20, 64–91. doi: 10.1080/026999305003 04654
- Waldstein, S. R., Kauhanen, J., Neumann, S. A., and Katzel, L. I. (2002). Alexithymia and cardiovascular risk in older adults: psychosocial, psychophysiological, and biomedical correlates. *Psychol. Health* 17, 597–610. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025803

- Weiss, J. A., Thomson, K., and Chan, L. (2014). A systematic literature review of emotion regulation measurement in individuals with autism spectrum disorder. *Autism Res.* 7, 629–648. doi: 10.1002/aur.1426
- Wing, L. (1997). The history of ideas on Autism: legends, myths and reality. *Autism* 1, 13–23. doi: 10.1177/1362361397011004
- Wolff, S. (2004). The history of Autism. *Eur. Child. Adolesc. Psychiatry* 13, 201–208. doi: 10.1007/s00787-004-0363-5
- Wotschak, C., and Klann-Delius, G. (2013). Alexithymia and the conceptualization of emotions: a study of language use and semantic knowledge. J. Res. Pers. 47, 514–523. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2013.01.011
- Yirmiya, N., Sigman, M. D., Kasari, C., and Mundy, P. (1992). Empathy and cognition in high-functioning children with autism. *Child Dev.* 63, 150–160. doi: 10.2307/1130909
- Zangwill, N. (2013). Music, autism, and emotion. Front. Psychol. 4:890. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00890

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Poquérusse, Pastore, Dellantonio and Esposito. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia in Young Adults With Substance Use Disorders: Critical Issues About Specificity and Treatment Predictivity

Micol Parolin¹, Marina Miscioscia^{1,2}, Pietro De Carli¹, Patrizia Cristofalo³, Michela Gatta^{2,4} and Alessandra Simonelli^{1*}

¹ Department of Developmental Psychology and Socialization, University of Padua, Padua, Italy, ² Department of Women's and Children's Health, University of Padua, Padua, Italy, ³ Therapeutic Community "Villa Renata", Venice, Italy, ⁴ Childhood Adolescence Family Unit, Ulss6 Veneto, Padua, Italy

Several studies have reported high rates of alexithymia in drug-dependent individuals, but supporting evidence attests association between alexithymia and a variety of psychiatric disorders, raising doubts about its specificity. Moreover, controversies are emerging about alexithymia assessment: self-report measures present shortcomings with respect to discriminant validity and reliability. As regards treatment for substance use disorders (SUDs), alexithymia has been linked to poorer outcomes, but the results are inconsistent. The aim of the present study is to investigate alexithymia in substance-dependent young adults by examining: (a) the specificity of alexithymia in drug-dependent inpatients, compared to healthy individuals and patients with psychiatric disorders (behavioral and emotional disorders) and (b) the predictivity of alexithymia in determining treatment outcomes in terms of relapses, drop-outs from treatment and the rate of relapse per month of treatment. Two studies were conducted to fulfill these aims: Study 1 and Study 2. Study 1 involved 90 late adolescents, aged 17-21. To fulfill the first aim, 30 inpatients diagnosed with SUD were compared with 30 healthy controls and 30 individuals referred to an outpatient neuropsychiatric unit (a). The participants completed the Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20 (TAS-20) and the Symptom Checklist-90-Revised (SCL-90-R). The results indicated that both clinical groups reported higher TAS-20 scores than the non-clinical subjects, but they did not differ from each other (a); moreover, a large correlation was detected between alexithymia and depressive symptoms, as assessed by the SCL-90-R. Study 2 involved 55 inpatients with SUD recruited in a therapeutic community. The participants completed the TAS-20, and clinicians filled out the Observer Alexithymia Scale (OAS). No association was found between self-report and observational measures. Neither self-reported nor observed alexithymia predicted the number of relapses, drop-out from treatment, or the rate of relapses per month of treatment (b). When the interaction with gender was explored, the global score of alexithymia and the "Distant" OAS subscale predicted the number rate relapses only in males. The TAS-20 did not discriminate between the clinical groups. The limited ability of both observed and self-reported measures in predicting treatment outcome raises questions on the specificity of alexithymia among the substance-dependent inpatient population.

Keywords: alexithymia, substance use disorder, young adulthood, treatment outcome, 20 Item -Toronto Alexithymia Scale

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Federica Galli, Università degli Studi di Milano, Italy Sara Bottiroli, IRCCS Mondino, Italy

> *Correspondence: Alessandra Simonelli alessandra.simonelli@unipd.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 07 November 2017 Accepted: 16 April 2018 Published: 22 May 2018

Citation:

Parolin M, Miscioscia M, De Carli P, Cristofalo P, Gatta M and Simonelli A (2018) Alexithymia in Young Adults With Substance Use Disorders: Critical Issues About Specificity and Treatment Predictivity. Front. Psychol. 9:645. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00645

75

THEORETICAL BACKGROUND

Alexithymia refers to the psychological dysfunctional trait of having no words to express emotions or feelings (Sifneos, 1973). It is a multidimensional construct comprising emotional and cognitive components: difficulties in identifying and describing feelings as well as in differentiating somatic sensations and feelings, lack of fantasy, and imagination and an externally oriented cognitive style (Nemiah and Sifneos, 1970; Nemiah et al., 1976; Taylor et al., 1997). Interestingly, the relevance of alexithymia has grown exponentially in the last decades; it is currently considered a relevant concept for a range of psychological and physical disorders (Taylor et al., 1997; Taylor and Bagby, 2004), and attention is paid to its relationships with other constructs, such as emotional intelligence, negative affect, and its role in predicting treatment outcomes (Morie et al., 2016).

Alexithymic Traits in Drug-Dependent Individuals

Vast research has suggested that alexithymia is quite common in patients with substance use disorders (SUDs) (Handelsman et al., 2000; Speranza et al., 2004; Cleland et al., 2005; De Rick and Vanheule, 2006; Oyefeso et al., 2008; Lindsay and Ciarrochi, 2009; Thorberg et al., 2009; Torrado et al., 2013; Nehra et al., 2014). When considering alexithymia as a categorical variable, while rates in the general adult population range between 6 and 17% (Hintikka et al., 2001; Kokkonen et al., 2001; Franz et al., 2008), adults with SUDs-both abstinent and undergoing treatmentshow higher percentages. Despite a first overestimation of 78% (Rybakowski et al., 1988), the prevalence is typically estimated in the range of 43.5 to 67% (Taylor et al., 1990; Haviland et al., 1994; Farges et al., 2004; Speranza et al., 2004; Oyefeso et al., 2008; Lindsay and Ciarrochi, 2009; Thorberg et al., 2009), even though a recent review asserts that it is about 30-49% (Cruise, 2017). Differences in alexithymia rates can be explained by looking at the assessment methods applied and sample characteristics, including the severity of the disorder, the type of treatment (outpatient or inpatient), and the substance being abused (alcohol, opioids, etc.,). Also, when alexithymia is measured as a continuous variable, individuals with SUDs show higher alexithymia traits (Handelsman et al., 2000; Cleland et al., 2005; Ghalehban and Besharat, 2011; Lyvers et al., 2012; Torrado et al., 2013; Nehra et al., 2014). Difficulties in identifying and expressing emotions are also related to increased drug use among adolescents (Trinidad and Johnson, 2002), and using cut-off scores, alexithymia prevalence among young substance abusers (aged 14-25) is noteworthy, ranging from 35 to 43% (Troisi et al., 1998; Farges et al., 2004; Dorard et al., 2008a,b, 2017; Parolin et al., 2017). Studies have used the self-report TAS-20 and almost exclusively address outpatient youth with cannabis use disorders (including both abuse and dependence), with only two exceptions. The study by Farges et al. (2004) did not specify the substance, and in the study by Parolin et al. (2017), a majority of the inpatient participants were opioid dependent. Despite rates among young substance users seeming higher than that among the general population of youth (Säkkinen et al., 2007), when young substance users and controls were compared, the difference in prevalence did not reach statistical significance (Dorard et al., 2008b).

The relationship between alexithymia and addiction is supported by a significant positive association between alexithymic traits and craving, the severity of the disorders and related difficulties (Cleland et al., 2005; Thorberg et al., 2010, 2011a,b). It has been hypothesized that alexithymia may be a vulnerability factor that predates SUDs (Taylor et al., 1997; De Rick and Vanheule, 2006; de Timary et al., 2008). As suggested by Taylor et al. (1997), the role of alexithymia as risk factor for SUDs may be explained by taking into account inherent aspects of the construct (such as immature self-awareness and scarce cognitive regulation of one's emotions). Alternatively, it can be the result of interactions with other risk factors, such as drug expectations, negative affectivity, insecure attachment, executive function, and personality disorders (Pinard et al., 1996; Lumley, 2000; Thorberg et al., 2009; Lyvers et al., 2012; De Carli et al., 2016). Despite some data on clinical (Cecero and Holmstrom, 1997; Uzun, 2003) and non-clinical populations (Kauhanen et al., 1992; Bruce et al., 2012) confirming the theoretical assumption suggesting that alexithymia is a risk factor in the genesis of SUDs, questions remain, and empirical evidence is scarce and non-univocal, as reported by Thorberg et al. (2009) in a review study. Moreover, alexithymia may be a predisposition factor for psychiatric disorders others than drug addiction (Taylor et al., 1997), thus calling the specificity of the association with SUDs into question. Thus, the relationship between alexithymia and drug dependence remains quite unclear (Teixeira, 2017); alexithymia might be a consequence or correlate of the drug disorder (Thorberg et al., 2009).

In alexithymia research, the TAS-20 is the most widely used and studied measure (Taylor et al., 2003; Meganck et al., 2008). Several studies have adopted the TAS-20 to investigate alexithymia in patients with SUDs (Haviland et al., 1988c, 1994; Taylor et al., 1990; Haviland, 1996), reporting rates of 42–50%, thus higher than non-clinical (4–18%) and psychiatric groups (12–33%) (Handelsman et al., 2000; Taylor, 2000). The TAS-20 can discriminate well between psychiatric young patients and non-clinical youth (Kooiman et al., 2002; Marchesi et al., 2014).

Despite its worldwide use in research and clinical practice, the TAS-20 has been criticized for some shortcomings: a critical review of the literature revealed the insufficient reliability of its third subscale ("Externally oriented thinking"), showed the presence of different factor structures in various patient samples and underlined a lack of studies on its criterion validity (Kooiman et al., 2002). As a matter of fact, there are significant relationships between alexithymia, as measured by the TAS-20, and negative affects, depression, and anxiety in both non-clinical (Honkalampi et al., 2010; Deno et al., 2011) and clinical samples (Marchesi et al., 2000; Gatta et al., 2016), including patients with SUDs (Haviland et al., 1988a,b, 1991, 1994; Taylor et al., 1990; Farges et al., 2004; de Haan et al., 2011, 2012a; Morie et al., 2015). In order to examine if the TAS-20 measures the broader construct of negative affects rather than identifying alexithymia itself in clinical groups, Marchesi et al. (2014) compared patients with different diagnoses (major depression, panic disorder, eating disorder, and SUD) to controls. The results indicated that all

clinical groups showed higher TAS-20 scores than the controls but not when controlling for anxiety and depression, suggesting that alexithymia as measured by the TAS-20 may have an issue with discriminant validity.

This leads to a more general limitation concerning the assessment of alexithymia with self-report measures, which can be called into question, since they require respondents to report on their psychological states, yet alexithymic individuals lack this capacity by definition (Lane et al., 1997; Lumley, 2000; Waller and Scheidt, 2004). In the specific case of SUDs, substance abusers self-reported higher alexithymia on the TAS-20 than controls and patients with other psychiatric disorders, but their actual performance on a task that required them to identify and describe feelings was not significantly different (Lindsay and Ciarrochi, 2009). As the authors of the instrument acknowledged (Taylor et al., 1997), a multi-method approach is recommended to assess alexithymia: the TAS-20 could be used in combination with other-report instruments (Kooiman et al., 2002). Unfortunately, to date, few studies have compared different measures, especially in the field of addiction. The Observer Alexithymia Scale (OAS; Haviland et al., 2000) represents an alternative assessment measure. The OAS has been used in studies on substance abusers, both adults and adolescents, together with the TAS-20 (Dorard et al., 2008a; Thorberg et al., 2010, 2013; Parolin et al., 2017). It demonstrated adequate psychometric properties and rather low correlations with the TAS-20 total scores and subscales, indicating a lack of correspondence between the two measures (Dorard et al., 2008a).

Alexithymia as Predictor of Treatment Outcomes

Since alexithymia is a well-recognized and clinically relevant concept, studies have examined whether alexithymic traits may have implications for how drug-dependent patients respond to treatment, but the empirical evidence is non-univocal. Alexithymia (encompassing low self-awareness and interest in introspective activities, scarce empathy and emotion regulation, high negative affectivity and impulsivity and non-optimal coping strategies) may impede treatment and facilitate the use of substances in case of heightened distress (Bagby et al., 1993; Parker et al., 1998; Oyefeso et al., 2008; Shishido et al., 2013). Some evidence has attested that alexithymia may interfere with treatment success. As regards relapse, a crosssectional investigation on outpatients with alcohol use disorder (Ziółkowski et al., 1995) found significant differences in total scores and alexithymia rates between long abstainers (> 1 year) (33% of alexithymics) and short abstainers (< 1 year) (63%) of alexithymics); stepwise multiple linear regression analysis indicated that the overall TAS-20 score accounted for 20% of the variation in abstinence. Similarly, in a cohort of outpatients with alcohol use disorders, Loas et al. (1997) found significantly higher levels of alexithymia at treatment intake among outpatients who relapsed at 15-month follow-up, even after controlling for depression. The TAS-20 factor accounted for 17% of the variance in abstinence, indicating that alexithymia can predict higher risk of relapse. Alexithymia may also predict treatment

engagement, in terms of session attendance and working alliance (drug-dependent outpatients who were higher in alexithymia attended fewer sessions and formed weaker alliances) (Cleland et al., 2005). In studies on inpatients with alcohol use disorder (de Haan et al., 2012b), baseline alexithymia showed no relation to abstinence, time in treatment or changes in disorder severity at 1-year follow-up. Similarly, as concerns SUDs (de Haan et al., 2011), alexithymia (measured as both a continuous and a categorical variable) was not related to abstinence, and highscoring alexithymics did not differ from low-scoring alexithymics in mean time in treatment or dropout rates (50 vs. 43%). A prospective study on alcoholics (Junghanns et al., 2005) found that alexithymia scores were not associated with the risk of relapse at 6-week follow-up. A recent study confirmed that alexithymia was not strongly associated with treatment adherence or retention in an 8-week randomized clinical trial (Morie et al., 2015). Thus, empirical evidence on the relationship between alexithymia and treatment outcome in SUDs is limited and non-univocal. Substance use treatment is hindered by high rates of relapse (60-70%) (Bradizza et al., 2006) and premature termination, to the extent that it is more common for a patient to drop out of addiction treatment than to complete the treatment (Stark, 1992; Brorson et al., 2013). On the contrary, completion of addiction treatment is one of the most consistent factors associated with a favorable treatment outcome (Hser et al., 2004). This implies the importance of identifying predictors of treatment retention and adherence.

Alexithymia has been recognized as being associated with several psychiatric disorders, including chronic pain. The mediation of pain intensity by prescription painkiller use suggests a process in which more intense pain leads to more frequent use of stronger (prescription) painkillers, which increases the risk of dependence (Elander et al., 2014). The self-medicating hypothesis proposes that individuals use substances to cope with negative affects (Ghalehban and Besharat, 2011). Because of their cognitive inability to identify their emotions, alexithymic individuals may use drugs to regulate their emotions and alleviate stress (Shorin, 1998). Thus, it is difficult to determine whether alexithymia is a specific characteristic of SUDs. These doubts increase in light of the controversy over how to assess the construct to discriminate between primary and secondary alexithymia and related outcomes. Since some evidence has raised concerns on the TAS-20's discriminant validity, a multimethod assessment could spread light on this debate. In addition, little research has addressed this issue in adolescents. Finally, it is not clear whether alexithymia can be considered a risk factor for negative treatment outcomes.

Objectives

The aim of the present study is to investigate alexithymia in substance-dependent young adults, focusing on some methodological issues. In particular, we are interested in examining whether the available and commonly used assessment measures (self-report and observational) are suitable for evaluating alexithymia in SUD populations. We examine this issue by investigating two objectives: (a) the specificity of alexithymia in drug-dependent inpatients, compared to healthy individuals and patients with psychiatric disorders, and (b) the predictivity of alexithymia in determining treatment outcomes in terms of relapses, drop-outs from treatment and rates of relapse per month of treatment. To fulfill these aims, two studies were conducted, referred to as Study 1 (a) and Study 2 (b).

Study 1 investigates whether young adults diagnosed with SUDs differ from referred psychiatric outpatients and controls in terms of alexithymia levels, as measured by the TAS-20. Based on previous literature, we hypothesized that drug-dependent and referred youths would show higher levels of alexithymia than controls.

Study 2 focuses on a group of inpatients with SUDs and addresses two questions. First, we investigated whether selfreport and observational measures differ in their evaluation of alexithymia. According to previous studies, our hypothesis proposes a lack of correspondence between self-report and observational measures, in light of the doubts regarding the validity of self-report tools in assessing alexithymia in clinical samples. Second, Study 2 investigated the ability of alexithymia to predict treatment outcomes. Based on the relevance ascribed to alexithymia in clinical practice and recognizing the lack of consensus on the association between alexithymia and SUD treatment outcomes, we were interested in the predictive role of observed and self-reported alexithymia (at the baseline) for treatment response 1 year after admission, in terms of relapses, dropouts from treatment and rates of relapse per month of treatment. We hypothesized that alexithymia (implying poor introspective capacity, high negative affectivity and non-optimal coping) can predict higher risk of relapse and dropout from treatment. A negative relationship with treatment success would support the need to specifically address alexithymia and adjust treatment protocols.

STUDY 1

Materials and Methods Participants

Study 1 involved 90 late adolescents, aged 17–21, who comprised two clinical groups and a comparison group **Table 1**. The clinical groups included 30 inpatients diagnosed with SUDs and admitted to a residential treatment facility (SUD group) and 30 late adolescents referred to an outpatient neuropsychiatric unit (clinically referred group).

The SUD group included 30 young inpatients admitted to a therapeutic community for SUDs (Villa Renata, Comunità di Venezia, Venice, Italy) and met the following inclusion criteria: (a) diagnosed with SUD according to DSM-5 (APA, 2013) criteria; (b) referred and admitted to the residential treatment community for less than 3 months; and (c) age ranging from 17 to 21 years.

A cohort of 30 patients referred to the Mental Health Public Service (SCIAF ULSS 6, Padua, Italy) for psychopathological problems was recruited. The inclusion criteria were: age between 17 and 21 years, a diagnosis classification of "behavioral and emotional disorders with onset usually occurring in childhood and adolescence" (F90-F98) or "affective [mood] disorders" (F30-F39) (according to ICD-10; World Health Organization, 2016), and no mental delay (QI > 70, according to Wechsler, 2003).

The comparison group included 30 healthy young adults, recruited in high schools near Venice, Italy. The main selection criteria used in the data collection were: (a) the absence of psychiatric disorder diagnosis; (b) absence of current drug use; and (c) age between 17 and 21 years.

Procedure and Instruments

This first study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the Code of Ethics approved by the General Assembly of the Italian Association as well as the Ethical Committee of University of Padua (protocol reference number: 2038). All of the subjects provided written informed consent (parental, in the case of minors) to participate to the study.

All of the participants completed the TAS-20 and the SCL-90-R; for the two clinical groups, administration occurred at treatment intake, as part of an assessment protocol.

- The 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Bressi et al., 1996). Developed by Bagby et al. (1994a,b), the TAS-20 is a self-report scale made of 20 items that must be rated from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree); the sum of the items generates a total score and scores for three subscales. The scale has a three-interrelated-factor solution: difficulty identifying feelings (F1), difficulty describing feelings (F2), and externally oriented thinking (F3). Although predominantly used as a dimensional construct, the total score can be compared to cut-off scores that categorize respondents into alexithymic (\geq 60), borderline/intermediate (\leq 51 and \geq 60) and non-alexithymic. The scale was evaluated as a reliable and valid measure in non-clinical and clinical samples (Parker et al., 1993, 2003; Bagby et al., 1994a,b; Bressi et al., 1996; Taylor et al., 2003), even though the TAS-20 has shown some psychometric shortcomings (Kooiman et al., 2002). The reliability and factor solution of the TAS-20 in samples of substance abusers have been tested and shown sufficiently good results, with the only exception being the Externally Oriented Thinking subscale (Haviland et al., 1988c; Cleland et al., 2005). Moreover, an Italian study conducted on adolescents (La Ferlita et al., 2007) only partially replicated the original factor structure of the TAS-20 and showed higher levels of alexithymic traits in comparison to adults.
- The Symptom Checklist-90-Revised (SCL-90-R; Derogatis, 1994). The SCL-90-R is a self-report measure assessing 90 clinical symptoms on a 5-point Likert scale, ranging from 0 (not at all) to 4 (extremely). The symptoms are factored into nine psychiatric dimensions (depression, anxiety, somatization, obsessive-compulsive behavior, interpersonal sensitivity, hostility, phobic anxiety, psychoticism, and paranoid ideation) plus altered appetite and disturbed sleep. The instrument provides three global scores: the global stress index (GSI), the positive symptom total (PST) and the positive symptom distress index (PSDI). Both the original version and the Italian translation (Sarno et al., 2011) show adequate psychometric properties (Derogatis, 2011). The present study

	Sud g	roup	Clinical	groups	Healty g	group	
	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	
Age	19.40	1.25	17.93	1.44	18.70	1.24	
	N (%)		N	(%)	N (%)		
Male	16 (53)	16	(47)	12 (4	0)	
Female	14 (46)	14	(53)	18 (60)		
Poli-abusers	(90	C)					
Heroin as primary drug of abuse	(66	3)					

 TABLE 1 | Descriptive characteristics of each group.

is based on the SCL-90-R, since it can distinguish between clinical and non-clinical individuals via the cut-off score of the GSI.

Plan of Analysis

First, the TAS-20 scale scores were compared between the substance-dependent, referred clinical sample, and non-clinical control groups. One ANOVA model was computed for each TAS-20 subscale, controlling for participants' gender and age. Then, partial correlations between alexithymia and depressive symptomatology were computed, controlling for gender and age.

Results

Figure 1 shows the differences in TAS-20 scores between the groups. Controlling for age and gender, the effect of group was significant for Difficulty in Describing Feelings

 $[F_{(2,85)} = 3.19, p = 0.046, \eta_p^2 = 0.08]$, Difficulty Identifying Feelings $[F_{(2,85)} = 5.17, p = 0.008, \eta_p^2 = .11]$, and Global Scale $[F_{(2,85)} = 5.14, p = 0.008, \eta_p^2 = 0.11]$ but not for Externally Oriented Thinking $[F_{(2.85)} = 2.84, p = 0.06, \eta_p^2 = 0.05]$. Two out of three significant results remained unaltered after Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons (significance threshold, p <0.013). The Difficulty in Describing Feelings scale did not survive the correction for multiple comparison. Post hoc comparison (Tukey contrasts) showed that the substance-dependent and non-clinical control groups differed on the Difficulty Describing Feelings scale (b = 4.13, 95% CI [0.58; 7.69], p = 0.02), but there was no difference between the substance-dependent and referred patient groups (b = -0.63, 95% CI [-4.19; 2.92], p = 0.91) as well as between non clinical controls and referred patients (b = 3.50, 95% CI [-0.06; 7.06], p = 0.06). For Difficulty Identifying Feeling, only the referred patient group



differed from the control group (b = 3.73, 95% CI [1.06; 6.41], p = 0.004) because there was no difference between the substance-dependent group and both the control (b = 2.57, 95% CI [-0.11; 5.24], p = 0.06) and referred patient groups (b = 1.17, 95% CI [-1.51; 3.84], p = 0.55). Finally, for the Global Scale, we found significant differences when comparing the substance-dependent (b = 2.51, 95% CI 0.21; 4.81], p = 0.03) and referred patient groups (b = 3.29, 95% CI 0.99; 5.59], p = 0.003) with the control groups, but no differences between them (b = 0.78, 95% CI [-1.52; 3.08], p = 0.70).

In the global sample, the partial correlation between a lexithymia and depression, as measured by the SCL-90-R and controlling for gender and age, was $r_{(88)} = 0.45$, p < 0.001. The correlation was essentially the same in the substance abusers group, $r_{(28)} = 0.44$, p = 0.01.

STUDY 2

Materials and Methods Participants

A total of 55 inpatients with SUD were involved in Study 2; in addition to those who participated to Study 1 (N = 30), 25 additional participants were included.

Inpatients were recruited from a therapeutic community (Villa Renata, Comunità di Venezia, Venice, Italy). The therapeutic community treatment model (De Leon et al., 2015), is based on a long-term residential and intensive approach that combines therapeutic and educational activities. Inpatients attend daily occupational, house-service, and recreational activities together with staff members, who offer monitoring and support to foster self-help learning. Weekly individual and group psychotherapy is provided, with the primary goal of changing the negative patterns of behavior, thinking, and feeling that predispose the individual to drug use as well as developing interpersonal skills and psychological wellbeing.

The participants (described in **Table 2**) fulfilled the following inclusion criteria: (a) met the DSM-5 (APA, 2013) criteria for

TABLE 2 | Descriptive characteristics of SUD group.

SUD; (b) referred and admitted to the residential treatment community for less than 3 months; and (c) age ranging from 17 to 24 years. At recruitment, the participants had been abstinent for 2.83 months on average. Additionally, 46% overdosed from one to three times in the past, and 21% had a drug-related illness (hepatitis C). In relation to treatment, 40% of participants had previously attended an inpatient treatment but had not concluded it. At 1 year after admission, 49% of the participants dropped out from treatment, while 59% relapsed during the 12 months of treatment. These data are in line with previous studies, reporting dropout rates of 17–57% for residential treatment (Brorson et al., 2013) and relapse rates of 40–60% (McLellan et al., 2000).

Procedure and Instruments

This second study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the Code of Ethics approved by the General Assembly of the Italian Association as well as the Ethical Committee of University of Padua (protocol reference number: 2038). All patients provided written informed consent (parental, in the case of minors) to participate to the study.

The participants of Study 2 completed the TAS-20 at admission, and their individual treating psychologists completed the OAS after 8 to 12 weeks of treatment. After 1 year of residential treatment, or after dropout, the number of relapses was reported from the community registers.

- The Observer Alexithymia Scale (OAS; Haviland et al., 2000). The OAS is a 33-item observational scale to be completed by a subject's relative or acquaintance. The instrument was developed by asking clinicians to describe the prototypical characteristics of an alexithymic person. Items are rated on a 4-point scale and cover five alexithymic features: distant (being unskilled in intrapersonal and interpersonal issues), uninsightful, somatizing, humorless, and rigid. The reliability and validity of the OAS have been tested in both non-clinical (Haviland et al., 2000) and clinical samples (Haviland et al.,

INPATIENTS SUD GROUP			
Age	Age	М	SD
		21.10	2.15
		N (%)	
Gender	Male	30 (54%)	
	Female	25 (45%)	
SES	Not attained an upper secondary educational qualification	33 (60%)	
	Unemployed	35 (63%)	
Past history	Had one or both parents presenting a past or current Substance Use Disorder	24 (43%)	
	Experienced maltreatment, sexual or physical abuse during childhood	34 (61%)	
Comorbidities	Psychiatric illness	16 (29%)	
Poly-drug use	Poly-drug use	47 (86%)	
Primary substance of abuse	Different synthetic drugs	46 (83%)	
	Cocaine	10 (18%)	
	Heroin	38 (69%)	
	Use of non-prescribed drugs	29 (53 %)	

2001; Thorberg et al., 2010). Adequate internal consistency, test-retest reliability and factorial validity emerged; moreover, total OAS scores differed significantly between the clinical and non-clinical groups (Haviland et al., 2001). Despite these results and its clinical utility, the OAS presents some limitations: some researchers (Meganck et al., 2010) have questioned its validity because of insufficient interrater reliability and problematic criterion validity (it seems that the OAS is based on a broader definition of alexithymia than the original one, including some characteristics that are correlates of alexithymia rather than constitutive dimensions).

Plan of Analysis

In different regression models controlling for gender and age, both self-report and observational measures of alexithymia were used as predictors for the number of relapses, number of dropouts from treatment, and the rates of relapse per month of treatment. We used the ratio between the number of relapses to months of treatment due to the high incidence of dropouts, which made the absolute number of relapses a potentially biased effect depending on the length of the hospitalization. Next, gender was added as a possible moderator of the association between alexithymia and outcome measures.

Results

Table 3 shows the partial correlations between observed and selfreported alexithymia after controlling for gender and age. Table 4 presents all of the linear and logistic regression models used to test the role of alexithymia (both self-reported and observed) in predicting relapses and dropouts. For each model, the interaction effect gender*alexithymia is also provided. Since the interactions between gender and two scales of the OAS were significant in predicting the rate of dropouts per months of treatment, we computed simple slope analyses to explore these results, which are plotted in Figure 2. The effects of the OAS total score scale were positive and significant for males [b = 0.01, SE = 0.005, $t_{(44)} = 2.15, p = 0.04$] but not significant for females [b = -0.006, $SE = 0.003, t_{(44)} = -1.73, p = 0.09$]. Indeed, the same effect was found for the Distant scale, which was significant and positive for males $[b = 0.03, SE = 0.01, t_{(44)} = 2.60, p = 0.01]$ but not significant for females [b = -0.01, SE = 0.01, $t_{(44)} = -1.04$, p = 0.30].

DISCUSSION

The present study contributes to the current debate on alexithymia, specifically concerning two controversial aspects: its associations with SUDs (i.e., in terms of prevalence and treatment predictivity) and some assessment issues, since the TAS-20 has received criticism, despite its worldwide use and validity.

Specificity of Alexithymia in Drug-Dependent Young Adults

The aim of Study 1 was to investigate whether late adolescents diagnosed with SUDs differ from late adolescent referred psychiatric outpatients and controls in levels of alexithymia, as measured by the TAS-20. On the basis of previous literature

attesting that the TAS-20 can discriminate well between psychiatric patients and non-clinical youths (Kooiman et al., 2002; Marchesi et al., 2014), we hypothesized that drugdependent and referred youth would show higher levels of alexithymia than controls. The results indicated that patients in both clinical groups, regardless of their specific disorder, presented higher TAS-20 scores than non-clinical subjects, but the clinical groups did not differ from each other. In considering the lack of difference between the two clinical groups, it is important to acknowledge that SUD populations show high rates of comorbidity and that our study only relied on the SCL-90-R. Our data resemble those of Marchesi et al. (2014), who compared different groups of adult patients (with major depression, panic disorder, eating disorder, and SUDs) and controls. Thus, despite numerous studies suggesting the presence of a specific link between alexithymia and addiction (i.e., as a risk factor), alexithymia might be non-univocally related to SUD nor to other distinct disorders. Instead, it could be associated with the broader concept of psychological distress, regardless of the symptomatological phenomenology. Consistent with this idea, Study 1 highlighted a large correlation between alexithymia and depressive symptoms. A vast body of literature shows that alexithymia is positively related to psychological distress in general and depressive and anxiety symptomatology (Haviland et al., 1991), and this association has also been detected when adopting the TAS-20 in non-clinical (Honkalampi et al., 2010; Deno et al., 2011), clinical (Marchesi et al., 2000) and SUD groups (Haviland et al., 1988a, 1991, 1994; Taylor et al., 1990; de Haan et al., 2011, 2012a; Morie et al., 2015). Recently, empirical support has been given to the notion that alexithymia, as measured by the TAS-20, may represent an issue with discriminant validity (Marchesi et al., 2014) and that the TAS-20 assesses a general psychological distress factor rather than identifying alexithymia itself (Leising et al., 2009).

Predictivity of Self-Report and Observed Alexithymia

Study 2 focused on a group of young adults diagnosed with SUD. First, it examined whether self-report and observational measures differ in the evaluation of alexithymia. Despite a wide consensus on the need to use a multi-method approach to assess alexithymia, such an approach is rarely achieved (Kooiman et al., 2002). In the present sample, clinician-rated alexithymia (by the OAS) was not correlated with self-report alexithymia (by TAS-20); our results are consistent with those of a previous study on adolescent substance-abusers that compared OAS and TAS-20 scores and indicated a lack of correspondence between the scores of the two assessment tools (Dorard et al., 2008a). As a whole, the adequacy of the TAS-20 in assessing alexithymia, as with other self-reports, appears to be questionable. This might particularly be the case for clinical groups characterized by low levels of self-reflective capacity, including such individuals with SUDs.

Contrary to expectations, neither self-reported nor observed alexithymia predicted the number of relapses, retention or dropout from treatment. Our results are in line with those

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Difficulty identifying feelings (F1)										
Difficulty describing feelings (F2)	0.58***									
Externally Oriented Thinking (F3)	0.30*	0.38***								
TAS 20 Total	0.86***	0.83***	0.64***							
Distant	-0.05	-0.09	0.14	-0.02						
Uninsightful	0.24 [†]	0.07	-0.01	0.15	0.37**					
Somatiazing	-0.01	-0.15	-0.07	-0.09	0.14	0.18				
Humorless	-0.01	0.13	0.26 [†]	0.13	0.31*	0.43***	0.19			
Rigid	-0.33*	-0.11	-0.15	-0.27*	0.24 [†]	0.26*	0.17	0.32*		
OAS Total	-0.01	-0.06	0.04	-0.02	0.72***	0.75***	0.5***	0.61***	0.57***	

TABLE 3 | Partial correlations between self-reported and observed alexithymia measures controlling for gender and age.

***p < 0.001; **p < 0.01; *p < 0.05; $^{\dagger}p < 0.1.$

of other empirical works indicating the lack of an association between alexithymia and abstinence, time in treatment and treatment adherence (Junghanns et al., 2005; de Haan et al., 2011, 2012b; Morie et al., 2015).

Different possible explanations can be given for these results. One explanation looks at alexithymia, its stability and its role as a vulnerability factor. As noted by de Haan and colleagues (de Haan et al., 2012a, 2014), alexithymia can be a vulnerability factor for substance use (and thus be reasonably addressed in treatment) only if it is a stable personality trait, but research results are conflicting regarding the stability of alexithymia. Studies support the idea that alexithymia is (at least partially) a state-related phenomenon (de Haan et al., 2012a, 2014). It has been conceived of as a secondary and situational response to negative affectivity, anxiety and depression (Haviland et al., 1988a; Pinard et al., 1996; Taylor et al., 1997; Honkalampi et al., 2000; de Timary et al., 2008; De Carli et al., 2017). Moreover, studies supporting the view of alexithymia as a structural trait in substance-dependent patients consider quite limited periods of time (Keller et al., 1995; Pinard et al., 1996; Rosenblum et al., 2005) or demonstrate its relative but not its absolute stability (de Timary et al., 2008; Thorberg et al., 2016). The state-dependent nature of alexithymia in drugdependent individuals could explain why alexithymia measured at treatment intake is unrelated to events occurring later (by up to 1 year).

Second, in accordance to other authors (Cleland et al., 2005; Junghanns et al., 2005), the limited predictive capacity of alexithymia may depend on the fact that alexithymia may influence treatment outcomes only when interacting with other factors, such as negative affectivity, anxiety or depressive symptoms. Maybe the availability of more detailed measures of time (including when relapses and treatment dropouts occur), concurrent levels of alexithymia and negative affectivity could help to clarify the relation between alexithymia and treatment indexes.

Third, the lack of association can be explained by the fact that dropout and relapse might depend on different and/or multiple factors, rather than single variables. To date, there is a general lack of consistency in these predictors across studies. A number of factors have shown no or minimal predictivity for treatment retention, including demographic variables (gender, socioeconomic status, employment, and education). The most consistent risk factors for dropout include cognitive deficits, weak treatment alliance, personality disorders, younger age (Brorson et al., 2013), and client motivation (Ball et al., 2006; Palmer et al., 2009). Regarding relapses, investigators have identified some risk factors, like severity of SUD and its sequelae, psychiatric comorbidity, family history of SUDs, stressors, and coping. Importantly, the most reliable predictive models of relapses and dropout take into account a multitude of predictors and their interactions (Bradizza et al., 2006; Moos and Moos, 2006; Brorson et al., 2013; Brecht and Herbeck, 2014).

Finally, methodological issues regarding the assessment measures, sample characteristics, and type of treatment have been pointed to the lack of a strong association between alexithymia and outcomes (Cleland et al., 2005). Regarding treatment, alexithymia may exert a different degree of influence on treatment success by treatment approach (de Haan et al., 2012b; Morie et al., 2015). However, the available results are highly preliminary and limited; thus, conclusions on the relationship between alexithymia and treatment type cannot be drawn.

At an exploratory level, we tested the moderating role of gender on the association between alexithymia and treatment outcomes. The interaction effects between gender and two of the subscales for observed alexithymia were significant. Specifically, the global score and the Distant factor predicted the number of relapses in males but not in females. The effect of the global score seems to be driven by the Distant subscale. This factor describes an avoidant style toward relationships and inner states, and probably toward the treatment alliance too. Due to the explorative nature of the investigation, interpretations should be made extremely carefully. However, future studies could focus on the relevance of avoidant behaviors between males but not females in the quality of treatment outcomes. It is possible that the presence of avoidant strategies is more risky for men than for women, probably because it could be more closely related to impulsive behaviors. Such a finding, even if presented for the first time, has similar results in previous literature, such as a moderating effect of gender in

b OAS: Distant 0.0	Relanses											
stant	000000000000000000000000000000000000000		Relapses	ses	Drop-out	-out	Drop	Drop-out	Relapses/Months	/Months	Relapses/Months	/Months
stant		t	q	t	q	z val	q	z val	q	t	q	t
	0.02 0.	0.60	0.10	1.83 [†]	-0.04	-0.50	0.07	0.70	0.01	1.05	0.02	2.54**
		0.33	0.08	0.24	-0.43	-0.74	-0.49	-0.82	-0.01	-0.19	-0.02	-0.33
Age 0.	0.10 1.	1.36	0.11	1.48	0.06	0.42	0.07	0.50	0.02	1.34	0.02	1.51
Distant *Gender			-0.16	-2.05*			-0.25	-1.57			-0.03	-2.56**
R ²	0.05		0.13	~					0.07	7(0.19*	o*
Model Confrontation	F(1,	$F_{(1, 50)} = 4.21, p < 0.05$	< 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 2.69, p > 0.05$), <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 6.57, p < 0.01$	57, <i>p</i> < 0.01	
OAS: Unisightful -0.01		-0.36	0.06	0.91	-0.05	-0.67	-0.06	-0.56	0.00	-0.30	0.01	1.17
	0.10 0.	0.30	0.14	0.43	-0.37	-0.64	-0.38	-0.66	-0.02	-0.26	-0.01	-0.12
Age 0.	0.11 1.	1.39	0.12	1.61	0.05	0.37	0.05	0.34	0.02	1.38	0.02	1.66^{\dagger}
Unisightful *Gender		·	-0.12	-1.48			0.03	0.18			-0.03	-1.77 [†]
R ²	0.05		0.09						0.04	74	0.11	T-
Model Confrontation	$F_{(1)}$	$F_{(1, 50)} = 2.18, p > 0.05$	> 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 0.03, p > 0.05$	8, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1,50)} = 3.14, p = 0.08$		
- jing	-0.020.	-0.33	0.17	1.54	-0.01	-0.05	0.00	-0.02	-0.01	-0.65	0.02	0.86
Gender 0.	0.15 0.	0.39	-0.01	-0.02	-0.39	-0.60	-0.39	-0.59	0.00	0.04	-0.02	-0.26
Age 0.	0.11 1.	1.39	0.10	1.32	0.05	0.38	0.05	0.38	0.02	1.38	0.02	1.31
SOM*Gender		•	-0.27	-2.03*			00.0	-0.01			-0.03	-1.42
R ²	0.05		0.13	~					0.05	15	0.09	0
Model Confrontation	$F_{(1)}$	$F_{(1, 50)} = 4.11, p < 0.05$	< 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 0.01, p > 0.05$, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 2.03, p > 0.05$	33, <i>p</i> > 0.05	
OAS: Humorless 0.	0.04 0.	0.37	0.19	1.51	0.02	0.13	0.18	0.78	0.00	0.15	0.02	1.04
Gender 0.	0.08 0.	0.24	0.14	0.42	-0.41	-0.70	-0.36	-0.62	-0.02	-0.30	-0.01	-0.17
Age 0.	0.11 1.	1.43	0.13	1.76 [†]	0.05	0.40	0.08	0.56	0.02	1.39	0.02	1.63
Humorless *Gender			-0.43	-2.05*			-0.46	-1.15			-0.06	-1.57
R ²	0.05		0.13	~					0.04	74	0.0	0
Model Confrontation	F(1,	$F_{(1, 50)} = 4.22, p < 0.05$	< 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 1.38, p > 0.05$	3, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 2.48, p > 0.05$	18, <i>p</i> > 0.05	
OAS: Rigid -0.	-0.09 -1.	-1.43	-0.05	-0.65	-0.15	-1.23	0.00	0.03	-0.01	-1.08	0.00	-0.27
Gender 0.	0.05 0.	0.15	0.04	0.12	-0.49	-0.83	-0.60	-0.96	-0.02	-0.39	-0.02	-0.42
Age 0.	0.14 1.	1.75 [†]	0.14	1.80 [†]	0.10	0.71	0.14	0.94	0.02	1.63	0.02	1.72 [†]
RIG*Gender			-0.07	-0.60			-0.37	-1.47			-0.02	-0.79
R ²	0.08		0.09	6					0.07	20	0.08	8
Model Confrontation	$F_{(1)}$	$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.36, p > 0.05$	> 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 2.41, p > 0.05$, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.62, p > 0.05$	32, <i>p</i> > 0.05	

TABLE 4 | Regression models to test alexithymia predictive ability.

$ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ $			Linear re	Linear regressions			Logistic re	Logistic regressions			Linear re	Linear regressions		
		Rela	apses	Rela	bses	Drop.	-out	Drop	o-out	Relapses	s/Months	Relapses	s/Months	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		q	t	q	t	q	z val	q	z val	q	t	q	t	
	OAS: Total	0.00	-0.30	0.04	1.77†	-0.02	-0.79	0.01	0.30	0.01	-0.14	0.01	2.08*	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Gender	0.10	0.31	0.10	0.33	-0.35	-0.60	-0.36	-0.60	-0.02	-0.27	-0.02	-0.29	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Age	0.11	1.41	0.13	1.74 [†]	0.06	0.44	0.07	0.54	0.02	1.39	0.02	1.77 [†]	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	OAS_tot*Gender			-0.08	-2.52*			-0.06	-1.02			-0.02	-2.78**	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	R^2	0	.04	.0	17†					0.0	04	0.1	9†	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Model Confrontation		$F_{(1, 50)} = 6.$	37, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 1.05$	i, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 7.$	75, <i>p</i> > 0.05		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	TAS: Difficulty identifying feelings	-0.02	-0.75	-0.04	-1.07	-0.02	-0.38	-0.07	-0.99	0.00	-0.47	-0.01	-0.87	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Gender	0.14	0.42	0.11	0.33	-0.36	-0.61	-0.44	-0.73	-0.01	-0.19	-0.02	-0.27	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Age	0.10	1.31	0.11	1.44	0.05	0.34	0.08	0.57	0.02	1.33	0.02	1.46	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	TAS*Gender			0.04	0.77			0.10	1.02			0.01	0.76	
Bit Contaction Contaction Contaction Contaction Contaction $F_{(1, ioj)} = 0.38, \rho > 0.08$ $F_{(1, ioj)} = 0.38, \rho > 0.06$ $F_{(1, ioj)} = 0.03, \rho > 0.02$ <th cots="" cots<="" td=""><td>R^2</td><td>0</td><td>.05</td><td>0</td><td>07</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>0.0</td><td>05</td><td>0</td><td>90</td></th>	<td>R^2</td> <td>0</td> <td>.05</td> <td>0</td> <td>07</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0.0</td> <td>05</td> <td>0</td> <td>90</td>	R^2	0	.05	0	07					0.0	05	0	90
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Model Confrontation		$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.$	59, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$\chi^{2}_{(1)} = 1.08$	3, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.5$	58, <i>p</i> > 0.05		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	TAS: Difficulty communicating	-0.03	-0.84	-0.04	-0.83	-0.03	-0.57	-0.08	-0.89	-0.01	-1.99*	-0.02	-2.31*	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Gandar	0.10	0 54	0.17	0.49	00 0-	-0.47	56 O -	9 <u>7</u> 01	000	0.38	100	0.23	
$ \math large \ma$	Ade	0.1	1.32	0.1	1.34	0.05	0.33	0.06	0.43	0.02	1.26	0.02	1.41	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	F2 tot*Gender			0.02	0.32			0.09	0.07			0.01	1.22	
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	R ²	0	.06							0	12			
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Model		$F_{(1, 50)} = 0$.1, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 0.50$), <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 1.5$	50, <i>p</i> > 0.05		
r 0.08 0.26 0.08 0.25 -0.40 -0.69 -0.02 -0.32 -0.02 -0.02 res -0.02 res -0.02 0.01 1.05 0.02 0.03 <th0.03< th=""> 0.03 0.03</th0.03<>	TAS: Externally	-0.03	-0.78	-0.04	-0.68	0.03	0.50	00.0	0.02	-0.01	-1.01	-0.01	-1.36	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Gender	0.08	0.26	0.08	0.25	-0.40	-0.69	-0.40	-0.69	-0.02	-0.32	-0.02	-0.32	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Age	0.09	1.12	0.0	1.12	0.07	0.51	0.08	0.58	0.01	1.05	0.02	1.16	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	TAS*Gender			0.01	0.15			0.07	0.54			0.01	0.91	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	R^2	0	.06	0	06					0.0	06	0.	98 28	
the contract of the contract	Model Confrontation		$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.$	02, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$\chi^2_{(1)} = 0.30$), <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.3$	82, <i>p</i> > 0.05		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	TAS: Total	-0.01	-1.00	-0.03	-1.24	-0.25	0.80	-0.04	-0.95	0.00	-1.37	-0.01	-2.06	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Gender	0.17	0.50	0.15	0.45	-0.62	0.53	-0.42	-0.70	0.00	0.03	00.0	-0.06	
ander 0.02 0.78 0.05 1.05 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.06 0.08 0.08 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03 0.03	Age	0.09	1.19	0.10	1.30	0.33	0.74	0.07	0.51	0.01	1.12	0.02	1.38	
0.06 0.08 0.08 0.08 $F_{(1, 50)} = 0.61, p > 0.05 \qquad \chi^2_{(1)} = 1.05, p > 0.05 \qquad F_{(1, 50)} = 2.30, p > 0.05$ ntation	TAS*Gender			0.02	0.78			0.05	1.05			0.01	1.52	
$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.61, p > 0.05$ $\chi^2_{(1)} = 1.05, p > 0.05$ ntation	R2	0	.06	0	08					0.0	08	0.	13	
	Model Confrontation		$F_{(1, 50)} = 0.$	61, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$\chi^{2}_{(1)} = 1.05$	i, <i>p</i> > 0.05			$F_{(1, 50)} = 2.3$	30, <i>p</i> > 0.05		

TABLE 4 | Continued

***p < 0.001; **p < 0.01; *p < 0.05; $^{\dagger}p < 0.1$.



the association between hostility and treatment termination (Petry and Bickel, 2000). The study of moderators of risk factors for treatment dropout is extremely relevant to foster tailored interventions (Brorson et al., 2013) and deserves future attention.

In conclusion, the present study suggests that alexithymia, as measured by the TAS-20, does not distinguish young inpatients with SUDs from referred patients and controls it only differentiates between clinical and non-clinical groups. As recent empirical studies have proposed, alexithymia might be more associated with negative affectivity or psychological distress, rather than characterizing distinct disorders. These results, together with the lack of correspondence between the TAS-20 and the OAS observational scale, raise doubts on the validity of alexithymia being measured by self-reports. Finally, the limited ability of both observed and self-reported measures in predicting treatment dropout and relapses highlights the need for more complex predictive models in treatment research.

Despite some strengths, such as the multi-method assessment of alexithymia, addressing substance abuse at a specific age (young adulthood) and adopting a wide window of time (1 year), the research shows some limitations. First of all, the relatively small samples involved suggest caution in interpreting the results, particularly the lack of effects of alexithymia in predicting treatment outcomes. In addition, the prediction of outcomes was limited to 1 year of treatment, meaning that no inferences can be made on long-term results of the intervention. In addition, no assessment of symptom severity was available. Furthermore, the lack of systematic biochemical analyses to confirm abstinence/relapses must be acknowledged. Also, with regard to the comparison group of referred patients in Study 1, the participants were not affected by a specific psychiatric disorder but presented heterogeneous diagnoses. Another difference with the SUD group was the condition of being outpatients, instead of inpatients, which is likely to be associated with diminished illness severity. In addition, observed alexithymia was not assessed in the nonclinical or referred samples, since it was not possible to identify observers who were comparable to the therapists for the SUD group. Finally, as already mentioned, the predictivity of alexithymia was analyzed by taking single factors into consideration, rather than multiple variables.

Future studies should try to extend the observational measure of alexithymia to other disorders to explore whether the lack of correlation with the TAS-20 is specific to SUDs. In addition, future perspectives could try to replicate the moderating effect of gender on the association between alexithymia and treatment outcome. Also, not only can observers' ratings of alexithymia improve our understanding of the concept, but so can integration with other fields of study, such as family functioning (Gatta et al., 2017), endocrine functioning (Riem et al., 2017), and brain activity (De Carli et al., 2018).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MP, MM, PD, PC, MG, and AS have given a substantial contribution to the conception and implementation of the work, taking part to data acquisition, analysis and discussion, drafting, and revising the manuscript. All authors revised and reached an agreement on the final version of the work.

REFERENCES

- APA (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edn. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D., and Taylor, G. J. (1994a). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale-I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32.
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., Taylor, G. J., and Acklin, W. (1993). "Alexithymia and the ability to distinguish different emotional states," in *Poster presentation* at the Annual Meeting of the American Psychosomatic Society (Charleston, SC).
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parker, J. D. (1994b). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale-II. Convergent, discriminant, and concurrent validity. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 33–40.
- Ball, S. A., Carroll, K. M., Canning-Ball, M., and Rounsaville, B. J. (2006). Reasons for dropout from drug abuse treatment: symptoms, personality, and motivation. *Addict. Behav.* 31, 320–330. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2005.05.013
- Bradizza, C. M., Stasiewicz, P. R., and Paas, N. D. (2006). Relapse to alcohol and drug use among individuals diagnosed with co-occurring mental health and substance use disorders: a review. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 26, 162–178. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2005.11.005
- Brecht, M. L., and Herbeck, D. (2014). Time to relapse following treatment for methamphetamine use: a long-term perspective on patterns and predictors. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 139, 18–25. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014. 02.702
- Bressi, C., Taylor, G., Parker, J., Bressi, S., Brambilla, V., Aguglia, E., et al. (1996). Cross validation of the factor structure of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale: an Italian multicenter study. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 551–559. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00228-0
- Brorson, H. H., Arnevik, E. A., Rand-Hendriksen, K., and Duckert, F. (2013). Drop-out from addiction treatment: a systematic review of risk factors. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 33, 1010–1024. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2013.07.007
- Bruce, G., Curren, C., and Williams, L. (2012). Alexithymia and alcohol consumption: the mediating effects of drinking motives. *Addict. Behav.* 37, 350–352. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2011.11.024
- Cecero, J. J., and Holmstrom, R. W. (1997). Alexithymia and affect pathology among adult male alcoholics. J. Clin. Psychol. 53, 201–208. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4679(199704)53:3<201::AID-JCLP2>3.0.CO;2-U
- Cleland, C., Magura, S., Foote, J., Rosenblum, A., and Kosanke, N. (2005). Psychometric properties of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20) for substance users. *Psychosom. Res.* 58:3, 299–306. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2004.11.002
- Cruise, K. E, and Becerra, R. (2017). Alexithymia and problematic alcohol use: a critical update. *Addict. Behav.* 77, 232–246. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2017. 09.025
- De Carli, P., Riem, M. M. E., and Parolin, L. (2017). Approach-avoidance responses to infant facial expressions in nulliparous women: associations with early experience and mood induction. *Infant Behav. Dev.* 49, 104–113. doi: 10.1016/j.infbeh.2017.08.005
- De Carli, P., Tagini, A., Sarracino, D., Santona, A., Bonalda, V., Cesari, P. E., et al. (2018). Like grandparents, like parents: empirical evidence and psychoanalytic thinking on the transmission of parenting styles. *Bull. Menninger Clin.* 82, 46–70. doi: 10.1521/bumc_2017_81_11
- De Carli, P., Tagini, A., Sarracino, D., Santona, A., and Parolin, L. (2016). Implicit attitude toward caregiving: the moderating role of adult attachment styles. *Front. Psychol.* 6:1906. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01906
- de Haan, H. A., Joosten, E. A., Wijdeveld, A. G., Boswinkel, P. B., Van Der Palen, J., and De Jong, C. A. J. (2011). Cognitive behavioural treatment is as effective in high-as in low-scoring alexithymic patients with substancerelated disorders. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 80, 254–255. doi: 10.1159/000 322030
- de Haan, H. A., Joosten, E. A. G., Wijdeveld, A. G. M., Boswinkel, P. B., Van Der Palen, J., and De Jong, C. A. J. (2012a). Alexithymia is not a stable personality trait in patients with substance use disorders. *Psychiatry Res.* 198, 123–129. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011.09.027
- de Haan, H. A., Schellekens, A. F., Van Der Palen, J., Verkes, R. J., Buitelaar, J. K., and De Jong, C. A. J. (2012b). The level of alexithymia in alcohol-dependent patients does not influence outcomes after inpatient treatment. Am. J. Drug Alcohol Abuse 38, 299–304. doi: 10.3109/00952990.2012.668597

- de Haan, H. A., Van Der Palen, J., Wijdeveld, T. G., Buitelaar, J. K., and De Jong, C. A. (2014). Alexithymia in patients with substance use disorders: state or trait? *Psychiatry Res.* 216:1, 137–145. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013.12.047
- De Leon, G., Perfas, F. B., Joseph, A., and Bunt, G. (2015). "Therapeutic communities for addictions: essential elements, cultural, and current issues," in *Textbook of Addiction Treatment: International Perspectives*, eds N. el-Guebaly, G. Carra, and M. Glanater (New York, NY: Springer), 1043–1047.
- Deno, M., Miyashita, M., Fujisawa, D., Nakajima, S., and Ito, M. (2011). The relationships between complicated grief, depression, and alexithymia according to the seriousness of complicated grief in the Japanese general population. *J. Affect Disord.* 135, 122–127. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2011.06.037
- De Rick, A., and Vanheule, S. (2006). The relationship between perceived parenting, adult attachment style and alexithymia in alcoholic inpatients. *Addict. Behav.* 31, 1265–1270. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2005.08.010
- Derogatis, L. R. (1994). SCL-90-R Symptom Checklist-90-Revised. Administration, Scoring and Procedures Manual. Minneapolis, MN: National Computer Systems.
- Derogatis, L R. (2011). Manuale di Somministrazione e Scoring. Adattamento Italiano di SCL-90-R. Firenze: Giunti, Organizzazioni Speciali.
- de Timary, P., Luts, A., Hers, D., and Luminet, O. (2008). Absolute and relative stability of alexithymia in alcoholic inpatients undergoing alcohol withdrawal: relationship to depression and anxiety. *Psychiatry Res.* 157, 105–113. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2006.12.008
- Dorard, G., Berthoz, S., Haviland, M. G., Phan, O., Corcos, M., and Bungener, C. (2008a). Multimethod alexithymia assessment in adolescents and young adults with a cannabis use disorder. *Compr. Psychiatry* 49, 585–592. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2008.05.001
- Dorard, G., Berthoz, S., Phan, O., Corcos, M., and Bungener, C. (2008b). Affect dysregulation in cannabis abusers. *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 17, 274–282. doi: 10.1007/s00787-007-0663-7
- Dorard, G., Bungener, C., Phan, O., Edel, Y., Corcos, M., and Berthoz, S. (2017). Is alexithymia related to cannabis use disorder? Results from a case-control study in outpatient adolescent cannabis abusers. J. Psychosom. Res. 95, 74–80. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2017.02.012
- Elander, J., Duarte, J., Maratos, F. A., and Gilbert, P. (2014). Predictors of painkiller dependence among people with pain in the general population. *Pain Med.* 15, 613–624. doi: 10.1111/pme.12263
- Farges, F., Corcos, M., Speranza, M., Loas, G., Perez-Diaz, F., Venisse J. L., et al. (2004). Alexithymia, depression and drug addiction. *Encéphale* 30, 201–211. doi: 10.1016/S0013-7006(04)95431-0
- Franz, M., Popp, K., Schaefer, R., Sitte, W., Schneider, C., Hardt, J., et al. (2008). Alexithymia in the German general population. Soc. Psychiatry Psychiatr. Epidemiol. 43, 54–62. doi: 10.1007/s00127-007-0265-1
- Gatta, M., Dal Santo, F., Rago, A., Spoto, A., and Battistella, P. A. (2016). Alexithymia, impulsiveness, and psychopathology in nonsuicidal self-injured adolescents. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 12, 2307–2317. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S106433
- Gatta, M., Miscioscia, M., Simonelli, A., Sudati, L., Sisti, M., Comis, I., et al. (2017). Contribution of analyses on triadic relationships to diagnostics and treatment planning in developmental psychopathology. *Psychol. Rep.* 120, 290–304. doi: 10.1177/0033294116688454
- Ghalehban, M., and Besharat, M. A. (2011). Examination and comparison of alexithymia and self-regulation in patients with substance abuse disorder and normal individuals. *Proc. Soc. Behav. Sci.* 30, 38–42. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.10.008
- Handelsman, L., Stein, J. A., Bernstein, D. P., Oppenheim, S. E., Rosenblum, A., and Magura, S. (2000). A latent variable analysis of coexisting emotional deficits in substance abusers: alexithymia, hostility, and PTSD. Addict. Behav. 25, 423–428. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4603(99)00010-6
- Haviland, M. G. (1996). Structure of the twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale. J. Pers. Assess. 66, 116–125. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa6601_9
- Haviland, M. G., Hendryx, M. S., Cummings, M. A., Shaw, D. G., and MacMurray, J. P. (1991). Multidimensionality and state dependency of alexithymia in recently sober alcoholics. *J. Nerv. Ment. Dis.* 179, 284–290. doi: 10.1097/00005053-199105000-00007
- Haviland, M. G., Hendryx, M. S., Shaw, D. G., and Henry, J. P. (1994). Alexithymia in women and men hospitalized for psychoactive substance dependence. *Compr. Psychiatry* 35, 124–128. doi: 10.1016/0010-440X(94)90056-N

- Haviland, M. G., MacMurray, J. P., and Cummings, M. A. (1988a). The relationship between alexithymia and depressive symptoms in a sample of newly abstinent alcoholic inpatients. J. Psychosom. Res. 49, 37–40. doi: 10.1159/000288065
- Haviland, M. G., Shaw, D. G., Cummings, M. A., and MacMurray, J. P. (1988b). Alexithymia: subscales and relationship to depression. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 50, 164–170. doi: 10.1159/000288115
- Haviland, M. G., Shaw, D. G., MacMurray, J. P., and Cummings, M. A. (1988c). Validation of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale with substance abusers. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 50, 81–87. doi: 10.1159/000288104
- Haviland, M. G., Warren, W. L., Riggs, M. L., and Gallacher, M. (2001). Psychometric properties of the Observer Alexithymia Scale in a clinical sample. *J. Pers. Assess.* 77, 176–186. doi: 10.1207/S15327752JPA7701_12
- Haviland, M. G., Warren, W. L., and Riggs, M. L. (2000). An observer scale to measure alexithymia. *Psychosomatics* 41, 385–392. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.41.5.385
- Hintikka, J., Honkalampi, K., Lehtonen, J., and Viinamäki, H. (2001). Are alexithymia and depression distinct or overlapping constructs?: a study in a general population. *Compr. Psychiatry* 42, 234–239. doi: 10.1053/comp.2001.23147
- Honkalampi, K., Hintikka, J., Tanskanen, A., Lehtonen, J., and Viinamäki, H. (2000). Depression is strongly associated with alexithymia in the general population. J. Psychosom. Res. 48, 99–104. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(99)00083-5
- Honkalampi, K., Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., Lehto, S. M., Hintikka, J., Haatainen, K., Rissanen, T., et al. (2010). Is alexithymia a risk factor for major depression, personality disorder, or alcohol use disorders? A prospective population-based study. J. Psychosom. Res. 68, 269–273. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.05.010
- Hser, Y. I., Evans, E., Huang, D., and Anglin, D. M. (2004). Relationship between drug treatment services, retention, and outcomes. *Psychiatr. Serv.* 55, 767–774. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.55.7.767
- Junghanns, K., Tietz, U., Dibbelt, L., Kuether, M., Jurth, R., Ehrenthal, D., et al. (2005). Attenuated salivary cortisol secretion under cue exposure is associated with early relapse. *Alcohol Alcohol.* 40, 80–85. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/agh107
- Kauhanen, J., Julkunen, J., and Salonen, J. T. (1992). Coping with inner feelings and stress: heavy alcohol use in the context of alexithymia. J. Behav. Med. 18, 121–126. doi: 10.1080/08964289.1992.9936962
- Keller, D. S., Carroll, K. M., Nich, C., and Rounsaville, B. J. (1995). Alexithymia in cocaine abusers. Am. J. Addict. 4, 234–244. doi: 10.3109/10550499509038108
- Kokkonen, P., Karvonen, J. T., Veijola, J., Läksy, K., Jokelainen, J., Järvelin, M. R., et al. (2001). Prevalence and sociodemographic correlates of alexithymia in a population sample of young adults. *Compr. Psychiatry* 42, 471–476. doi: 10.1053/comp.2001.27892
- Kooiman, C. G., Spinhoven, P., and Trijsburg, R. W. (2002). The assessment of alexithymia: a critical review of the literature and a psychometric study of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20. J. Psychosom Res. 53, 1083–1090. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00348-3
- La Ferlita, V., Bonadies, M., Solano, L., De Gennaro, L., and Gonini, P. (2007). Alessitimia e adolescenza: studio preliminare di validazione della TAS-20 su un campione di 360 adolescenti italiani. *Infanzia Adolesc.* 6, 131–144. doi: 10.1710/324.3814
- Lane, R. D., Ahern, G. L., Schwartz, G. E., and Kaszniak, A. W. (1997). Is alexithymia the emotional equivalent of blindsight? *Biol. Psychiatry* 42, 834–844.
- Leising, D., Grande, T., and Faber, R. (2009). The Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20): a measure of general psychological distress. J. Res. Pers. 43, 707–710. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2009.03.009
- Lindsay, J., and Ciarrochi, J. (2009). Substance abusers report being more alexithymic than others but do not show emotional processing deficits on a performance measure of alexithymia. *Addict. Res. Theor.* 17, 315–321. doi: 10.1080/16066350802472056
- Loas, G., Fremaux, D., Otmani, O., Lecercle, C., and Delahousse, J. (1997). Is alexithymia a negative factor for maintaining abstinence? A followup study. *Compr. Psychiatry* 38, 296–299. doi: 10.1016/S0010-440X(97) 90063-8
- Lumley, M. A. (2000). Alexithymia and negative emotional conditions. J. Psychosom. Res. 49, 51–54. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(00)00161-6
- Lyvers, M., Onuoha, R., Thorberg, F. A., and Samios, C. (2012). Alexithymia in relation to parental alcoholism, everyday frontal lobe functioning and

alcohol consumption in a non-clinical sample. Addict. Behav. 37, 205–210. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2011.10.012

- Marchesi, C., Brusamonti, E., and Maggini, C. (2000). Are alexithymia, depression, and anxiety distinct constructs in affective disorders? J. Psychosom. Res. 49, 43–49. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(00)00084-2
- Marchesi, C., Ossola, P., Tonna, M., and De Panfilis, C. (2014). The TAS-20 more likely measures negative affects rather than alexithymia itself in patients with major depression, panic disorder, eating disorders and substance use disorders. *Compr. Psychiatry* 55, 972–978. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2013. 12.008
- McLellan, A. T., Lewis, D. C.,O'Brien, C. P., and Kleber, H. D. (2000). Drug dependence, a chronic medical illness: implications for treatment, insurance, and outcomes evaluation. *JAMA* 284, 1689–1695. doi: 10.1001/jama.284.13.1689
- Meganck, R., Vanheule, S., and Desmet, M. (2008). Factorial validity and measurement invariance of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale in clinical and nonclinical samples. *Assessment* 15, 36–47. doi: 10.1177/1073191107306140
- Meganck, R., Vanheule, S., Desmet, M., and Inslegers, R. (2010). The Observer Alexithymia Scale: a reliable and valid alternative for alexithymia measurement? J. Pers. Assess. 92, 175–185. doi: 10.1080/002238909035 10449
- Moos, R. H., and Moos, B. S. (2006). Rates and predictors of relapse after natural and treated remission from alcohol use disorders. *Addiction* 101, 212–222. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01310.x
- Morie, K. P., Nich, C., Hunkele, K., Potenza, M. N., and Carroll, K. M. (2015). Alexithymia level and response to computer-based training in cognitive behavioral therapy among cocaine-dependent methadone maintained individuals. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 152, 157–163. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.04.004
- Morie, K. P., Yip, S. W., Nich, C., Hunkele, K., Carroll, K. M., and Potenza, M. N. (2016). Alexithymia and addiction: a review and preliminary data suggesting neurobiological links to reward/loss processing. *Curr. Addict. Rep.* 3, 239–248. doi: 10.1007/s40429-016-0097-8
- Nehra, D. K., Kumar, P., Sharma, V., and Nehra, S. (2014). Alexithymia and emotional intelligence among people with cannabis dependence and healthy control: a comparative study. *Dysphrenia* 5, 49–55.
- Nemiah, J. C., Freyberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). Alexithymia: a view of the psychosomatic process. *Psychosom. Med.* 3, 430–439.
- Nemiah, J. C., and Sifneos, P. E. (1970). Affect and fantasy in patients with psychosomatic disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 2, 26–34.
- Oyefeso, A., Brown, S., Chiang, Y., and Clancy, C. (2008). Self-injurious behavior, traumatic life events and alexithymia among treatment-seeking opiate addicts: prevalence, pattern and correlates. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 98, 227–234. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2008.06.004
- Palmer, R. S., Murphy, M. K., Piselli, A., and Ball, S. A. (2009). Substance user treatment dropout from client and clinician perspectives: a pilot study. *Subst. Use Misuse* 44, 1021–1038. doi: 10.1080/10826080802495237
- Parker, J. D., Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., Endler, N. S., and Schmitz, P. (1993). Factorial validity of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale. *Eur J Pers.* 7, 221–232. doi: 10.1002/per.2410070403
- Parker, J. D., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (1998). Alexithymia: relationship with ego defense and coping styles. *Compr. Psychiatry* 39, 91–98.
- Parker, J. D., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2003). The 20-Item Toronto Alexithymia Scale: III. Reliability and factorial validity in a community population. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 269–275. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00578-0
- Parolin, M., Simonelli, A., Cristofalo, P., Sacco, M., Bacciardi, S., Maremmani, A. G. I., et al. (2017). Drug addiction and emotion dysregulation in young adults. Heroin addiction and related clinical problems. *Clin. Neuropsychiatry* 14, 247–256. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00887
- Petry, N. M., and Bickel, W. K. (2000). Gender differences in hostility of opioiddependent outpatients: role in early treatment termination. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 58, 27–33. doi: 10.1016/S0376-8716(99)00058-7
- Pinard, L., Negrete, J. C., Annable, L., and Audet, N. (1996). Alexithymia in substance abusers. Am. J. Addict. 5, 32–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1521-0391.1996.tb00281.x

- Riem, M. M. E., De Carli, P., van IJzendoorn, M. H., Linting, M., Grewen, K. M., and Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J. (2017). Emotional maltreatment is associated with atypical responding to stimulation of endogenous oxytocin release through mechanically-delivered massage in males. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 85, 115–122. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2017.08.017
- Rosenblum, A., Foote, J., Cleland, C., Magura, S., Mahmood, D., and Kosanke, N. (2005). Moderators of effects of motivational enhancements to cognitive behavioral therapy. *Am. J. Drug Alcohol Abuse* 31, 35–58. doi: 10.1081/ADA-37562
- Rybakowski, J., Ziółkowski, M., Zasadzka, T., and Brzezinski, R. (1988). High prevalence of alexithymia in male patients with alcohol dependence. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 21, 133–136. doi: 10.1016/0376-8716(88)90058-0
- Säkkinen, P., Kaltiala-Heino, R., Ranta, K., Haataja, R., and Joukamaa, M. (2007). Psychometric properties of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale and prevalence of alexithymia in a Finnish adolescent population. *Psychosomatics* 48, 154–161. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.48.2.154
- Sarno, I., Preti, E., Prunas, A., and Madeddu, F. (2011). SCL-90-R Symptom Checklist-90-R Adattamento Italiano. Firenze: Giunti OS.
- Shishido, H., Gaher, R. M., and Simons, J. S. (2013). I don't know how I feel, therefore I act: alexithymia, urgency, and alcohol problems. *Addict. Behav.* 38, 2014–2017. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2012.12.014
- Shorin, E. A. (1998). Drug Choice, Affect (in) Tolerance, Alexithymia, Focuse on Heroin, Cocaine Dependence. Ph.D. Dissertation. Adelphi University.
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of 'alexithymic' characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262. doi: 10.1159/000286529
- Speranza, M., Corcos, M., Stéphan, P., Loas, G., Pérez-Diaz, F., Lang, F., et al. (2004). Alexithymia, depressive experiences, and dependency in addictive disorders. *Subst. Use Misuse* 39, 551–579. doi: 10.1081/JA-120030058
- Stark, M. J. (1992). Dropping out of substance abuse treatment: a clinically oriented review. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 12, 93–116. doi: 10.1016/0272-7358(92)90092-M
- Taylor, G. J. (2000). Recent developments in alexithymia theory and research. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 45, 134–142. doi: 10.1177/070674370004500203
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2004). New trends in alexithymia research. Psychother. Psychosom. 73, 68–77. doi: 10.1159/000075537
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. (2003). The 20-Item Toronto Alexithymia Scale: IV. Reliability and factorial validity in different languages and cultures. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 277–283. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00601-3
- Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D. A., and Bagby, R. M. (1990). A preliminary investigation of alexithymia in men with psychoactive substance dependence. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 147, 1128–1130.
- Teixeira, R. J. (2017). Alexithymia and drug addiction: is there a missing link. *MOJ Addict. Med. Ther.* 3:36. doi: 10.15406/mojamt.2017.03.00036
- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A., and Lyvers, M. (2009). Alexithymia and alcohol use disorders: a critical review. *Addict. Behav.* 34, 237–245. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2008.10.016
- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A., Lyvers, M., Connor, J. P., and Feeney, G. F. (2010). A psychometric comparison of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20) and the Observer Alexithymia Scale (OAS) in an alcohol-dependent sample. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 49, 119–123. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.03.018

- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A., Lyvers, M., Hurst, C. P., Connor, J. P., et al. (2011a). Attachment security and alexithymia in a heavy drinking sample. Addict. Res. Theor. 19, 566–570. doi: 10.3109/16066359.2011.580065
- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A., Lyvers, M., Hurst, C. P., Connor, J. P., et al. (2011b). Alexithymia in alcohol dependent patients is partially mediated by alcohol expectancy. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 116, 238–241. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.11.015
- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A., Lyvers, M., Hurst, C. P., Connor, J. P., et al. (2016). A longitudinal mediational study on the stability of alexithymia among alcohol-dependent outpatients in cognitive–behavioral therapy. *Int. J. Ment. Health Addict.* 30, 64. doi: 10.1037/adb0000135
- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A., Lyvers, M., Hurst, C. P., Tyssen, R., et al. (2013). A confirmatory factor analysis of the Observer Alexithymia Scale in treatment seeking alcohol-dependent patients. J. Subst. Use 18, 492–498. doi: 10.3109/14659891.2012.707281
- Torrado, M. V., Ouakinin, S. S., and Bacelar-Nicolau, L. (2013). Alexithymia, emotional awareness and perceived dysfunctional parental behaviors in heroin dependents. *Int. J. Ment. Health Addict.* 11, 703–718. doi: 10.1007/s11469-013-9448-z
- Trinidad, D. R., and Johnson, C. A. (2002). The association between emotional intelligence and early adolescent tobacco and alcohol use. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 32, 95–105. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01) 00008-3
- Troisi, A., Pasini, A., Saracco, M., and Spalletta, G. (1998). Psychiatric symptoms in male cannabis users not using other illicit drugs. *Addiction* 93, 487–492. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.1998.9344874.x
- Uzun, Ö. (2003). Alexithymia in male alcoholics: study in a Turkish sample. Compr. Psychiatry 44, 349–352. doi: 10.1016/S0010-440X(03)00009-9
- Waller, E., and Scheidt, C. E. (2004). Somatoform disorders as disorders of affect regulation. A study comparing the TAS-20 with non-selfreport measures of alexithymia. J. Psychosom. Res. 57, 239–247. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(03)00613-5
- Wechsler, D. (2003). WISC-IV. Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children Fourth UK Edition. Administration and Scoring Manual. Harcourt Assessment, London. (tr. it.: WISC-IV. Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children – Quarta Edizione. Manuale di somministrazione e scoring. Giunti O.S. Organizzazioni Spoeciali, Firenze, 2012).
- World Health Organization, WHO (2016). International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems 10th Revision. On line version.
- Ziółkowski, M., Gruss, T., Rybakowski, J. K. (1995). Does alexithymia in male alcoholics constitute a negative factor for maintaining abstinence? *Psychother. Psychosom.* 63, 169–173. doi: 10.1159/000288955

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Parolin, Miscioscia, De Carli, Cristofalo, Gatta and Simonelli. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia Components Are Differentially Related to Explicit Negative Affect But Not Associated with Explicit Positive Affect or Implicit Affectivity

Thomas Suslow^{1*} and Uta-Susan Donges^{2,3}

¹ Department of Psychosomatic Medicine and Psychotherapy, University of Leipzig, Leipzig, Germany, ² Department of Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics, Martin Gropius Krankenhaus, Eberswalde, Germany, ³ Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Campus Charité Mitte – Universitätsmedizin, Berlin, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Katharina Sophia Goerlich, RWTH Aachen University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Ana Nunes da Silva, Universidade de Lisboa, Portugal Bob Bermond, University of Amsterdam, Netherlands

> ***Correspondence:** Thomas Suslow suslow@medizin.uni-leipzig.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 10 July 2017 Accepted: 22 September 2017 Published: 09 October 2017

Citation:

Suslow T and Donges U-S (2017) Alexithymia Components Are Differentially Related to Explicit Negative Affect But Not Associated with Explicit Positive Affect or Implicit Affectivity. Front. Psychol. 8:1758. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01758 Alexithymia represents a multifaceted personality construct defined by difficulties in recognizing and verbalizing emotions and externally oriented thinking. According to clinical observations, experience of negative affects is exacerbated and experience of positive affects is decreased in alexithymia. Findings from research based on selfreport indicate that all alexithymia facets are negatively associated with the experience of positive affects, whereas difficulties identifying and describing feelings are related to heightened negative affect. Implicit affectivity, which can be measured using indirect assessment methods, relates to processes of the impulsive system. The aim of the present study was to examine, for the first time, the relations between alexithymia components and *implicit* and *explicit* positive and negative affectivity in healthy adults. The 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale, the Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test and the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) were administered to two hundred and forty-one healthy individuals along with measures of depression and trait anxiety. Difficulties identifying feelings were correlated with explicit negative trait affect, depressive mood and trait anxiety. Difficulties describing feelings showed smaller but also significant correlations with depressive mood and trait anxiety but were not correlated with explicit state or trait affect as assessed by the PANAS. Externally oriented thinking was not significantly correlated with any of the implicit and explicit affect measures. According to our findings, an externally oriented, concrete way of thinking appears to be generally unrelated to dispositions to develop positive or negative affects. Difficulties identifying feelings seem to be associated with increased conscious negative affects but not with a heightened disposition to develop negative affects at an automatic response level.

Keywords: alexithymia, 20-Item Toronto-Alexithymia Scale, explicit affect, implicit affect, Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test

INTRODUCTION

Alexithymia is a cognitive-affective disturbance that is characterized by impairments in the experience, regulation and communication of emotions (Nemiah and Sifneos, 1970; Taylor and Bagby, 2000). The alexithymia construct emerged following attempts of clinicians to specify the emotional deficits of psychosomatic patients (Ruesch, 1948; Sifneos, 1973). These patients showed an unawareness of feelings or an incapacity to put into words what they were experiencing. Their associations were characterized by an absence of fantasy and a detailed recounting of circumstances and events in their environment (Nemiah and Sifneos, 1970). Alexithymia is best conceptualized as a dimensional personality trait and not as a categorical all-or-none phenomenon (Parker et al., 2008). Currently, the predominant measure of alexithymia is a self-report instrument, the 20-Item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20, Bagby et al., 1994a), a questionnaire with satisfactory psychometric properties (Parker et al., 2003). The TAS-20 does not assess all facets of alexithymia but is focused on three main features of alexithymia: difficulties in recognizing and verbalizing emotions and an externally oriented thinking style (Taylor and Bagby, 2004). Patients with mental disorders such as panic disorder (De Berardis et al., 2007), somatoform disorders (Waller and Scheidt, 2004) or autistic disorders (Berthoz and Hill, 2005) show frequently high degrees of alexithymia.

It is an important question whether individuals who have problems in identifying and describing emotions experience less or more emotions in their everyday lives or show no apparent deviations in the frequency of experiencing emotions compared to individuals without these difficulties. It is possible, for example, that individuals who develop less frequently and weaker reactions of happiness in everyday life may tend to talk less about their positive feelings and describe more situational details or their concrete actions which are more salient to them compared to individuals with frequent and strong positive emotions. Early in alexithymia research, based on clinical observations it was hypothesized that alexithymic individuals manifest tendencies to experience more negative affects and less positive affects so that they were also described as anhedonic (Sifneos, 1987; Bagby and Taylor, 1997).

Typically, state (actual) and trait (habitual) affects are measured by means of self-report questionnaires. The Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS; Watson et al., 1988) assessing the intensity or frequency of experience of positively and negatively valenced affects has been repeatedly administered to assess state and trait affectivity as a function of alexithymia. As expected, in a sample of university students alexithymic individuals were found to endorse more negative trait affects and less positive trait affects than non-alexithymic individuals (Parker and Taylor, 1997). In a correlational study based on a community sample (n = 137), the total score of the TAS-20 showed positive correlations of small to medium sizes with trait measures of negative affect and negative correlations of medium to large effect sizes with trait measures of positive affect (Lundh and Simonsson-Sarnecki, 2001). In a large sample (n = 377) of patients presenting to primary care physicians with

physical symptoms (de Gucht et al., 2004), all TAS-20 scales showed negative correlations of (small to) medium size with positive state affect. Moreover, difficulties identifying (r = 0.51) and describing feelings (r = 0.20) (but not externally oriented thinking) were associated with negative state affect. In a sample of university students (n = 175), difficulties identifying and describing feelings, and externally oriented thinking showed negative correlations of medium size with positive state affect and only difficulties identifying feelings (r = 0.21) and the TAS total score (r = 0.18) correlated significantly (positively) with negative state affect (Swinkels and Giuliano, 1995, study 3). However, Palmer et al. (2002) found in a general community sample (n = 107) only small and non-significant negative correlations between TAS-20 scales and positive affect and only a significant correlation of difficulties identifying feelings with negative affect (r = 0.46) (PANAS: reference period of the affect rating was the last month). In a rather large mixed sample of older adults from the general population and university students (n = 248), Henry et al. (2006) observed a negative correlation with positive affect only for difficulties identifying feelings (r = -0.21) whereas difficulties identifying feelings and difficulties describing feelings were positively correlated with negative affect (r = 0.25 and 0.37). In the latter study, externally oriented thinking showed a small but significant negative correlation with negative affect (r = -0.15) (PANAS: reference period of the affect rating here was the last week). Overall, there is evidence that the alexithymia components difficulties identifying and describing feelings and externally oriented thinking are negatively related to experiences of positive affect and that primarily difficulties identifying feelings and secondarily difficulties describing feelings are associated with experiences of negative affect. Considering that in healthy subjects positive affects are experienced far more frequently and intensely than negative affects (Zelenski and Larsen, 2000; Myrtek et al., 2005) reduced feeling of positive affects should be given more weight when examining the affective deviations in alexithymia.

Previous research on emotions in alexithymia has focused primarily on negative emotional conditions. There is ample evidence across patient and general population samples for medium relationships between difficulties identifying and describing feelings with depressive mood. In contrast, the alexithymia component externally oriented thinking shows no or only small correlations with depressive symptoms (see Li et al., 2015, for a meta-analysis). Moreover, there are findings indicating large correlations between difficulties identifying and difficulties communicating feelings and trait anxiety but no correlations between externally oriented thinking and trait anxiety (Hendryx et al., 1991; Berthoz et al., 1999). The above-mentioned results based mainly on self-report or direct measures of emotions suggest a differential association between alexithymia components and negative affect.

When direct assessment procedures such as the PANAS are administered conscious affective experiences are reported which has been termed *explicit affect*. Explicit affect is assumed to build on propositionally organized memory that is subject to conscious reflections (Quirin et al., 2009a). Instead, *implicit affect* relates to processes of the impulsive system and represents automatic activations of cognitive representations of affective experiences. The impulsive system is thought to elicit behavior through associative links and motivational orientations (Strack and Deutsch, 2004). The Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test (IPANAT) has been constructed to assess implicit affectivity (Quirin et al., 2009a). In this indirect test, the extent of fit between mood adjectives and nonsense words has to be rated. The IPANAT is a reliable instrument for the measurement of implicit affect and captures much variance from a stable psychological disposition (Quirin and Bode, 2014). Differential patterns of correlations with concurrently administered explicit and implicit tests suggest strong convergent and discriminant validity of the IPANAT (Quirin et al., 2009a; study 3). The IPANAT has been translated now into more than 10 languages and has found wide distribution (Quirin et al., 2016).

The IPANAT predicts spontaneous psycho-physiological reactions, above and beyond self-reported affectivity. Implicit positive affect predicted low cortisol levels in everyday life (Mossink et al., 2015). Furthermore, low implicit positive affect was found to be associated with circadian cortisol release and high implicit negative affectivity was found to be related to cortisol response to acute stressors (Quirin et al., 2009b). Recently, implicit affectivity measured by the IPANAT was associated with cardiovascular activity during and after stressful tasks (van der Ploeg et al., 2016). Finally, implicit negative affect predicted neural activation in response to threat, in brain areas responsible for fear and flight behavior (Suslow et al., 2015). Thus, it seems that the IPANAT is useful in gathering information on dispositions to affective reactions in the absence of conscious self-reflection. Against this background, it is quite possible that explicit affect scores are less informative about spontaneous affective responsivity and experiences than implicit affect scores.

The aim of our study was to examine, for the first time, implicit and explicit positive and negative affectivity as a function of alexithymia in healthy adults. For this purpose, we administered the IPANAT and state and trait versions of the PANAS as well as measures of depressed mood and trait anxiety. Based on previous research with the PANAS, it was hypothesized that all alexithymia components would be negatively correlated with measures of positive affect. Moreover, it was expected that the alexithymia features difficulties identifying feelings and difficulties describing feelings would be positively correlated with measures of negative affect. In the light of the foregoing considerations, it could be derived that the alexithymia facet externally oriented thinking is not related to negative affect but negatively associated to positive affect. That is, individuals high on externally oriented thinking might be characterized by a decreased disposition to develop positive emotions. In contrast, especially the alexithymia component difficulties identifying feelings appears to come along with an increased disposition to develop negative emotions. We expected that the healthy individuals in our study would report more positive state and trait affect than negative state and trait affect. Moreover, it was hypothesized that our subjects would manifest more implicit positive affect than implicit negative affect. We controlled verbal intelligence of participants because it has been found to be associated with alexithymia (e.g., Lamberty and Holt, 1995; Montebarocci et al., 2011).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Two hundred and forty-one volunteers (192 women) with a mean age of 24.76 years (*SD*: 3.85) and a mean school education of 12.37 years (*SD*: 0.75) participated in the present study. All participants were native German speakers. They were free of any lifetime history of psychiatric or neurological disorders. According to self-report all participants did not use psychotropic medication. Participants were recruited via public notices. Notices with a short description of the study, the exclusion criteria and a contact telephone number were posted in several locations on the campus of the University (e.g., libraries and canteens). More than 92% of participants were university students from various disciplines.

Men did not differ from women on any of the variables examined in our study (i.e., alexithymia components, affect scores (IPANAT, PANAS, BDI-II and STAI), verbal intelligence, and education), except age. Men (mean age: 26.53; *SD*: 3.70) were about 2 years older than women (mean age: 24.31; *SD*: 3.77) [t(239) = 3.70, p < 0.001].

The present study was carried out according to the Declaration of Helsinki (World Medical Association, 2013). Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants prior to data collection. The study was approved by the competent ethics committee of the Medical Faculty at the University of Leipzig.

Psychometric Instruments

Alexithymia was measured by the 20-Item Toronto-Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; German version: Bach et al., 1996). The TAS-20 consists of three subscales: Difficulties identifying feelings (DIF; consisting of 7 items), Difficulties describing feelings (DDF; consisting of 5 items), and Externally oriented thinking (EOT; consisting of 8 items). Items are rated on a 5-point Likert scale (from 1 = "strongly disagree" to 5 = "strongly agree"). Validation studies have revealed adequate convergent and discriminant validity, internal consistency, and reliability for the TAS-20 (Bagby et al., 1994a,b; Parker et al., 2003). In the present sample, mean scores for Difficulties identifying feelings, Difficulties describing feelings, Externally oriented thinking, and the total scale were 14.32 (SD = 4.67), 11.48 (SD = 3.84), 15.62 (SD = 4.00), and 41.42 (SD = 9.03), whereas Cronbach's alphas for the scales were 0.79, 0.75, 0.62, and 0.79 (which were very similar to the coefficients reported by Bagby et al. (1994a) for a sample of university students: 0.79, 0.75, 0.66, and 0.80).

The *Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test* (IPANAT, Quirin et al., 2009a) was applied to assess implicit positive and negative affectivity. The IPANAT measures affect indirectly by asking to evaluate to what extent artificial words express certain moods. Six artificial words (e.g., TALEP and VIKES) are presented along with three positive (happy, cheerful, and energetic) and three negative mood words (inhibited, helpless, and tense). Assessments are made on a 4-point scale [from 1 (*doesn't fit at all*) to 4 (*fits very well*)]. Factor analysis has yielded two orthogonal factors that can be interpreted as positive affect and negative affect (Quirin et al., 2009a, 2016). For each scale, Cronbach's alphas were found to be

above.80, whereas 1-year test-retest reliability was about 0.60. The latter finding suggests that the IPANAT captures much variance from a stable affective disposition. In our study, the mean item score for the IPANAT-PA was 2.33 (*SD*: 0.33) and that for the IPANAT-NA was 1.88 (*SD*: 0.46). These IPANAT scores were very similar to those reported previously for German university students (Quirin et al., 2009a). In the present study, Cronbach's alpha was 0.79 for implicit PA and 0.76 for implicit NA.

The Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS; German version: Krohne et al., 1996) was administered to measure state and trait positive affect (PA) and negative affect (NA). The PANAS consists of 10 negative and 10 positive mood questions, rated on a five-point scale (1 = not at all, 5 = extremely). The mean PANAS-PA trait score was 36.67 (*SD*: 5.35) and the mean PANAS-NA trait was 16.29 (*SD*: 5.01) in our sample. Moreover, the mean PANAS-PA state was 33.84 (*SD*: 5.91) and the mean PANAS-NA state was 13.21 (*SD*: 3.96). In our study, Cronbach's alpha was 0.74 for the PANAS-PA S (state) and 0.79 for the PANAS-NA S. Moreover, Cronbach's alpha was 0.81 for the PANAS-PA T.

Depressed mood and trait anxiety were measured by administering the Beck-Depression Inventory (BDI-II; German version: Hautzinger et al., 2009) and the State-Trait-Anxiety Inventory trait version (STAI; German version: Laux et al., 1981). In our sample, the mean BDI-II score was 7.08 (SD = 4.99) and the mean STAI-Trait score was 38.06 (SD = 9.00). Cronbach's alpha was 0.79 for the BDI-II and 0.88 for the STAI in our sample.

Verbal intelligence was assessed by means of the Mehrfachwahl-Wortschatz-Intelligenztest (MWT-B), a multiplechoice test using artificial and existent vocabulary of the German language (Lehrl, 2005). The MWT-B consists of 37 items and has no time restrictions. In our sample, the mean MWT-B IQ-score was 113.49 (SD = 11.31).

Statistical Analyses

If not otherwise stated, statistical data analyses were conducted by means of the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS), version 24.0. Paired samples t-tests were conducted to determine differences between positive and negative affect as assessed by implicit (IPANAT) and explicit affectivity measures (PANAS state and PANAS trait). In these t-tests a Bonferroni-corrected statistical significance threshold of p < .017 was applied ($\alpha = 0.05/3$). Product-moment correlation analyses were performed to investigate the relationships between implicit and explicit affectivity and the associations of alexithymia with implicit and explicit affectivity, verbal intelligence, education, and age. Since the correlations of alexithymia scores (Difficulties identifying feelings, Difficulties describing feelings, Externally oriented thinking and TAS-20 total score) with implicit and explicit (positive and negative) affectivity (IPANAT-PA, IPANAT-NA, PANAS-S PA, PANAS-S NA, PANAS-T PA and PANAS-T NA), depression (BDI-II), trait anxiety (STAI), verbal intelligence (MWT-B), education and age were central in the present paper and included in total 44 calculations we administered a Bonferroni-corrected statistical significance threshold of p < 0.001 in the correlational analyses [$\alpha = 0.05/(4 \times 11) = 0.0011$]. Steiger's Z-test was used

to compare (significant) correlation coefficients (applying formulas as implemented in Lee and Preacher (2013)). Partial correlation analysis was conducted to illustrate the correlation between an alexithymia component and an affect score when other relevant alexithymia components were controlled.

General Procedure

At the beginning of the study, demographic data were registered and participants were given the TAS-20, MWT-B, IPANAT, PANAS-S, BDI-II, STAI, and PANAS-T in a fixed order. Participants were tested individually and received a financial compensation for taking part in the study.

RESULTS

Relationships between Implicit and Explicit Affectivity

In our sample, implicit negative affect did not correlate with explicit positive and negative affectivity (trait or state) as assessed by the PANAS, depressive mood (BDI-II), or trait anxiety (STAI-T). Implicit positive affect was only found to be correlated with explicit positive trait affect (r = 0.22; $p \le 0.001$).

Comparison between Positive and Negative Affect As Assessed by IPANAT and PANAS State and Trait

According to the results of dependent *t*-tests, study participants had higher implicit positive than implicit negative affect scores [t(240) = 12.97, p < 0.001]. Moreover, participants reported more explicit positive state affect than explicit negative state affect [t(240) = 44.94, p < 0.001] and more explicit positive trait affect than explicit negative trait affect [t(240) = 41.85, p < 0.001].

Relationships between Alexithymia Scores

As could be expected, the total score of the TAS-20 showed significant correlations with all TAS-20 subscales (Difficulties identifying feelings: r = 0.74, p < 0.001; Difficulties describing feelings: r = 0.82, p < 0.001; Externally oriented thinking: r = 0.61; p < 0.001). The alexithymia component Difficulties identifying feelings was significantly correlated with Difficulties describing feelings (r = 0.47; p < 0.05) but not with Externally oriented thinking: r = 0.05; p = 0.46). Finally, Difficulties describing feelings was significantly correlated with Externally oriented thinking: r = 0.33; p < 0.001).

Relationships of Alexithymia Scores with Implicit and Explicit Affectivity

Product-moment correlation analysis showed significant positive correlations of Difficulties identifying feelings with explicit negative trait affect (PANAS), depressive mood (BDI-II) and trait anxiety (STAI) (see **Table 1**). The alexithymia component Difficulties describing feelings was significantly positively

correlated with depressive mood (BDI-II) and trait anxiety (STAI).

According to Steiger's Z-tests the correlation coefficient of Difficulties identifying feelings and depression was significantly higher than that of Difficulties describing feelings and depression (Z = 3.08, p < 0.01). Moreover, the correlation between Difficulties identifying feelings and trait anxiety was significantly higher than that between Difficulties describing feelings and trait anxiety (Z = 4.44, p < 0.001). The correlations of Difficulties identifying feelings with depression and trait anxiety remained significant when adjusting for Difficulties describing feelings ($r_p = 0.36$ and $r_p = 0.44$; ps < 0.001). However, the correlations of Difficulties describing feelings with depression and trait anxiety is describing feelings ($r_p = 0.36$ and $r_p = 0.43$; ps < 0.001). However, the correlations of Difficulties describing feelings with depression and trait anxiety became non-significant when controlling for Difficulties identifying feelings ($r_p = 0.03$ and $r_p = -0.02$).

Externally oriented thinking was not significantly correlated with any of the implicit and explicit affect measures. All correlations coefficients of Externally oriented thinking with implicit and explicit affect were negative (but non-significant) (see **Table 1** for details). The total score of the TAS-20 was found to be significantly positively correlated with explicit negative trait affect, depressive mood and trait anxiety.

Relationships of Alexithymia Scores with Intelligence, Age and Education

Product-moment correlation analysis showed no significant correlations between Difficulties identifying feelings, Difficulties describing feelings, Externally oriented thinking and the total

TABLE 1 Product moment correlations between alexithymia components
(20-Item Toronto Alexithymia Scale) and implicit and explicit affectivity measures,
intelligence, education and age (N $=$ 241).

DIF	DDF	EOT	TS
-0.02	-0.03	-0.02	-0.03
0.03	0.00	-0.02	0.01
0.00	-0.03	-0.12	-0.07
0.19	0.07	-0.08	0.09
-0.08	-0.06	-0.06	-0.10
0.38***	0.11	-0.03	0.23*
0.41***	0.22*	-0.10	0.26**
0.48***	0.23*	-0.09	0.29***
-0.18	-0.14	-0.07	-0.18
-0.03	0.00	-0.04	-0.03
-0.19	-0.13	0.00	-0.15
	-0.02 0.03 0.00 0.19 -0.08 0.38*** 0.41*** 0.48*** -0.18 -0.03	-0.02 -0.03 0.03 0.00 0.00 -0.03 0.19 0.07 -0.08 -0.06 0.38*** 0.11 0.41*** 0.22* 0.48*** 0.23* -0.18 -0.14 -0.03 0.00	-0.02 -0.03 -0.02 0.03 0.00 -0.02 0.00 -0.03 -0.12 0.19 0.07 -0.08 -0.08 -0.06 -0.06 0.38*** 0.11 -0.03 0.41*** 0.22* -0.10 0.48*** 0.23* -0.09 -0.18 -0.14 -0.07 -0.03 0.00 -0.04

* $p \leq 0.001$ (two-tailed), ** $p \leq 0.0001$ (two-tailed), *** $p \leq .00001$ (two-tailed). DIF, Difficulties Identifying Feelings scale; DDF, Difficulties Describing Feelings scale; EOT, Externally Oriented Thinking scale; TS, Total score of the 20-Item Toronto-Alexithymia Scale; IPANAT-PA, Positive affect scale – Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test; IPANAT-NA, Negative affect scale – Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test; PANAS-S PA, Positive affect scale of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule state version; PANAS-S NA, Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule state version; PANAS-S NA, Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule state version; PANAS-T PA, Positive affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule trait version; PANAS-T NA, Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule trait version; PANAS-T NA, Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative affect scale of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule trait version; BDI-II, Beck-Depression Inventory; STAI-trait, State-Trait Anxiety Inventory, trait version; MWT-B IQ, intelligence quotient as assessed by the Mehrfach-Wahl-Intelligenztest version B.

TAS-20 score on the one hand and verbal intelligence on the other hand. There were also no significant correlations of alexithymia scores with age and years of school education (see **Table 1** for details).

DISCUSSION

The primary aim of the present study was to investigate the relationship of the personality trait alexithymia with implicit and explicit positive and negative affectivity in healthy adults. We applied an indirect (IPANAT) and direct tests (PANAS, BDI-II and STAI) to assess implicit and explicit affectivity in a sample of young adults and conducted correlation analyses for all alexithymia components of the TAS-20. As hypothesized, the participants of our study reported much more positive state and trait affect than negative state and trait affect. This is not surprising but confirms the observation that there is a clear preponderance of positive affect in healthy people (Diener and Diener, 1996; Zelenski and Larsen, 2000). Importantly, a prevalence of positive affect was also observed at an implicit affect level: our study participants were characterized by higher implicit positive than implicit negative affect scores. As could be expected, implicit positive affect showed a small to medium correlation with explicit positive trait affect in our sample.

Contrary to our hypothesis, none of the alexithymia components was negatively correlated with positive affect. We found no correlations between the different facets of alexithymia and implicit or explicit (state and trait) positive affect. Thus, our findings contrast with those of previous research based on a student sample (Swinkels and Giuliano, 1995, study 3) or an outpatient sample (de Gucht et al., 2004) but are similar to those of other studies based primarily on samples of the general population suggesting no (Palmer et al., 2002) or only a negative correlation of difficulties identifying feelings and positive affect (Henry et al., 2006). The small correlation between externally oriented thinking and explicit positive state affect (r = -0.12) was the highest observed in the present sample between alexithymia components and positive affect scales. According to our findings, there is no substantial relationship between the facets of alexithymia as assessed by the TAS-20 and the actual or habitual experience of positive affect. It is possible that individuals with clinically relevant degrees of alexithymia might manifest tendencies to experience less positive affects and might thus appear anhedonic. However, our null findings challenge the idea that alexithymic features go along with a reduced experience of positive affect, at least in healthy and educated young adults.

The present results confirm our hypothesis that the alexithymia components difficulties identifying feelings and difficulties describing feelings are positively associated with negative affect. We observed significant positive correlations of difficulties identifying feelings with explicit negative trait affect (PANAS), depressive mood and trait anxiety. The alexithymia component difficulties describing feelings was not found to be significantly correlated with explicit negative state and trait affect as assessed by the PANAS but correlated positively with

depressive mood and trait anxiety. However, when controlling for difficulties identifying feelings difficulties describing feelings was not any more significantly related to depressive mood and trait anxiety. According to our findings, the alexithymia component difficulties identifying feelings is more strongly associated with negative affect than difficulties describing feelings which is consistent with results from other studies administering the PANAS (Swinkels and Giuliano, 1995; Palmer et al., 2002; de Gucht et al., 2004). Our data are also in line with previous findings (Berthoz et al., 1999) indicating stronger relations of difficulties identifying feelings with depression and trait anxiety compared to those of difficulties describing feelings. In clear contrast to difficulties identifying feelings, externally oriented thinking was not related to any of the negative affectivity measures administered in our study which is consistent with the results of previous research (Hendryx et al., 1991; Swinkels and Giuliano, 1995; Berthoz et al., 1999; Palmer et al., 2002; de Gucht et al., 2004).

An important focus of the present investigation was to examine for the first time implicit affectivity as a function of alexithymia. According to our data, none of the alexithymia components of the TAS-20 was related to implicit positive or implicit negative affect. Thus, administering an indirect measure of affectivity we found no evidence for correlations between alexithymia facets and implicit affect. Implicit affect is thought to be related to processes of the impulsive system (Quirin et al., 2009a). It has been found to predict endocrine stress reactions in everyday life as well as cardiovascular and endocrine responses to acute stressors (Quirin et al., 2009b; Mossink et al., 2015; van der Ploeg et al., 2016) as well as brain activation to subtle threat stimuli (Suslow et al., 2015). It should be noted that for externally oriented thinking and difficulties describing feelings non-correlations with positive and negative affectivity could be observed for the indirect (IPANAT) as well as the direct measure (PANAS). Based on our data it can be concluded that in healthy and educated adults the alexithymia facet externally oriented thinking is independent from dispositions to develop positive or negative affects.

Difficulties identifying feelings was also not correlated with implicit or explicit positive affect in our sample but it showed substantial correlations with explicit negative trait affect (and depression and trait anxiety) but not with implicit negative affect. Thus, it can be concluded that difficulties identifying feelings seem to be associated with an increased conscious experience of negative affects but not with a heightened disposition to develop negative affects at an automatic response level. Lumley (2000) proposed an explanation for the overlap of difficulties identifying feelings and depression suggesting that negative affect could promote critical perceptions of the self thereby increasing the probability that individuals report that they are poor at detecting their emotions. As has been pointed out above, implicit affectivity has been found to predict psychophysiological response to stressors and threat (Quirin et al., 2009b; Mossink et al., 2015; Suslow et al., 2015). It is interesting to note in this context that research on the psychophysiological responsivity to stressors or aversive stimuli in alexithymia has not produced clear results. Previous research has found hyper-responsivity (e.g., Martin and Pihl, 1986; Infrasca, 1997), hyporesponsivity (e.g., Linden et al., 1996; Pollatos et al., 2008) or non-significant changes (e.g., Friedlander et al., 1997) in physiological parameters in response to stressors in alexithymic compared to nonalexithymic individuals. Thus, all in all there appears not to exist a robust (positive) relationship between alexithymia and spontaneous physiological reactivity to stressors or aversive stimuli.

The constellation of high explicit negative affect and normal implicit negative affect in individuals with difficulties identifying feelings could alternately be explained by deficits in down-regulating negative affective experiences. This means, even though these individuals are characterized by a normal (not heightened) disposition to develop negative affects at an automatic response level they could have problems in controlling negative affects and therefore consciously experience and report these affects for a longer time. According to Lumley (2000), in persons with difficulties in identifying feelings because of their limited ability to regulate and resolve negative affects negative affectivity remains unmodulated yielding a chronic, undifferentiated dysphoria (see also Taylor et al., 2016).

The exclusive use of a self-report measure to assess alexithymia could be criticized as a limitation of our study. Concerns have been raised that individuals with impaired affect awareness can accurately rate themselves on this lack of awareness on a selfreport scale (e.g., Lane et al., 2015). However, it is conceivable that high alexithymic individuals get negative feedback from the social environment about their deficits in perceiving, feeling and communicating emotions, and their superficial ways of thinking and talking. For example, the TAS-20 item "People tell me to describe my feelings more" which assesses difficulties describing feelings refers to a critical comment or request of others (Bagby et al., 1994a). Against this background, alexithymic individuals might become aware of and be able to report on their own inabilities due to the integration of interpersonal feedback into their self-concept (Günther et al., 2016). Interestingly, findings from recent studies on deficits in affect perception in alexithymia in which self-report and objective measures were administered indicate that self-reported alexithymia (i.e., TAS-20) could be a better predictor of affect recognition performance than observer-rated alexithymia (Ihme et al., 2014; Brandt et al., 2015).

To sum up, the data of the present investigation suggest that when examining the relationship between alexithymia and affectivity one should not focus on total or summary scores but should take into consideration the different facets of alexithymia and administer direct as well as indirect measures of affectivity. Alexithymic characteristics and experience of affects appear to be largely independent of each other. In our study, alexithymia components were found to be differentially related to explicit negative affect but not associated with explicit positive affect or implicit affectivity. Based on our findings, it can be concluded that in healthy young adults an externally oriented, concrete way of thinking is unrelated to dispositions for positive or negative affects. Instead, difficulties identifying feelings appear to be associated with an increased conscious experience of negative affects but not with a heightened disposition for negative affects at an automatic response level. Clearly, the generalizability of our findings is limited, as we recruited primarily female university students as participants. Therefore, it is necessary that future research on this topic includes also samples of men, elderly people and individuals with less education. It appears promising to administer the IPANAT in psycho-physiological research on affective responsivity in alexithymia along with direct measures of affectivity. Longitudinal experiments examining the recovery from (implicit and explicit) negative affects over time as a function of alexithymia components could give more detailed

REFERENCES

- Bach, M., Bach, D., de Zwaan, M., Serim, M., and Böhmer, F. (1996). Validation of the German version of the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale in normal persons and psychiatric patients. *Psychother. Psychosom. Med. Psychol.* 46, 23–28.
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D. A., and Taylor, G. J. (1994a). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale - I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bagby, R. M., and Taylor, G. J. (1997). "Affect dysregulation and alexithymia," in Disorders of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness, eds G. J. Taylor, R. M. Bagby, and J. D. A. Parker (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press), 26–45. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526831.005
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parker, J. D. A. (1994b). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale - II. Convergent, discriminant, and concurrent validity. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90006-X
- Berthoz, S., Consoli, S., Perez-Diaz, F., and Jouvent, R. (1999). Alexithymia and anxiety: compounded relationships? A psychometric study. *Eur. Psychiatry* 14, 372–378. doi: 10.1016/S0924-9338(99)00233-3
- Berthoz, S., and Hill, E. L. (2005). The validity of using self-reports to assess emotion regulation abilities in adults with autism spectrum disorder. *Eur. Psychiatry* 20, 291–298. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2004.06.013
- Brandt, L., Pintzinger, N. M., and Tran, U. S. (2015). Abnormalities in automatic processing of illness-related stimuli in self-rated alexithymia. *PLOS ONE* 10:e0129905. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0129905
- De Berardis, D., Campanella, D., Gambi, F., La Rovere, R., Sepede, G., Core, L., et al. (2007). Alexithymia, fear of bodily sensations, and somatosensory amplification in young outpatients with panic disorder. *Psychosomatics* 48, 239–246. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.48.3.239
- de Gucht, V., Fischler, B., and Heiser, W. (2004). Personality and affect as determinants of medically unexplained symptoms in primary care: a follow-up study. J. Psychosom. Res. 56, 279–285. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(03) 00127-2
- Diener, E., and Diener, C. (1996). Most people are happy. *Psychol. Sci.* 7, 181–185. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.1996.tb00354.x
- Friedlander, L., Lumley, M. A., Farchione, T., and Doyal, G. (1997). Testing the alexithymia hypothesis: physiological and subjective responses during relaxation and stress. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 185, 233–239. doi: 10.1097/00005053-199704000-00003
- Günther, V., Rufer, M., Kersting, A., and Suslow, T. (2016). Predicting symptoms in major depression after inpatient treatment: the role of alexithymia. *Nord. J. Psychiatry* 70, 392–398. doi: 10.3109/08039488.2016.1146796
- Hautzinger, M., Keller, F., and Kühner, C. (2009). BDI-II: Beck-Depressions-Inventar. Revision. Frankfurt: Pearson.
- Hendryx, M. S., Haviland, M. G., and Shaw, D. G. (1991). Dimensions of alexithymia and their relationships to anxiety and depression. J. Pers. Assess. 56, 227–237. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa5602_4
- Henry, J. D., Phillips, L. H., Maylor, E. A., Hosie, J., Milne, A. B., and Meyer, C. (2006). A new conceptualization of alexithymia in the general adult population: implications for research involving older adults. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 60, 535–543. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2005.09.008
- Ihme, K., Sacher, J., Lichev, V., Rosenberg, N., Kugel, H., Rufer, M., et al. (2014). Alexithymic features and the labeling of brief emotional facial expressions -

insights into the emotion regulation deficits associated with difficulties identifying feelings.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TS and U-SD contributed equally to the conception and design of the study as well as to the analysis and interpretation of data. TS organized collection of data. TS wrote the first draft of the manuscript and U-SD made critical revisions. Both authors approved the final version of the manuscript for publication.

an fMRI study. *Neuropsychologia* 64, 289–299. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia. 2014.09.044

- Infrasca, R. (1997). Alexithymia, neurovegetative arousal and neuroticism. An experimental study. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 66, 276–280. doi: 10.1159/ 000289147
- Krohne, H. W., Egloff, B., Kohlmann, C.-W., and Tausch, A. (1996). Untersuchungen mit einer deutschen version der "Positive and Negative Affect Schedule" (PANAS). *Diagnostica* 42, 139–156.
- Lamberty, G. J., and Holt, C. S. (1995). Evidence for a verbal deficit in alexithymia. J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 7, 320–324. doi: 10.1176/jnp.7.3.320
- Lane, R. D., Weihs, K. L., Herring, A., Hishaw, A., and Smith, R. (2015). Affective agnosia: expansion of the alexithymia construct and a new opportunity to integrate and extend Freud's legacy. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 55, 594–611. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.06.007
- Laux, L., Glanzmann, P., Schaffner, P., and Spielberger, C. D. (1981). Das State-Trait Angstinventar. Weinheim: Beltz.
- Lee, I. A., and Preacher, K. J. (2013). Calculation for the Test of the Difference between Two Dependent Correlations with One Variable in Common. Available at: http://quantpsy.org/corrtest/corrtest2.htm [accessed January 2017]
- Lehrl, S. (2005). Manual Zum MWT-B, 5th Edn. Balingen: Spitta-Verlag.
- Li, S., Zhang, B., Guo, Y., and Zhang, J. (2015). The association between alexithymia as assessed by the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale and depression: a metaanalysis. *Psychiatry Res.* 227, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2015.02.006
- Linden, W., Lenz, J. W., and Stossel, C. (1996). Alexithymia, defensiveness and cardiovascular reactivity to stress. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 575–583. doi: 10.1016/ S0022-3999(96)00229-2
- Lumley, M. A. (2000). Alexithymia and negative emotional conditions. J. Psychosom. Res. 49, 51–54. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(00)00161-6
- Lundh, L.-G., and Simonsson-Sarnecki, M. (2001). Alexithymia, emotion, and somatic complaints. J. Pers. 69, 483–510. doi: 10.1111/1467-6494.00153
- Martin, J. B., and Pihl, R. O. (1986). Influence of alexithymic characteristics on physiological and subjective stress responses in normal individuals. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 45, 66–77. doi: 10.1159/000287930
- Montebarocci, O., Surcinelli, P., Rossi, N., and Baldaro, B. (2011). Alexithymia, verbal ability and emotion recognition. *Psychiatr. Q.* 82, 245–252. doi: 10.1007/s11126-010-9166-7
- Mossink, J. C. L., Verkuil, B., Burger, A. M., Tollenaar, M. S., and Brosschot, J. S. (2015). Ambulatory assessed implicit affect is associated with salivary cortisol. *Front. Psychol.* 6:111. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00111
- Myrtek, M., Aschenbrenner, E., and Brügner, G. (2005). Emotions in everyday life: An ambulatory monitoring study with female students. *Biol. Psychol.* 68, 237–255. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2004.06.001
- Nemiah, J. C., and Sifneos, P. E. (1970). Psychosomatic illness: a problem in communication. Psychother. Psychosom. 18, 154–160. doi: 10.1159/000286074
- Palmer, B., Donaldson, C., and Stough, C. (2002). Emotional intelligence and life satisfaction. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 33, 1091–1100. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01) 00215-X
- Parker, J. D. A., Keefer, K. V., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2008). Latent structure of the alexithymia construct: a taxometric investigation. *Psychol. Assess.* 20, 385–396. doi: 10.1037/a0014262
- Parker, J. D. A., and Taylor, G. J. (1997). "Relations between alexithymia, personality, and affects," in *Disorders of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness*, eds G. J. Taylor, R. M. Bagby, and J. D. A.

Parker (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press), 67–92. doi: 10.1017/ CBO9780511526831.007

- Parker, J. D. A., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2003). The 20-Item Toronto Alexithymia Scale III. Reliability and factorial validity in a community population. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 269–275. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02) 00578-0
- Pollatos, O., Schubö, A., Herbert, B. M., Matthias, E., and Schandry, R. (2008). Deficits in early emotional reactivity in alexithymia. *Psychophysiology* 45, 839–846. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.2008.00674.x
- Quirin, M., and Bode, R. C. (2014). An alternative to self-reports of trait and state affect. The Implicit Positive and Negative Affect Test (IPANAT). *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* 30, 231–237. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000190
- Quirin, M., Kazen, M., and Kuhl, J. (2009a). When nonsense sounds happy or helpless: the implicit positive and negative affect test (IPANAT). J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 97, 500–516. doi: 10.1037/a0016063
- Quirin, M., Kazen, M., Rohrmann, S., and Kuhl, J. (2009b). Implicit but not explicit affectivity predicts circadian and reactive cortisol: using the implicit positive and negative affect test. *J. Pers.* 77, 401–425. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2008. 00552.x
- Quirin, M., Wróbel, M., Pala, A. N., Stieger, S., Brosschot, J., Kazén, M., et al. (2016). A cross-cultural validation of the implicit positive and negative affect test (IPANAT): results from ten countries across three continents. *Eur. J. Psychol. Assess.* (in press). doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000315
- Ruesch, J. (1948). The infantile personality. Psychosom. Med. 10, 134–144. doi: 10.1097/00006842-194805000-00002
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of "alexithymic" characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262. doi: 10.1159/ 000286529
- Sifneos, P. E. (1987). "Anhedonia and alexithymia: a potential correlation," in *Anhedonia and Affect Deficit States*, eds D. C. Clark and J. Fawcett (New York: PMA Publishing Corporation), 119–127.
- Strack, F., and Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev. 8, 220–247. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- Suslow, T., Ihme, K., Quirin, M., Lichev, V., Rosenberg, N., Bauer, J., et al. (2015). Implicit affectivity and rapid processing of affective body language: an fMRI study. *Scand. J. Psychol.* 56, 545–552. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12227
- Swinkels, A., and Giuliano, T. A. (1995). The measurement and conceptualization of mood awareness: monitoring and labeling one's mood states. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 21, 934–949. doi: 10.1177/0146167295219008

- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2000). "An overview of the alexithymia construct," in *The Handbook of Emotional Intelligence*, eds R. Bar-On and J. D. A. Parker (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass), 40–67.
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2004). New trends in alexithymia research. Psychother. Psychosom. 73, 68–77. doi: 10.1159/000075537
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (2016). What's in the name 'alexithymia'? A commentary on "Affective agnosia: expansion of the alexithymia construct and a new opportunity to integrate and extend Freud's legacy". Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 68, 1006–1020. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016. 05.025
- van der Ploeg, M. M., Brosschot, J. F., Thayer, J. F., and Verkuil, B. (2016). The implicit positive and negative affect test: validity and relationship with cardiovascular stress-responses. *Front. Psychol.* 7:425. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016. 00425
- Waller, E., and Scheidt, C. E. (2004). Somatoform disorders as disorders of affect regulation - a study comparing the TAS-20 with non-self-report measures of alexithymia. J. Psychosom. Res. 57, 239–247. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(03) 00613-5
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., and Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 54, 1063–1070. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063
- World Medical Association (2013). World medical association declaration of Helsinki. Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. JAMA 310, 2191–2194. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.281053
- Zelenski, J. M., and Larsen, R. J. (2000). The distribution of basic emotions in everyday life: a state and trait perspective from experience sampling data. J. Res. Pers. 34, 178–197. doi: 10.1006/jrpe.1999.2275

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Suslow and Donges. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Type D Personality and Alexithymia: Common Characteristics of Two Different Constructs. Implications for Research and Clinical Practice

Maria S. Epifanio^{1*}, Sonia Ingoglia¹, Pietro Alfano², Gianluca Lo Coco¹ and Sabina La Grutta¹

¹ Department of Psychology and Educational Sciences, University of Palermo, Palermo, Italy, ² Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche, Institute of Biomedicine and Molecular Immunology, Rome, Italy

In the last few decades, particular attention has been paid to the role of personality specific traits that can affect the loss of health, i.e., Type D personality and Alexithymia. They have been conceptualized in a different period, this means that they are different both for their theoretical positions and their empirical studies. Some authors have speculated that there is a potential conceptual overlap between Type D personality and alexithymia constructs but there is a shortcoming in the literature. The aim of the study was to examine the potential overlap between the constructs of type D personality and alexithymia, replicating previous two studies, to extend these findings to Italian population. The participants were 247 Italian adults (males = 43%), recruited in primary health care practices of Palermo. All participants did not have chronic diseases during tests administration. They ranged in age from 35 to 69 years old (M = 52.34 years, SD = 9.76). Participants were administered Type D Personality Scale (DS-14) and Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20). A series of confirmatory factor analyses was performed to evaluate the factorial structure underlying the TAS-20 and DS-14 items. Globally results showed that alexithymia and type D personality are distinct constructs, but they are also strictly positively related with each other. Negative affectivity (NA) was highly correlated with Difficulties in identifying feelings and Difficulties in describing feelings, while Social inhibition (SI) was highly correlated with Difficulties in describing feelings. These results are consistent with those of other studies conducted in this area. Future research should consider evaluating the relationship between a deficit of affect regulation and type D personality to improve the effectiveness of interventions of health cure.

Keywords: alexithymia, type-D personality, psychosocial risk factors, TAS-20, DS-14

INTRODUCTION

Research has extensively supported the role of psychological risk factors both in the pathogenesis and outcomes of physical diseases among different patient populations (Lumley et al., 1997, 2007; Taylor et al., 1997; Kudielka et al., 2004; Porcelli, 2009; Basinska and Wozniewicz, 2013; Solano, 2013). These studies have shown associations between individual's personality dimensions and a self-management of physical disease. In the last few decades, a particular attention has been paid

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Vincenzo Guidetti, Sapienza Università di Roma, Italy Claudia Cormio, Istituto Tumori "Giovanni Paolo II" -IRCCS, Italy

> *Correspondence: Maria S. Epifanio mariastella.epifanio@unipa.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 05 November 2017 Accepted: 22 January 2018 Published: 09 February 2018

Citation:

Epifanio MS, Ingoglia S, Alfano P, Lo Coco G and La Grutta S (2018) Type D Personality and Alexithymia: Common Characteristics of Two Different Constructs. Implications for Research and Clinical Practice. Front. Psychol. 9:106. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00106

97

to the role of personality specific traits (i.e., Type D personality and Alexithymia) which can affect the loss of health. They have been conceptualized in a different period, this means that they are different both for their theoretical positions and their empirical studies. By the contrast, it seems to be a potential conceptual overlap between the constructs.

In 1995, Denollet and colleagues introduced the construct of Type-D personality. It is defined such as the subject's general tendency to psychological distress, characterized by negative affectivity (NA) and social inhibition (SI) (Denollet et al., 1995). NA is concerned with tendencies to experience negative emotions such as dysphoria, depressive mood, anxiety, hostility, anger, and irritability, whereas SI is expressed in a tendency to avoid the expression of these negative emotions as well as the behaviors associated with these dysfunctional emotions (Denollet and Conraads, 2011; Gremigni and Casu, 2013). Inhibition occurs mostly in social situations, and the individual is aware of being inhibited. The risk factor would be the synergy between these two dimensions (NA and SI) and not by single factors. It is worth noting that this personality construct emphasizes the normal characteristics of personality more than psychopathological aspects. However, individuals with high levels on both traits (NA and SI) are more likely to experience chronic distress (Mols and Denollet, 2010).

Interestingly, the first ideas about the Type D personality were not derived from a theoretical model, but rather emerged from empirical analyses which aimed to demonstrate the negative effect of repressive coping (Denollet et al., 1995; Grande et al., 2013). For example, Denollet linked emotional distress to stable personality traits but a comprehensive theoretical model of the pathogenic mechanisms that operate through the interaction of NA and SI has not been developed (Grande et al., 2013).

Type D personality was originally developed to understand the role of specific psychological factors in the outcomes among cardiovascular patients' population (Pedersen and Denollet, 2003). Recently it has been increased an interest in the construct and its value is confirmed in several patient's population (Mols and Denollet, 2010). Recent meta-analytic results showed that Type D is associated with poor mental and physical health status both in clinical and non-clinical populations (Mols and Denollet, 2010). This type of personality ranges from 13 to 32.5% in the general population and from 26 to 35% in patients affected by cardiovascular disease. Type D personality it is considered one of the psychopathological conditions that affect health and longevity, therefore, it entails psychological and medical treatment (Kheradmand et al., 2016). Moreover, people with type D personality are at the continuous risks of psychiatric and physical disorders (Ogrodniczuk et al., 2012; Basinska and Wozniewicz, 2013; van Middendorp et al., 2016).

In 2005 Denollet constructed the Type-D Scale (DS-14), a scale that contains two sub-scales, namely Negative Affective and Social Inhibition which are scored in a Likert scale. It is the instrument largely employed to measure the Type D personality. Several cross-cultural studies carried out in Europe both in cardiovascular patient populations and in general population confirm the validity and reliability of DS-14 scale (Pedersen and

Denollet, 2003; Denollet, 2005). The DS-14 not only can be evaluated in cardiovascular population but also in other clinical and general populations (Emons et al., 2007; Spindler et al., 2009; Grande et al., 2010; Howard and Hughes, 2012; Kupper et al., 2013), as well as chronic pain (Barnett et al., 2009). Gremigni and Sommaruga (2005) highlighted the good psychometric properties of the Italian version of DS-14, and they recommend its use in psychological screening for rehabilitation and clinical research.

The Alexithymia is a personality construct which refers to one's inability to successfully deal with emotional regulation (Taylor and Bagby, 2000). This construct consists of the following components: difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, an impoverished fantasy life, and externally-oriented thinking (Taylor et al., 1991).

Alexithymia is usually defined such as a deficit in the mental processing of feelings and emotional experiences (affect regulation), that produced a bounded ability to express feelings and a widely developing about the emotional experience. Indeed, the individuals affected by alexithymia find complication distinguishing specific emotions, identifying feelings from body sensations and possess an externally orientated way of thinking (Sifneos et al., 1977). They are often assailed by a widespread negative affection, social evasion and poor emotionally relationships with other people.

In the early 1970's Nemiah and Sifneos (1970) introduced the construct (Sifneos, 1973; Nemiah et al., 1976). Originally, their study was based on several clinical observations about the cognitive and affective style of patients with classic psychosomatic disease but Alexithymia has been found to be associated with poor health outcomes in a variety of populations (Kauhanen et al., 1994, 1996; Valkamoa et al., 2001; Taylor and Bagby, 2004; Henry et al., 2006; Lumley et al., 2007).

Over 40 years after the original definition, a great deal of evidence supports the connection between difficulties with affect regulation and poor physical and mental health. Alexithymia it is now widely recognized as a trans-nosographic construct, that is as a non-specific risk factor for many physical diseases such as neoplastic diseases as breast cancer, chronic pain syndrome, essential hypertension, chronic urticaria (Taylor et al., 1997; Epifanio et al., 2005a,b, 2013; Maniaci et al., 2006; Porcelli, 2009), functional gastrointestinal disorders, and for many mental disease such as depression, eating disorders, addiction disorder, dissociative disorders, Post-traumatic Stress Disorder, panic attacks (Caretti and La Barbera, 2005; Taylor and Bagby, 2013; Epifanio et al., 2014).

The TAS-20 (Bagby et al., 1994) is the instrument largely employed to its measure. TAS-20 assesses the presence of alexithymic characteristics by three factors: difficulty in distinguishing between feelings and emotions, difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, externally-oriented thinking. Thanks to good psychometric characteristics, TAS-20 is a measure widely used. This has allowed both the comparison as well as the generalizing the results of adults subjects mostly.

Several studies underlined common characteristics between Type-D and Alexithymia constructs: both dimensions of Type D (i.e., NA and SI) and Alexithymia were positively correlated with neuroticism and negatively correlated with extroversion in general population (De Fruyt and Denollet, 2002; Yekta et al., 2011) and they were associated with anxiety and depression (Kudielka et al., 2004; Schiffer et al., 2008; Tselebis et al., 2010; Korkoliakou et al., 2014; Nekouei et al., 2014). Both in type D and alexithymic individuals there is a predominance of an insecure attachment style which is, for its part, associated with a deficit of affective regulation (Huis in't Veld et al., 2011). Both constructs are only some of the crucial risk factors for cardiovascular diseases that encourage unhealthy lifestyles; they can also be defined as non-specific risk factors (Mols and Denollet, 2010; Epifanio et al., 2014). However, they can be found in other clinical and general populations.

According to these studies, some authors have speculated a potential conceptual overlap between Type D personality and alexithymia constructs but there is still a dearth of research on this topic. Only two previous studies have examined the link between Type D personality and Alexithymia simultaneously in a Scottish students' sample (Williams et al., 2011) and in Iranian students' sample (Kheradmand et al., 2016).

Williams et al. (2011) highlighted that the Type D personality and Alexithymia are conceptually and theoretically overlapping constructs but at the same time they show some distinct factor structures. A series of confirmatory factor analyses was performed and results showed that alexithymia and type D personality are distinct constructs, but they are also strongly related to each other. This study should be considered as preliminary within this line of research, but it is limited since the sample was composed predominantly by female university students. The authors underlined the need to conduct further research on clinical and non-clinical samples to better understand the relationship which occurs among these two constructs.

Kheradmand et al. (2016) investigated the "simultaneous" factor structure of Alexithymia and type D personality, reproducing the same research method used by Williams et al. (2011) in a sample of Iranians students. The results confirmed previous data and conclusion: alexithymia and Type-D personality are overlapping but they also are distinct constructs.

THE PRESENT STUDY

The aim of the study was to examine the potential overlap between the constructs of type D personality and alexithymia, replicating the studies by Williams et al. (2011) and Kheradmand et al. (2016). The hypothesized model of the relations between the constructs appears in **Figure 1**. Moreover, the current study was also aimed at extending these findings to a different sample. Our sample was composed by Italian adults who were older than Scottish and Iranian university students' sample and with different socio-cultural characteristics. We believe that this is necessary in order to extend the knowledge and to increase the understanding of these constructs which are used both in clinical activities and in the treatment of patients with physical illnesses.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

This research was part of a larger research program designed to explore the relationship between Alexithymia, Type-D personality and cardiovascular risk in the non-clinical population. For the purpose of the current study, 277 consecutive Italian adults routinely attending medical check-ups from their physician, were recruited in primary health care practices in the province of Palermo. Information on clinical characteristics was obtained from the patients' medical records and included diabetes, hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, angina, left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF), ischemic heart disease (IHD), or congestive heart failure (CHF). Thirty participants were excluded from participation in the study because they had a diagnosis of these diseases. The 247 remaining participants were individuals belonging to a nonclinical population. All participants received written information about the study and written informed consent was obtained from them.

The 247 participants (males = 43%) ranged in age from 35 to 69 years old (M = 52.34 years, SD = 9.76). Thirteen percentage of the participants were unmarried, 80% were married, 5% were separated or divorced, and 2% were widow/widower. With regard to their educational status, 20% were university graduated, 39% had obtained a certificate of secondary education, and 41% had eight or less years of education. With regard to their occupational status, 55% were workers, 26% were housewives, 12% were retired, and 6% were unoccupied.

Measures

Alexithymia

Participants were administered the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Taylor et al., 1992; Italian adaptation by Bressi et al., 1996). It consists of 20 items articulated in three subscales: Difficulty identifying feelings (DIF), which evaluates the difficulty in recognizing, feelings and distinguish emotions from feelings (5 items, e.g., "I am often confused about what emotion I am feeling"); Difficulty describing feelings to others (DDF), which evaluates the difficulty in verbalizing feelings to others (5 items, e.g., " It is difficult for me to find the right words for my feelings"); Externally oriented thinking (EOT), which evaluates the tendency of individuals to focus their attention externally and to use concrete way of thinking (8 items, e.g., "Looking for hidden meaning in movies or plays distracts from their enjoyment"). Items were scored on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (completely agree). A total score higher than 60 characterizes individuals with Alexithymia. In the present study, the scale had adequate internal consistency: Cronbach's alpha coefficients were 0.88, 0.82, and 0.78 for DIF, DDF, and EOT, respectively.

Type D Personlality

Participants were administered the Type-D Scale 14 (DS14; Denollet, 2005; Italian adaptation by Gremigni and Sommaruga, 2005). It consists of 14 items articulated in two subscales: NA, which evaluates dysphoria, anxiety and irritability (7 items, e.g.,



"I am often down in the dumps"); SI, which evaluates social discomfort, reticence and lack of social poise (7 items, e.g., "I often feel inhibited in social interactions"). Items were scored on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 0 (*false*) to 4 (*true*). A score higher than 10 in both subscales characterizes individuals with a type D personality. In the present study, the scale had adequate internal consistency: Cronbach's alpha coefficients were 0.86 for NA and 0.83 for SI.

Procedure

The Institutional Review Boards (IRB) of the University of [blinded for the review process] approved this study. It was conducted in conformity with the guidelines provided by the Italian Association of Psychology (Associazione Italiana di Psicologia, 2014) for the ethical treatment of the participants. All participants voluntarily agreed to take part in this investigation without receiving compensation. A prior permission was obtained from each of them. Participants were consecutively recruited at health primary care service of Palermo from 2015 to 2016. Several trained psychologists administered DS-14 and TAS-20 in doctor's waiting rooms. All participants received written information about the study and the scales administration did not take more than 20 min to complete.

Data Analysis Approach

A series of Confirmatory Factor Analyses (CFA) was performed to evaluate the associations between type D personality and alexithymia. The hypothesized model appears in Figure 1. The CFA was based on examining the covariance matrix using Mplus 7 software (Muthén and Muthén, 1998-2012). In order to establish the measurement scale of each factor, their variance was fixed to 1. Since the items exhibited a multivariate non-normal distribution (the normalized Mardia's coefficient was 8.18, p < 0.001), the robust maximum likelihood (MLR) estimation method was used. It adjusts standard errors of parameter estimates and chi-square statistics $(SB\chi^2)$ to account for non-normality (Satorra and Bentler, 1994). The goodness of fit of the model was assessed using a range of goodness-of-fit statistics and evaluation of the appropriateness of the model parameters. The χ^2 statistic assessed the sample and implied covariance matrix with a good-fit model being indicated by a non-significant result. However, the χ^2 statistic is strongly associated with sample size, and as such, good models tend to be excessively rejected. Therefore, Tanaka (1987) suggested that a model should not be rejected simply on the basis of a significant χ^2 result. Therefore, model fit was judged to be good if Comparative Fit Index (CFI; Bentler, 1990) and Tucker-Lewis Index (TLI;

Tucker and Lewis, 1973; Bentler and Bonett, 1980) \geq 0.95, if Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA; Steiger, 1990) <0.05, and Standardized Root Mean Squared Residuals (SRMR; Jöreskog and Sörbom, 1993; Hu and Bentler, 1999) <0.5.

Given the small size of the sample with respect to the number of observed variables, the number of indicators of the factorial model was reduced by using item parceling (Bandalos and Finney, 2001). Three item parcels were built for each latent dimension, thus ending with 15 parcels (each parcel contained 2–3 items). Following Hattie (1985) to test the unidimensionality of each parcel (Bandalos and Finney, 2001), we examined the SRMR associated to a one-factor solution derived from a ML Exploratory Factor Analysis. SRMRs of the 15 parcels ranged from 0.00 to 0.06 (M = 0.032, SD = 0.015). Thus, we considered unidimensionality achieved for all parcels.

RESULTS

Preliminary Analyses

In order to explore how some personal characteristics may influence the levels of alexithymia and the presence of Type-D personality, a series of chi square analyses was performed. Results revealed the existence of differences related with educational level for both alexithymia [$\chi^2_{(2)} = 31.50$, p < 0.001] and Type D personality [$\chi^2_{(1)} = 11.76$, p = 0.001]; more specifically, 70% of participants with a low educational level tended to be classified as alexithymic and 66% of them tended to be classified with a Type D personality. Results revealed no significant associations of alexithymia and Type-D personality with gender [$\chi^2_{(2)} = 2.79$ ns, for alexithymia, $\chi^2_{(1)} = 0.51$ ns, for Type-D personality], and

marital status [$\chi^2_{(2)} = 0.12$ ns, for alexithymia, $\chi^2_{(1)} = 2.89$ ns, for Type-D personality].

Descriptive Statistics and Correlations

Mean, standard deviation, skewness, kurtosis, and Pearson's correlation coefficients of the parcels for study variables are given in **Table 1**. The data had a normal univariate distribution, skewness, and kurtosis values being approximately in the range -1 and +1 (Muthén and Kaplan, 1985) (**Table 1**).

Confirmatory Factor Analyses

A series of CFA was performed to evaluate the interrelations between type D personality and alexithymia dimensions as measured by DS14 and TAS20, respectively. Goodness-of-fit indices for alternative models being run are shown in **Table 2**. Firstly, a one-dimensional model was tested. It did not fit the data very well. The best fitting model was a five-correlated factors model: 3 factors were related to the TAS-20 subscales (DIF, DDF, and EOT), and 2 factors were related with the DS-14 subscales (NA and SI). The standardized solution is shown in **Figure 2**. Results showed that NA was highly correlated with DIF, while SI was highly correlated with DDF.

 TABLE 2 | Goodness-of-fit indexes for alternative CFA models.

	$\text{SB}\chi^2$	df	р	CFI	RMSEA	RMSEA 90% C.I.
One-factor model	338.48	90	<0.001	0.774	0.106	0.094-0.118
Five-factors model	107.60	80	0.02	0.975	0.037	0.015-0.054

TABLE 1 | Means and standard deviations of study variables.

	NA1	NA2	NA3	SI1	SI2	SI3	DDF1	DDF2	DDF3	DIF1	DIF2	DIF3	EOT1	EOT2	EOT
NA1	-														
NA2	0.627	-													
NA3	0.564	0.510	-												
SI1	0.248	0.373	0.312	-											
SI2	0.310	0.395	0.333	0.466	-										
SI3	0.324	0.423	0.489	0.462	0.558	-									
DDF1	0.240	0.150	0.268	0.331	0.281	0.315	-								
DDF2	0.157	0.175	0.271	0.168	0.234	0.311	0.315	-							
DDF3	0.177	0.146	0.192	0.173	0.205	0.286	0.177	0.293	-						
DIF1	0.496	0.397	0.547	0.247	0.265	0.378	0.380	0.339	0.178	-					
DIF2	0.457	0.329	0.505	0.180	0.213	0.304	0.329	0.366	0.249	0.638	-				
DIF3	0.407	0.367	0.458	0.182	0.263	0.250	0.364	0.320	0.241	0.546	0.655	-			
EOT1	0.095	0.122	0.161	0.226	0.147	0.174	0.385	0.139	0.125	0.152	0.129	0.113	-		
EOT2	0.158	0.196	0.200	0.230	0.200	0.329	0.259	0.138	0.221	0.186	0.159	0.199	0.305	-	
EOT3	0.119	0.126	0.072	0.164	0.168	0.243	0.271	0.091	0.164	0.074	0.101	0.117	0.258	0.338	-
M	1.82	1.22	2.10	1.55	1.00	1.11	2.51	2.50	3.02	2.41	2.06	2.24	2.42	2.99	2.50
SD	1.11	1.08	1.12	0.98	1.17	1.03	1.15	1.15	1.54	1.09	1.13	1.29	1.03	0.97	1.01

NA, negative affectivity; SI, social inhibition; DDF, difficulty in describing feelings; DIF, difficulty in identifying feelings; EOT, externally-oriented thinking. Coefficients higher, in absolute value, than 0.15 were significant at p < 0.05.



DISCUSSION

The aim of the study was to examine the potential overlap between the constructs of type D personality and Alexithymia, replicating the studies performed by Williams et al. (2011) and Kheradmand et al. (2016) with Scottish and Iranian university students, respectively. Authors found that alexithymia and type D personality are distinct constructs, but they are also strictly related to each other. Our study was also aimed at extending these findings to a different sample, composed by Italian adults recruited in primary health care practices but all participants did not have chronic diseases. They were adults, with an average age of fifty-two and the most of them were married.

The results of the present study confirmed previous findings showing that alexithymia and type D personality are generally distinct constructs. The dimensions DDF, DIF and EOT underlying TAS20 (the scale more largely used to assess alexithymia) were clearly differentiated from the dimensions NA and SI underlying DS14 (the scale more largely used to assess type D personality). Notwithstanding, some dimensions of alexithymia were highly correlated with some dimensions of type D personality. More specifically, NA was highly correlated with DIF and DDF, while SI was highly correlated with DDF. The deficit in the mental processing of feelings and emotional experiences (DIF and DDF) can produce a prevalence of NA such as dysphoria, depression, anxiety, anger, hostility, a tendency to refer mostly somatic symptoms and difficulties in the interpersonal relationship (SI). For example, individuals with a high level of alexithymia can have sudden outbursts of anger and/or tears but they do not know why. That is because the individual with alexithymic functioning has an emotional activation but he or she does not recognize the feeling associated because of a deficit in emotional processing. We believe that the NA could be considered such as an excessive level of express emotion, an affect dysregulation "upward." Furthermore, individuals with a high level of alexithymia have also difficulties in the interpersonal relationship because they cannot put into words what they are experiencing, they are not able to communicate their feeling to others, and they are not able to establish an empathic relationship. The difficulties in emotional processing bring the individual with high levels of alexithymia to avoid interpersonal relationship. So, SI could be an expression of these difficulties.

Ogrodniczuk et al. (2012) examined the association between type D personality and alexithymia in a psychiatric outpatient sample. They found that patients with Type D Personality also presented high levels of alexithymia (more than individuals with Type non-D personality), large difficulty in describing emotions and thinking oriented to the outside. The authors explained the association between NA and DIF as that: "...type D persons may be aware of their negative emotions,

their awareness may be more a vague perception of distress rather than a clear appreciation of the precise nature of the distressing emotions. Furthermore, SI associated with Difficulty Describing Feelings can suggest that the socially avoidant behavior of type D persons might be related to a difficulty in articulating their emotional experiences to others" (Ogrodniczuk et al., 2012, p. 129). If so, the Type D would be a stable tendency to cope emotions at the base of which there is the affective dis-regulation. Alexithymia could explicate the Type D personality structure. This suggest that is necessary to conduct further researches aimed at understanding the relationship between a deficit of affect regulation and type D personality. If that is the case, then it has important clinical implications: elevated levels of alexithymia may influence outcomes of both psychodynamic psychotherapy (Ogrodniczuk et al., 2011) and treatments of functional somatic disorders (Porcelli et al., 2003, 2007). It is widely acknowledged that assessment of alexithymia can inform treatment strategies and prognosis of various somatic disorders (Lumley et al., 2007; Taylor and Bagby, 2012). Therefore, only measuring the type D personality cannot be sufficient to promote the effectiveness of interventions of health care. Furthermore, when Type-D is linked to alexithymia, in this specific case, it is necessary to promote psychological intervention helping individuals to recognize, to verbalize and to become aware of feelings and only after this process the individual's emotional response can be modulate.

The use of both scales can increase our ability to spot some of the special condition that are strictly connected with the development or the exacerbation of somatic disease. Although there is evidence that some personality traits can trigger the onset of the somatic disease or interfere with the care, they may be also influenced by a disease which can be chronic or incurable. Hence, the previous cross-sectional studies with individuals who have already had the disease show some limits. For example, they were unable to establish specific relations between personality traits and chronic diseases. In some studies, the presence of type D personality varies over time in dialysis patients (Loosman et al., 2017) and in fibromyalgia patients (van Middendorp et al., 2016). Therefore, type D personality is possibly more a state instead of a trait phenomenon, such as the study carried on the fibromyalgia presumes.

Finally, our preliminary analyses showed a significant association of alexithymia and Type D personality with educational level; more specifically, we found that participants with low educational levels tended to report higher levels of alexithymia and Type D personality.

REFERENCES

- Associazione Italiana di Psicologia (2014). Codice Etico per la Ricerca in Psicologia. Available online at: http://www.aipass.org/node/11560
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D., Taylor, G. J. (1994). The twenty-item toronto alexithymia scale-I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94) 90005-1

This finding is consistent with the few studies on Alexithymia and Type D personality conducted in general population to date (Mattila et al., 2010; Beutel et al., 2012). However, the link among these psychological constructs and some socio-demographic characteristics is still unclear, given the cross-sectional nature of previous research. One possible explanation of this result could be associated to the adoption of self-report scales and to individual's difficulty of understanding the text of the items that require a good educational level. Thus, further research is needed to examine this educational bias in a wide sample.

There are some limitations of the current study which should to be noted. First, the sample size is tiny, but it is focused on Italian adults who have different sociodemographic characteristics than samples in previous studies. Second, this study is also limited by the use of self-report measures. The self-report measures have some limitations, such as poor selfinsight, dissemblance, and various style responses (Keefer et al., 2015). Particularly, the exclusive use of a self-report measure to assess alexithymia could be criticized because individuals with impaired affect awareness can accurately rate themselves on this lack of awareness on a self-report scale. For these reasons, it may be useful to examine the overlap of alexithymia and Type D using other measures, in addition to the TAS-20, i.e., the Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia (TSIA, Bagby et al., 2006). TSIA allowed bypassing the limitations associated with the selfreport method for measuring Alexithymia (Keefer et al., 2017). This suggest that is necessary to conduct further researches for understanding the process of emotion regulation associated with type D to improve the effectiveness of interventions of health cure.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MSE, SI, PA, GL, and SL contributed equally to the conception and design of the study as well as to the analysis and interpretation of data. MSE wrote the first draft of the manuscript and SI, GL, and SL made critical revisions. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to physicians Mario Giuseppe Falletta, Pasquale Rodolico, Mario Bongiorno, Maria Spadaro, Girolamo Consiglio, Antonio Giannola who made available their patients so that we could conduct the current study. We are grateful to Ornella Rabante, Tecla Russo and Vitalia Bartolotta, who collected the data.

Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., and Dickens, S. E. (2006). The development of the toronto structured interview for alexithymia: item selection, factor structure, reliability and concurrent validity. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 75, 25–39. doi: 10.1159/000089224

Bandalos, D. L., and Finney, S. J. (2001). "Item parceling issues in structural equation modeling," in *New Developments and Techniques in Structural Equation Modeling*, eds G. A. Marcoulides and R. E. Schumacker (Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates), 269–296.

- Barnett, M. D., Ledoux, T., Garcini, L. M., and Baker, J. (2009). Type D personality and chronic pain: construct and concurrent validity of the DS14. J. Clin. Psychol. Med. Settings 16, 194–199. doi: 10.1007/s10880-009-9152-0
- Basinska, M. A., and Wozniewicz, A. (2013). The relation between type D personality and the clinical condition of patients suffering from psoriasis. *Postep. Derm. Alergol. XXX.* 6, 381–387. doi: 10.5114/pdia.2013. 39437
- Bentler, P. M. (1990). Comparative fit indexes in structural models. *Psychol. Bull.* 107, 238–246. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.107.2.238
- Bentler, P. M., and Bonett, D. G. (1980). Significance tests and goodness of fit in the analysis of covariance structure. *Psychol. Bull.* 88, 588–606. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.88.3.588
- Beutel, M. E., Wiltink, J., Till, Y., Wild, P. S., Münzel, T., Ojeda, F. M., et al. (2012). Type D personality as a cardiovascular risk marker in the general population: results from the gutenberg health study. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 81, 108–117. doi: 10.1159/000331776
- Bressi, C., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., Brambilla, V., Aguglia, E., Allegranti, I., et al. (1996). Cross validation of the factor structure of the twenty-items toronto alexithymia scale: an italian multicenter study. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 41, 551–559. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00228-0
- Caretti, V., and La Barbera, D. (2005). *Alessitimia. Valutazione ed Intervento*. Ed. Astrolabio, Roma.
- De Fruyt, J., and Denollet, J. K. L. (2002). Type D Personality: a five-factor model perspective. *Psychol. Health.* 17, 671–683. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025858
- Denollet, J. (2005). DS-14: standard assessment of negative affectivity, social inhibition, and type D personality. *Psychosom. Med.* 67, 89–97. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000149256.81953.49
- Denollet, J., and Conraads, V. M. (2011). Type D personality and vulnerability to adverse outcomes in heart disease. *Cleve. Clin. J. Med.* 78, 13–19. doi: 10.3949/ccjm.78.s1.02
- Denollet, J., Sys, S. U., and Brutsaert, D. L. (1995). Personality and mortality after myocardial infarction. *Psychosom. Med.* 57, 582–591. doi: 10.1097/00006842-199511000-00011
- Emons, W. H., Meijer, R. R., and Denollet, J. (2007). Negative affectivity and social inhibition in cardiovascular disease: evaluating type-D personality and its assessment using item response theory. J. Psychosom. Res. 63, 27–39. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2007.03.010
- Epifanio, M. S., Genna, V., Di Marco, S., Furnari, M. L., Pardo, F., Collura, M., et al. (2013). Quality of life, affect regulation and resilience in adult patients with cystic fibrosis. *Gazz Med. Ital. Arch. Sci. Med.* 172, 705–711.
- Epifanio, M. S., La Grutta, S., Roccella, M., and Lo Baido, R. (2014). L'alessitimia come disturbo della regolazione affettiva. *Minerva Psichiatric*. 55, 193–205.
- Epifanio, M. S., Parello, M. R., and Sarno, L. (2005a). "Cancro e disregolazione affettiva: uno studio empirico su un gruppo di donne affette da neoplasia mammaria," in *Alessitimia. Valutazione ed intervento*, eds V. Caretti and D. La Barbera (Roma: Astrolabio), 143–174.
- Epifanio, M. S., Raso, M. I., and Sarno, L. (2005b). "Disregolazione affettiva, qualità degli stili di attaccamento e malattie somatiche: uno studio su campioni indipendenti," in *Alessitimia. Valutazione ed intervento*, eds V. Caretti and D. La Barbera (Roma: Astrolabio), 175–200.
- Grande, G., Romppel, M., Glaesmer, H., Petrowski, K., and Herrmann-Lingen, C. (2010). The type-D scale (DS14) - norms and prevalence of type-D personality in a population-based representative sample in Germany. *Pers. Individ. Differ.* 48, 935–939. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.02.026
- Grande, G., Romppe, M., Michal, M., and Brähler, E. (2013). The Type D construct: is social inhibition more than social fear? *Eur. J. of Psychol. Assess.* 30, 283–288. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000189
- Gremigni, P., and Casu, G. (2013). "Influenza della personalità," in *Psicologia della salute. Modelli teorici e Contesti Applicative*, eds P. E. Ricci Bitti and P. Gremigni (Roma: Carocci editore), 113–130.
- Gremigni, P., and Sommaruga, M. (2005). Personalità di Tipo D, un costrutto rilevante in cardiologia. Studio Preliminare di validazione del questionario italiano. *Psicoterapia Cogn. Comportamentale* 11, 7–18. doi: 10.13140/2.1.2918.9765
- Hattie, J. A. (1985). Methodology review: assessing unidimensionality of tests and items. *Appl. Psychol. Meas.* 9, 139–164. doi: 10.1177/014662168500900204
- Henry, J. D., Phillips, L. H., Maylor, E. A., Hosie, J., Milne, A. B., and Meyer, C. (2006). A new conceptualization of alexithymia in the general adult population:

implications for research involving older adults. J. Psychosom. Res. 60, 535–543. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2005.09.008

- Howard, S., and Hughes, B. M. (2012). Construct, concurrent and discriminant validity of Type D personality in the general population: associations with anxiety, depression, stress and cardiac output. *Psychol. Health.* 27, 242–258. doi: 10.1080/08870446.2011.603423
- Hu, L. T., and Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct. Eq. Model.* 6, 1–55. doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- Huis in't Veld, E. M. J., Vingerhoets, A. J. J. M., and Denollet, J. (2011). Attachment style and self-esteem: the mediating role of type D personality. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 50, 1099–1103. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.01.034
- Jöreskog, K., and Sörbom, D. (1993). LISREL 8: Structural Equation Modeling with the SIMPLIS Command Language. Chicago, IL: Scientific Software International Inc.
- Kauhanen, J., Kaplan, G. A., Cohen, R. D., Julkunen, J., and Salonen, J. T. (1996). Alexithymia and risk of death in middle-aged men. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 541–549. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00226-7
- Kauhanen, J., Kaplan, G. A., Cohen, R. D., Salonen, R., and Salonen, J. T. (1994). Alexithymia may influence the diagnosis of coronary heart disease. *Psychosom. Med.* 56, 237–244. doi: 10.1097/00006842-199405000-00010
- Keefer, K. V., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., and Bagby, R. M. (2017). Taxometric analysis of the toronto structured interview for alexithymia: further evidence that alexithymia is a dimensional construct. Assessment. doi: 10.1177/1073191117698220. [Epub ahead of print].
- Keefer, K. V., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., Inslegers, R., and Michael Bagby, R. (2015). Measurement equivalence of the toronto structured interview for alexithymia. *Psychiatry Res.* 228, 760–764. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2015.04.044
- Kheradmand, A., Soltani, M. A. T., and Najafi, M. (2016). The survey of simultaneous factor structure of alexithymia and type D personality instruments in students. J. Res. Health 6, 238–246.
- Korkoliakou, P., Christodoulou, C., Kouris, A., Porichi, E., Efstathiou, V., Kaloudi, E., et al. (2014). Alexithymia, anxiety and depression in patients with psoriasis: a case-control study. *Ann. Gen. Psychiatry.* 13, 38. doi: 10.1186/s12991-014-0038-7
- Kudielka, B. M., von Känel, R., Gander, M. L., and Fischer, J. E. (2004). The interrelationship of psychosocial risk factors for coronary artery disease in a working population: do we measure distinct or overlapping psychological concepts? *Behav. Med.* 30, 35–43. doi: 10.3200/BMED.30.1.35-44
- Kupper, N., Pedersen, S. S., Höfer, S., Saner, H., Oldridge, N., and Denollet, J. (2013). Cross-cultural analysis of Type D (distressed) personality in 6222 patients with ischemic heart disease: a study from the international heartQoL project. *Int. J. Cardiol.* 166, 327–333. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2011. 10.084
- Loosman, W. L., de Jong, R. W., Haverkamp, G. L. G., van den Beukel, T. O., Dekker, F. W., Siegert, C. E. H., et al. (2017). The stability of type D personality in dialysis patients. *Int. J. Behav. Med.* doi: 10.1007/s12529-017-9667-y. [Epub ahead of print].
- Lumley, M. A., Neely, L. C., and Burger, A. J. (2007). The assessment of alexithymia in medical setting: implications for understanding and treating health problems. J. Pers. Assess. 89, 230–246. doi: 10.1080/00223890701629698
- Lumley, M. A., Tomakowsky, J., and Torosian, T. (1997). The relationship of alexithymia to subjective and biomedical measures of disease. *Psychosomatics* 3, 497–502. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(97)71427-0
- Maniaci, G., Epifanio, M. S., Marino, M. A., and Amoroso, S. (2006). The presence of alexithymia investigated by the TAS-20 in chronic urticaria patients: a preliminary report. *Eur. Ann. Allergy Clin. Immunol.* 38, 15–19.
- Muthén, B., and Kaplan, D. (1985). A comparison of some methodologies for the factor analysis of non-normal Likert variables. *Brit. J. Math. Stat. Psychol.* 38, 171–189. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8317.1985.tb00832.x
- Mattila, A. K., Keefer, K. V., Taylor, G. J., Joukamaa, M., Jula, A., Parker, J. D., et al. (2010), Taxometric analysis of alexithymia in a general population sample from Finland. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 49, 216–221.
- Mols, F., and Denollet, J. (2010). Type D personality in the general population: a systematic review of health status, mechanisms of disease, and work-related problems. *Health Qual. Life Outcomes* 8:9. doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-8-9
- Muthén, L. K., and Muthén, B. O. (1998-2012). *Mplus User's Guide, 7th Edn.* Los Angeles, CA: Muthén & Muthén.

- Nekouei, Z. K., Doost, H. T., Yousefy, A., Manshaee, G., and Sadeghei, M. (2014). The relationship of alexithymia with anxiety-depression-stress, quality of life, and social support in coronary heart disease (A psychological model). *J. Edu. Health. Promot.* 3:68. doi: 10.4103/2277-9531.134816
- Nemiah, J. C., Freiberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). "Alexithymia: a view of the psychosomatic process," in *Modern Trends in Psychosomatic Medicine*; Vol. 3, ed O. W. Hill (London: Butterwoths), 430–439.
- Nemiah, J. C., and Sifneos, P. E. (1970). Psychosomatic illness: a problem in communication. Psychother. Psychosom. 18, 154–160. doi: 10.1159/000286074
- Ogrodniczuk, J. S., Piper, W. E., and Joyce, A. S. (2011). Effect of alexithymia on the process and outcome of psychotherapy: a programmatic review. *Psychiatry Res.* 190, 43–48. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2010.04.026
- Ogrodniczuk, J. S., Sierra Hernandez, C., Sochting, I., Joyce, A. S., and Piper, W. E. (2012). Type D personality and alexithymia among psychiatric outpatients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 81, 118–120. doi: 10.1159/000330215
- Pedersen, S. S., and Denollet, J. (2003). Type D personality, cardiac events, and impaired quality of life: a review. *Eur. J. Cardiovasc. Prev. Rehabil.* 10, 241–248. doi: 10.1097/00149831-200308000-00005
- Porcelli, P. (2009). Medicina Psicosomatica e Psicologia Clinica. Modelli Teorici, Diagnosi e Trattamento. Milano: Raffaello Cortina.
- Porcelli, P., Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., De Carne, M., Leandro, G., and Todarello, O. (2003). Alexithymia as predictor of treatment outcome in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 65, 911–918. doi: 10.1097/01.PSY.0000089064.13681.3B
- Porcelli, P., Lorusso, D., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2007). The influence of alexithymia on persistence of symptoms of dyspepsia after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Int. J. Psychiatry Med.* 37, 173–184. doi: 10.2190/R781-2897-7218-0R32
- Satorra, A., and Bentler, E. M. (1994). "Corrections to test statistics and standard enors in covariance structure analysis," in *Latent Variables Analysis: Applications for Developmental Research*, eds A. von Eye and C. C. Clogg (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage), 399–419.
- Schiffer, A. A., Pederson, S. S., Broers, H., Widdershoven, J. W., and Denollet, J. (2008). Type-D personality but not depression predicts severity of anxiety in heart failure patients at 1-year follow-up. J. Affect. Disord. 106, 73–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2007.05.021
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of "alexithymic" characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262.
- Sifneos, P. E., Apfel-Savit, R., and Frankel, F. H. (1977). The phenomenon of alexithymia. Observations in neurotic and psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 28, 47–57. doi: 10.1159/000287043
- Solano, L. (2013). Tra Mente e Corpo. Come si Costruisce la Salute. Milano: Raffaello Cortina.
- Spindler, H., Kruse, C., Zwisler, A. D., and Pedersen, S. S. (2009). Increased anxiety and depression in danish cardiac patients with a Type D personality: cross-validation of the Type D Scale (DS14). *Int. J. Behav. Med.* 16, 98–107. doi: 10.1007/s12529-009-9037-5
- Steiger, J. H. (1990). Structural model evaluation and modification: an interval estimation approach. *Multivar. Behav. Res.* 25, 173–180. doi: 10.1207/s15327906mbr2502_4
- Tanaka, J. S. (1987). How big is big enough? Sample size and goodness of fit in structural equation models with latent variables. *Child Develop*. 58, 134–146. doi: 10.2307/1130296

- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, M. (2000). "An overview of the alexithymia construct," in *The Handbook of Emotional Intelligence*, eds R. Bar-On and J. D. A. Parker (San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass), 263–276.
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2004). New trends in alexithymia research. Psychother. Psychosom. 73, 68–77. doi: 10.1159/000075537
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2013). Psychoanalysis and empirical research: the example of alexithymia. J. Am. Psychoanal. Assoc. 61, 99–133. doi: 10.1177/0003065112474066
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. (1991). The alexithymia construct: a potential paradigm for psychosomatic medicine. *Psychosomatics* 32, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(91)72086-0
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. (1992). The revised toronto alexithymia scale: some reliability, validity, and normative data. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 57, 34–41.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. (1997). Disorders of Affect regulation: Alexithymia in Medical And Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Tselebis, A., Bratis, D., Kosmas, E., Harikiopoulou, M., Theodorakopoulou, E., Dumitru, S., et al. (2010). Psychological symptom patterns and vital exhaustion in outpatients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Ann. Gen. Psychiatry. 10:32. doi: 10.1186/1744-859X-10-32
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2012). 'The alexithymia personality dimension," in *The Oxford Handbook of Personality Disorders*, ed T. A. Widiger (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 648–673.
- Tucker, L. R., and Lewis, C. (1973). The reliability coefficient for maximum likelihood factor analysis. *Psychometrika* 38, 1–10. doi: 10.1007/BF02291170
- Valkamoa, M., Hintikkaa, J., Honkalampia, K., Niskanenb, L., Koivumaa-Honkanena, H., and ViinamaÈkia, H. (2001). Alexithymia in patients with coronary heart diseas. *J. Psychosomatic. Res.* 50, 125–130. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(00)00209-9
- van Middendorp, H., Kool, M. B., van Beugen, S., Denollet, J., Lumley, M. A., and Geenen, R. (2016). Prevalence and relevance of Type D personality in fibromyalgia. *Gen. Hosp. Psychiatry.* 39, 66–72 doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2015.11.006
- Williams, L., Curren, C., and Bruce, G. (2011). Are alexithymia and type d personality distinct or overlapping constructs? A confirmatory factor analysis of the toronto alexithymia and type d scales. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 51, 683–686. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.06.007
- Yekta, M., Besharat, M. A., and Roknoldini, E. (2011). Explanation of alexithymia in terms of personality dimensions in a sample of general population. *Procedia Soc. Behav. Sci.* 30, 133–137. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.10.026

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Epifanio, Ingoglia, Alfano, Lo Coco and La Grutta. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Role of Difficulty in Identifying and Describing Feelings in Non-Suicidal Self-Injury Behavior (NSSI): Associations With Perceived Attachment Quality, Stressful Life Events, and Suicidal Ideation

Rita Cerutti^{1*}, Antonio Zuffianò² and Valentina Spensieri¹

¹ Department of Dynamic and Clinic Psychology, Sapienza University of Rome, Rome, Italy, ² Department of Psychology, Liverpool Hope University, Liverpool, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Marianna Mazza, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Italy Michiko Kano, Tohoku University, Japan

> *Correspondence: Rita Cerutti rita.cerutti@uniroma1.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 22 November 2017 Accepted: 26 February 2018 Published: 13 March 2018

Citation:

Cerutti R, Zuffianò A and Spensieri V (2018) The Role of Difficulty in Identifying and Describing Feelings in Non-Suicidal Self-Injury Behavior (NSSI): Associations With Perceived Attachment Quality, Stressful Life Events, and Suicidal Ideation. Front. Psychol. 9:318. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00318 **Objective:** Core alexithymic features, such as the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, are associated with poor attachment styles and emotional trauma, which influence the capacity to regulate affect. Additionally, emotional regulation has been found to be the most commonly identified function associated with non-suicidal self-injury behavior (NSSI) in adolescents as they attempt to modulate strong emotions. However, few studies have examined the link between difficulty in identifying and describing feelings (core components of alexithymia), NSSI behaviors, quality of attachment, life stressors and suicidal ideation in healthy early adolescents. Consequently, this study aims to investigate these constructs and the relationship among them in a large non-clinical sample of adolescents.

Methods: Seven hundred and nine middle school students (50.4% males), aged 10–15 years (M = 12.6; SD = 1.06) were involved in this study. In order to investigate the variables considered in the study, the following measures were administered: the Deliberate Self-Harm Inventory exploring non-suicidal self-injurious behaviors; the Alexithymia Questionnaire for Children examining difficulty in identifying and describing feelings; the Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment assessing the quality of parental and peer attachment; the Life Stressor Checklist-Revised outlining stressful/traumatic events and the Children's Depression Inventory evaluating suicidal ideation.

Results: We found significantly positive relationships among difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, NSSI behaviors, stressful events, and suicidal ideation. Data indicated a significant negative association of difficulty in identifying and describing feelings with quality of attachment to parents and peers. Further findings highlighted that difficulty in identifying and describing feelings significantly mediated the effect of quality of attachment (parent and peer) on NSSI and suicidal ideation.

106

Conclusion: The ability to identify and describing feelings is important to managing emotional expression and understanding the feelings of others, both crucial in attaining successful interpersonal relationships. Our data revealed that, while controlling for stressful life events, low levels of attachment may increase adolescents' difficulty in identifying and describing their own feelings, which in turn may increase the risk of both NSSI and suicidal ideation.

Keywords: alexithymic features, NSSI, attachment, stressful life events, adolescents

INTRODUCTION

In recent years, there has been growing interest in research on alexithymia, as documented by a series of major systematic reviews in the international literature. Although the literature is not always unanimous about the definition of "alexithymia," research suggests that alexithymia is a multi-dimensional deficit in affect recognition and regulation (Timoney and Holder, 2013). For some authors, it refers to a personality construct normally distributed in the population (Parker et al., 2008) whilst others use the term to denote a limited ability to identify, describe and communicate one's feelings, which in turn reflects difficulties in affective self-regulation (Taylor et al., 1997). Thus a reduced ability to connect emotions with words (or "absence of words for emotions" as attested by its etymology from the Greek alpha = absence, lexis = language, thymos = emotions) has been used to define the construct of alexithymia (Taylor et al., 1997; Taylor, 2010). In general, the following clinical features have been considered as dimensions of alexithymia: difficulty in identifying and describing emotions, difficulty in distinguishing between subjective emotional states and the somatic components of emotional activation, poverty of imaginative processes, and cognitive style oriented toward external reality.

In line with previous investigation of healthy adults (Paivio and McCulloch, 2004), difficulties in identifying and describing inner feelings have been conceptualized as core components of alexithymia which may be associated with problems in building and maintaining close relationships with others and using social support to protect themselves against the potentially pathological influences of stressful events (Kojima et al., 2003). The difficulty in "identifying and describing ones' own inner feelings" may make people reluctant to participate in social activities (Kojima, 2012).

It has been suggested that alexithymia is broadly associated with various mental and physical health problems (Cerutti et al., 2016, 2017; Gatta et al., 2016). Individuals with alexithymia are more likely to have a limited ability to adaptively cope with stressful conditions and tend to encompass unhealthy behaviors such as alcohol and drug use (Lumley et al., 2007). Some studies have indicated that self-injuries are associated with a higher level of alexithymia than non-self-injuries among high school students and adolescent inpatient populations (Garisch and Wilson, 2010; Cerutti et al., 2014). Other studies have highlighted that adolescents inpatients with non-suicidal self-injury (NSSI) are more likely to have a pervasive and comprehensive Theory of Mind impairment (Laghi et al., 2016). Non-suicidal self-injury is defined as the intentional injuring of one's body without apparent suicidal intent and for reasons not socially acceptable within one's culture (Muehlenkamp et al., 2012). Similar to other risky behaviors (e.g., alcohol and substance abuse), it typically begins between the age of 13 and 15 years (Favazza and Rosenthal, 1993; Hilt et al., 2008; Cerutti et al., 2011; Muehlenkamp et al., 2012). The transition to adolescence seems to mark a developmental period distinguished by its increased rates of NSSI behaviors (Peterson et al., 2008; Cerutti et al., 2014; Manca et al., 2014). International studies have revealed a wide variability in prevalence rates, with percentages ranging from 12 to 56% in non-clinical populations of adolescents (Cerutti et al., 2011; Muehlenkamp et al., 2012) and from 20 to 80% in clinical populations (Hilt et al., 2008; Ferrara et al., 2012; Cerutti et al., 2014; Kara et al., 2015).

During the last two decades, NSSI has attracted the attention of researchers among clinical and non-clinical settings (Klonsky and Muehlenkamp, 2007; Nixon et al., 2008; Nixon and Heath, 2009; Muehlenkamp et al., 2012; International Society for the Study of Self-Injury, 2015; Zetterqvist, 2017) since this phenomenon is widespread across the Western world. It represents a serious public health problem (Klonsky et al., 2013; Cerutti et al., 2014; Serafini et al., 2017) owing to the greater risk for later suicidal behavior especially among individuals who engaging NSSI repeatedly (Joiner, 2005; Joiner et al., 2012; Grandclerc et al., 2016).

There is evidence that NSSI is generally used to cope with distressing negative affective states, especially anger and depression, and mixed emotional states. However, to date, there is a paucity of studies exploring how individuals who engage in self-injury may experience difficulty expressing and verbalizing emotions in early adolescence and adolescence (Cerutti et al., 2014). Research is needed to examine a broader range of stressful childhood experiences, as few studies have examined the relationship between negative experiences or stressful life events, alexithymia and NSSI among young people. In a previous study, Paivio and McCulloch (2004) found that alexithymia partially mediated the relationship between traumatic experience and selfinjurious behaviors among female undergraduate students.

Furthermore, it has been suggested that stressful and traumatic life events (e.g., abuse) in childhood may be related to self-injurious behavior in adulthood (Ross and McKay, 1979; Terr, 1991; van der Kolk et al., 1991). Studies have also highlighted that not all individuals with a history of abuse later engage in NSSI, and not all individuals who self-injure have been abused (Klonsky and Muehlenkamp, 2007). The stress exposure
model of psychopathology indicate that experiencing higher rates of life stressors or negative life events contribute to a higher risk for negative mental health outcomes (Liu et al., 2014). Nock (2010) suggested that stressful life events have the similarly prominent role as proximal risk factors for NSSI behavior, since in presence of stressful life events specific physiological responses are experienced by some individuals, who further may be at risk for engaging in NSSI as a coping strategy. This is more evident in individuals with difficulties in emotional regulation (Tang et al., 2016). Additionally, negative life events ranging from traumatic stressors to major life changes are consistently associated with suicidal ideation (Liu et al., 2014). It is well known that environmental influences have a particular impact on children's psychological development, especially the 'emotional climate' provided by the parents (Taylor, 2010). Studies have highlighted that early attachment difficulties may contribute to later self-injurious behaviors (van der Kolk et al., 1996; Conterio and Lader, 1998; Walsh, 2006). Specifically, Gratz et al. (2002) examined the role of the parent-child relationship as a risk factor for NSSI revealing that emotional neglect and the quality of the parent-child relationship were associated with risk of developing NSSI later. In view of new forms of sociality, adolescents make an important transition from family to peer group through gradual autonomy from primary attachment figures. The interest toward the peer group, with whom adolescents can share experiences and affection, becomes a determining factor to promote the growth and construction of personal identity.

Although research supports the relation between stressful life events and NSSI behaviors, to date there are few studies that have been undertaken on the degree to which stressful life events lead to NSSI among adolescents, except for research focusing on childhood abuse and other severe early life adversities (Tang et al., 2016). Only a small number of empirical studies have investigated the relationship between NSSI and core alexithymic features (i.e., difficulty in identifying and describing feelings) in different populations while no systematic review of the literature has been conducted to date. Moreover, the overall relationships among the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, quality of parental and peer attachment, NSSI, suicidal ideation, and of stressful life events among young adolescents have not been sufficiently investigated.

The Present Study

In light of the above considerations, this study aimed to investigate the plausibility of a theoretical model in which low quality of attachment toward both peers and parents could represent emotional risk factors that may predispose adolescents to have increased difficulties in identifying and describing their own feelings which, in turn, may heighten the likelihood of developing both NSSI and suicidal ideation. Specifically, we hypothesized NSSI and suicidal ideation to be positively correlated with adolescents' difficulty in identifying and describing feelings. NSSI, suicidal ideation and difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, instead, were hypothesized to be negatively related to the quality of attachment toward both parents and peers. Lastly, in line with previous arguments (Klonsky and Muehlenkamp, 2007; Cerutti et al., 2011; Laukkanen et al., 2013) highlighting the positive relationship of stressful life events to NSSI, suicidal ideation, and difficulty in identifying and describing feelings, we also included in our model the number of stressful life events as a control variable.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Seven hundred and nine Italian early adolescents (50.4% male), aged 10–15 years were involved in the present study. Participants were recruited in two middle schools in Rome. Exclusion criteria for participation included the presence of a diagnosed psychiatric illness and/or history of psychiatric treatment, history of significant neurological illness or brain injury, history of chronic pains and recurrent somatic symptoms. The vast majority (92.5%) of the participants were Caucasian.

Procedure

The participants and their parents/caregivers gave their written informed consent before inclusion in the present study. The administration of the self-reported questionnaires took place during school time in the classrooms. Anonymity of participants was ensured. Questionnaires took approximately 30–45 min to complete. All participants completed the questionnaire battery.

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Department of Dynamic and Clinical Psychology, Sapienza University of Rome.

Measures

Deliberate Self-Harm Inventory

The Deliberate Self-Harm Inventory (DSHI; Gratz, 2001) was used to assess non-suicidal self-injury behavior (NSSI). The DSHI is a 17-item self-report measure that assesses lifetime history of NSSI (defined as the deliberate, direct destruction of body tissue without suicidal intent), including frequency, duration, and type of NSSI behavior. The DSHI was recently validated in the Italian context by Cerutti et al. (2012) and was found to have adequate internal consistency, and good convergent and discriminant validity. An overall score of NSSI was created by summing participants' scores on the 10 items (Gratz, 2006). In the present study, good reliability ($\alpha = 0.62$) was found.

Suicidal Ideation

Suicidal ideation was assessed by using one item from the Children's Depression Inventory-2 (CDI-2; Kovacs, 2015; Italian adaptation by Camuffo and Cerutti, in press) The item has three response options that score 0 (*absence of suicidal ideation*), 1 (*mild suicidal ideation*), or 2 (*severe suicidal ideation*). For our purposes, we recoded this item by merging the last two response-choices into one. The new dichotomous variable ranged from 0 (absence of suicidal ideation) and 1 (presence of suicidal ideation).

Difficulty in Identifying and Describing Feelings

For this study, we assessed the difficulty in identifying feelings (DIF) and describing feelings (DDF) by using the difficulty in

identifying feelings subscale (DIF-S) and difficulty in describing feelings subscale (DDS) of the Alexithymia Questionnaire for Children (AQC; Rieffe et al., 2006; Di Trani et al., 2009). The DIF-S is composed by seven items (e.g., "I am often confused about the way I am feeling inside"; $\alpha = 0.77$) whereas the DDF-s by five items (e.g., "I find it difficult to say how I feel inside; $\alpha = 0.64$). Both subscales are scored on a three-point rating scale (from 0 = not true to 2 = often true) and assessed the degree to which children feel unable to recognize and describe their own feelings. Both subscales showed positive correlations with somatic problems and several negative moods like anger, sadness, and fear (Rieffe et al., 2006).¹

The Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment

The Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment (IPPA; Armsden and Greenberg, 1987) was used to measure the quality of parent (IPPA-PA) and peer (IPPA-PE) attachment in adolescence. The good psychometric properties of the IPPA have been already confirmed in several studies with Italian samples (Laghi et al., 2009; Pace et al., 2011). The Parent Attachment Scale consists of 28 items whereas the Peer Attachment Scale consists of 25 items. The items of both instruments were scored on a five-point scale (from 1 = "not true at all" to 5 = "completely true") and assessed three dimensions of attachment, respectively: "Trust," "Communication," and "Alienation." The Trust scale measures the extent to which adolescents trust their parents ($\alpha = 0.82$) and peers ($\alpha = 0.88$) to respect and accept their feelings (e.g., "My parents/peer respect my feelings"). The Communication scale measures the extent adolescents experience having a high quality of communication (e.g., "When my parents/friends know that something is bothering me, they ask me about it") with their parents ($\alpha = 0.78$) and peers ($\alpha = 0.85$). The Alienation scale measures the degree to which adolescents experience negative feelings (e.g., "I don't get much attention from my parents/friends") toward parents ($\alpha = 0.80$) and peers ($\alpha = 0.71$). For our purposes, the individual's mean score on the three scales was considered as the indicator of parent and peer attachment. Furthermore, these aggregated scores were highly reliable: alphas for the global attachment scale toward parent and peers were, respectively, 0.84 and 0.77.²

Life Stressor Checklist-Revised

A reduced 13-item version of the *Life Stressor Checklist-Revised* (Wolfe et al., 1996; Giannantonio, 2005) was used to assess the presence and impact of a variety of stressful or traumatic events that may have occurred in the participant's life. Specifically, participants are asked to indicate whether or not they experienced each event, as well as their level of distress in response to the events they endorsed. For the present study, the dichotomous responses (yes vs. no) to all of the items were summed to create an overall measure of the number of stressful life events experienced.

Data Analytical Approach

As a preliminary step, we computed the correlations among the variables of interest. Then, we examined the hypothesized model (Figure 1) in a structural equation modeling (SEM) framework using Mplus8 (Muthén and Muthén, 1998-2017). A general latent factor measuring participants' difficulty in identifying and describing their feelings was modeled by using the two subscales DIF-S and DDS-S. The composite mean scores of IPPA-PA and IPPA-PE scales were used as the indicators to model parental and peer attachment. These variables were posited as single indicator latent variables by estimating the error terms from their reliabilities (Kline, 2010). As suicidal ideation was coded as a dichotomous variable, parameter estimates were based on the Weighted Least Squares Mean-Variance adjusted (WLSMV) estimator. This method is particularly suited for dealing with categorical data. Specifically, Mplus 8 computed probit regression coefficients (Muthén and Muthén, 1998–2017) to assess the impact of our predictors on the dichotomous outcome variable suicidal ideation (Muthén and Muthén, 1998-2017). Non-significant χ^2 likelihood ratio statistic, comparative fit index (CFI) and Tucker-Lewis index (TLI) greater than 0.95, and root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA) values lesser than 0.05 (Kline, 2010) were considered as indicators of a good model fit. According to the principle of parsimony (i.e., reducing the model's complexity by increasing the number of degrees of freedom without worsening the fit), we tested a series of increasingly liberal mediational models, in which direct paths from independent variables to our outcome variables (i.e., suicidal ideation and self-harm) were sequentially freely estimated. In detail, we estimated a full mediational model (i.e., without direct effects from our focal predictors parent and peer attachment to our distal outcomes suicidal ideation and self-harm). Next, we added the direct effects to evaluate if a partial mediational model significantly fit the data. According to MacKinnon (2008), paths were retained only if they resulted in a significant increment of model fit (we compared these nested models by using the DIFFTEST function in Mplus8; Muthén and Muthén, 1998-2017). In line with recent recommendations (Hayes and Scharkow, 2013), we computed the 95% bias-corrected confidence intervals (CI) to formally test the significance of our hypothesized mediational effects (ab). If the lower and upper limits of the 95% CI did not include zero, we concluded that the mediated effect was statistically different from zero. Finally, both participants' sex and life events were used as control variables in order to partial out their effects.

RESULTS

Sample Characteristics

The participants mean age was 12.6, with a standard deviation of 1.06. Among adolescents 83% reported at least one brother or sister. Socio-demographic characteristics of parents are described in **Table 1**.

According to Gratz inventory (Gratz, 2001), results indicated that 204 adolescents (28.8%) endorsed at least one lifetime

¹Although we also assessed the subdimension of externally oriented thinking, we did not include it because it showed very low reliability (for similar findings and considerations, see also Rieffe et al., 2006).

²Before computing the reliability the Alienation scale was recoded.



episode of NSSI and 97 of them (13.7%) reported more than one episode with at least two different methods while only1.4% reported engaging in repetitive NSSI (\geq 5 episodes) during the last year. Detailed results are reported in **Table 1**. No statistical differences between boys and girls emerged regarding the presence or absence of NSSI behavior.

Correlation Analysis

Correlations were mostly as expected (**Table 2**). Suicidal ideation, NSSI, difficulty in identifying and describing feelings were (a)

		-	-	0.1
		Total (N = 790)%	Boys (n = 357)%	Girls (n = 352)%
Educational	Primary	20		
level	Secondary	42		
	University	33		
	Missing	5		
Civil status	Single	0.7		
	Married/cohabiting	77.2		
	Separated/divorced	12.4		
	Widowed	2.3		
	Missing	7.4		
NSSI behavior	Presence	28.8	16.1	12.7
	Absence	71.2	34.3	36.9

positively correlated with stressful life events and (b) negatively correlated with both parental and peer attachment. Girls were more likely to report higher difficulties in identifying their feelings than boys.

Mediational Models

The full mediational model showed a marginal fit $\chi^2(9) = 25.82$, p < 0.001, CFI = 0.98, TLI = 0.94, RMSEA = 0.05 [90% CI: 0.03, 0.08]. Thus, we proceeded by testing two partial mediational models. First, we added the direct paths from peer attachment to both suicidal ideation and NSSI. This partial mediational model showed a marginal fit $\chi^2(7) = 26.01$, p < 0.001, CFI = 0.98, TLI = 0.92, RMSEA = 0.06 [90% CI: 0.04, 0.09] and was not statistically different from the full mediational model $\Delta \chi^2(2) = 2.22, p = 0.33$. Then, we estimated a second partial mediational model in which we added the direct paths from parental attachment to both suicidal ideation and NSSI. This partial mediational model showed a perfect fit to the data and $\chi^2(7) = 10.01, p = 0.19, CFI = 1.00, TLI = 0.99, RMSEA = 0.03$ [90% CI: 0.00, 0.06] and was statistically different from the full model $\Delta \chi^2(2) = 13.91$, p = 0.001, thereby providing evidence for freely estimating the direct effects of parental attachment.

Once selected the second partial mediational model as the best fitting one, we computed the 95% CI for our hypothesized mediational effects. Results indicated that higher levels of parental attachment (ab = -0.27, [95% CI: -0.44, -0.15]) and peer attachment (ab = -0.10, [95% CI: -0.21, -0.03])

TABLE 2 | Correlation matrix.

NSSI	Sui-Id	DIF	DDF	IPPA-PA	ATTP	Str. events	Sex
_	0.320***	0.261***	0.212***	-0.276***	-0.131***	0.314***	-0.064
	-	0.357***	0.232***	-0.331***	-0.154***	0.227***	0.010
		_	0.603***	-0.451***	-0.164***	0.351***	0.096*
			_	-0.391***	-0.219***	0.284***	0.060
				_	0.232***	-0.316***	0.008**
					_	-0.129***	0.243***
						_	-0.037
							_
		- 0.320***	- 0.320*** 0.261*** - 0.357***	- 0.320*** 0.261*** 0.212*** - 0.357*** 0.232*** - 0.603***	- 0.320*** 0.261*** 0.212*** -0.276*** - 0.357*** 0.232*** -0.331*** - 0.603*** -0.451*** 0.391***	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

NSSI, non-suicidal self-injury; Sui-Id, suicidal ideation (0 = absence of suicidal ideation, 1 = presence of suicidal ideation); DIF, difficulty in identifying feelings; DDF, difficulty in describing feelings; IPPA-PA, parent attachment; IPPA-PE, peer attachment; sex (0 = boys, 1 = girls). *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.

were related to a lack of suicidal ideation via the mediational role of difficulty in identifying and describing feelings (the 95% asymmetric lower and upper CI limits did not include zero). Similarly, the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings significantly mediated the effect of parental attachment (ab = -0.18, [95% CI: -0.23, -0.02]) and peer attachment (ab = -0.04, [95% CI: -0.10, -0.01]) on NSSI.

Alternative Mediational Model

We also investigated the fit of three alternative models representing plausible alternative explanations of the covariance structure. First, we tested an alternative model in which we posited NSSI and suicidal ideation as independent variables and parental and peer attachment as distal outcomes (the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings was the mediator). This alternative model showed a good fit, $\chi^2(7) = 12.31$, p = 0.09, CFI = 0.99, TLI = 0.98, RMSEA = 0.03 [90% CI: 0.00, 0.06] similar to the hypothesized mediational model, suggesting that both models could be equally appropriate to explain our data. The second alternative model, in which we posited the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings as the primary predictor, parent and peer attachment as the mediators, and NSSI and suicidal ideation as outcomes, showed a lower fit $\chi^2(7) = 30.61$, p < 0.001, CFI = 0.97, TLI = 0.90, RMSEA = 0.07 [90% CI: 0.05, 0.10] compared to the hypothesized model. Finally, the third alternative model, in which we considered parent and peer attachment as primary predictors, NSSI and suicidal ideation as mediators, and the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings as distal outcome, showed an unacceptable fit $\chi^2(7) = 73.74$, p < 0.001, CFI = 0.92, TLI = 0.70, RMSEA = 0.12 [90% CI: 0.09, 0.14] compared to the hypothesized model.

DISCUSSION

The primary aim of this study was to investigate the difficulties in identifying and describing feelings, two core facets of alexithymia, and NSSI behavior among a sample of Italian students. Our findings highlighted that self-harmers have higher difficulties in identifying and describing their own feelings, confirming the fact that they are perplexed about their emotions and find it difficult to distinguish between them (Taylor et al., 1997;

Hamza et al., 2015). This result moves us in the direction of supporting an affect regulation function of NSSI in which adolescents with difficulties in identifying and describing their feelings may use NSSI as a way of regulating their emotions (Klonsky and Muehlenkamp, 2007), and is consistent with a previous study using a community sample of high school students (Laukkanen et al., 2013).

Importantly, we also tested a theoretical mediational model in which the difficulty in identifying and describing feelings was the mediator of the associations between NSSI and quality of attachment toward both parents and peers. Results supported the hypothesized mediation model: low levels of quality of attachment may enhance the risk of both NSSI and suicidal ideation by compromising adolescents' abilities to identify their own feelings. This result is in line with findings showing the importance of quality attachment in emotion regulation. Specifically, a negative environment (i.e., neglectful environments) influences the nature and quality of the relationships in which parents and children engage and it may interrupt the development of healthy emotion regulation skills in children and adolescents (Trickett et al., 2011; Peh et al., 2017; Williams et al., 2017). There is evidence that a lack of attachment security in early life affects the development of processes involved in emotion regulation (Schore, 2001; Taylor, 2010). In other words, the child who in absence of a secure attachment to parents fails to develop adequate selfregulatory capacities (Taylor, 2010). Similarly, our results also support the importance in extending the investigation on attachment beyond early childhood through to adolescence, and particularly in investigating the perceptions adolescents have of the quality of their actual attachment relationships. Specifically during adolescence age, the interactions with peers assume an increasingly higher priority, attachment behavior is also often oriented toward non-parental figures (Kerns et al., 2006) because peers are perceived as primary sources of consolation and support.

Accordingly, it seems that poor emotional bonds with both parents and peers may act as distal risk factors for developing later psychopathology. Our findings confirm that NSSI behaviors can be considered as a dysfunctional emotion-regulation strategy in presence of a inability to identifying feelings, consistent with recent results of Peh et al. (2017) that suggested how NSSI may be viewed as maladaptive attempts to cope with negative effects. However, our model also suggests that these negative effects might be counteracted by helping adolescents understand and recognize their own feelings. In a systematic review of the literature exploring the link between alexithymic features and NSSI, Norman and Borrill (2015) showed that individuals, who are able to understand and communicate their feelings, are likely to engage in NSSI behaviors in order to regulate their emotions. Furthermore, identifying and labeling an emotional experience in itself reduces emotional intensity that, in turn, may help to prevent the perceived need to engage in NSSI (Sleuwaegen et al., 2017).

This result can have high clinical relevance if we consider that, to date, only a few studies have investigated the mediational role played by core alexithymic facets in association with NSSI behaviors and other risk factors during early adolescence and adolescence. For instance, Garisch and Wilson (2010) found that alexithymia mediated the association between bullying and self-harm in high school students. This is in line with the findings of the present study supporting the hypotheses that the inability to regulate and communicate emotions in a normally adaptive way plays an important role in NSSI behaviors. The role of alexithymia in maladaptive behavior was also explored by Swannell et al. (2012) who reported that alexithymia (i.e., difficulty in describing feelings) partially mediated the effect of childhood abuse on self-harm in females but not in males.

Consistent with other studies, our findings indicated that NSSI is moderately prevalent among a non-clinical adolescent population (Hilt et al., 2008). Specifically, 28.8% reported one or more lifetime histories of NSSI behaviors (<5) while 1.4% reported engaging in repetitive NSSI (five or more episodes during the last year) using different methods.

Moreover, adolescents who engaged in NSSI showed a poor perception of quality of attachment with both parents and peers. This is consistent with literature indicating that early attachment relationships have important implications for mental health later in life (Arbuthnott and Lewis, 2015) and in line with study Hallab and Covic's (2010), which measured attachment by the same tool adopted in this paper and showed that those who self-injured had the worst perceived quality of attachment to parents compared with those who did not intentionally hurt themselves.

With regards to suicidal ideation, findings revealed that suicidal ideation is negatively related to quality of attachment to parents and peers and positively correlated with DIF. Suicidal thought is also positively correlated with the number of stressful events.

Parcel and part of our analysis, we also confirmed that a greater number of life events (as reported by adolescents) were an additional risk factor for NSSI episodes. While a positive perception of the quality of attachment to parents and to peers was related to a smaller number of NSSI behaviors.

However, while a history of childhood trauma has been reported as a common risk factor for NSSI, the role of family, peer relationships and attachment has not been thoroughly explored. Given the limited studies investigating these interrelations, the current study is an important contribution to the extant literature. With regard to the relationship between stressful life events and NSSI, a previous cited study by Paivio and McCulloch (2004) restricted its focus exclusivity on child maltreatment as predictor variable in their mediational model, and did not consider other types of traumatic or stressful life events.

Conversely, consistent with recent research findings (Cerutti et al., 2011; Liu et al., 2014), the present study extend the focus on other important adverse experiences not only maltreatment. In fact, our results provide evidence that an increased frequency of NSSI is associated with a greater number of stressful life events as experience of sexual harassment, being victim of bullying, witnessing potentially traumatic events, etc.

Limitation

Our study has several limitations that should be addressed. First, our data were correlational in nature and, therefore, no relationships of cause-effect could be established. Second, although we tested for possible alternative models, we recognize that longitudinal data are superior for analyzing mediational hypotheses. In particular, future longitudinal studies should test the possible reciprocal influences among attachment, NSSI, and suicidal ideation as suggested by the good model fit reported by the first alternative model. Third, the value of retrospective histories of stressful or traumatic experiences might be questionable, given the possibility of under-reporting, over-reporting or false memory. Lastly, social desirability response bias may also have affected the results.

Clinical Implication

Despite these limitations, the present study highlights the risk factors having a significant impact upon NSSI among early adolescents who reported engaging in self-injury behavior when compared to their non-injuring counterparts. These findings add further information to the scant existing literature about possible links between core alexithymic facets (i.e., difficulty in identifying and describing feelings) and NSSI and their relationships with perceived attachment quality, stressful life events and suicidal ideation. Specifically, when the quality of attachment with both peers and parents is compromised, helping children understand their own emotions may reduce the risk of higher NSSI and suicidal thoughts.

However, more research is needed to further explore the variables considered in this study. There is, therefore, a need for more data to better understand this association in order to provide useful information for the planning of preventive interventions in younger populations.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All of the authors have substantially and equally contributed to the development and preparation of the manuscript. Furthermore, all the authors have approved the final version of the manuscript. Finally, all authors have agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the manuscript in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of it are appropriately investigated and resolved.

REFERENCES

- Arbuthnott, A. E., and Lewis, S. P. (2015). Parents of youth who self-injure: a review of the literature and implications for mental health professionals. *Child Adolesc. Psychiatry Ment. Health* 9:35. doi: 10.1186/s13034-015-0066-3
- Armsden, G., and Greenberg, M. T. (1987). The inventory of parent and peer attachment: individual differences and their relationship to psychological well-being in adolescence. J. Youth Adolesc. 16, 427–454. doi: 10.1007/ BF02202939
- Cerutti, R., Calabrese, M., and Valastro, C. (2014). Alexithymia and personality disorders in the adolescent non-suicidal selfinjury: preliminary results. *Procedia Soc. Behav. Sci.* 114, 372–376. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.12.714
- Cerutti, R., Manca, M., Presaghi, F., and Gratz, K. L. (2011). Prevalence and clinical correlates of deliberate self-harm among a community sample of Italian adolescents. J. Adolesc. 2, 337–347. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2010. 04.004
- Cerutti, R., Presaghi, F., Manca, M., and Gratz, K. L. (2012). Deliberate self-harm behavior among Italian young adults: correlations with clinical and nonclinical dimensions of personality. *Am. J. Orthopsychiatry* 82, 298–308. doi: 10.1111/j. 1939-0025.2012.01169.x
- Cerutti, R., Spensieri, V., Valastro, C., Presaghi, F., Canitano, R., and Guidetti, V. (2017). A comprehensive approach to understand somatic symptoms and their impact on emotional and psychosocial functioning in children. *PLoS One* 12:e0171867. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0171867
- Cerutti, R., Valastro, C., Tarantino, S., Valeriani, M., Faedda, N., Spensieri, V., et al. (2016). Alexithymia and psychopathological symptoms in adolescent outpatients and mothers suffering from migraines: a case control study. *J. Headache Pain* 17:39. doi: 10.1186/s10194-016-0640-y
- Conterio, K., and Lader, W. (1998). Bodily Harm: The Breakthrough Healing Program for Selfinjurers. New York, NY: Hyperion.
- Di Trani, M., Tomassetti, N., Bonadies, M., Capozzi, F., De Gennaro, L., Presaghi, F., et al. (2009). Un questionario Italiano per l'Alessitimia in Età Evolutiva: struttura fattoriale e attendibilità. *Psicol. Salute* 2, 131–143. doi: 10.3280/PDS2009-002009
- Favazza, A. R., and Rosenthal, R. J. (1993). Diagnostic issues in self-mutilation. Hosp. Community Psychiatry 44, 134–140. doi: 10.1176/ps.44.2.134
- Ferrara, M., Terrinoni, A., and Williams, R. (2012). Non-suicidal self-injury (Nssi) in adolescent inpatients: assessing personality features and attitude toward death. *Child Adolc. Psychiatry Ment. Health* 6:12. doi: 10.1186/1753-2000-6-12
- Garisch, J. A., and Wilson, M. S. (2010). Vulnerabilities to deliberate self-harm among adolescents: the role of alexithymia and victimization. *Br. J. Clin. Psychol.* 49(Pt 2), 151–162. doi: 10.1348/014466509X441709
- Gatta, M., Dal Santo, F., Rago, A., Spoto, A., and Battistella, P. A. (2016). Alexithymia, impulsiveness, and psychopathology in nonsuicidal self-injured adolescents. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 12, 2307–2317. doi: 10.2147/NDT. S106433
- Giannantonio, M. (2005). *Psicotraumatologia e Psicologia dell'Emergenza*. Salerno: Ecomind.
- Grandclerc, S., De Labrouhe, D., Spodenkiewicz, M., Lachal, J., and Moro, M. R. (2016). Relations between nonsuicidal self-injury and suicidal behavior in adolescence: a systematic review. *PLoS One* 11:e0153760. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0153760
- Gratz, K. L. (2001). Measurement of deliberate self-harm: preliminary data on the deliberate self-harm inventory. J. Psychopathol. Beh. Assess. 23, 253–263. doi: 10.1023/A:1012779403943
- Gratz, K. L. (2006). Risk for repeated deliberate self-harm among female college students: the role and interaction of childhood maltreatment, emotional inexpressivity, and affect intensity / reactivity. Am. J. Orthopsychiatry 76, 238–250.
- Gratz, K. L., Conrad, S. D., and Roemer, L. (2002). Risk factors for deliberate self-harm among college students. Am. J. Orthopsychiatry 72, 128–140. doi: 10.1037/0002-9432.72.1.128
- Hallab, L., and Covic, T. (2010). Deliberate self-harm: the interplay between attachment and stress. *Behav. Change* 27, 93–103. doi: 10.1375/bech.27.2.93
- Hamza, C. A., Willoughby, T., and Heffer, T. (2015). Impulsivity and nonsuicidal self-injury: a review and meta-analysis. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 38, 13–24. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2015.02.010

- Hayes, A. F., and Scharkow, M. (2013). The relative trustworthiness of inferential tests of the indirect effect in statistical mediation analysis: does method really matter? *Psychol. Sci.* 24, 1918–1927. doi: 10.1177/0956797613480187
- Hilt, L. M., Nock, M. K., Lloyd-Richardson, E. E., and Prinstein, M. J. (2008). Longitudinal study of nonsuicidal self-injury among young adolescents. J. Early Adolesc. 28, 455–469. doi: 10.1177/0272431608316604
- International Society for the Study of Self-Injury (2015). *Definition of Non-suicidal Selfinjury (2007)*. Available at: http://www.itriples.org/isss-aboutself-i. httpl (accessed November 25, 2015).
- Joiner, T. E. (2005). *Why People Die by Suicide*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Joiner, T. E., Di Ribeiro, J. D., and Silva, C. (2012). Nonsuicidalself-injury, suicidal behavior, and their co-occurrence as view ed through the lens of the interpersonal theory of suicide. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 21, 342–347. doi: 10.1177/0963721412454873
- Kara, K., Ozsoy, S., Teke, H., Congologlu, M. A., Turker, T., Renklidag, T., et al. (2015). Non-suicidal self-injurious behavior in forensic child and adolescent populations: clinical features and relationship with depression. *Neurosciences* 20, 31–36.
- Kerns, K. A., Tomich, P. L., and Kim, P. (2006). Normative trends in children's perceptions of availability and utilization of attachment figures in middle childhood. Soc. Dev. 15, 1–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2006.00327.x
- Kline, R. B. (2010). *Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling*, 3rd Edn. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Klonsky, E. D., May, A. M., and Glenn, C. R. (2013). The relationship between nonsuicidal self-injury and attempted suicide: converging evidence from four samples. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 122, 231–237. doi: 10.1037/a0030278
- Klonsky, E. D., and Muehlenkamp, J. J. (2007). Self-injury: a research review for the practitioner. J. Clin. Psychol. 63, 1045–1056. doi: 10.1002/jclp.20412
- Kojima, M. (2012). Alexithymia as a prognostic risk factor for health problems: a brief review of epidemiological studies. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 6:21. doi: 10.1186/ 1751-0759-6-21
- Kojima, M., Senda, Y., Nagaya, T., Tokudome, S., and Furukawa, T. A. (2003). Alexithymia, depression and social support among Japanese workers. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 72, 307–314. doi: 10.1159/000073027
- Kovacs, M. (2015). Children's depression inventory (CDI and CDI2). Encycl. Clin. Psychol. 1–5. doi: 10.1002/9781118625392.wbecp419
- Laghi, F., D'Alessio, M., Pallini, S., and Baiocco, R. (2009). Attachment representations and time perspective in adolescence. *Soc. Indic. Res.* 90, 181–194. doi: 10.1007/s11205-008-9249-0
- Laghi, F., Terrinoni, A., Cerutti, R., Fantini, F., Galosi, S., Ferrara, M., et al. (2016). Theory of mind in non-suicidal self-injury (NSSI) adolescents. *Conscious. Cogn.* 43, 38–47. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2016.05.004
- Laukkanen, E., Rissanen, M. L., Tolmunen, T., Kylmä, J., and Hintikka, J. (2013). Adolescent self-cutting elsewhere than on the arms reveals more serious psychiatric symptoms. *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 22, 501–510. doi: 10.1007/ s00787-013-0390-1
- Liu, R. T., Frazier, E. A., Cataldo, A. M., Simon, V. A., Spirito, A., and Prinstein, M. J. (2014). Negative life events and non-suicidal self-injury in an adolescent inpatient sample. *Arch. Suicide Res.* 18, 251–258. doi: 10.1080/13811118.2013. 824835
- Lumley, M. A., Neely, L. C., and Burger, A. J. (2007). The assessment of alexithymia in medical settings: implications for understanding and treating health problems. J. Pers. Assess. 89, 230–246. doi: 10.1080/00223890701629698
- MacKinnon, D. P. (2008). Introduction to Statistical Mediation Analysis. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Manca, M., Presaghi, F., and Cerutti, R. (2014). Clinical specificity of acute versus chronic self-injury: measurement and evaluation of repetitive non suicidal self-injury. *Psychiatry Res.* 125, 111–119. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013.10.010
- Muehlenkamp, J. J., Claes, L., Havertape, L., and Plener, P. L. (2012). International prevalence of adolescents non-suicidal self-injury and deliberate self-harm. *Child Adolesc. Psychiatry Ment. Health* 6:10. doi: 10.1186/1753-2000-6-10
- Muthén, L. K., and Muthén, B. O. (1998–2017). *Mplus User's Guide*, 8th Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Muthén & Muthén.
- Nixon, M. K., Cloutier, P., and Jansson, S. M. (2008). Nonsuicidal self-harm in youth: a population-based survey. CMAJ 178, 306–312. doi: 10.1503/cmaj. 061693

- Nixon, M. K., and Heath, N. L. (2009). Self-Injury in Youth: The Essential Guide to Assessment and Intervention. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Nock, M. K. (2010). Self-injury. Ann. Rev. Clin. Psychol. 6, 339–363. doi: 10.1146/ annurev.clinpsy.121208.131258
- Norman, H., and Borrill, J. (2015). The relationship between self-harm and alexithymia. *Scand. J. Psychol.* 56, 405–419. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12217
- Pace, C. S., San Martini, P., and Zavattini, G. C. (2011). The factor structure of the Inventory of Parent and Peer Attachment (IPPA): a survey of Italian adolescents. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 51, 83–88. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.03.006
- Paivio, S., and McCulloch, C. R. (2004). Alexithymia as a mediator between childhood trauma and self-injurious behaviors. *Child Abuse Negl.* 28, 339–354. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2003.11.018
- Parker, J. D. A., Keefer, K. V., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2008). Latent structure of the alexithymia construct: a taxometric investigation. *Psychol. Assess.* 20, 385–396. doi: 10.1037/a0014262
- Peh, C. X., Shahwan, S., Fauziana, R., Mahesh, M. V., Sambasivam, R., Zhang, Y., et al. (2017). Emotion dysregulation as a mechanism linking child maltreatment exposure and self-harm behaviors in adolescents. *Child Abuse Negl.* 67, 383–390. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.03.013
- Peterson, J., Freedenthal, S., Sheldon, C., and Andersen, R. (2008). Nonsuicidal self injury in adolescents. *Psychiatry (Edgmont)* 5, 20–26.
- Rieffe, C., Oosterveld, P., and Terwogt, M. M. (2006). An alexithymia questionnaire for children: factorial and concurrent validation results. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 40, 123–133. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.05.013

Ross, R. R., and McKay, H. B. (1979). Self-Mutilation. Lexington: Lexington Books.

- Schore, A. N. (2001). The effects of early relational trauma on right brain development, affect regulation, and infant mental health. *Infant Ment. Health* J. 22, 201–269. doi: 10.1002/1097-0355(200101/04)22:1<201::AID-IMHJ8>3.0. CO:2-9
- Serafini, G., Canepa, G., Adavastro, G., Nebbia, J., Belvederi Murri, M., Erbuto, D., et al. (2017). The relationship between childhood maltreatment and nonsuicidal self-injury: a systematic review. *Front. Psychiatry* 8:149. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyt.2017.00149
- Sleuwaegen, E., Houben, M., Claes, L., Berens, A., and Sabbe, B. (2017). The relationship between non-suicidal self-injury and alexithymia in borderline personality disorder: "Actions instead of words". *Compr. Psychiatry* 77, 80–88. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2017.06.006
- Swannell, S., Martin, G., Page, A., Hasking, P., Hazell, P., Taylor, A., et al. (2012). Child maltreatment, subsequent non-suicidal self-injury and the mediating roles of dissociation, alexithymia, and self-blame. *Child Abuse Negl.* 36, 572–584. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2012.05.005
- Tang, J., Yang, W., Ahmed, N. I., Ma, Y., Liu, H. Y., Wang, J. J., et al. (2016). Stressful life events as a predictor for nonsuicidal self-injury in Southern Chinese adolescence: a cross-sectional study. *Medicine* 95:e2637. doi: 10.1097/ MD.00000000002637

- Taylor, G. J. (2010). Affects, trauma, and mechanisms of symptom formation: a tribute to John C. Nemiah, MD (1918-2009). *Psychother. Psychosom.* 79, 339–349. doi: 10.1159/000320119
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526831
- Terr, L. C. (1991). Childhood traumas: an outline and overview. Am. J. Psychiatry 148, 10–20. doi: 10.1176/ajp.148.1.10
- Timoney, L. R., and Holder, M. D. (2013). Emotional Processing Deficits and Happiness, Springer Briefs in Well-Being and Quality of Life Research. Dordrecht: Springer. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-7177-2_3
- Trickett, P. K., Negriff, S., Ji, J., and Peckins, M. (2011). Child maltreatment and adolescent development. J. Res. Adolesc. 21, 3–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-7795. 2010.00711.x
- van der Kolk, B. A., Pelcovitz, D., Roth, S., Mandel, F., McFarlane, A., and Herman, J. L. (1996). Dissociation, somatization, and affect dysregulation: the complexity of adaptation to trauma. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 153, 83–93. doi: 10.1176/ajp. 153.7.83
- van der Kolk, B. A., Perry, J. C., and Herman, J. L. (1991). Childhood origins of selfdestructive behavior. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 148, 1665–1671. doi: 10.1176/ajp.148.12. 1665
- Walsh, B. W. (2006). *Treating Self-Injury: A Practical Guide*. New York, NY: Guildford Press.
- Williams, R., Leone, L., Faedda, N., Natalucci, G., Bellini, B., Salvi, E., et al. (2017). The role of attachment insecurity in the emergence of anxiety symptoms in children and adolescents with migraine: an empirical study. *J. Headache Pain* 18:62. doi: 10.1186/s10194-017-0769-3
- Wolfe, J., Kimerling, R., Brown, P. J., Chrestman, K. R., and Levin, K. (1996). "Psychometric review of the life stressor checklist-revised," in *Measurement of Stress, Trauma, and Adaptation*, ed. B. H. Stamm (Lutherville, MD: Sidran Press), 198–201.
- Zetterqvist, M. (2017). Nonsuicidal self-injury in adolescents: characterization of the disorder and the issue of distress and impairment. *Suicide Life Threat. Behav.* 47, 321–335. doi: 10.1111/sltb.12283

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Cerutti, Zuffianò and Spensieri. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Relationship Between Alexithymia and Emotional Awareness: A Meta-Analytic Review of the Correlation Between TAS-20 and LEAS

Daniel Maroti¹, Peter Lilliengren² and Indre Bileviciute-Ljungar^{1*}

¹ Department of Clinical Sciences, Rehabilitation Medicine, Karolinska Institutet, Danderyd University Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden, ² Department of Health Care Sciences, Ersta Sköndal Bräcke University College, Stockholm, Sweden

Background: Alexithymia and emotional awareness may be considered overlapping constructs and both have been shown to be related to psychological and emotional well-being. However, it is not clear how the constructs relate to each other empirically or if they may overlap more or less in different populations. The aim of this review was therefore to conduct a meta-analysis of correlations between the most commonly used measures of alexithymia (i.e., the self-report instrument Toronto Alexithymia Scale; TAS-20) and emotional awareness (i.e., the observer-rated instrument Level of Emotional Awareness Scale; LEAS) and to explore potential moderators of their relationship.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Danilo Carrozzino, Università degli Studi "G. d'Annunzio" Chieti - Pescara, Italy Silvia Raquel Soares Ouakinin, Universidade de Lisboa, Portugal

*Correspondence:

Indre Bileviciute-Ljungar indre.ljungar@ki.se

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 20 December 2017 Accepted: 19 March 2018 Published: 16 April 2018

Citation:

Maroti D, Lilliengren P and Bileviciute-Ljungar I (2018) The Relationship Between Alexithymia and Emotional Awareness: A Meta-Analytic Review of the Correlation Between TAS-20 and LEAS. Front. Psychol. 9:453. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00453 **Methods:** Electronic databases were searched for studies published until the end of February 2018. Study samples were coded as medical conditions, psychiatric disorders and/or healthy controls and sample mean age and gender distribution were extracted. Correlations between the TAS-20 and the LEAS were subjected to a random effect of meta-analysis and moderators were explored in subgroup analyses and meta-regressions. Publication bias was considered.

Results: 21 studies reporting on 28 independent samples on correlation analysis were included, encompassing a total of 2857 subjects (57% women). The aggregated correlation between TAS-20 and LEAS was r = -0.122 (95% CI [-0.180, -0.064]; Z = -4.092; p < 0.001), indicating a significant, but weak, negative relationship between the measures. Heterogeneity was moderate, but we found no indication of significant differences between patients with medical conditions, psychiatric disorders or healthy controls, nor that mean age or percentage of female subjects moderated the relationship. The overall estimate became somewhat weaker after adjusting for possible publication bias.

Conclusions: Our results indicate that TAS-20 and LEAS measure different aspects of emotional functioning. The small overlap suggests that alexithymia and emotional awareness are distinct constructs of emotional well-being. Clinicians need to assess both aspects when considering treatment options for individual patients. Moreover, from the

115

clinical standpoint, an easy reliable and valid way of measuring emotional awareness is still needed. More research should be focus on the differences between alexithymia and emotional awareness in specific conditions, but also how to integrate self-report instrument and observed based measures in a clinical situation.

Keywords: alexithymia, level of emotional awareness, LEAS, toronto alexithymia scale, TAS-20, meta-analysis

INTRODUCTION

Alexithymia, which literally means "lack of words for emotion," is conceptualized as a general impairment in the capacity for processing emotional information, relating to both verbal and non-verbal stimuli (Lane et al., 1996). Individuals who are high in alexithymia have difficulties identifying their own or others' feelings (Lane and Schwartz, 1987) and show an externallyoriented thinking style and a scarcity of fantasy life (Taylor et al., 1997). An externally-oriented thinking style refers to a person's tendency to be concrete, stimulus-bound and oriented to practical aspects of a situation.

Several concepts partly overlap with alexithymia, such as emotion suppression, isolation, denial, and repression. However, while these concepts refer to active, defensive processes that reduce the experience or expression of emotion, alexithymia is generally considered to be a deficit rather than a defense (Lumley et al., 2010). The question of what type of deficit constitutes alexithymia, have not been settled. According to Lane et al. (2015a), an important question is whether the difficulty in putting emotions into words is observed because alexithymic individuals know what they feel but have difficulty describing it, or that simply are unaware of what they feel.

Another construct closely related to alexithymia is emotional awareness (Lane and Schwartz, 1987). Both concepts encompass potential difficulties in identifying one's own and others' feelings and having difficulties putting emotions into words. Emotional awareness can be said to be a facet of alexithymia, but is narrower in scope since its definition does not entail limited imaginal ability and externally-oriented thinking (Lumley et al., 2010).

Several self-report instruments to capture alexithymia are available (see for example the Bermond-Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire, the Schalling-Sifneos Personality Scale and the MMPI alexithymia scale), but since its revision, the Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20 (TAS-20) has more or less become a standard in the field (Lumley et al., 2010). The TAS-20 is a 20 item self-report questionnaire measuring alexithymic traits using a five-point Likert scale (Bagby R. M. et al., 1994). The instrument includes three subscales: (1) Difficulty Identifying Feelings (DIF), (2) Difficulty Describing Feelings (DDF) and (3) Externally Oriented Thinking (EOT). The TAS-20 has been translated into 18 different languages and has shown rather robust reliability data (Taylor et al., 2003; albeit see also Kooiman et al., 2002). Studies have supported the construct validity by showing that high scores on TAS-20 are correlated with lower levels of psychological mindedness, need-for-cognition and openness to feelings and fantasy (Bagby M. et al., 1994) as well as affective orientation and emotional intelligence (Taylor et al., 2016), providing support that the TAS-20 captures an impairment in experiencing and describing emotions and is a valid measure of the alexithymia construct (Taylor et al., 2016).

Despite TAS-20 being in common use, it has been argued that what can be reported in self-report instruments such as the TAS-20 is actually a respondent's belief about her or his own ability to be emotionally aware and not actual emotional awareness capacity (Lundh et al., 2002). Observer-rated instruments may address this caveat and have been recommended to be used simultaneously with self-report instruments (Waller and Scheidt, 2006). Such instruments may include performance tests, where emotional capacity is directly assessed, or observer-based ratings, where emotional awareness capacity is judged by an external observer. A few performance tests (see for example the Level of Emotional Awareness Scale, the Rorschach Inkblot Test and the Scored Archetypal Test) and several observer ratings (see for example the Affect Consciousness Interview, the Beth Israel Hospital Questionnaire, the 24-item Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia and the 33-item Observer Alexithymia Scale) exist.

Since its conception, the Level of Emotional Awareness Scale (LEAS; Lane et al., 1990), with its straightforward administration and interpretive procedure, has become an increasingly used observer-rated test to capture facets of alexithymia and emotional awareness. The test consists of 20 vignettes that describe emotion-provoking interactions between two persons. Scores from 0 to 5 are assigned for the categories "self," "other," and "total," with lower scores reflecting a lower level of emotional awareness. The inter-rater reliability of LEAS is typically high, with several studies having a Cronbach alpha of 0.90 and over. The LEAS has also met certain demands for criterion validity since it correlates with for example empathy and psychological maturity (Lane et al., 1990; Bydlowski et al., 2002; Igarashi et al., 2011). The instrument has been found to predict emotion-related criteria, such as the ability to identify emotions and physiological brain activation in response to emotional stimuli (Lane et al., 1995, 1996).

Research using both measures of alexithymia (TAS-20) and emotional awareness (LEAS) is still not that common. Studies although exist for different populations, including psychiatric, medical and healthy participants. Regarding psychiatric populations, somatoform/functional disorders and eating disorders have been more prominent studied. Correlations between TAS-20 and LEAS have consistently been negative, albeit not significant (Simson et al., 2002; Bydlowski et al., 2005; Subic-Wrana et al., 2005; Parling et al., 2010; Baker et al., 2014; Lane et al., 2015a). For healthy participants (including healthy controls) the results have been mixed, with a few studies showing positive correlations (Lundh et al., 2002; Waller and Scheidt, 2004; Bydlowski et al., 2005) although most studies show a negative association (Lane et al., 1998b; Subic-Wrana et al., 2001; Lumley et al., 2005; Parling et al., 2010; Igarashi et al., 2011; Baeza-Velasco et al., 2012; Baker et al., 2014; Lichev et al., 2014; Maroti et al., 2017). In the few studies including medical conditions (or medical controls), the results have also been mixed, with some studies showing positive associations (Baeza-Velasco et al., 2012; Maroti et al., 2017), while others do not (Consoli et al., 2009; Lane et al., 2015a; Burger et al., 2016; Neumann et al., 2017).

Despite the fact that the concepts of alexithymia and emotional awareness overlap theoretically, and that instruments such as the TAS-20 and LEAS have co-existed for more than 20 years, it is not quite clear how the constructs relate to each other empirically. Further, we do not know if alexithymia and emotional awareness may be more or less closely related in different patient populations. Therefore, the primary aim of this study was to perform a meta-analysis on the correlations between TAS-20 and LEAS. Given the construction of TAS and LEAS, a significant negative correlation was a primary hypothesis (i.e., higher self-reports of alexithymia would correlate with a lower level of emotional awareness). We further aim to explore potential moderators (age, gender, medical conditions) of the relationship. Since the relationship between these commonly used measures has not been investigated thoroughly before, our findings may yield important implications for theory, as well as for the measurement of alexithymia and emotional awareness in research and clinical practice.

METHODS

Information Sources and Literature Search

The International Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (Moher et al., 2009) were used during the systematic search procedure. Searched databases included Pubmed, PsychInfo, MedLine, Web of Science, Cochrane, and ScienceDirect. We also searched through Karolinska Institutet's own search database called reSearch, an alternative to Scopus database, as well as an Internet search through Google Scholar. Each database was searched from its inception until the end of February 2018. The following terms were applied for the search strategy: "TAS-20 and LEAS" and "Toronto Alexithymia Scale and Level of Emotional Awareness," excluding for Google Scholar. For Google Scholar the search term "TAS-20 and Level of emotional awareness" resulted into 198 items, which was more relevant to handle as compare to several thousands of hits when applying the terms "Toronto alexithymia scale" and "LEAS." Furthermore, Google Scholar interpreted the "LEAS" as "Less."

Usually the first combination ("TAS-20 and LEAS") resulted in a larger number of articles than comparing with the other one ("Toronto Alexithymia Scale and Level of Emotional Awareness"). For calculation of the total amount of records in **Figure 1**, the results only of one combination (the large one) were included. This yielded 260 potentially relevant articles.

Eligibility Criteria

Eligible articles included only original research studies published in peer-reviewed journals. We screened articles written in English, Germany, French, Italian, Spanish, Turkish and Persian if they have had English-written abstract and readable report data on TAS-20 and LEAS in the result section. In some articles, the correlations were mentioned as non-significant but not presented in detail. Therefore, we contacted 19 authors of those articles and asked for correlation data. In six cases, further data was obtained and included into the analysis. A total of 21 studies could finally be included in the meta-analysis.

Review articles, dissertations, books, publications related to scientific meetings, case reports and those articles having—for the authors of this article—unreadable languages in the abstract and/or result section (Turkish and Persian) were excluded. We also excluded 3 studies publishing data from the same cohort. Additionally, 121 articles were excluded because of inclusion/exclusions criteria and/or using the same cohort (3 articles). Almost all of the included studies were cross-sectional. In a few studies interventions were made and in that case the initial data of TAS-20 and LEAS was used.

Selection of Articles and Data Extraction

Two authors (D.M. and I.B-L.) completed data extraction from the databases, according to the search terminology and eligibility criteria. They also read the abstracts and result section in order to identify the scales used for measurements. If necessary, they contacted corresponding authors for further details. Finally, if articles met the inclusion criteria, the full-text articles were extracted from databases or by ordering them from Karolinska Institutet's Library. All authors reached a consensus regarding eligibility criteria and inclusion of the article into the metaanalysis.

The following data was extracted for analysis: the size and characteristics of sub- and total groups, the main pathology studied, the values of TAS-20 and LEAS presented in mean and standard deviation, the coefficients and *p*-values of correlations between total TAS-20 and total LEAS.

Meta-Analytic Procedures

The correlations between TAS-20 and LEAS and their corresponding sample sizes were entered into the software program Comprehensive Meta-Analysis (CMA; version 2.2.064; Biostat, Englewood, NJ, USA). Procedures within CMA were then used to calculate study weights and the aggregated mean correlation, including its 95% confidence interval. The random-effects model (REM) was applied since we a priori assumed that the true correlation would differ between samples considering the broad inclusion criteria in terms of study populations (Borenstein et al., 2009).

When interpreting the aggregated mean correlation, we followed established conventions in the field and considered a correlation of ≥ 0.10 as weak, ≥ 0.30 as moderate, and ≥ 0.50 as strong (Cohen, 1992). We inspected forest plots for potential outliers and performed sensitivity analyses (using the "one study removed" and "cumulative analysis" features in CMA) to inspect the impact of single studies or samples.



We calculated the Q statistic to test for between-sample heterogeneity and we also estimated the I^2 statistic, which expresses the degree of heterogeneity in terms of percentages: an I^2 value of 0% indicates no heterogeneity, $\geq 25\%$ low, $\geq 50\%$ moderate, and $\geq 75\%$ indicates substantial heterogeneity (Higgins et al., 2003). A higher I^2 value suggests a greater potential for explaining any observed heterogeneity by exploring subgroups and covariates.

Moderators

Subgroup analyses within CMA were used to test if the association between TAS-20 and LEAS differed in different samples. Due to the low number of studies for specific conditions, we decided to group the study samples in three main categories: "Healthy Controls" (e.g., university students, stratified community samples), "Psychiatric Conditions" (e.g., eating disorders, substance disorders, mixed psychiatric disorders, somatoform disorders) or "Medical Conditions" (e.g., hypertension, traumatic brain injury, rheumatoid arthritis, fibromyalgia, chronic fatigue syndrome). Two studies were

excluded from subgroup analyses since the samples could not be coded; Suslow et al. (2000) used a mixed sample of psychiatric patients and healthy controls and Pietri and Bonett (2016) studied women with or without a history of domestic violence with no data on diagnoses. The mixed effects method for subgroup analysis was used and since there were few studies in each group we pooled the estimate of Tau-Square across the subgroups as recommended by Borenstein et al. (2009).

Further, we also extracted continuous sample data for mean age and the percentage of females and applied random effects (method of moments) meta-regression models (Borenstein et al., 2009) in order to test for these as possible covariates of the main effect. Two studies (Lane et al., 1998b; Subic-Wrana et al., 2001) did not include data for sample mean age and were thus excluded from that specific analysis.

Publication Bias

Lastly, we examined the possible presence of publication bias by inspecting funnel plots and applying (Duval and Tweedie, 2000) a trim-and-fill procedure (as implemented in Comprehensive Meta-Analysis version 2.2.064 package). The random effects model was applied in this procedure as well.

RESULTS

Study Characteristics

Study characteristics are presented in **Table 1** (Lane et al., 1998b, 2015a; Suslow et al., 2000; Lundh et al., 2002; Simson et al., 2002; Waller and Scheidt, 2004; Bydlowski et al., 2005; Lumley et al., 2005; Consoli et al., 2009; Parling et al., 2010; Subic-Wrana et al., 2010; Igarashi et al., 2011; Baeza-Velasco et al., 2012; Lichev et al., 2014; Maroti et al., 2017; Neumann et al., 2017). In summary, the 21 studies included a total of 2,857 subjects and were conducted in six different countries (France, k = 5; Germany, k = 6; Japan, k = 1; Sweden, k = 3; USA, k = 5 and Australia, k = 1). The 21 studies investigated TAS-20 and LEAS in a total of 28 independent samples: twelve samples of healthy

controls (total n = 1561), six samples of patients with medical conditions (n = 328), eight samples of patients with psychiatric conditions (n = 820) and two studies with a mixed sample of psychiatric patients and healthy controls (n = 148). The mean age across all samples was 37 year and on average 57% of sample subjects were female.

Meta-Analytic Results

The aggregated mean correlation across all 28 samples was r = -0.122 (95% CI [-0.180, -0.064]; Z = -4.092; p < 0.001), suggesting a significant, but small, correspondence between the measures. We found no indication of outliers in sensitivity analyses and confidence intervals largely overlapped across samples (see forest plot in **Table 2**). Still, heterogeneity was significant (Q = 52.32; p = 0.002) and low to moderate ($I^2 = 48.39$), indicating that the aggregated mean correlation may differ among subgroups of samples and/or may be moderated by covariates.

TABLE 1 Study characteris	tics and descrip	tive statistics.						
Study	Country	Sample	Coded as	n	% female	Mean age	TAS-20 total (SD)	LEAS-20 total (SD)
*Baker et al., 2014	Australia	Functional voice disorder HC	Psychiatric	20 20	100	39	Х	76.2 (9.8) 80.8 (7.7)
*Baeza-Velasco et al., 2012	France	Musculoskeletal disorders HC	Medical	39 22	100	53	48.7 (11.5) 39.7 (12.7)	53.4 (7.1) 54.8 (6.2)
Burger et al., 2016+	USA	Chronic musculoskeletal pain	Medical	72	79	49	50.8 (12.3)	31.3 (5.2)
Bydlowski et al., 2005	France	Eating disorders HC	Psychiatric	70 70	100	19	75.9 (11.3) 66.9 (10.9)	61.0 (8.8) 66.4 (6.0)
*Carton et al., 2010	France	Substance disorders	Psychiatric	64	22	38	56.2 (11.7)	50.0 (8.33)
Consoli et al., 2009	France	Essential hypertension secondary hypertension	Medical	73 25	55 48	53 52	52.4 (11.6) 48.4 (12.1)	46.2 (11.5) 52.8 (8.4)
Igarashi et al., 2011	Japan	University students	Healthy	344	65	20	44.1 (9.4)	50.0 (9.38)
Lane et al., 1998b	USA	Healthy participants	Healthy	380	52	Х	Х	Х
*Lane et al., 2015a+	USA	Somatic symptom disorders Mixed medical conditions	Psychiatric Medical	59 30	85 67	43 45	51.81 (13.1) 44.45 (12.7)	32.8 (4.28) 32.3 (4.85)
Lichev et al., 2014+	Germany	Healthy participants	Healthy	84	46	24	46.7 (10.1)	36.1 (5.1)
Lundh et al., 2002	Sweden	Healthy participants	Healthy	78	83	28	42.0 (9.1)	68.3 (8.9)
Lumley et al., 2005	USA	Healthy participants	Healthy	140	75	20	44.10 (10.3)	62.70 (8.43)
Maroti et al., 2017+	Sweden	Chronic fatigue HC	Medical	65 30	81	43	45.5 (11.4) 33.5 (6.4)	29.5 (5.4) 34.7 (6.9)
*Neumann et al., 2017+	USA	Traumatic brain injury	Medical	24	24	46	61.54 (7.26)	36.9 (7.9)
Parling et al., 2010	Sweden	Anorexia Nervosa HC	Psychiatric	35 35	100	22	55.8 (12.2) 43.3 (10.1)	62.8 (6.3) 62.4 (8.1)
*Pietri and Bonett, 2016	France	Mixed (Victims of domestic violence+HC)	Not included in sub-group analysis	80	100	35	Х	Х
Simson et al., 2002+	Germany	Mixed psychiatric	Psychiatric	146	73	31	55.2 (10.5)	24.4 (5.2)
Subic-Wrana et al., 2001+	Germany	University students	Healthy	338	52	Х	Х	30.4 (6.0)
Subic-Wrana et al., 2005+	Germany	Mixed psychiatric	Psychiatric	386	72	41	Х	Х
Suslow et al., 2000	Germany	Mixed (Psychiatric+HC)	Not included in sub-group analysis	68	56	28	45.9 (13.6)	62.2 (10.4)
Waller and Scheidt, 2004++	Germany	Somatoform disorder HC	Psychiatric	40 20	50	43	46.6 (8.9) 35.6 (8.9)	2.7 (0.5) 2.7 (0.4)

+, Used LEAS-10 (instead of LEAS-20). ++ In this study the authors seem to have divided the total score of LEAS-10 with 10. X, missing data. *indicates articles those corresponding authors send additional data for correlations analysis.

TABLE 2 | Forest plot of correlations between the TAS-20 and the LEAS of included studies.

Study name	Subgroup within study Statistics for each study				Subgroup within study	Statistics for each study				Correla	tion and	95% CI	
		Correlation	Lower limit	Upper limit	p-value								
Baker et al., 2014	Healthy	-0.080	-0.505	0.376	0.741				-				
Baker et al., 2014	Psychiatric	-0.440	-0.739	0.003	0.052								
Baeza-Velasco et al., 2012	Healthy	-0.108	-0.507	0.329	0.636				-				
Baeza-Velasco et al., 2012	Medical	0.224	-0.098	0.504	0.172			- 4-9					
Burger et al., 2016	Medical	-0.249	-0.454	-0.018	0.035		-	-					
3ydlowski et al., 2005	Healthy	0.110	-0.128	0.336	0.366			-+ -	_				
ydlowski et al., 2005	Psychiatric	-0.130	-0.354	0.108	0.285		-						
arton et al., 2010	Psychiatric	-0.055	-0.297	0.193	0.667		-						
onsoli et al., 2009	Medical	-0.200	-0.383	-0.002	0.048		-	.					
arashi et al., 2011	Healthy	-0.030	-0.135	0.076	0.579			- -					
ane et al., 1998b	Healthy	-0.190	-0.285	-0.091	0.000		-						
ane et al., 2015a	Medical	-0.136	-0.473	0.236	0.477				÷				
ane et al., 2015a	Psychiatric	-0.009	-0.264	0.248	0.946			_					
ichev et al., 2014	Healthy	-0.200	-0.397	0.015	0.068			.					
undh et al., 2002	Healthy	0.240	0.018	0.439	0.034			_	-				
umley et al., 2005	Healthy	-0.110	-0.271	0.057	0.196			-					
laroti et al., 2017	Healthy	-0.409	-0.670	-0.057	0.024								
laroti et al., 2017	Medical	0.006	-0.238	0.250	0.962				-				
leumann et al., 2017	Medical	-0.353	-0.662	0.059	0.091								
arling et al., 2010	Healthy	-0.160	-0.473	0.188	0.369			-					
arling et al., 2010	Psychiatric	-0.220	-0.515	0.122	0.206		-						
ietri and Bonett, 2016	Mixed	-0.410	-0.578	-0.209	0.000			_					
imson et al., 2002	Psychiatric	-0.173	-0.326	-0.011	0.037		-	-					
ubic-Wrana et al., 2001	Healthy	-0.220	-0.319	-0.116	0.000		-						
ubic-Wrana et al., 2005	Psychiatric	-0.072	-0.171	0.028	0.158								
suslow et al., 2000	Mixed	-0.190	-0.410	0.051	0.121		_						
aller and Scheidt, 2004	Healthy	0.430	-0.015	0.733	0.058				_				
aller and Scheidt, 2004	Psychiatric	-0.200	-0.488	0.128	0.230								
otal	-,	-0.122	-0.180	-0.064	0.000			•					
		-				-1.00	-0,50	0.00	0,50				

Moderators

In our moderator analyses, we found no significant difference (total between Q = 0.595; p = 0.743) between samples of Healthy Controls (r = -0.087, 95% CI [-0.173, 0.000], Z = -1.951; p = 0.051; k = 12), Psychiatric Conditions (r = -0.130, 95% CI [-0.237, 0.019], Z = -2.303; p = 0.021; k = 8) or Medical Conditions (r = -0.120, 95% CI [-0.257, 0.021], Z = -1.668; p = 0.095; k = 6), suggesting that the small, negative correlation between TAS and LEAS is quite robust across our coded subgroups. Further, in our meta-regression analyses, we found no indication that the correlation varied as a function of sample mean age (intercept = -0.063; $\beta < 0.001$; p = 0.648), nor the percentage of female subjects in the sample (intercept = -0.230; $\beta = 0.002$; p = 0.145), suggesting stability across age and gender.

Publication Bias

Duval and Tweedie (2000) trim-and-fill procedure suggested possible presence of some publication bias and trimmed four studies to the right of the main aggregated effect, adjusting the overall estimate to r = -0.092.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we performed a meta-analysis of the correlation between two commonly used measures of alexithymia and emotional awareness, i.e. the TAS-20 and the LEAS. Through our search strategy, we were able to include 21 studies, reporting on the correlation in 28 different samples. In line with our expectations, we found a significant negative correlation between the instruments; however, the relationship was weak (r = -0.122). Moderator analyses indicated that this small overlap was robust across subgroups of healthy subjects and patients with psychiatric or medical conditions and was unaffected by sample age or gender. The weak overall correlation suggests that TAS-20 and LEAS captures distinct facets of alexithymia and/or measure different constructs. The instruments should therefore be regarded as complimentary and be used according to specific research or clinical questions targeted.

Favours A

Given that alexithymia and emotional awareness are closely related conceptually, the negligible overlap between TAS-20

Favoure R

and LEAS may seem puzzling. One explanation can simply be that although the instruments are related conceptually they are not related empirically. Studies have found that different areas and activations of brain networks might be involved in alexithymia and emotional awareness (Lane et al., 2015b). For example, functional neuroimaging studies have reported decreased activation of the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex when negative emotional stimuli were being processed for subjects reporting high alexithymia in TAS-20 (van der Velde et al., 2013). In contrast, increased activation of the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex has been associated with processing of emotions in subjects with a high emotional awareness capacity (Lane et al., 1998a; McRae et al., 2008).

Albeit puzzling from a conceptual standpoint, the small correlation between TAS-20 and LEAS is not unexpected from an empirical point of view. Several studies have shown that associations of self-report and observed based measures usually are low, whereas different self-reports and observed based measurement tend to correlate higher with each other (Lumley et al., 2005). For example, in a study evaluating the reliability and validity of the Dutch version of the OAS, the OAS correlation with TAS-20 was low, while a strong correlation was found for Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia and OAS (Meganck et al., 2010).

Another possible interpretation of the negligible overlap between the instruments is that it simply may be difficult to infer one's own emotional awareness capacity using a self-report measure like TAS-20, otherwise a stronger negative correlation would be expected. This idea parallels research into subjective memory and objective memory where only a negligible or small correlation is typically found (Burmester et al., 2016).

In line with this, Lundh et al. (2002) found that almost 20% of the individuals reported low levels of alexithymia but performed worse than others on the LEAS. In addition, 15% of patients with high levels of alexithymia performed better than others on the LEAS. Thus, the relationship between alexithymia and emotional awareness may be non-linear, which could also explain the low aggregated correlation found in this review. If not non-linear, at least different depending on patient characteristic studied. In Lundh et al.'s (2002) study, TAS-20 was found to correlate highly with perfectionism. This result can be said to corroborated by a study in which raters, who were blind to patient TAS-20 scores, coded videotaped interviews for the number of emotions expressed by psychiatric patients. Those patients who rated themselves as having more difficulty describing their emotions were actually better able to express their emotions than others, not worse (Leising et al., 2009). Future research should therefore investigate if perfectionistic tendencies contributes to the correlation between TAS-20 and LEAS. Moreover, given that almost 20% of the individuals reported low levels of alexithymia but performed worse than others on the LEAS in Lundh et al.'s (2002) study, the contribution of somatization may be important in future research. One hallmark of somatization is the tendency to report few emotional problems (i.e., pensée opératoire) but actually have internal emotional conflicts (Taylor et al., 1997).

The weak relationship between alexithymia and emotional awareness also seem to contradict theories of emotion that

suggest that a persons ability to use words and concepts to label emotional experience is related to their ability to experience and differentiate emotions (e.g., Barrett, 2006; Kashdan et al., 2015). Our results indicate that some people who report a lack of words for emotions on the TAS-20 are clearly quite able to use emotional words when describing motions in an observerrated procedure such as LEAS. Conversely, some people with low alexithymia may show limited emotional awareness on the LEAS. While, again, this may indicate that it is difficult to infer one's own emotional awareness capacity using self-report measures, it could also indicate that the ability to perceive and experience emotions is not simply a matter of conceptual capacity but other mechanisms may also be involved.

Our results may also have clinical implications since an overestimation or underestimation of patients' particular emotional capacities could affect the outcome of therapeutic interventions. Clinicians may need to consider both alexithymia and emotional awareness and adjust therapeutic interventions to address the patients' particular beliefs and deficits. For example, having lower emotional awareness capacity, as measured with the LEAS, has been shown to moderate treatment effectiveness in both cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) and psychodynamic psychotherapy (PDT) for patients with a comorbid psychiatric diagnosis (Beutel et al., 2013). Reporting higher levels of alexithymia on TAS-20 has also been found to be a negative prognostic indicator for psychodynamic-oriented treatments (McCallum et al., 2003; Leweke et al., 2009; Ogrodniczuk et al., 2011). Alexithymia may not affect more structured cognitivebehavioral treatments, and certain results do indicate that alexithymia may even be associated with better outcomes of such treatments (Rufer et al., 2004; Spek et al., 2008; de Haan et al., 2011). In other words, and as stated above, TAS-20 and LEAS should not be used interchangeably, but could be informative when used simultaneously in order to find the most suitable treatment options for a particular patient. In somatic diseases, alexithymia also predicted or moderated treatment outcomes (Porcelli et al., 2003). Thus, reducing alexithymia contribute to ameliorate symptoms in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders (Porcelli et al., 2017) and cancer-related pain (Porcelli et al., 2007). Recent study on antidepressants indicates that pharmacological treatment per see with known side effects such as emotional blunting contributes to at least of some aspects of alexithymia (DIF) (Kajanoja et al., 2018).

On a clinical note, using both the instrument TAS-20 and LEAS to capture alexithymia and emotional awareness is time consuming. For example, it can take patients up to 1.5 h to complete even the 10-vignettes version of LEAS (Maroti et al., 2017) and even a skilled rater needs at least 15–20 min to score the answers. Although computerized versions of rating LEAS have been developed (Barchard et al., 2010) an easy, reliable and valid way of measuring emotional awareness is still needed. If judgements from the clinician are involved, the clinicians own emotional awareness capacity needs to be taken into account, since the clinician's capacity sets the limit of the level of emotional awareness that reasonably can be detected.

Emotional awareness might be influenced by several factors and circumstances, which might be difficult to capture in research

situation. Nevertheless, our results increase knowledge and awareness how to interpret the scales in research practice and point out the necessity to develop less time consuming clinically adapted scales or tests.

LIMITATIONS

Through our search strategy, we identified 34 studies that were eligible but could include 21 due to missing, incomplete or unclear data. We tried to address this by emailing the first authors. Most of the excluded studies were published in a language other than English (i.e., French); hence, our results may have been systematically skewed due to the selective inclusion of studies. However, an ad hoc subgroup test of the difference between countries proved insignificant (between Q = 0.073; p = 0.787). Also, given that adjustment for publication bias lowered the overall estimate even further, it seems unlikely that additional studies would change our overall result.

This study is focused on the correlation between the total scores of TAS-20 and LEAS. It could be that the instruments overlap more when looking at particular subscales. However, because of reliability issues, using subscales of TAS-20 has not been recommended (Kooiman et al., 2002). Additionally, since the subscales of the instruments focus on quite different aspects (e.g., "difficulty describing feelings" in TAS-20 and "other" in LEAS), we suspect that it will be difficult to interpret the meaning of a possible overlap or a lack thereof. Since the total scores of the instruments aim at assessing each respective "phenomenon" (i.e., alexithymia or emotional awareness), it was determined to be the most suitable level of analysis for this review.

Another limitation of this study was that distress/negative affect (such as anxiety and depression) was not used as a

REFERENCES

- Baeza-Velasco, C., Carton, S., Almohsen, C., Blotman, F., and Gély-Nargeot, M. C. (2012). Alexithymia and emotional awareness in females with Painful Rheumatic Conditions. J. Psychosom. Res. 73, 398–400. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2012.08.008
- Bagby, M., Parker, J. D., and Taylor, G. J. (1994). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parkers, J. D. (1994). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale. Convergent, discriminant and concurrent validity. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90006-X
- Baker, J., Oates, J., Leeson, E., Woodford, H., and Bond, M. (2014). Patterns of emotional expression and responses to health and illness in women with functional voice disorders (MTVD) and a comparison group. *J. Voice* 28, 762–769. doi: 10.1016/j.jvoice.2014.03.005
- Barchard, K., Bajgar, J., Ermini-Leaf, D., and Lane, R. (2010). Computer scoring of the levels of emotional awareness scale. *Behav. Res. Methods* 42, 586–595. doi: 10.3758/BRM.42.2.586
- Barrett, L. F. (2006). Solving the emotion paradox: categorization and the experience of emotion. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev.* 10, 20–46. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr1001_2
- Beutel, M. E., Scheurich, V., Knebel, A., Michal, M., Wiltink, J., Graf-Morgenstern, M., et al. (2013). Implementing panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy into clinical practice. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 58, 326–334. doi: 10.1177/070674371305800604

covariate. Typically, TAS-20 but not LEAS (Lane et al., 2015b) have been found to correlate with negative affect. Moreover, several studies have shown that associations between LEAS and the population studied were not altered by removing variance due to negative affect (Bydlowski et al., 2005; Subic-Wrana et al., 2005; Consoli et al., 2009). On the other hand, control for negative affect made associations with the TAS-20 non-significant. Taken together, this implies that negative affects influence the instrument in this study in a different way and might impact the low correlation found between TAS-20 and LEAS.

INTERIM CONCLUSION

In this review, we tried to answer the question of whether TAS-20 and LEAS correlate in healthy populations and medical and psychiatric conditions. The results indicate that the correlation is small to negligible in all studied groups. These particular instruments should therefore not be used interchangeably and instead be used in order to answer specific research questions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DM and IB-L performed and compiled the main bibliography work. PL performed the statistical analysis. IB-L coordinated and supervised the process of manuscript writing. All authors wrote the paper and approved the final version for submission.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are thankful to those authors who contributed with additional correlation data when contacted by mail.

- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P. T., and Rothstein, H. R. (2009). Introduction to Meta-analysis. Chichester: JohnWiley & Sons.
- Burger, A., Lumley, M., Carty, J., Latsch, D., Thakur, E., Hyde-Nolan, H., et al. (2016). The effects of a novel psychological attribution and emotional awareness and expression therapy for chronic musculoskeletal pain: a preliminary, uncontrolled trial. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 81, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2015.12.003
- Burmester, B., Leathem, J., and Merrick, P. (2016). Subjective cognitive complaints and objective cognitive function in aging: a systematic review and metaanalysis of recent cross-sectional findings. *Neuropsychol. Rev.* 26, 376–393. doi: 10.1007/s11065-016-9332-2
- Bydlowski, S., Corcos, M., Jeammet, P., Paterniti, S., Berthoz, S., Laurier, C., et al. (2005). Emotion-processing deficits in eating disorders. *Int. J. Eat. Disord.* 37, 321–329. doi: 10.1002/eat.20132
- Bydlowski, S., Corcos, M., Paterniti, S., Guilbaud, O., Jeammet, P., Consoli, S. M. (2002). [French validation study of the levels of emotional awareness scale]. *Encephale* 28, 310–320.
- Carton, S., Bayard, S., Paget, V., Jouanne, C., Varescon, I., Edel, Y., et al. (2010). Emotional awareness in substance-dependent patients. *J. Clin. Psychol.* 66, 599–610. doi: 10.1002/jclp.20662
- Cohen, J. (1992). A power primer. *Psychol. Bull.* 112, 155–159. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.112.1.155
- Consoli, S. M., Lemogne, C., Roch, B., Laurent, S., Plouin, P., and Lane, R. D. (2009). Differences in emotion processing in patients with essential and secondary hypertension. *Am. J. Hypertens.* 23, 515–521. doi: 10.1038/ajh. 2010.9

- Duval, S. J., and Tweedie, R. L. (2000). A nonparametric "trim and fill" method of accounting for publication bias in meta-analysis. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 95, 89–98. doi: 10.1080/01621459.2000.10473905
- de Haan, H. A., Joosten, E. A., Wijdeveld, A. G., Boswinkel, P. B., van der Palen, J., and De Jong, C. A. (2011). Cognitive behavioural treatment is as effective in high- as in low-scoring alexithymic patients with substancerelated disorders. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 80, 254–255. doi: 10.1159/0003 22030
- Higgins, J. P., Thompson, S. G., Deeks, J. J., and Altman, D. G. (2003). Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. Br. Med. J. 327, 557–560. doi: 10.1136/bmj.327.7414.557
- Igarashi, T., Komaki, G., Lane, R. D., Moriguchi, Y., Nishimura, H., Arakawa, H., et al. (2011). The reliability and validity of the Japanese version of the Levels of Emotional Awareness Scale (LEAS-J). *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 5:2. doi: 10.1186/1751-0759-5-2
- Kajanoja, J., Scheinin, N. M., Karukivi, M., Karlsson, L., and Karlsson, H. (2018). Is antidepressant use associated with difficulty identifying feelings? A brief report. *Exp. Clin. Psychopharmacol.* 26, 2–5. doi: 10.1037/pha0000165
- Kashdan, T. B., Barrett, L. F., and McKnight, P. E. (2015). Unpacking emotion differentiation: transforming unpleasant experience by perceiving distinctions in negativity. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 24, 10–16. doi: 10.1177/0963721414550708
- Kooiman, C. G., Spinhoven, P., and Trijsburg, R. W. (2002). The assessment of alexithymia: a critical review of the literature and a psychometric study of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20. J. Psychosom. Res. 53, 1083–1090. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00348-3
- Lane, R. D., Hsu, C., Locke, D. E. C., Ritenbaugh, C., and Stonnington, C. M. (2015a). Role of theory of mind in emotional awareness and alexithymia: implications for conceptualization and measurement. *Conscious. Cogn.* 33, 398–405. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2015.02.004
- Lane, R. D., Kivley, L. S., Du Bois, M. A., Shamasundara, P., and Schwartz, G. E. (1995). Levels of emotional awareness and the degree of right hemispehric dominance in the perception of facial emotion. *Neuropsychologia* 33, 525–538. doi: 10.1016/0028-3932(94)00131-8
- Lane, R. D., Quinlan, D. M., Schwartz, G. E., Walker, P. A., and Zeitlin, S. B. (1990). The Levels of Emotional Awareness Scale: a cognitive-developmental measure of emotion. J. Pers. Assess. 55, 124–134. doi: 10.1080/00223891.1990.9674052
- Lane, R. D., Reiman, E., Axelrod, B., Yun, L., Holmes, A., and Schwartz, G. (1998a). Neural correlates of emotional awareness. Evidence of an interaction between emotion and attention in the anterior cingulate cortex. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 10, 525–535. doi: 10.1162/089892998562924
- Lane, R. D., and Schwartz, G. E. (1987). Levels of emotional awareness: a cognitivedevelopmental theory and its application to psychopathology. Am. J. Psychiatry 144, 133–143.
- Lane, R. D., Sechrest, L., Reidel, R., Weldon, V., Kaszniak, A., and Schwartz, G. E. (1996). Impaired verbal and nonverbal emotion recognition in alexithymia. *Psychosom. Med.* 58, 203–210. doi: 10.1097/00006842-199605000-00002
- Lane, R. D., Sechrest, L., and Riedel, R. (1998b). Sociodemographic correlates of alexithymia. *Compr. Psychiatry* 39, 377–385. doi: 10.1016/S0010-440X(98)90051-7
- Lane, R. D., Weihs, K. L., Herring, A., Hishaw, A., and Smith, R. (2015b). Affective agnosia: expansion of the alexithymia construct and a new opportunity to integrate and extend Freud's legacy. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 55, 594–611. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.06.007
- Leising, D., Grande, T., and Faber, R. (2009). The Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20): a measure of general psychological distress. *J. Res. Pers.* 43, 707–710. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2009.03.009
- Leweke, F., Bausch, S., Leichsenring, F., Walter, B., Stingl, M., et al. (2009). Alexithymia as a predictor of outcome of psychodynamically oriented inpatient treatment inpatient treatment. *Psychother. Res.* 19, 323–331. doi: 10.1080/10503300902870554
- Lichev, V., Rufer, M., Rosenberg, N., Ihme, K., Grabe, H., Kugel, H., et al. (2014). Assessing alexithymia and emotional awareness: relations between measures in a German non-clinical sample. *Compr. Psychiatry* 55, 952–959. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2013.12.013
- Lumley, M. A., Gustavson, B. J., Partridge, R. T., and Labouvie-Vief, G. (2005). Assessing alexithymia and related emotional ability constructs using multiple methods: interrelationships among measures. *Emotion* 5, 329–342. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.5.3.329

- Lumley, M. A., Neely, L. C., and Burger, A. J. (2010). The assessment of alexithymia in medical settings: implications for understanding and treating health problems. J. Pers. Assess. 89, 230–246. doi: 10.1080/00223890701629698
- Lundh, L. G., Johnsson, A., Sundqvist, K., and Olsson, H. (2002). Alexithymia, memory of emotion, emotional awareness, and perfectionism. *Emotion* 2, 361–379. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.2.4.361
- Maroti, D., Molander, P., and Bileviciute-Ljungar, I. (2017). Differences in alexithymia and emotional awareness in exhaustion syndrome and chronic fatigue syndrome. Scand. J. Psychol. 58, 52–61. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12332
- McCallum, M., Piper, W. E., Ogrodniczuk, J. S., and Joyce, A. S. (2003). Relationships among psychological mindedness, alexithymia and outcome in four forms of short-term psychotherapy. *Psychol. Psychother.* 76, 133–144. doi: 10.1348/147608303765951177
- McRae, K., Reiman, E., Fort, C., Chen, K., and Lane, R. (2008). Association between trait emotional awareness and dorsal anterior cingulate activity during emotion is arousal-dependent. *Neuroimage* 41, 648–651. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.02.030
- Meganck, R., Vanheule, S., Desmet, M., and Inslegers, R. (2010). The Observer Alexithymia Scale: a reliable and valid alternative for alexithymia measurement? *J. Pers. Assess.* 92, 175–185. doi: 10.1080/00223890903510449
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., Altman, D. G., and The PRISMA Group. (2009). Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med.* 6:e1000097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097
- Neumann, D., Malec, J. F., and Hammond, F. M. (2017). Reductions in alexithymia and emotion dysregulation after training emotional self-awareness following traumatic brain injury: a phase I trial. *J. Head Trauma Rehabil.* 32, 286–295. doi: 10.1097/HTR.00000000000277
- Ogrodniczuk, J. S., Piper, W. E., and Joyce, A. S. (2011). Effect of alexithymia on the process and outcome of psychotherapy: a programmatic review. *Psychiatry Res.* 190, 43–48. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2010.04.026
- Parling, T., Mortazavi, M., and Ghaderi, A. (2010). Alexithymia and emotional awareness in anorexia nervosa: time for a shift in the measurement of the concept? *Eat. Behav.* 11, 205–210. doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2010.04.001
- Pietri, M., and Bonett, A. (2016). Alexithymia and chronic victimization in partnership. Ann Medicopsychol. 175, 223–228. doi: 10.1016/j.amp.2016.06.004
- Porcelli, P., Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., De Carne, M., Leandro, G., and Todarello, O. (2003). Alexithymia as predictor of treatment outcome in patients with functional gastrointestinal disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 65, 911–918.
- Porcelli, P., De Carne, M., and Leandro, G. (2017). The role of alexithymia and gastrointestinal-specific anxiety as predictors of treatment outcome in irritable bowel syndrome. *Compr. Psychiatry* 73, 127–135. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2016.11.010
- Porcelli, P., Tulipani, C., Maiello, E., Cilenti, G., and Todarello, O. (2007). Alexithymia, coping, and illness behavior correlates of pain experience in cancer patients. *Psychooncology* 16, 644–650. doi: 10.1002/pon.1115
- Rufer, M., Hand, I., Braatz, A., Alsleben, H., and Fricke, S. (2004). A prospective study of alexithymia in obsessive-compulsive patients treated with multimodal cognitive-behavioral therapy. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 73, 101–106. doi: 10.1159/000075541
- Simson, U., Martin, K., Schäfer, R., Franz, M., and Janssen, P. (2002). [Changes in alexithymia and emotional awareness during psychotherapeutic inpatient treatment]. *Psychother. Psychosom. Med. Psychol.* 52, 454–460. doi: 10.1055/s-2006-940127
- Spek, V., Nyklíček, I., Cuijpers, P., and Pop, V. (2008). Alexithymia and cognitive behaviour therapy outcome for subthreshold depression. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 118, 164–167. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2008.01199.x
- Subic-Wrana, C., Beutel, M. E., Knebel, A., and Lane, R. D. (2010). Theory of mind and emotional awareness deficits in patients with somatoform disorders. *Psychosom. Med.* 72, 404–411. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e3181d35e83
- Subic-Wrana, C., Bruder, S., Thomas, W., Lane, R., and Köhle, K. (2005). Emotional awareness deficits in inpatients of a psychosomatic ward: a comparison of two different measures of alexithymia. *Psychosom. Med.* 67, 483–489. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000160461. 19239.13
- Subic-Wrana, C., Thomas, W., Huber, M., and Köhl, K. (2001). Levels of emotional awareness scale (LEAS) die deutsche version eines neuen alexithymietests. *Psychotherapeut* 46, 176–181. doi: 10.1007/s002780100157

- Suslow, T., Donges, U., Kersting, A., Arolt, V. (2000). 20-item toronto alexithymia scale: do difficulties describing feelings assess proneness to shame instead of difficulties symbolizing emotions? *Scand. J. Psychol.* 41, 329–334. doi: 10.1111/1467-9450.00205
- Taylor, G., Bagby, R., and Parker, J. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation. Alexthymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: University Press.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (2003). The 20-item toronto alexithymia scale IV. Reliability and factorial validity in different languages and cultures. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 277–283. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02) 00601-3
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, M., and Parker, J. D. A. (2016). What's in the name 'alexithymia'? A commentary on "Affective agnosia: expansion of the alexithymia construct and a new opportunity to integrate and extend Freud's legacy." *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 68, 1006–1020. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.05.025
- van der Velde, J., Servaas, M. N., Goerlich, K. S., Bruggeman, R., Horton, P., Costafreda, S. G., et al. (2013). Neural correlates of alexithymia: a metaanalysis of emotion processing studies. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 37, 1774–1785. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2013.07.008

- Waller, E., and Scheidt, C. E. (2004). Somatoform disorders as disorders of affect regulation: a study comparing the TAS-20 with non-selfreport measures of alexithymia. J. Psychosom. Res. 57, 239–247. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(03)00613-5
- Waller, E., and Scheidt, C. E. (2006). Somatoform disorders as disorders of affect regulation: a development perspective. *Int. Rev. Psychiatry* 18, 13–24. doi: 10.1080/09540260500466774

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Maroti, Lilliengren and Bileviciute-Ljungar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia Is Related to the Need for More Emotional Intensity to Identify Static Fearful Facial Expressions

Francesca Starita¹, Khatereh Borhani^{1†}, Caterina Bertini¹ and Cristina Scarpazza^{2*}

¹ Department of Psychology, Center for Studies and Research in Cognitive Neuroscience, University of Bologna, Bologna, Italy, ² Department of General Psychology, University of Padua, Padua, Italy

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorys Castelli, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Maria Stella Epifanio, Università degli Studi di Palermo, Italy Megan L. Willis, Australian Catholic University, Australia

*Correspondence:

Cristina Scarpazza cristina.scarpazza@gmail.com; cristina.scarpazza@unipd.it

[†]Present address:

Khatereh Borhani, Institute for Cognitive and Brain Sciences, Shahid Beheshti University, Tehran, Iran

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 06 February 2018 Accepted: 22 May 2018 Published: 11 June 2018

Citation:

Starita F, Borhani K, Bertini C and Scarpazza C (2018) Alexithymia Is Related to the Need for More Emotional Intensity to Identify Static Fearful Facial Expressions. Front. Psychol. 9:929. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00929 Individuals with high levels of alexithymia, a personality trait marked by difficulties in identifying and describing feelings and an externally oriented style of thinking, appear to require more time to accurately recognize intense emotional facial expressions (EFEs). However, in everyday life, EFEs are displayed at different levels of intensity and individuals with high alexithymia may also need more emotional intensity to identify EFEs. Nevertheless, the impact of alexithymia on the identification of EFEs, which vary in emotional intensity, has largely been neglected. To address this, two experiments were conducted in which participants with low (LA) and high (HA) levels of alexithymia were assessed in their ability to identify static (Experiment 1) and dynamic (Experiment 2) morphed faces ranging from neutral to intense EFEs. Results showed that HA needed more emotional intensity than LA to identify static fearful – but not happy or disgusted – faces. On the contrary, no evidence was found that alexithymia affected the identification of dynamic EFEs. These results extend current literature suggesting that alexithymia is related to the need for more perceptual information to identify static fearful EFEs.

Keywords: alexithymia, emotional facial expressions, morphing, dynamic facial expressions, fear

INTRODUCTION

The identification of emotional facial expressions (EFEs) is fundamental for social interaction and survival of the individual (Adolphs, 2002). For example, being able to correctly recognize a fearful or a happy facial expression is a crucial adaptive mechanism to infer others' intentions and anticipate their behavior. Research has shown that this ability is affected not only by clinical conditions such as depression and anxiety (Demenescu et al., 2010) or schizophrenia (Kohler et al., 2009) but also by subclinical differences in the ability to process emotional stimuli, such as alexithymia (Grynberg et al., 2012).

Alexithymia is a personality trait characterized by difficulties in identifying and describing feelings and discriminating between feelings and bodily sensations of emotional arousal, which accompany them (Sifneos, 1973; Taylor et al., 1991). Previous research found alexithymia to be related to worse performance in EFE recognition (Lane et al., 1996; Jessimer and Markham, 1997). Specifically, previous literature mainly manipulated stimulus presentation time, showing that the difficulty in EFE identification was evident when stimuli were presented under temporal constraints but not when stimulus exposure time was extended (for a review see Grynberg et al., 2012). For example, when EFEs were presented for 66 or 100 ms, level of alexithymia was negatively

correlated with labeling sensitivity of angry EFEs and marginally negatively correlated with labeling sensitivity of fearful and happy EFEs (Ihme et al., 2014a). On the contrary, no such correlations were found when the same EFEs were presented for 1 or 3 s (Pandey and Mandal, 1997; Ihme et al., 2014b). The implications of these results appear twofold. Firstly, alexithymia may be associated to the need for more time to accurately recognize EFEs. Secondly, the difficulties of alexithymic individuals in EFEs identification appear evident only under certain experimental conditions.

Despite growing evidence on the impact of alexithymia in the identification of EFEs, previous research has focused on the response to intense static EFEs. Nevertheless, these are rarely encountered in everyday life and individuals are faced with the challenge of identifying dynamic changes in emotional expression often displayed at varying degrees of intensity (Sarkheil et al., 2013). In fact, alexithymia may be hypothesized to be related not only to the need for more time but also for more perceptual information to identify EFEs, as previously hypothesized in Grynberg et al. (2012). Therefore, manipulating the intensity of EFEs using both static and dynamic stimuli would enable the extension of current literature on the impact of alexithymia on EFE identification by testing whether or not individuals with alexithymia need more emotional intensity to identify EFEs. Indeed, in the broader literature of emotion processing, the manipulation of emotional intensity can be crucial to uncover impairments in EFE recognition, which are not evident when using intense EFEs (e.g., Willis et al., 2014), making emotion recognition tasks more sensitive to subtle differences in identification (Calder et al., 1996; Wells et al., 2016).

Regarding the issue of intensity in static EFEs, two studies exist that used morphed faces to understand the impact of alexithymia in the identification of static EFEs varying in emotional intensity. Nevertheless, they have the limitations of focusing mainly on alexithymia within the autistic population, reporting contrasting results. Specifically, the first study found alexithymia to be related to less precision, expressed as higher attribution threshold, in the identification of EFEs both in the autistic and control group (Cook et al., 2013). On the contrary, the second study found high levels of alexithymia to be related to reduced accuracy in identifying EFEs at low emotional intensity in the autistic but not in the control group (Ketelaars et al., 2016) raising the possibility that autism per se may represent a confounding factor contributing to the results. Given the inconsistency of results, it appears that further research is needed in order to understand the role of emotional intensity in the relationship between alexithymia and EFE identification. In addition, no study has investigated the impact of alexithymia in the identification of dynamic EFEs varying in emotional intensity. Nevertheless, static and dynamic faces appear to convey partially different types of information. Besides being more ecologically valid, dynamic stimuli convey additional temporal information regarding the change of emotional intensity over time (Kamachi et al., 2001), which is not available in static stimuli. This seems to contribute to enhanced perceived intensity of dynamic EFEs (Yoshikawa and Sato, 2008) and has been suggested to facilitate their identification (Sarkheil et al., 2013). In fact, neuroimaging studies have shown

that recognizing dynamic as opposed to static morphed EFEs appears not only to enhance the activation of areas involved in affective processing, including the amygdala and fusiform gyrus (LaBar et al., 2003; Trautmann et al., 2009), but also to activate additional brain areas involved in motion processing, including pre- and post-central gyrus, known for sensory-motor integration of motion-related information (Sarkheil et al., 2013).

Given the current literature, the aim of the present study was to investigate the impact of emotional intensity in the relationship between alexithymia and EFE identification when presenting both static and dynamic EFEs. To this end, two experiments were conducted in which participants with low (LA) and high (HA) levels of alexithymia were tested in their ability to identify static (Experiment 1) or dynamic (Experiment 2) morphed EFEs, which ranged from neutral to intense emotional expression.

In both experiments presentation of happy, fearful and disgusted EFEs was chosen for several theoretical reasons. Firstly, both positively and negatively valenced emotions were included to understand if the effect of alexithymia may be valence or emotion related. Secondly, with regards to fear and disgust, these were included because neuroimaging and lesion studies indicate that identification of fearful and disgusted EFEs is related to functional and structural integrity of a circumscribed set of brain areas (Adolphs, 2002). Specifically, the amygdala appears a crucial structure in recognition of fearful EFEs (Adolphs, 2002; Fusar-Poli et al., 2009) and lesion of this structure impairs their recognition (Adolphs et al., 1994, 1999), while the insula appears crucially involved in the recognition of disgusted EFEs (Adolphs, 2002; Fusar-Poli et al., 2009). Regarding alexithymia, aberrant activation of amygdala (e.g., Kugel et al., 2008; Pouga et al., 2010; Wingbermühle et al., 2012; Moriguchi and Komaki, 2013; Jongen et al., 2014) and insula (e.g., Karlsson et al., 2008; Heinzel et al., 2010; Reker et al., 2010) have been found among the neural correlates underlying this condition (for a meta-analysis see van der Velde et al., 2013).

In Experiment 1, compared to LA, HA were hypothesized to need more emotional intensity to identify the emotion expressed by EFEs. On the contrary, in Experiment 2, the additional information inherent to dynamic – as opposed to static – EFEs might facilitate the task, enabling HA to overcome their difficulties. Therefore, in Experiment 2, differences in the emotional intensity needed by HA and LA to identify EFEs may or may not be evident.

EXPERIMENT 1

Participants were presented with pictures of static happy, disgusted and fearful EFEs. The emotion in each EFE could be expressed at 6 levels of emotional intensity: 0, 20, 40, 60, 80, and 100% (**Figure 1**). Participants were required to identify the emotion expressed by the EFE, by making a forced choice button press. In order to test differences between LA and HA, for each participant, expression identification rate for each EFE was calculated at each intensity level. Then, expression identification rates were fit to a psychometric function to calculate the percentage of emotional intensity at which participants had



equal probability to identify the facial expression as neutral or emotional, i.e., point of subjective equality (PSE). Compared to LA, HA were hypothesized to need more emotional intensity to identify the presence of the emotional expression in the face, hence showing higher PSE.

Methods

Participants

The study was designed and conducted in accordance with the ethical principles of the World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki and the institutional guidelines of the University of Bologna and was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Department of Psychology. All participants gave informed written consent to participation after being informed about the procedure of the study.

Three-hundred university students completed the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Taylor et al., 2003). Depending on the score, students were classified as LA (TAS- $20 \leq 36$) or HA (TAS-20 ≥ 61) (Franz et al., 2004) and were then randomly contacted to participate in the study. Once in the laboratory, the alexithymia module of the structured interview for the Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research (DCPR; Mangelli et al., 2006) was administered to increase reliability of screening and confirm TAS-20 classification. Participants with discordant classification on the two measures did not complete the task (n = 1). Due to the high co-occurrence of alexithymia and depression (Li et al., 2015), participants completed the Beck Depression Inventory (Beck et al., 1961) and did not complete the experimental task if their score was higher than the cut-off for severe depression (i.e., 28, n = 1). All participants had equivalent educational backgrounds and were students at the University of Bologna.

Forty volunteers with no history of major medical, neurological or psychiatric disorders completed the study: 20 LA (6 males; TAS-20 M = 30.25, SD = 4.12; age M = 24.55, SD = 2.98 years); 20 HA (6 males; TAS-20 M = 63.37, SD = 2.25; age M = 23.03, SD = 2.32 years). A priori targets for sample size and data collection stopping rule were based on sample and effect sizes reported in the literature on alexithymia and EFE identification (sample size of an average of 38 participants in total as indicated in a recent review (Grynberg et al., 2012)).

Independent Measure

Stimuli consisted of black and white photographs of 20 actors (10 males) with each actor depicting 3 EFEs, respectively of

happiness, disgust and fear. Half of the pictures were taken from the Karolinska Directed Emotional Faces database (Lundqvist et al., 1998) and half from the Pictures of Facial Affect database (Ekman and Friesen, 1976). Pictures were trimmed to fit an ellipse in order to uniform them and remove distracting features from the face, such as hair or ears and non-facial contours. Each emotional facial expression was then morphed with the neutral facial expression of the corresponding identity using (Abrosoft FantaMorph, 2009) in order to create stimuli of 20% increments of emotional intensity ranging from 0 to 100% emotional intensity. This resulted in a total of 360 stimuli (20 cm \times 13 cm size), i.e., 20 actors expressing 3 emotions with 6 degrees of intensity (0, 20, 40, 60, 80, and 100%; **Figure 1**).

Procedure

The experiment took place in a sound attenuated room with dimmed light. Participants sat in a relaxed position on a comfortable chair in front of a computer monitor (17", 60 Hz refresh rate) used for stimuli presentation at 57 cm distance. Each trial started with the presentation of a fixation cross (500 ms) in the center of the screen followed by the stimulus (100 ms) and subsequently a black screen (3000 ms) during which participants could provide the answer by pressing a key. The experiment consisted of 360 randomized trials divided in two blocks of 180 trials so that participants could rest if desired. Stimulus presentation time was chosen based on previous literature on EFEs recognition, indicating 100 ms as a sufficiently long presentation time to identify EFEs reliably above chance level and without incurring in ceiling effects (Calvo and Lundqvist, 2008; Calvo and Marrero, 2009).

Participants were instructed that at each trial a face would briefly appear on the screen and their task would be to identify the emotion expressed by the face by pressing one of four keys with their index and middle finger of either hand. These were labeled "N" for neutral (i.e., Italian = "neutro"), "F" for happiness (i.e., Italian = "felicità"), "P" for fear (i.e., Italian = "paura") and "D" for disgust (i.e., Italian = "disgusto"). Before beginning the task, participants familiarized with the position of keys by having the experimenter calling out loud in random order the keys and participants pressing them until they felt confident they could press them correctly while fixating the screen. The order of keys was counterbalanced among participants.

Dependent Measure

Correct responses for each emotional facial expression were used to calculate the mean expression identification rate at each intensity level. Then, for each subject, expression identification rates for each emotional facial expression were fit to a psychometric function using a generalized linear model with a binomial distribution in MATLAB software (MathWorks, Natick, MA, United States) (Nakajima et al., 2017). The point of subjective equality (PSE) was then calculated and used for statistical analysis. This represented the percentage of emotional intensity at which subjects had equal probability to identify the facial expression as neutral or emotional (**Figure 2**).

Results and Discussion

A 3×2 repeated measures analysis of variance (RM ANOVA; emotion: happiness, disgust, fear; group: LA, HA) on PSE scores showed a significant main effect of group [F(1,38) = 5.38, p = 0.026, $\eta_p^2 = 0.12$] and emotion [F(2,76) = 35.75, p < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.48$]. More importantly, there was a group by emotion interaction [F(2,76) = 4.69, p = 0.012, $\eta_p^2 = 0.11$]. Newman-Keuls *post hoc* test shows that HA had higher PSE compared to LA only for the fearful emotional facial expression (fear: p < 0.001, $M_{\rm HA} = 54.05$, $M_{\rm LA} = 43.71$; disgust: p = 0.832, $M_{\rm HA} = 38.36$, $M_{\rm LA} = 37.78$; happiness: p = 0.415, $M_{\rm HA} = 36.32$, $M_{\rm LA} = 34.08$). Therefore, HA need more emotional intensity to identify fearful facial expressions compared to LA (**Figure 3**).

In summary, results showed that HA required more emotional intensity to identify the presence of fear expression in the face compared to LA. Crucially, while previous studies showed that HA need more time to identify EFEs as efficiently as LA (Grynberg et al., 2012), the present study extends the current literature suggesting that HA also need more perceptual information, specifically to identify fearful EFEs.

EXPERIMENT 2

Participants were presented with videos of dynamic happy, disgusted and fearful EFEs, which started at 0% emotional intensity and terminated at 100% emotional intensity (Figure 4). Participants were required to identify the emotion expressed by the EFE, by making a forced choice button press, which would also terminate video presentation. Participants responded as soon as they recognized the emotion, without necessarily waiting for termination of the video. In order to test differences between LA and HA, accuracy and reaction times (RTs) for accurate responses were calculated. Here, RTs also represented the percentage of emotional intensity at which participants identified the emotion displayed by the face. Therefore, differences in RTs indicated differences in the percentage of emotional intensity needed to identify the emotion expressed by the EFE. Contrary to Experiment 1, here, differences in the emotional intensity needed by HA and LA to identify EFEs may or may not be evident, given that dynamic EFEs may be easier to be identified than static ones.

Methods

Participants

Recruitment of participants followed the same procedure as Experiment 1. Two participants did not take part to the experimental task because their TAS-20 classification was not





confirmed by their DCPR score. No participant reported a severe level of depression on the BDI.

Forty volunteers with no history of major medical, neurological or psychiatric disorders completed the study: 20 LA participants (8 males; TAS-20 M = 31.29, SD = 3.23; age M = 22.89 years, SD = 2.00 years) and 20 HA participants (8 males; TAS-20 M = 64.84, SD = 4.14; age M = 22.84 years, SD = 1.93 years).

Independent Measure

Stimuli consisted of black and white photographs of 10 actors (5 men) with each actor depicting 3 EFEs, respectively of happiness, disgust and fear. Pictures were chosen from the Pictures of Facial Affect database (Ekman and Friesen, 1976) and trimmed to fit

an ellipse in order to uniform stimuli and remove distracting features from the face such as hair or ears and non-facial contours. Each emotional facial expression was then morphed with the neutral facial expression of the corresponding identity using (Abrosoft FantaMorph, 2009) in order to create videos of 1% increments of emotional intensity ranging from 0 to 100% of emotional intensity. Each increment lasted 1 s, resulting in a video with a total duration of 100 s (**Figure 4**). This resulted in a total of 30 stimuli (20 cm \times 13 cm size), i.e., 10 actors expressing 3 emotions.

Procedure

The experiment took place in a sound attenuated room with dimmed light. Participants sat in a relaxed position on a comfortable chair in front of a computer monitor (17", 60 Hz refresh rate) used for stimuli presentation at a distance of 57 cm. The experiment consisted of 30 randomized trials, each showing a dynamic facial expression changing from neutral to fear, happiness or disgust. Each trial started with the presentation of a fixation cross (3000 ms) in the center of the screen followed by the presentation of the dynamic stimulus with the duration of 100 s.

Participants were instructed that at each trial a video of a face ranging from neutral to emotional would appear on the screen and their task would be to press one of three keys (D, J, or K) as soon as they recognized the emotion expressed by the face, without having to wait for termination of the video. The keys were labeled "F" for happiness (i.e., Italian = "felicitä"), "D" for disgust (i.e., Italian = "disgusto") and "P" for fear (i.e., Italian = "paura"). Participants used the index and middle fingers of the right hand and the index finger of the left hand to press the keys. The order of keys was counterbalanced between participants. Key press terminated video presentation allowing the task to proceed to the next trial.

Dependent Measure

Accuracy (i.e., percentage of correct response) and RTs for accurate responses were calculated. It should be noted that RTs



also represented the percentage of emotional intensity at which participants identified the emotion displayed by the face. For example, an average RT of 3000 ms indicated that, on average, a participant correctly identified the emotion displayed by the face when this was expressed at 30% emotional intensity. Therefore, differences in RTs indicated differences in the percentage of emotional intensity needed to identify the emotion expressed by the EFE.

Results and Discussion

The 3×2 RM ANOVA (emotion: happiness, disgust, fear; group: LA, HA) on accuracy revealed a significant main effect of emotion $[F(2,76) = 13.83; p < 0.001; \eta_p^2 = 0.27]$. Newman-Keuls *post hoc* test showed that participants were most accurate in identifying happiness (M = 96.05%) than fear (p = 0.003; M = 90.75%) and disgust (p < 0.001; M = 86.84%) and were more accurate in identifying fear than disgust (p = 0.029). Results showed no significant main effect or interaction with the factor group (all *p*-values ≥ 0.669) indicating that the two groups exhibited comparable accuracy in identifying the emotion expressed by dynamic faces.

Similarly the 3×2 RM ANOVA (emotion: happiness, disgust, fear; group: LA, HA) on RTs revealed a significant main effect of emotion [F(2,76) = 78.22; p < 0.001; $\eta_p^2 = 0.67$]. Newman-Keuls *post hoc* test showed that participants were fastest in identifying happiness (M = 24770 ms) than fear (p < 0.001; M = 32623 ms) and disgust (p < 0.001; M = 36549 ms) and were more accurate in identifying fear than disgust (p < 0.001). Results showed no significant main effect or interaction with the factor group (all *p*-values ≥ 0.142) indicating that the two groups required comparable time to identify the emotion expressed by dynamic faces. Because RTs also represent the percentage at which participants recognize the emotion, these results also show that the groups required comparable amount of emotional intensity to identify the emotion expressed by the face.

Contrary to Experiment 1, results of Experiment 2 show no significant difference between LA and HA in accuracy and RTs when identifying the emotion expressed by dynamic morphed faces.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

The aim of the present study was to investigate the role of alexithymia in identifying the emotional expression of static and dynamic EFEs ranging from neutral to intense emotional expression, in order to test whether or not HA need more emotional intensity to identify EFEs. In fact, previous studies have focused on manipulating presentation time of intense static EFEs, revealing that HA need more time to identify EFEs, compared to LA (Grynberg et al., 2012). Here, instead, we manipulated emotional intensity of static and dynamic EFEs. Under these conditions we showed that HA need more emotional intensity to identify static fearful EFEs, compared to LA. Nevertheless, when the groups were faced by dynamic EFEs, no significant difference was found in performance, with groups requiring comparable amount of emotional intensity to identify the EFEs.

In Experiment 1, the difficulty in processing fearful EFEs is in line with previous literature, which found a difficulty of alexithymic individuals in fear processing not only limited to EFEs labeling (Jessimer and Markham, 1997; Lane et al., 2000; Montebarocci et al., 2010) but also across a broad range of stimuli, tasks and dependent measures. For example, compared to LA, HA rate the expression of fearful but not other EFEs as less intense (Prkachin et al., 2009). In addition, HA show impairment in embodied aspects of fearful stimuli processing. This is evidenced by reduced rapid facial mimicry in response to static fearful faces (Sonnby-Borgstrom, 2009; Scarpazza et al., 2018), failure to show enhanced perception of tactile stimuli delivered to their face while observing a fearful as opposed to happy or neutral - face being simultaneously touched (Scarpazza et al., 2014, 2015) and reduced skin conductance response when viewing a conditioned stimulus predictive of a shock during classical fear conditioning (Starita et al., 2016). Finally, HA show impairments in processing fearful stimuli also when examining their electrophysiological responses. Compared to LA, HA fail to show enhanced amplitude of the N190 event related potential, during visual encoding of fearful - as opposed to happy or neutral - body postures (Borhani et al., 2016). This general difficulty in fear processing has been interpreted in light of the decreased activation of the amygdala observed in alexithymia in response to the presentation of EFEs (Kugel et al., 2008; Jongen et al., 2014), in particular fearful ones (Pouga et al., 2010), and negative emotional stimuli (Wingbermühle et al., 2012; van der Velde et al., 2013), such as observing a painful stimulation being delivered to someone's hand (Moriguchi and Komaki, 2013). Although involved in processing EFEs in general (Fusar-Poli et al., 2009), the amygdala appears a crucial structure in processing fearful EFEs (Adolphs et al., 1994, 1999). Therefore, it is possible that a reduced response in the amygdala in HA may underlie the present results, though future studies using neuroimaging techniques should be conducted to test this hypothesis.

In contrast to the difference found in response to fearful EFEs, no difference between the groups was found when identifying happy or disgusted facial expressions. In this regard, previous behavioral studies on EFEs processing have reported mixed results. For example, in Prkachin et al. (2009), though HA showed reduced sensitivity for matching sad, angry and fearful faces to the corresponding target EFE, they showed no significant difference from LA when matching happy, disgusted or surprised EFEs; in addition, they were able to recognize all EFEs during a non-speeded task and rated the intensity of happy and disgusted EFEs similarly to LA. On the contrary, other labeling studies found that alexithymia was related to a global deficit to recognize EFEs, including happiness and disgust (Jessimer and Markham, 1997; Lane et al., 2000; Montebarocci et al., 2010). Given the contrasting results, alexithymia may affect processing of happy and disgusted EFEs depending on the experimental conditions. Specifically, here results seem to suggest that while HA require more emotional intensity to identify static fearful EFEs, they may

not have such need in the identification of happy and disgusted EFEs.

Contrary to Experiment 1, when dynamic morphed faces were presented in Experiment 2, no difference was found between the two groups in EFE recognition. This result may be related to the type of information conveyed by dynamic as opposed to static stimuli. Indeed, the intensification of emotional expression over time provides additional structural and configurational information, which is not available in static stimuli (Kamachi et al., 2001) and which seems to contribute to differential processing of the two types of stimuli. For example, dynamic EFEs are perceived as more intense than static ones even when the stimulus emotional intensity is the same (Yoshikawa and Sato, 2008; Rymarczyk et al., 2011; Rymarczyk et al., 2016a,b). In addition, dynamic EFEs trigger stronger facial mimicry compared to static faces (Sato et al., 2008; Rymarczyk et al., 2011, 2016a,b). Finally, recognizing dynamic as opposed to static morphed EFEs activates an extended neural network comprising not only areas involved in affective processing (LaBar et al., 2003; Sato et al., 2004), but also motion processing (Sarkheil et al., 2013). It is possible that the involvement of such additional mechanisms during the identification of dynamic EFEs might have facilitated the task and led to the absence of significant differences in performance between HA and LA. Future studies should investigate this hypothesis and in particular test whether reduced facial mimicry found in HA in response to static fearful EFEs (Sonnby-Borgstrom, 2009; Scarpazza et al., 2018) may be restored by the presentation of dynamic EFEs and be related to improvement in dynamic EFE identification. Additionally, the comparable performance in dynamic EFEs identification between HA and LA highlights the subclinical nature of alexithymia, further supporting the notion that difficulties in EFE identification of HA become evident only under specific task conditions (Grynberg et al., 2012) and may not necessarily be evident in their everyday life.

To conclude, the present study shows that high – as opposed to low - levels of alexithymia are related to the need for more emotional intensity to perceive fear in static EFEs. On the contrary, no significant difference in performance was found when individuals with high and low levels of alexithymia

REFERENCES

- Abrosoft FantaMorph (2009). Abrosoft (Version 4.1). Available at: www. fantamorph.com
- Adolphs, R. (2002). Recognizing emotion from facial expressions: psychological and neurological mechanisms. *Behav. Cogn. Neurosci. Rev.* 1, 21–62. doi: 10.1177/1534582302001001003
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., Damasio, H., and Damasio, A. (1994). Impaired recognition of emotion in facial expressions following bilateral damage to the human amygdala. *Nature* 372, 669–672. doi: 10.1038/372 669a0
- Adolphs, R., Tranel, D., Hamann, S., Young, A. W., Calder, A. J., Phelps, E. A., et al. (1999). Recognition of facial emotion in nine individuals with bilateral amygdala damage. *Neuropsychologia* 37, 1111–1117. doi: 10.1016/ S0028-3932(99)00039-1

were faced by dynamic EFEs, possibly due to the additional structural and configurational information regarding the change of emotional intensity over time (Kamachi et al., 2001), which may have facilitated emotion identification. Given that partially different brain networks are involved in processing the two types of stimuli, future studies should use neuroimaging techniques to elucidate the neural mechanisms underlying the current behavioral results.

AVAILABILITY OF DATA

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this manuscript will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation, to any qualified researcher.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FS, KB, CB, and CS conceived and designed the study and critically revised the manuscript for important intellectual content. FS, KB, and CB acquired and analyzed the data and drafted the manuscript.

FUNDING

The authors disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: Preparation of this manuscript was supported by Grant PRIN (Protocol: PRIN2015 NA455) from Ministero dell'Istruzione, dell'Università e della Ricerca awarded to Elisabetta Làdavas.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Francesca Salucci, Giada Sberlati, Anna Carlotta Grassi and Nicoletta Russo for their assistance with data collection and Marta de Haro for her help with data processing. The authors would also like to thank Prof. Elisabetta Làdavas for her comments during manuscript preparation.

- Beck, A. T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., and Erbaugh, J. (1961). An inventory for measuring depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 4, 561–571.
- Borhani, K., Borgomaneri, S., Làdavas, E., and Bertini, C. (2016). The effect of alexithymia on early visual processing of emotional body postures. *Biol. Psychol.* 115, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2015.12.010
- Calder, A. J., Young, A. W., Perrett, D. I., Etcoff, N. L., and Rowland, D. (1996). Categorical perception of morphed facial expressions. *Vis. Cogn.* 3, 81–118. doi: 10.1080/713756735
- Calvo, M. G., and Lundqvist, D. (2008). Facial expressions of emotion (KDEF): identification under different display-duration conditions. *Behav. Res. Methods* 40, 109–115. doi: 10.3758/BRM.40.1.109
- Calvo, M. G., and Marrero, H. (2009). Visual search of emotional faces: the role of affective content and featural distinctiveness. *Cogn. Emot.* 23, 782–806. doi: 10.1080/02699930802151654

- Cook, R., Brewer, R., Shah, P., and Bird, G. (2013). Alexithymia, not autism, predicts poor recognition of emotional facial expressions. *Psychol. Sci.* 24, 723–732. doi: 10.1177/0956797612463582
- Demenescu, L. R., Kortekaas, R., den Boer, J. A., and Aleman, A. (2010). Impaired attribution of emotion to facial expressions in anxiety and major depression. *PLoS One* 5:e15058. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0015058
- Ekman, P., and Friesen, W. (1976). *Picture of Facial Affect*. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Franz, M., Schaefer, R., Schneider, C., Sitte, W., and Bachor, J. (2004). Visual event-related potentials in subjects with alexithymia: Modified processing of emotional aversive information? *Am. J. Psychiatry* 161, 728–735. doi: 10.1176/ appi.ajp.161.4.728
- Fusar-Poli, P., Placentino, A., Carletti, F., Landi, P., Allen, P., Surguladze, S., et al. (2009). Functional atlas of emotional faces processing: a voxel-based metaanalysis of 105 functional magnetic resonance imaging studies. *J. Psychiatry Neurosci.* 34, 418–432.
- Grynberg, D., Chang, B., Corneille, O., Maurage, P., Vermeulen, N., Berthoz, S., et al. (2012). Alexithymia and the processing of emotional facial expressions (EFEs): systematic review, unanswered questions and further perspectives. *PLoS One* 7:e42429. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0042429
- Heinzel, A., Schäfer, R., Müller, H., Schieffer, A., Ingenhag, A., Northoff, G., et al. (2010). Differential modulation of valence and arousal in high-alexithymic and low-alexithymic individuals. *Neuroreport* 21, 998–1002. doi: 10.1097/WNR. 0b013e32833f38e0
- Ihme, K., Sacher, J., Lichev, V., Rosenberg, N., Kugel, H., Rufer, M., et al. (2014a). Alexithymia and the labeling of facial emotions: response slowing and increased motor and somatosensory processing. *BMC Neurosci.* 15:40. doi: 10.1186/1471-2202-15-40
- Ihme, K., Sacher, J., Lichev, V., Rosenberg, N., Kugel, H., Rufer, M., et al. (2014b). Alexithymic features and the labeling of brief emotional facial expressions – An fMRI study. *Neuropsychologia* 64, 289–299. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia. 2014.09.044
- Jessimer, M., and Markham, R. (1997). Alexithymia: a right hemisphere dysfunction specific to recognition of certain facial expressions? *Brain Cogn.* 34, 246–258. doi: 10.1006/brcg.1997.0900
- Jongen, S., Axmacher, N., Kremers, N. A. W., Hoffmann, H., Limbrecht-Ecklundt, K., Traue, H. C., et al. (2014). An investigation of facial emotion recognition impairments in alexithymia and its neural correlates. *Behav. Brain Res.* 271, 129–139. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2014.05.069
- Kamachi, M., Bruce, V., Mukaida, S., Gyoba, J., Yoshikawa, S., and Akamatsu, S. (2001). Dynamic properties influence the perception of facial expressions. *Perception* 30, 875–887.
- Karlsson, H., Näätänen, P., and Stenman, H. (2008). Cortical activation in alexithymia as a response to emotional stimuli. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 192, 32–38. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.106.034728
- Ketelaars, M. P., In't Velt, A., Mol, A., Swaab, H., and van Rijn, S. (2016). Emotion recognition and alexithymia in high functioning females with autism spectrum disorder. *Res. Autism Spectr. Disord.* 21, 51–60. doi: 10.1016/j.rasd.2015. 09.006
- Kohler, C. G., Walker, J. B., Martin, E. A., Healey, K. M., and Moberg, P. J. (2009). Facial emotion perception in schizophrenia: a meta-analytic review. *Schizophr. Bull.* 36, 1009–1019. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbn192
- Kugel, H., Eichmann, M., Dannlowski, U., Ohrmann, P., Bauer, J., Arolt, V., et al. (2008). Alexithymic features and automatic amygdala reactivity to facial emotion. *Neurosci. Lett.* 435, 40–44. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2008. 02.005
- LaBar, K. S., Crupain, M. J., Voyvodic, J. T., and McCarthy, G. (2003). Dynamic perception of facial affect and identity in the human brain. *Cereb. Cortex* 13, 1023–1033. doi: 10.1093/cercor/13.10.1023
- Lane, R. D., Lee, S., Reidel, R., Weldon, V. B., Kaszniak, A., and Schwartz, G. E. (1996). Impaired verbal and nonverbal emotion recognition in alexithymia. *Psychosom. Med.* 58, 203–210.
- Lane, R. D., Sechrest, L., Riedel, R., Shapiro, D. E., and Kaszniak, A. W. (2000). Pervasive emotion recognition deficit common to alexithymia and the repressive coping style. *Psychosom. Med.* 62, 492–501.

- Li, S., Zhang, B., Guo, Y., and Zhang, J. (2015). The association between alexithymia as assessed by the 20-item Toronto alexithymia scale and depression: a metaanalysis. *Psychiatry Res.* 227, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2015.02.006
- Lundqvist, D., Flykt, A., and Öhman, A. (1998). *The Karolinska directed emotional faces (KDEF): CD ROM from Department of Clinical Neuroscience*. Solna: Karolinska Institutet.
- Mangelli, L., Semprini, F., Sirri, L., Fava, G. A., and Sonino, N. (2006). Use of the diagnostic criteria for psychosomatic research (DCPR) in a community sample. *Psychosomatics* 47, 143–146. doi: 10.1176/appi.psy.47.2.143
- Montebarocci, O., Surcinelli, P., Rossi, N., and Baldaro, B. (2010). Alexithymia, verbal ability and emotion recognition. *Psychiatr. Q.* 82, 245–252. doi: 10.1007/ s11126-010-9166-7
- Moriguchi, Y., and Komaki, G. (2013). Neuroimaging studies of alexithymia: physical, affective, and social perspectives. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 7:8. doi: 10.1186/ 1751-0759-7-8
- Nakajima, K., Minami, T., and Nakauchi, S. (2017). Interaction between facial expression and color. *Sci. Rep.* 7:41019. doi: 10.1038/srep41019
- Pandey, R., and Mandal, M. K. (1997). Processing of facial expressions of emotion and alexithymia. *Br. J. Clin. Psychol.* 36, 631–633. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8260. 1997.tb01269.x
- Pouga, L., Berthoz, S., de Gelder, B., and Grèzes, J. (2010). Individual differences in socioaffective skills influence the neural bases of fear processing: the case of alexithymia. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 31, 1469–1481. doi: 10.1002/hbm.20953
- Prkachin, G. C., Casey, C., and Prkachin, K. M. (2009). Alexithymia and perception of facial expressions of emotion. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 46, 412–417. doi: 10.1016/j. paid.2008.11.010
- Reker, M., Ohrmann, P., Rauch, A. V., Kugel, H., Bauer, J., Dannlowski, U., et al. (2010). Individual differences in alexithymia and brain response to masked emotion faces. *Cortex* 46, 658–667. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2009.05.008
- Rymarczyk, K., Biele, C., Grabowska, A., and Majczynski, H. (2011). EMG activity in response to static and dynamic facial expressions. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 79, 330–333. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2010.11.001
- Rymarczyk, K., Żurawski, Ł., Jankowiak-Siuda, K., and Szatkowska, I. (2016a). Do dynamic compared to static facial expressions of happiness and anger reveal enhanced facial mimicry? *PLoS One* 11:e0158534. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0158534
- Rymarczyk, K., Żurawski, Ł., Jankowiak-Siuda, K., and Szatkowska, I. (2016b). Emotional empathy and facial mimicry for static and dynamic facial expressions of fear and disgust. *Front. Psychol.* 7:1853. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01853
- Sarkheil, P., Goebel, R., Schneider, F., and Mathiak, K. (2013). Emotion unfolded by motion: a role for parietal lobe in decoding dynamic facial expressions. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* 8, 950–957. doi: 10.1093/scan/nss092
- Sato, W., Fujimura, T., and Suzuki, N. (2008). Enhanced facial EMG activity in response to dynamic facial expressions. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 70, 70–74. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2008.06.001
- Sato, W., Kochiyama, T., Yoshikawa, S., Naito, E., and Matsumura, M. (2004). Enhanced neural activity in response to dynamic facial expressions of emotion: an fMRI study. *Cogn. Brain Res.* 20, 81–91. doi: 10.1016/j.cogbrainres.2004. 01.008
- Scarpazza, C., di Pellegrino, G., and Làdavas, E. (2014). Emotional modulation of touch in alexithymia. *Emotion* 14, 602–610. doi: 10.1037/a0035888
- Scarpazza, C., Làdavas, E., and Catteneo, L. (2018). Invisible side of emotions: somato-motor responses to affective facial displays in alexithymia. *Exp. Brain Res.* 236, 195–206. doi: 10.1007/s00221-017-5118-x
- Scarpazza, C., Làdavas, E., and di Pellegrino, G. (2015). Dissociation between emotional remapping of fear and disgust in alexithymia. *PLoS One* 10:e0140229. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0140229
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of "alexithymic" characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262.
- Sonnby-Borgstrom, M. (2009). Alexithymia as related to facial imitation, mentalization, empathy and internal working models-of-self and others. *Neuropsychoanalysis* 11, 111–128. doi: 10.1080/15294145.2009.10773602
- Starita, F., Làdavas, E., and di Pellegrino, G. (2016). Reduced anticipation of negative emotional events in alexithymia. *Sci. Rep.* 6:27664. doi: 10.1038/ srep27664
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1991). The alexithymia construct: a potential paradigm for psychosomatic medicine. *Psychosomatics* 32, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(91)72086-0

- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (2003). The 20-item Toronto alexithymia scale: IV. Reliability and factorial validity in different languages and cultures. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 277–283. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02) 00601-3
- Trautmann, S. A., Fehr, T., and Herrmann, M. (2009). Emotion in motion: dynamic compared to static facial expressions of disgust and happiness revealed more widespread emotion-specific activations. *Brain Res.* 1184, 100–115. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2009.05.075
- van der Velde, J., Servaas, M. N., Goerlich, K. S., Bruggeman, R., Horton, P., Costafreda, S. G., et al. (2013). Neural correlates of alexithymia: a metaanalysis of emotion processing studies. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 37, 1774–1785. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2013.07.008
- Wells, L. J., Gillespie, S. M., and Rotshtein, P. (2016). Identification of emotional facial expressions: effects of expression, intensity, and sex on eye gaze. *PLoS One* 11:e0168307. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0168307
- Willis, M. L., Palermo, R., McGrillen, K., and Miller, L. (2014). The nature of facial expression recognition deficits following orbitofrontal cortex damage. *Neuropsychology* 28, 613–623. doi: 10.1037/neu0000059

- Wingbermühle, E., Theunissen, H., Verhoeven, W. M., Kessels, R. P., and Egger, J. I. (2012). The neurocognition of alexithymia: evidence from neuropsychological and neuroimaging studies. *Acta Neuropsychiatr.* 24, 67–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-5215.2011.00613.x
- Yoshikawa, S., and Sato, W. (2008). Dynamic facial expressions of emotion induce representational momentum. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 8, 25–31. doi: 10.3758/CABN.8.1.25

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Starita, Borhani, Bertini and Scarpazza. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Inter-individual Differences in Heart Rate Variability Are Associated with Inter-individual Differences in Empathy and Alexithymia

Alexander Lischke^{1*}, Rike Pahnke², Anett Mau-Moeller³, Martin Behrens², Hans J. Grabe⁴, Harald J. Freyberger^{4,5}, Alfons O. Hamm¹ and Matthias Weippert^{2*}

¹ Department of Psychology, University of Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany, ² Institute of Sport Science, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany, ³ Department of Orthopaedics, University Medicine Rostock, Rostock, Germany, ⁴ Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University of Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany, ⁵ HELIOS Klinikum Stralsund, Stralsund, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Katharina Sophia Goerlich, RWTH Aachen University, Germany

Reviewed by:

Volker Max Perlitz, Simplana GmbH, Germany Georgia Panayiotou, University of Cyprus, Cyprus

*Correspondence:

Alexander Lischke alexander.lischke@uni-greifswald.de Matthias Weippert matthias.weippert@uni-rostock.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 26 October 2017 Accepted: 12 February 2018 Published: 27 February 2018

Citation:

Lischke A, Pahnke R, Mau-Moeller A, Behrens M, Grabe HJ, Freyberger HJ, Hamm AO and Weippert M (2018) Inter-individual Differences in Heart Rate Variability Are Associated with Inter-individual Differences in Empathy and Alexithymia. Front. Psychol. 9:229. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00229 In the present study, we investigated whether inter-individual differences in vagally mediated heart rate variability (vmHRV) would be associated with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia. To this end, we determined resting state HF-HRV in 90 individuals that also completed questionnaires assessing inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia. Our categorical and dimensional analyses revealed that inter-individual differences in HF-HRV were differently associated with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia. We found that individuals with high HF-HRV reported more empathy and less alexithymia than individuals with low HF-HRV. Moreover, we even found that an increase in HF-HRV was associated with an increase in empathy and a decrease in alexithymia across all participants. Taken together, these findings indicate that individuals with high HF-HRV are more empathy and alexithymia may explain why individuals with high HF-HRV are more successful in sharing and understanding the mental and emotional states of others than individuals with low HF-HRV.

Keywords: social cognition, social interaction, empathy, alexithymia, vagus nerve, high-frequency heart rate variability

INTRODUCTION

Social relationships have always been of utmost importance for humans. Although the number and type of relationships may have changed over the course of evolution, the challenges and opportunities associated with social relationships may have remained the same (Dunbar, 1998). Evolutionary pressures may, thus, have selected a suite of skills that may have helped us to initiate or maintain positive relationships and to avoid or terminate negative relationships (De Waal, 2008). Of these skills, the ability to share and understand others' emotional and mental states, which entails a simulation of these states while making a self-other distinction, appears to be of particular relevance (Preston and De Waal, 2002). Infants are already capable of sharing others' emotional and mental states, but a full understanding of these states on basis of a self-other distinction emerges during late childhood (Frith and Frith, 2003), implying that the ability to share and understand

134

emotional and mental states comprise various processes that become more and more complex throughout our development. It is important to note that these processes involve a simulation of others' emotional and mental states on the neural and autonomic level, an interpretation of the simulated states on basis of the corresponding neural and autonomic changes, and a distinction between the simulated and observed states (Preston and De Waal, 2002; De Waal, 2008). These processes have been linked to interindividual differences in empathy, a personality trait describing an individual's awareness of other's emotional and mental states (Deutsch and Madle, 1975), and alexithymia, a personality trait describing an individual's awareness of one's own emotional and mental states (Nemiah et al., 1976). Individuals with low levels of empathy and/or high levels of alexithymia are severely impaired in their ability to share and understand emotional and mental states of others and the self (e.g., Baron-Cohen et al., 1999; Parker et al., 2001; Dolan and Fullam, 2004; Moriguchi et al., 2007; Silani et al., 2008; Decety et al., 2013), which may explain why these individuals frequently have difficulties to establish and maintain positive relationships (e.g., Rilling et al., 2007; Chiu et al., 2008; Mokros et al., 2008; Feldmanhall et al., 2013). It is, thus, not surprising that the interest for biomarkers indicating such impairments has steadily been growing over the last decade. It should be noted, however, that the search for these biomarkers is more complex than initially thought (Kapur et al., 2012; Davis et al., 2015).

Vagally mediated heart rate variability (vmHRV), an index of parasympathetically induced changes in consecutive heart beats (Berntson et al., 1997), has been suggested to be a promising biomarker for inter-individual differences in social behavior and social cognition (Porges, 2007; Thayer and Lane, 2009). Inter-individual differences in vmHRV reflect interindividual differences regarding the engagement of prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions during the regulation of emotional and cognitive processes (Porges, 2007; Thayer and Lane, 2009; Thayer et al., 2012), indicating that inter-individual differences in vmHRV may work as biomarker for interindividual differences in the social domain. Individuals with high vmHRV are more efficient in establishing and maintaining positive relationships than individuals with low vmHRV (e.g., Kogan et al., 2014; Beffara et al., 2016; Lischke et al., 2018), implying that the relationships of individuals with high vmHRV are more characterized by mutual understanding than the relationships of individuals with low vmHRV (Kok and Fredrickson, 2010). Inter-individual differences regarding the ability to share and understand emotional and mental states may explain why individuals with high vmHRV are more likely to achieve a mutual understanding in social relationships than individuals with low vmHRV. Individuals with high vmHRV may be more efficient in regulating emotional and cognitive processes during the simulation of the respective states (e.g., Geisler et al., 2010, 2013; Williams et al., 2015) and may be more efficient in regulating cognitive processes that are necessary for the interpretation of the respective states (e.g., Hansen et al., 2003; Segerstrom and Nes, 2007; Luft et al., 2009) than individuals with low vmHRV, which may result in a more efficient sharing and understanding of the respective states in individuals with high

as compared to low vmHRV (e.g., Cote et al., 2011; Quintana et al., 2012a; Lischke et al., 2017). However, individuals with high and low vmHRV do not only differ from one another with respect to processes that are relevant for the sharing and understanding of emotional and mental states, but also with respect to personality traits that are relevant for the sharing and understanding of these states. Empathy related personality traits, like, for example, compassion for other's emotional and mental states, are more pronounced in individuals with high than low vmHRV (e.g., Oveis et al., 2009; Kogan et al., 2014; Stellar et al., 2015), whereas alexithymia related personality traits, like, for example, difficulties in identifying or describing one's own emotional and mental states, appear to be more pronounced in individuals with low than high vmHRV (e.g., Fukunishi et al., 1999; Panayiotou and Constantinou, 2017). It should be noted, however, that the association between interindividual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in alexithymia related personality traits is less clear than the association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in empathy related personality traits (e.g., Virtanen et al., 2003; Zohar et al., 2013), indicating a need for further studies investigating this association. Similarly, there is a need to further study the association between interindividual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in empathy related personality traits because this association has only been investigated in a few studies (e.g., Oveis et al., 2009; Kogan et al., 2014; Stellar et al., 2015).

In the present study, we addressed these issues in a relatively large and homogenous sample of healthy participants by measuring inter-individual differences in vmHRV as well as inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia related personality traits. On basis of previous studies (e.g., Fukunishi et al., 1999; Oveis et al., 2009; Kogan et al., 2014; Stellar et al., 2015; Panayiotou and Constantinou, 2017), we expected participants with high vmHRV to report more empathy and less alexithymia than participants with low vmHRV. We also expected inter-individual differences in vmHRV to be differently associated with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia across all participants.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

According to an *a priori* power analysis with G*Power3 (Faul et al., 2007), we had to recruit 90 participants to be able to detect medium effect sizes in our categorical ($f = 0.30, 1-\beta = 80, \alpha = 0.05$) and dimensional ($f^2 = 0.15, 1-\beta = 80, \alpha = 0.05$) analyses regarding the association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in empathy or alexithymia. In order to be considered for recruitment, participants had to pass a screening concerning the presence of current mental disorders and the use of current psychotropic medication. Female participants were not considered for recruitment to control sex-differences in empathy (Christov-Moore et al., 2014), alexithymia (Levant et al., 2009) and vmHRV (Koenig and Thayer, 2016). We, thus, recruited 90 male participants at the Institute of Sport

TABLE 1 | Participant characteristics.

	М	SEM	
Age (years)	26.20	0.43	
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	24.05	0.27	
Physical activity (h/w)	7.05	3.70	
Respiratory activity (Log-pHF-HRV, Hz)	-0.72	0.01	
Heart rate variability (Log HF-HRV, ms ²)	2.69	0.05	
Empathy (EQ-15) ^a	16.42	0.01	
Alexithymia (TAS-20) ^b	44.13	1.15	

Log-pHF-HRV = log-transformed peak of high frequency heart rate variability, Log-HF-HRV = log-transformed high frequency heart rate variability, EQ-15 = Empathy Quotient 15 (Allison et al., 2011), TAS-20 = Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20 (Bagby et al., 1994a,b).

^aData was available for 79 participants.

^bData was available for 89 participants.

Science of the University of Rostock (see **Table 1**). All participants provided written-informed consent to the study protocol that was approved by the ethics committee of the University of Rostock and carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Procedure

After arriving at the laboratory, participants were asked to use the bathroom to control for the effects of bladder filling and gastric distension on vmHRV (Quintana and Heathers, 2014). Participants were then seated in a comfortable chair and prepared for a 5 min heart rate (HR) recording. As recently recommended (Quintana et al., 2016), participants were instructed to breathe spontaneously and to keep their eyes open during the recording. After the recording, participants completed questionnaires assessing inter-individual differences in empathy (Allison et al., 2011) and alexithymia (Bagby et al., 1994a,b).

Heart Rate Variability

HR was recorded continuously with a chest belt system, the RS800 HR monitor (Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland), providing a sampling rate of 1000 Hz. HR monitors like the RS800 have been shown to record changes in consecutive heart beats as accurate as conventional electrocardiograms (Weippert et al., 2010; Quintana et al., 2012b), indicating that the recorded data were valid and reliable measures of instantaneous HR. Device specific software (Polar ProTrainer 5; Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland) was used to transfer the recorded data to a computer for further data processing with Kubios HRV 2.2 (Tarvainen et al., 2014). Following established guidelines (Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology, 1996), the recorded data was visually inspected, detrended (smoothn priors: $\lambda = 500$) and, whenever necessary, corrected using adaptive filtering. Thereafter, the recorded data was subjected to a spectral analysis to determine HF-HRV, a measure of vagally mediated cardiac activity (Berntson et al., 1997), and the peak of HF-HRV (pHF-HRV), a measure of respiratory activity (Berntson et al., 1997). Besides these measures, no further measures were determined to avoid interpretational issues arising from the use

of measures that do not clearly reflect vagally mediated cardiac activity (Berntson et al., 1997).

Questionnaires

The Empathy Quotient (EQ-15; Allison et al., 2011) is a 15 item self-report questionnaire for the assessment of empathy. The EQ-15 comprises a main scale for the assessment of global empathy and several subscales for the assessment of specific aspects of empathy (e.g., emotional reactivity or social skills). However, the subscales are highly inter-correlated with one another (Muncer and Ling, 2006; Allison et al., 2011), implying that the EQ-15 measures empathy as an unidimensional rather than multidimensional construct. Following previous recommendations (Muncer and Ling, 2006; Allison et al., 2011), we only considered the main scale in our analyses. The main scale had good psychometric properties [$\alpha = 0.75$], which were comparable to those that have previously been reported (Muncer and Ling, 2006; Allison et al., 2011)

The Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20 (TAS-20; Bagby et al., 1994a,b) is a 20 item self-report questionnaire for the assessment of alexithymia. The TAS-20 consists of a main scale assessing global differences in alexithymia and of several subscales assessing specific differences in alexithymia (e.g., difficulties in identifying or describing feelings). However, the high correlations between the different subscales and the low reliabilities of some subscales complicate the interpretation of the respective subscales (Kooiman et al., 2002; Muller et al., 2003). Accordingly, it has been suggested that the TAS-20 may be better suited to measure alexithymia as an unidimensional rather than multidimensional construct (Vorst and Bermond, 2001). We, therefore, considered the main scale but not the subscales in our analyses. The main scale had excellent psychometric properties $[\alpha = 0.86]$, which were similar to those that have previously been reported (Bagby et al., 1994a,b).

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted with SPSS 22 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, United States). To investigate whether inter-individual differences in vmHRV would be associated with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia, dimensional and categorical analyses were performed. In all analyses, pre-cautions were taken to control for inter-individual differences in age (years), body mass index (BMI, kg/m²), physical activity (h/w) and respiratory activity (pHF-HRV, Hz) that may contribute to inter-individual differences in vmHRV (Quintana et al., 2016). Inter-individual differences in physical and respiratory activity were of particular concern because participants were recruited at a Sport Science facility, where the prevalence of athletes that differ from non-athletes in vmHRV due to inter-individual differences in physical and respiratory activity is higher than in the general population (Aubert et al., 2003). For the categorical analyses, analyses of covariance (ANCOVAs) were computed to determine whether participants with high and low HF-HRV would show inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia. Assignment of participants to the high and low HF-HRV group was based on a median split. For the dimensional analyses, multiple hierarchical

regression analyses were computed to determine whether inter-individual differences in HF-HRV would be differentially associated with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia across all participants. Prior to all analyses, HF-HRV and pHF-HRV were log transformed (log 10) to account for deviations from normality distribution. The significance level for the analyses was set at $p \leq 0.05$ (two-tailed). In addition to the significance level (p), effect sizes (η_p^2 and R^2) were determined to facilitate the interpretation of significant findings (Cohen, 1988).

RESULTS

Inter-individual Differences in Heart Rate Variability and Inter-individual Differences in Empathy

A one-way ANCOVA showed that participants with high HF-HRV reported more empathy than participants with low HF-HRV [F(1,73) = 6.51, p = 0.013, $\eta_p^2 = 0.08$; see Figure 1], independent of inter-individual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity. Across all participants, inter-individual differences in HF-HRV were positively associated with interindividual differences in empathy as indicated by a multiple regression analysis [t(73) = 2.17, p = 0.033; see Table 2]. The multiple regression analysis also indicated that there was no association of inter-individual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity with inter-individual differences in empathy [all p > 0.339; see Table 2]. Most of the variance regarding inter-individual differences in empathy was, thus, explained by inter-individual differences in HF-HRV [F(1,73) = 4.71, p = 0.033; see **Table 2**], not by interindividual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity [F(4,74) = 0.19, p = 0.944; see Table 2]. More precisely, inter-individual differences in HF-HRV explained 6% of variance regarding inter-individual differences in empathy in



rate variability (HF-HRV). Bars represent M \pm SEM. * $p \leq$ 0.05.

TABLE 2 Association between inter-individual differences in heart rate variability and inter-individual differences in empathy across all participants.

	En	npathy (EQ-1	15 ^a)
Predictors	R ²	ΔR^2	β
Step 1	0.01	0.01	
Age (years)			-0.08
Body mass index (kg/m ²)			0.67
Physical activity (h/w)			0.00
Respiratory activity (Log-pHF-HRV, Hz)			0.01
Step 2	0.07	0.06*	
Age (years)			-0.09
Body mass index (kg/m ²)			0.11
Physical activity (h/w)			-0.06
Respiratory activity (Log-pHF-HRV, Hz)			-0.05
Heart rate variability (Log-HF-HRV, ms ²)			0.26*

Log-pHF-HRV = log-transformed peak of high frequency heart rate variability, Log-HF-HRV = log transformed high frequency heart rate variability, EQ-15 = Empathy Quotient 15 (Allison et al., 2011). ^aData was available for 79 participants.

*p ≤ 0.05.

addition to the 2% of variance that tended to be explained by inter-individual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity.

Inter-individual Differences in Heart Rate Variability and Inter-individual Differences in Alexithymia

A one-way ANCOVA revealed that participants with high HF-HRV reported less alexithymia than participants with low HF-HRV [F(1,83) = 3.99, p = 0.049, $\eta_p^2 = 0.05$, see **Figure 2**], irrespective of inter-individual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity. Across all participants, inter-individual differences in HF-HRV were negatively associated



with inter-individual differences in alexithymia as indicated by a multiple regression analysis [t(83) = -2.02, p = 0.047; see Table 3]. The multiple regression analysis further indicated that inter-individual differences in age were also negatively associated with inter-individual differences in alexithymia [t(83) = -2.81,p = 0.006; see **Table 3**] and that inter-individual differences in BMI, physical or respiratory activity were not associated with inter-individual differences in alexithymia [all p > 0.416; see Table 3]. However, inter-individual differences in alexithymia were more relevant for explaining inter-individual differences in HF-HRV [F(1,83) = 4.07, p = 0.047; see Table 3] than inter-individual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity [F(4,84) = 1.98, p = 0.106; see Table 3]. Interindividual differences in HF-HRV explained 4% of variance regarding inter-individual differences in alexithymia in addition to the 9% of variance that tended to be explained by interindividual differences in age, BMI, physical or respiratory activity.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we investigated the association of inter-individual differences in vmHRV with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia related personality traits. Inter-individual differences in vmHRV were determined on basis of inter-individual differences in resting state HF-HRV and inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia were determined on basis of inter-individual differences in questionnaire scores. In line with our expectations, we found a positive association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in empathy. Our categorical analyses revealed that participants with high vmHRV were more empathetic than participants with low vmHRV

TABLE 3 Association between inter-individual differences in heart rate variability and inter-individual differences in alexithymia across all participants.

	Alex	kithymia (TA	S-20 ^a)
Predictors	R ²	ΔR^2	β
Step 1	0.09	0.09	
Age (years)			-0.29
Body mass index (kg/m ²)			0.08
Physical activity (h/w)			0.04
Respiratory activity (Log-pHF-HRV, Hz)			0.10
Step 2	0.13	0.04*	
Age (years)			-0.29**
Body mass index (kg/m²)			0.04
Physical activity (h/w)			0.09
Respiratory activity (Log-pHF-HRV, Hz)			0.60
Heart rate variability (Log-HF-HRV, ms^2)			-0.22*

Log-pHF-HRV = log-transformed peak of high frequency heart rate variability, Log-HF-HRV = log transformed high frequency heart rate variability, TAS-20 = Toronto Alexithymia Scale 20 (Bagby et al., 1994a,b). ^aData was available for 89 participants.

 $*p \le 0.05, **p < 0.01.$

and our dimensional analyses indicated that an increase in vmHRV was associated with an increase in empathy across all participants. Also as expected, we found a negative association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in alexithymia. Our categorical analyses showed that participants with high vmHRV were less alexithymic than participants with low vmHRV and our dimensional analyses indicated that an increase in vmHRV was associated with a decrease in alexithymia across all participants.

Previous studies revealed a similar association of inter-individual differences in vmHRV with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia related personality traits (e.g., Fukunishi et al., 1999; Oveis et al., 2009; Kogan et al., 2014; Stellar et al., 2015; Panayiotou and Constantinou, 2017). With respect to empathy it is noteworthy that individuals with high vmHRV show more agreeableness with others and more compassion for others' emotional or mental states than individuals with low vmHRV (e.g., Oveis et al., 2009; Kogan et al., 2014; Stellar et al., 2015). Agreeableness is a personality trait that is closely related to compassion and compassion is a personality trait that is closely related to empathetic concern (Goetz et al., 2010), a distinct dimension of empathy that has been regarded as an important precursor of prosocial behavior (Batson and Shaw, 1991). Inter-individual differences in vmHRV may, thus, be differentially associated with distinct empathy dimensions, implying the possibility of positive associations with empathy dimensions that facilitate prosocial behavior, such as empathetic concern (e.g., Toi and Batson, 1982; Batson et al., 1983), and negative associations with empathy dimensions that impair prosocial behavior, such as empathetic distress (e.g., Toi and Batson, 1982; Batson et al., 1983). In the present study, we were unable to test this possibility because the psychometric properties of our empathy questionnaire argued against the use of the questionnaire's subscales in the respective analyses. Future studies should, thus, employ empathy questionnaires with psychometrically sound subscales to further elucidate the association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in empathy. With respect to alexithymia it is noteworthy that individuals with high vmHRV report fewer difficulties in identifying or describing their own emotional and mental states than individuals with low vmHRV (e.g., Fukunishi et al., 1999; Panayiotou and Constantinou, 2017). However, the association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in alexithymia seem to be more pronounced among younger (e.g., Fukunishi et al., 1999; Panayiotou and Constantinou, 2017) than older (e.g., Virtanen et al., 2003; Zohar et al., 2013) individuals. Future studies should, therefore, investigate this association among individuals showing a wider age range than those individuals that have been included in the present study. These studies should also employ alexithymia questionnaires with psychometrically sound subscales to explore whether interindividual differences in vmHRV are differentially associated with distinct dimensions of alexithymia as suggested by previous studies (e.g., Fukunishi et al., 1999; Panayiotou and

Constantinou, 2017). In the present study, we were unable to perform the respective analyses because of the problematic subscale structure of our alexithymia questionnaire. Taken together, the findings of the present and previous studies suggest that inter-individual differences in vmHRV are associated with inter-individual differences regarding the ability to share and understand emotional and mental states of others and the self.

Assuming an association of inter-individual differences in vmHRV with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia may help to explain why individuals with high vmHRV are more successful in establishing and maintaining positive relationships than individuals with low vmHRV (e.g., Kok and Fredrickson, 2010; Beffara et al., 2016; Lischke et al., 2018). Individuals with high vmHRV may be more efficient in simulating and interpreting emotional and mental states under a self-other awareness than individuals with low vmHRV, which may increase the likelihood of mutual understanding that is necessary for the establishment and maintenance of positive relationships. Inter-individual differences regarding the regulation of cognitive and emotional processes that are relevant for the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states, like, for example, the control of emotions (e.g., Geisler et al., 2010, 2013; Williams et al., 2015) or the allocation of attention (e.g., Hansen et al., 2003; Segerstrom and Nes, 2007; Luft et al., 2009), may contribute to these differences. In this respect it is noteworthy that individuals with high vmHRV outperform individuals with low vmHRV on tasks that require the inference of others' states on basis of facial and/or vocal cues (e.g., Cote et al., 2011; Quintana et al., 2012a; Lischke et al., 2017), indicating the plausibility of the aforementioned assumptions.

With respect to the neurobiological mechanisms mediating the association of inter-individual differences in vmHRV with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia, it is important to note that a similar set of prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions is engaged during the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states as during the regulation of cardiac activity (Bernhardt and Singer, 2012; Thayer et al., 2012; Wingbermuhle et al., 2012). Of these brain regions, the anterior cingulate cortex, the insula and amygdala are of particular relevance because functional and structural changes in these brain regions are associated with changes in empathy and alexithymia (e.g., Singer et al., 2004; Moriguchi et al., 2007; Reker et al., 2010; Banissy et al., 2012; Klimecki et al., 2012; Bernhardt et al., 2014; Grabe et al., 2014; Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2015) as well as with changes in vmHRV (e.g., Gianaros et al., 2004; Lane et al., 2009; Sakaki et al., 2016; Winkelmann et al., 2017). Following previous suggestions that changes in vmHRV serve as a proxy for changes in prefrontal activity and prefrontal-(para-)limbic connectivity (Porges, 2007; Thayer and Lane, 2009; Thayer et al., 2012), we assume that inter-individual differences in vmHRV reflect inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia that are due to inter-individual differences in prefrontal activity and prefrontal-(para-)limbic connectivity. More precisely, we assume that individuals with high vmHRV are more empathetic and less alexithymic than individual with low vmHRV because individuals with high vmHRV are more efficient in recruiting prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions implicated in the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states than individuals with low vmHRV. In this respect it is noteworthy that individuals with autism, a disorder that is characterized by alterations in empathy and alexithymia (Hill et al., 2004; Dziobek et al., 2008), show alterations in a prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions (e.g., Baron-Cohen et al., 1999; Dziobek et al., 2006; Silani et al., 2008; Wicker et al., 2008; Ecker et al., 2012) as well as alterations in vmHRV (e.g., Mathewson et al., 2011; Kuiper et al., 2017). Inter-individual differences in vmHRV may, thus, indicate inter-individual differences regarding the recruitment of prefrontal and (para-)limbic brain regions during the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states in healthy as well as in mentally disordered individuals, implying that inter-individual differences in vmHRV may indeed serve as biomarker for inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia.

The findings of the present study suggest that inter-individual differences in vmHRV are associated with inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia, presumably because of inter-individual differences in prefrontal activity and prefrontal-(para-)limbic connectivity during the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states. The present findings are not only consistent with findings of previous studies revealing an association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in the regulation of emotional and cognitive processes that are necessary for the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states (e.g., Hansen et al., 2003; Segerstrom and Nes, 2007; Luft et al., 2009; Geisler et al., 2010; Geisler et al., 2013; Williams et al., 2015), but also with findings of previous studies suggesting an association between inter-individual differences in vmHRV and inter-individual differences in prefrontal activity and prefrontal-(para-)limbic connectivity during the regulation of emotional and cognitive processes that are necessary for the simulation and interpretation of emotional and mental states (e.g., Gianaros et al., 2004; Lane et al., 2009; Sakaki et al., 2016). Taken together, these findings corroborate our assumption that inter-individual differences in vmHRV are associated with inter-individual differences regarding the ability to share and understand emotional and mental states of others and the self. However, whether inter-individual differences in vmHRV really have the potential to work as a biomarker for inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia remains to be determined in future studies that are explicitly designed for these types of investigations (Kapur et al., 2012; Davis et al., 2015). These studies should employ correlational and experimental study designs in a cross-sectional or longitudinal way to investigate the aforementioned associations on the behavioral and neural level in healthy and mentally disordered individuals with performance and questionnaire based measures of empathy, alexithymia and social behavior. Otherwise it will be difficult to determine whether inter-individual differences in vmHRV qualify as a biomarker for inter-individual differences in empathy and alexithymia.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AL, AM-M, and RP designed the study. AM-M and MW collected the data. AL and RP analyzed the data. AL wrote the manuscript. AH, AM-M, HF, HG, MB, MW, and RP contributed to writing, reviewing and editing of the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

DISCLOSURE

Funding for this study was supported by an Open Access Publishing grant that was provided by the German Research

REFERENCES

- Allison, C., Baron-Cohen, S., Wheelwright, S., Stone, M. H., and Muncer, S. J. (2011). Psychometric analysis of the empathy quotient (EQ). *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 51, 829–835. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.07.005
- Aubert, A. E., Seps, B., and Beckers, F. (2003). Heart rate variability in athletes. *Sports Med.* 33, 889–919. doi: 10.2165/00007256-200333120-00003
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D., and Taylor, G. J. (1994a). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale–I, Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 23–32. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90005-1
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parker, J. D. (1994b). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia scale–II, convergent, discriminant, and concurrent validity. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(94)90006-X
- Banissy, M. J., Kanai, R., Walsh, V., and Rees, G. (2012). Inter-individual differences in empathy are reflected in human brain structure. *Neuroimage* 62, 2034–2039. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.05.081
- Baron-Cohen, S., Ring, H. A., Wheelwright, S., Bullmore, E. T., Brammer, M. J., Simmons, A., and Williams, S. C. (1999). Social intelligence in the normal and autistic brain: an fMRI study. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 11, 1891–1898. doi: 10.1046/j. 1460-9568.1999.00621.x
- Batson, C. D., O'Quin, K., Fultz, J., Vanderplas, M., and Isen, A. M. (1983). Influence of self-reported distress and empathy on egoistic versus altruistic motivation to help. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 45, 706–718. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514. 45.3.706
- Batson, C. D., and Shaw, L. L. (1991). Evidence for altruism: toward a pluralism of prosocial motives. *Psychol. Inq.* 2, 107–122. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli0202_1
- Beffara, B., Bret, A. G., Vermeulen, N., and Mermillod, M. (2016). Resting high frequency heart rate variability selectively predicts cooperative behavior. *Physiol. Behav.* 164(Pt A), 417–428. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2016. 06.011
- Bernhardt, B. C., Klimecki, O. M., Leiberg, S., and Singer, T. (2014). Structural covariance networks of the dorsal anterior insula predict females' individual differences in empathic responding. *Cereb. Cortex* 24, 2189–2198. doi: 10.1093/ cercor/bht072
- Bernhardt, B. C., and Singer, T. (2012). The neural basis of empathy. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 35, 1–23. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-062111-150536
- Berntson, G. G., Bigger, J. T. Jr., Eckberg, D. L., Grossman, P., Kaufmann, P. G., Malik, M., and van der Molen, M. W. (1997). Heart rate variability: origins, methods, and interpretive caveats. *Psychophysiology* 34, 623–648. doi: 10.1111/ j.1469-8986.1997.tb02140.x
- Chiu, P. H., Kayali, M. A., Kishida, K. T., Tomlin, D., Klinger, L. G., Klinger, M. R., and Montague, P. R. (2008). Self responses along cingulate cortex reveal quantitative neural phenotype for high-functioning autism. *Neuron* 57, 463–473. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2007.12.020
- Christov-Moore, L., Simpson, E. A., Coude, G., Grigaityte, K., Iacoboni, M., and Ferrari, P. F. (2014). Empathy: gender effects in brain and behavior. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 46(Pt 4), 604–627. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.09.001
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences*, 2nd Edn. Hillsdale, MI: Lawrence Earlbaum Associates.
- Cote, S., Kraus, M. W., Cheng, B. H., Oveis, C., van der Lowe, I., Lian, H., and Keltner, D. (2011). Social power facilitates the effect of prosocial orientation

Foundation (DFG) and the University of Rostock. AL was supported by a grant provided by the German Research Foundation (DFG; LI 2517/2-1). The funding source had no further role in study design, in the collection, analysis and interpretation of data; in the writing of the report; and in the decision to submit the paper for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Thomas Dreyer, Robert Jacksteit, Valentin Propp, Michel Rickler, and Nils Seitz for research assistance.

on empathic accuracy. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 101, 217-232. doi: 10.1037/a0023171

- Davis, J., Maes, M., Andreazza, A., McGrath, J. J., Tye, S. J., and Berk, M. (2015). Towards a classification of biomarkers of neuropsychiatric disease: from encompass to compass. *Mol. Psychiatry* 20, 152–153. doi: 10.1038/mp.2014.139
- De Waal, F. B. (2008). Putting the altruism back into altruism: the evolution of empathy. *Annu. Rev. Psychol.* 59, 279–300. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59. 103006.093625
- Decety, J., Skelly, L. R., and Kiehl, K. A. (2013). Brain response to empathy-eliciting scenarios involving pain in incarcerated individuals with psychopathy. JAMA Psychiatry 70, 638–645. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.27
- Deutsch, F., and Madle, R. A. (1975). Empathy: historic and current conceptualizations, measurement, and a cognitive theoretical perspective. *Hum. Dev.* 18, 267–287. doi: 10.1159/000271488
- Dolan, M., and Fullam, R. (2004). Theory of mind and mentalizing ability in antisocial personality disorders with and without psychopathy. *Psychol. Med.* 34, 1093–1102. doi: 10.1017/S0033291704002028
- Dunbar, R. I. (1998). The social brain hypothesis. Evol. Anthropol. 6, 178–190. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1520-6505(1998)6:5<178::AID-EVAN5>3.0.CO;2-8
- Dziobek, I., Fleck, S., Rogers, K., Wolf, O. T., and Convit, A. (2006). The 'amygdala theory of autism' revisited: linking structure to behavior. *Neuropsychologia* 44, 1891–1899. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2006.02.005
- Dziobek, I., Rogers, K., Fleck, S., Bahnemann, M., Heekeren, H. R., Wolf, O. T., and Convit, A. (2008). Dissociation of cognitive and emotional empathy in adults with Asperger syndrome using the Multifaceted Empathy Test (MET). J. Autism Dev. Disord. 38, 464–473. doi: 10.1007/s10803-007-0486-x
- Ecker, C., Suckling, J., Deoni, S. C., Lombardo, M. V., Bullmore, E. T., Baron-Cohen, S., and Consortium, M. A. (2012). Brain anatomy and its relationship to behavior in adults with autism spectrum disorder: a multicenter magnetic resonance imaging study. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 69, 195–209. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.1251
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A. G., and Buchner, A. (2007). G*Power 3: a flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behav. Res. Methods* 39, 175–191. doi: 10.3758/BF03193146
- Feldmanhall, O., Dalgleish, T., and Mobbs, D. (2013). Alexithymia decreases altruism in real social decisions. *Cortex* 49, 899–904. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2012. 10.015
- Frith, U., and Frith, C. D. (2003). Development and neurophysiology of mentalizing. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 358, 459–473. doi: 10.1098/ rstb.2002.1218
- Fukunishi, I., Sei, H., Morita, Y., and Rahe, R. H. (1999). Sympathetic activity in alexithymics with mother's low care. J. Psychosom. Res. 46, 579–589. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(98)00083-X
- Geisler, F. C. M., Kubiak, T., Siewert, K., and Weber, H. (2013). Cardiac vagal tone is associated with social engagement and self-regulation. *Biol. Psychol.* 93, 279–286. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2013.02.013
- Geisler, F. C. M., Vennewald, N., Kubiak, T., and Weber, H. (2010). The impact of heart rate variability on subjective well-being is mediated by emotion regulation. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 49, 723–728. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010. 06.015

- Gianaros, P. J., Van Der Veen, F. M., and Jennings, J. R. (2004). Regional cerebral blood flow correlates with heart period and high-frequency heart period variability during working-memory tasks: Implications for the cortical and subcortical regulation of cardiac autonomic activity. *Psychophysiology* 41, 521–530. doi: 10.1111/1469-8986.2004.00179.x
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Lamm, C., Pripfl, J., Habel, U., and Votinov, M. (2015). The left amygdala: a shared substrate of Alexithymia and empathy. *Neuroimage* 122, 20–32. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.08.014
- Goetz, J. L., Keltner, D., and Simon-Thomas, E. (2010). Compassion: an evolutionary analysis and empirical review. *Psychol. Bull.* 136, 351–374. doi: 10.1037/a0018807
- Grabe, H. J., Wittfeld, K., Hegenscheid, K., Hosten, N., Lotze, M., Janowitz, D., and Freyberger, H. J. (2014). Alexithymia and brain gray matter volumes in a general population sample. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 35, 5932–5945. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22595
- Hansen, A. L., Johnsen, B. H., and Thayer, J. F. (2003). Vagal influence on working memory and attention. Int. J. Psychophysiol. 48, 263–274. doi: 10.1016/S0167-8760(03)00073-4
- Hill, E., Berthoz, S., and Frith, U. (2004). Brief report: cognitive processing of own emotions in individuals with autistic spectrum disorder and in their relatives. *J. Autism Dev. Disord.* 34, 229–235. doi: 10.1023/B:JADD.0000022613.41399.14
- Kapur, S., Phillips, A. G., and Insel, T. R. (2012). Why has it taken so long for biological psychiatry to develop clinical tests and what to do about it? *Mol. Psychiatry* 17, 1174–1179. doi: 10.1038/mp.2012.105
- Klimecki, O. M., Leiberg, S., Lamm, C., and Singer, T. (2012). Functional neural plasticity and associated changes in positive affect after compassion training. *Cereb. Cortex* 23, 1552–1561. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhs142
- Koenig, J., and Thayer, J. F. (2016). Sex differences in healthy human heart rate variability: a meta-analysis. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 64, 288–310. doi: 10.1016/ j.neubiorev.2016.03.007
- Kogan, A., Oveis, C., Carr, E. W., Gruber, J., Mauss, I. B., Shallcross, A., and Keltner, D. (2014). Vagal activity is quadratically related to prosocial traits, prosocial emotions, and observer perceptions of prosociality. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 107, 1051–1063. doi: 10.1037/a0037509
- Kok, B. E., and Fredrickson, B. L. (2010). Upward spirals of the heart: autonomic flexibility, as indexed by vagal tone, reciprocally and prospectively predicts positive emotions and social connectedness. *Biol. Psychol.* 85, 432–436. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2010.09.005
- Kooiman, C. G., Spinhoven, P., and Trijsburg, R. W. (2002). The assessment of Alexithymia: a critical review of the literature and a psychometric study of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale-20. J. Psychosom. Res. 53, 1083–1090. doi: 10.1016/ S0022-3999(02)00348-3
- Kuiper, M. W. M., Verhoeven, E. W. M., and Geurts, H. M. (2017). Heart rate variability predicts inhibitory control in adults with autism spectrum disorders. *Biol. Psychol.* 128, 141–152. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2017.07.006
- Lane, R. D., McRae, K., Reiman, E. M., Chen, K., Ahern, G. L., and Thayer, J. F. (2009). Neural correlates of heart rate variability during emotion. *Neuroimage* 44, 213–222. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.07.056
- Levant, R. F., Hall, R. J., Williams, C. M., and Hasan, N. T. (2009). Gender differences in alexithymia. *Psychol. Men Masc.* 10, 190–203. doi: 10.1037/ a0015652
- Lischke, A., Jacksteit, R., Mau-Moeller, A., Pahnke, R., Hamm, A. O., and Weippert, M. (2018). Heart rate variability is associated with psychosocial stress in distinct social domains. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 106, 56–61. doi: 10.1016/ j.jpsychores.2018.01.005
- Lischke, A., Lemke, D., Neubert, J., Hamm, A. O., and Lotze, M. (2017). Inter-individual differences in heart rate variability are associated with inter-individual differences in mind-reading. *Sci. Rep.* 7:11557. doi: 10.1038/ s41598-017-11290-1
- Luft, C. D., Takase, E., and Darby, D. (2009). Heart rate variability and cognitive function: effects of physical effort. *Biol. Psychol.* 82, 164–168. doi: 10.1016/j. biopsycho.2009.07.007
- Mathewson, K. J., Drmic, I. E., Jetha, M. K., Bryson, S. E., Goldberg, J. O., Hall, G. B., and Schmidt, L. A. (2011). Behavioral and cardiac responses to emotional stroop in adults with autism spectrum disorders: influence of medication. *Autism Res.* 4, 98–108. doi: 10.1002/aur.176
- Mokros, A., Menner, B., Eisenbarth, H., Alpers, G. W., Lange, K. W., and Osterheider, M. (2008). Diminished cooperativeness of psychopaths in a

prisoner's dilemma game yields higher rewards. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 117, 406-413. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.117.2.406

- Moriguchi, Y., Decety, J., Ohnishi, T., Maeda, M., Mori, T., Nemoto, K., and Komaki, G. (2007). Empathy and judging other's pain: an fMRI study of alexithymia. *Cereb. Cortex* 17, 2223–2234. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ bhl130
- Muller, J., Buhner, M., and Ellgring, H. (2003). Is there a reliable factorial structure in the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale? A comparison of factor models in clinical and normal adult samples. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 561–568. doi: 10.1016/ S0022-3999(03)00033-3
- Muncer, S. J., and Ling, J. (2006). Psychometric analysis of the empathy quotient (EQ) scale. Pers. Individ. Dif. 40, 1111–1119. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.09.020
- Nemiah, J. C., Freyberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). "Alexithymia: a view of the psychosomatic process," in *Modern Trends in Psychosomatic Medicine*, Vol. 3, ed. O. W. Hill (London: Butterworths), 430–439.
- Oveis, C., Cohen, A. B., Gruber, J., Shiota, M. N., Haidt, J., and Keltner, D. (2009). Resting respiratory sinus arrhythmia is associated with tonic positive emotionality. *Emotion* 9, 265–270. doi: 10.1037/a0015383
- Panayiotou, G., and Constantinou, E. (2017). Emotion dysregulation in alexithymia: startle reactivity to fearful affective imagery and its relation to heart rate variability. *Psychophysiology* 54, 1323–1334. doi: 10.1111/psyp.12887
- Parker, J. D. A., Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2001). The relationship between emotional intelligence and alexithymia. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 30, 107–115. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00014-3
- Porges, S. W. (2007). The polyvagal perspective. *Biol. Psychol.* 74, 116–143. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2006.06.009
- Preston, S. D., and De Waal, F. B. (2002). Empathy: its ultimate and proximate bases. *Behav. Brain Sci.* 25, 1–20.
- Quintana, D. S., Alvares, G. A., and Heathers, J. A. (2016). Guidelines for reporting articles on psychiatry and heart rate variability (GRAPH): recommendations to advance research communication. *Transl. Psychiatry* 6:e803. doi: 10.1038/tp. 2016.73
- Quintana, D. S., Guastella, A. J., Outhred, T., Hickie, I. B., and Kemp, A. H. (2012a). Heart rate variability is associated with emotion recognition: direct evidence for a relationship between the autonomic nervous system and social cognition. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 86, 168–172. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2012.08.012
- Quintana, D. S., and Heathers, J. A. (2014). Considerations in the assessment of heart rate variability in biobehavioral research. *Front. Psychol.* 5:805. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00805
- Quintana, D. S., Heathers, J. A., and Kemp, A. H. (2012b). On the validity of using the Polar RS800 heart rate monitor for heart rate variability research. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 4179–4180. doi: 10.1007/s00421-012-2453-2
- Reker, M., Ohrmann, P., Rauch, A. V., Kugel, H., Bauer, J., Dannlowski, U., and Suslow, T. (2010). Individual differences in alexithymia and brain response to masked emotion faces. *Cortex* 46, 658–667. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2009.05.008
- Rilling, J. K., Glenn, A. L., Jairam, M. R., Pagnoni, G., Goldsmith, D. R., Elfenbein, H. A., and Lilienfeld, S. O. (2007). Neural correlates of social cooperation and non-cooperation as a function of psychopathy. *Biol. Psychiatry* 61, 1260–1271. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.07.021
- Sakaki, M., Yoo, H. J., Nga, L., Lee, T., Thayer, J. F., and Mather, M. (2016). Heart rate variability is associated with amygdala functional connectivity with MPFC across younger and older adults. *Neuroimage* 139, 44–52. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2016.05.076
- Segerstrom, S. C., and Nes, L. S. (2007). Heart rate variability reflects self-regulatory strength, effort, and fatigue. *Psychol. Sci.* 18, 275–281. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280. 2007.01888.x
- Silani, G., Bird, G., Brindley, R., Singer, T., Frith, C., and Frith, U. (2008). Levels of emotional awareness and autism: an fMRI study. Soc. Neurosci. 3, 97–112. doi: 10.1080/17470910701577020
- Singer, T., Seymour, B., O'Doherty, J., Kaube, H., Dolan, R. J., and Frith, C. D. (2004). Empathy for pain involves the affective but not sensory components of pain. *Science* 303, 1157–1162. doi: 10.1126/science.1093535
- Stellar, J. E., Cohen, A., Oveis, C., and Keltner, D. (2015). Affective and physiological responses to the suffering of others: compassion and vagal activity. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 108, 572–585. doi: 10.1037/pspi0000010
- Tarvainen, M. P., Niskanen, J. P., Lipponen, J. A., Ranta-Aho, P. O., and Karjalainen, P. A. (2014). Kubios HRV-heart rate variability analysis software.

Comput. Methods Programs Biomed. 113, 210-220. doi: 10.1016/j.cmpb.2013. 07.024

- Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology (1996). Heart rate variability standards of measurement, physiological interpretation, and clinical use. *Eur. Heart J.* 17, 354–381. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.eurheartj.a014868
- Thayer, J. F., Ahs, F., Fredrikson, M., Sollers, J. J., III, and Wager, T. D. (2012). A meta-analysis of heart rate variability and neuroimaging studies: implications for heart rate variability as a marker of stress and health. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 36, 747–756. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.11.009
- Thayer, J. F., and Lane, R. D. (2009). Claude Bernard and the heart-brain connection: further elaboration of a model of neurovisceral integration. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 33, 81–88. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2008.08.004
- Toi, M., and Batson, C. D. (1982). More evidence that empathy is a source of altruistic motivation. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 43, 281–292. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514. 43.2.281
- Virtanen, R., Jula, A., Salminen, J. K., Voipio-Pulkki, L. M., Helenius, H., Kuusela, T., and Airaksinen, J. (2003). Anxiety and hostility are associated with reduced baroreflex sensitivity and increased beat-to-beat blood pressure variability. *Psychosom. Med.* 65, 751–756. doi: 10.1097/01.PSY.0000088760. 65046.CF
- Vorst, H. C. M., and Bermond, B. (2001). Validity and reliability of the bermondvorst alexithymia questionnaire. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 30, 413–434. doi: 10.1016/ S0191-8869(00)00033-7
- Weippert, M., Kumar, M., Kreuzfeld, S., Arndt, D., Rieger, A., and Stoll, R. (2010). Comparison of three mobile devices for measuring R-R intervals and heart rate variability: polar S810i, Suunto t6 and an ambulatory ECG system. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 109, 779–786. doi: 10.1007/s00421-010-1415-9
- Wicker, B., Fonlupt, P., Hubert, B., Tardif, C., Gepner, B., and Deruelle, C. (2008). Abnormal cerebral effective connectivity during explicit emotional processing

in adults with autism spectrum disorder. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* 3, 135–143. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsn007

- Williams, D. P., Cash, C., Rankin, C., Bernardi, A., Koenig, J., and Thayer, J. F. (2015). Resting heart rate variability predicts self-reported difficulties in emotion regulation: a focus on different facets of emotion regulation. *Front. Psychol.* 6:261. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00261
- Wingbermuhle, E., Theunissen, H., Verhoeven, W. M., Kessels, R. P., and Egger, J. I. (2012). The neurocognition of alexithymia: evidence from neuropsychological and neuroimaging studies. *Acta Neuropsychiatr.* 24, 67–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-5215.2011.00613.x
- Winkelmann, T., Thayer, J. F., Pohlack, S., Nees, F., Grimm, O., and Flor, H. (2017). Structural brain correlates of heart rate variability in a healthy young adult population. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 222, 1061–1068. doi: 10.1007/s00429-016-1185-1
- Zohar, A. H., Cloninger, C. R., and McCraty, R. (2013). Personality and heart rate variability: exploring pathways from personality to cardiac coherence and health. Open J. Soc. Sci. 1, 32–39. doi: 10.4236/jss.2013.16007

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Lischke, Pahnke, Mau-Moeller, Behrens, Grabe, Freyberger, Hamm and Weippert. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Alexithymia as a Transdiagnostic **Precursor to Empathy Abnormalities:** The Functional Role of the Insula

Andrew Valdespino*, Ligia Antezana, Merage Ghane and John A. Richey

Social Clinical Affective Neuroscience Laboratory, Department of Psychology, Virginia Tech, Blacksburg, VA, United States

Distorted empathic processing has been observed across multiple psychiatric disorders. Simulation theory provides a theoretical framework that proposes a mechanism through which empathy difficulties may arise. Specifically, introspection-centric simulation theory (IST) predicts that an inability to accurately interpret and describe internal affective states may lead to empathy difficulties. The purpose of this review is to synthesize and summarize an empirical literature suggesting that simulation theory provides insights into a cognitive and neurobiological mechanism (i.e., alexithymia and insula pathology) that negatively impacts empathic processing, in addition to how disruptions in these processes manifest across psychiatric disorders. Specifically, we review an emerging non-clinical literature suggesting that consistent with IST, alexithymia and associated insula pathology leads to empathy deficits. Subsequently, we highlight clinical research suggesting that a large number of disorders characterized by empathy pathology also feature alexithymia. Collectively, these findings motivate the importance for future work to establish the role of alexithymia in contributing to empathy deficits across clinical symptoms and disorders. The current review suggests that simulation theory provides a tractable conceptual platform for identifying a potential common cognitive and neural marker that is associated with empathy deficits across a wide array of diagnostic classes.

Keywords: alexithymia, insula, empathy, psychiatric disorders, affective neuroscience

INTRODUCTION

Behavioral and neural empathy deficits characterize many psychiatric conditions, including autism spectrum disorder (ASD; Minio-Paluello et al., 2009), psychopathy (Decety et al., 2013), borderline personality disorder (BPD) (Dziobek et al., 2011), and narcissistic personality disorder (NPD) (Ritter et al., 2011). This suggests that empathy is a relevant transdiagnostic dimension with implications for functional impairment and treatment development. Empathy refers to sharing an isomorphic affective state to others, to understand their feelings (de Vignemont and Singer, 2006). Introspection-centric simulation theory (IST) predicts that empathy requires introspecting upon an isomorphic internal state (Shanton and Goldman, 2010). Empirical work on alexithymia provides a platform for evaluating whether introspection deficits link to empathy difficulties in clinical and typical populations. Alexithymia describes an inability to articulate and interpret internal feelings (Sifneos, 1973). Since this original conceptualization, multiple alexithymia subtypes have been proposed (Bermond et al., 2007), which has led to a distinction between cognitive (i.e., difficulties verbalizing and identify emotions) and affective (low awareness of emotional arousal) alexithymia.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lorvs Castelli. Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

Reviewed by:

Giuliana Lucci, IRCCS Santa Lucia Foundation, Italy Gabriella Santangelo, Università degli Studi della Campania "Luigi Vanvitelli", Italy

*Correspondence:

Andrew Valdespino andrewdv@vt.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 24 August 2017 Accepted: 08 December 2017 Published: 21 December 2017

Citation:

Valdespino A, Antezana L, Ghane M and Richey JA (2017) Alexithymia as a Transdiagnostic Precursor to Empathy Abnormalities: The Functional Role of the Insula. Front. Psychol. 8:2234. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02234
An IST framework predicts that alexithymia may lead to empathy deficits. That is, while alexithymia and empathy differ in that they pertain to internally versus externally oriented states, respectively, they share common referents (i.e., feelings and emotions). Refer to Bird and Viding (2014) for a theoretical review that proposes the role of simulation in empathy, in the context of autism, psychopathy, and alexithymia. The growing alexithymia literature allows for the evaluation of its effects on empathy at behavioral and neural levels. Therefore, the purpose of this review is to summarize theoretical and empirical work that suggests (1) consistent with IST, alexithymia contributes to empathy deficits (2) the insula is a biomarker of alexithymia deficits, and (3) alexithymia presents as a candidate contributor to empathy deficits across multiple psychiatric disorders.

Simulation theory posits that simulation is leveraged as a predictive device, such that a social agent simulates what they might do in a comparable situation, or simulates a matching internal state, then utilizes that information to adopt another's perspective (see **Figure 1**; Goldman, 1992). Multiple forms of simulation theory have been proposed (see Shanton and Goldman, 2010 for a discussion of alternative simulation theory perspectives). IST posits that generating and introspecting upon a matching internal state is required for empathy (Goldman, 2006). Therefore an IST account suggests that since alexithymia involves a distorted representation of internal affective states, empathy deficits should co-occur.

BEHAVIORAL FINDINGS LINKING ALEXITHYMIA WITH DECREASED EMPATHY

Consistent with IST, behavioral findings suggest that alexithymia is correlated with and leads to empathic deficits. Silani et al. (2008) found correlations between alexithymia and empathy across both typical and clinical populations (see Supplementary Table 1 for a summary of research findings included in this review). Links between alexithymia and empathy have also been found in the context of empathizing based on facial expressions. Specifically, in a study by Moriguchi et al. (2006), participants were asked to rate the experienced pain of individuals based on their facial expression. High alexithymia participants ascribed less experienced pain, suggesting that difficulties perceiving one's internal affective state may blunt the perception others' affective states. Alexithymia also mediated the relationship between one's ability to describe and act with mindful awareness and empathy (MacDonald and Price, 2017).

THE ROLE OF THE INSULA IN ALEXITHYMIA AND CONCURRENT EMPATHIC DEFICITS

Alexithymia is a complex neurofunctional phenomenon arising from multiple brain regions (Moriguchi and Komaki, 2013). It is not the purpose here to claim that the insula is the only region underlying alexithymia. It is out of the scope of this review to evaluate the functional role of all regions within the context of IST, alexithymia, empathy, and psychiatric disorders. Given the large body of research suggesting the insula plays a functional role in inner affective experience awareness [Lang, 1994; Craig, 2009; Zaki et al., 2012; Damasio and Carvalho, 2013; Bird and Viding, 2014), we focus our review on the insula.

Empirical work suggests that insula pathology is associated with alexithymia. Specifically, increased left insula glutamate concentrations positively correlated with alexithymia (Ernst et al., 2013). Increased insula dopaminergic receptor availability also positively correlated with alexithymia (Okita et al., 2016). Additionally, alexithymia is associated with decreased gray matter insula volume (Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2014; Laricchiuta et al., 2014). Finally, voxel-based morphometry studies suggest that insula pathology may lead to a domain-specific deficit in cognitive (not affective) alexithymia (Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2014, 2015).

To date, one study assessed for a causal link between insula pathology and alexithymia. Hogeveen et al. (2016) measured alexithymia severity across three groups characterized by increasing insula damage. Insula damage severity predicted increased alexithymia.

Within an IST account, given that accurate processing of internal affective states is requisite for empathy, and given that the insula is implicated in alexithymia, it would be expected that insula pathology should cause empathic deficits. One neuroimaging study assessed the modulating role of alexithymia on insula responsiveness and empathy (Bird et al., 2010). In this fMRI study, participants empathized with a partner who experienced physical pain. Left anterior insula activity was positively associated with level of empathy. Furthermore, the association between left anterior insula response and empathy was weaker in high relative to low alexithymia participants.

Overall, empirical work spanning structural, neurochemical, and functional neuroimaging modalities suggests that insula pathology may lead to alexithymia and associated empathy deficits. Furthermore, very preliminary work provides clues that insula pathology may be associated more with difficulties identifying, analyzing, and verbalizing feelings (i.e., cognitive alexithymia). Replication across structural and functional neuroimaging modalities are needed to support the possible functional specificity of the insula in the context of alexithymia.

THE ROLE OF THE INSULA IN ALEXITHYMIA AND EMPATHY DEFICITS ACROSS PSYCHIATRIC DISORDERS

The literature reviewed thus far suggests that alexithymia leads to empathy deficits in typical populations. This suggests that IST provides a framework for assessing whether alexithymia leads to empathy deficits in clinical populations. To date, while little empirical work has assessed whether empathy deficits source from alexithymia across disorders, we review a body of work suggesting that a variety of psychiatric presentations featuring empathy deficits, exhibit co-occurring alexithymia. This literature highlights the importance for future work to establish



the mechanistic role of alexithymia in contributing to empathy deficits across clinical presentations.

Autism Spectrum Disorder

Alexithymia prevalence amongst ASD is higher than in the general population (Hill et al., 2004). ASD may also be characterized by greater deficits in cognitive, relative to affective forms of alexithymia (Berthoz and Hill, 2005; Silani et al., 2008). This is interesting given an emerging body of research suggesting that ASD is also characterized by greater struggles with cognitive empathy (i.e., comprehending and adopting the emotional perspective of others), relative to affective empathy (i.e., actually feeling others' emotional state; Deschamps et al., 2014).

Empathy deficits have also been observed in ASD (Baron-Cohen and Wheelwright, 2004; Sucksmith et al., 2013). Regarding a link between alexithymia and empathy deficits in ASD, Bird et al. (2010) operationalized empathy as insula activation magnitude while observing others experiencing pain. Insula activation negatively correlated with alexithymia during the empathy condition. After controlling for alexithymia severity in ASD and controls, no group difference in empathy was evident. The authors concluded that alexithymia, rather than ASD severity, drives empathic deficits. Given that alexithymia estimates are disproportionately higher in ASD (Hill et al., 2004), this suggests that alexithymia may be an important mechanism accounting for empathy deficits in this population.

Silani et al. (2008) also found that the insula was implicated in alexithymia and diminished empathy in ASD. Specifically, for both groups, during affective introspection, a positive correlation between bilateral insula parameter estimates and empathy, and a negative correlation with alexithymia were observed. In addition, at a more relaxed statistical threshold, ASD adults demonstrated hypoactivation of the anterior insula while rating how pleasant or unpleasant they felt after viewing negative affective images.

Overall, these findings suggest that alexithymia and related insula processing in ASD may be associated with decreased

empathy. Furthermore, results suggest that the subgroup of ASD individuals high in alexithymia, may be specifically characterized by the cognitive subtype. Preliminary results should therefore not be interpreted as attenuated arousal to emotional events, but rather a specific difficulty with identifying and verbalizing feelings.

Psychopathy

Psychopathy refers to personality traits characterized by callousness, lack of concern about performance, and diminished affect (Blair, 2013). Given that diminished empathy is a core feature of psychopathy (Hare, 1980), IST provides an inroads to assess whether empathic deficits partly source from alexithymia. Psychopathy has been associated with alexithymia (Kroner and Forth, 1995; Louth et al., 1998). Regarding a link between alexithymia and empathy, results are inconsistent with respect to IST. Specifically, alexithymia has been associated with 'secondary' psychopathy, which is not typically characterized by empathy deficits (i.e., emotional instability, risk-taking behavior, and impulsivity) and less with 'primary' psychopathy (i.e., empathy deficits, manipulativeness, fear insensitivity, callousness; Grieve and Mahar, 2010; Lander et al., 2012). However, studies show that both primary and secondary psychopathy are associated with reduced affective empathy (Wai and Tiliopoulos, 2012). Currently, no studies directly address the cognitive/affective alexithymia and cognitive/affective empathy relationship, making it difficult to draw structured conclusions.

Consistent with IST, Jonason and Krause (2013) found that increased psychopathic traits were associated with increased alexithymia, and decreased empathy. Specifically, while deficits existed across multiple alexithymia subdomains, only externally oriented thinking (i.e., preference to attend to external information rather than internal states) was related to affective empathy (i.e., feeling others' emotional states). It is unknown whether alexithymia mediates the relationship between psychopathy and empathy, however, alexithymia mediated the relationship between criminal aggression and empathy (Winter et al., 2017).

No psychopathy studies have assessed whether insula pathology causes alexithymia. However, research suggests that the insula plays a role in empathic reasoning in psychopathic populations. Specifically, when imagining others in pain, high psychopathy predicted diminished insula activity (Decety et al., 2013; Marsh et al., 2013). High psychopathy individuals also showed attenuated insula response while identifying a perpetrator's emotional state (Decety et al., 2015), and when observing affection or exclusion toward others (Meffert et al., 2013). Insula response to empathy for pain may also be differentrially dependent on facets of psychoapthy. Specifically, affective-interpersonal psychopathy traits were negatively associated with insula response while empathizing, where as lifestyle-antisocial trait were positively associated (Seara-Cardoso et al., 2015).

Results suggest a complex presentation of alexithymia and empathy in psychopathy. Specifically, in secondary psychopathy, characterized by disinhibition, cognitive alexithymia is associated with affective empathy deficits. While there is evidence of affective empathy deficits in primary psychopathy, cognitive alexithymia has not been found, suggesting deficits source either from an alexithymia-independent mechanism or possibly a relationship with deficits in affective alexithymia. Furthermore, while there is evidence of attenuated insula response during cognitive and affective empathy tasks, this atypicality seems specific to the social role of the other. Additionally, given the possible causal role of the insula in alexithymia development (Hogeveen et al., 2016), future work in psychopathy should determine whether affective or cognitive empathy deficits and insula pathology are differentially mediated by cognitive or affective alexithymia.

Narcissistic Personality Disorder

Narcissistic personality disorder is characterized by grandiosity, self-admiration needs, and empathy deficits (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). An emerging body of work suggests that narcissism is particularly associated with an alexithymia subtype (i.e., difficulties identifying feelings). Specifically, Schimmenti et al. (2017) found that high levels of narcissistic traits were associated with difficulties identifying feelings, and not with other alexithymia subtypes. Jonason and Krause (2013) found that across the Dark Triad Traits (i.e., narcissism Machiavellianism, psychopathy), narcissism uniquely predicted difficulties identifying feelings. There is also evidence that specific facets of narcissism may be associated with distinct alexithymia subtypes. Specifically, narcissistic defenses (i.e., seeing others as wrong and abusive) correlated with difficulties identifying feelings, whereas core narcissism (i.e., grandiosity and entitlement) was linked to difficulties describing feelings to others. The majority of studies in this area do not leverage clinical NPD samples, but rather assess narcissistic traits in typical samples. However, preliminary work in the form qualitative research does suggest that difficulties identifying feelings extend to clinical NPD samples also (Dimaggio et al., 2007).

While results are mixed, there is growing evidence that NPD may be characterized by emotional empathy deficits (i.e., feeling an emotional response to another person's state), with cognitive empathy being relatively intact (Baskin-Sommers et al., 2014). It should be noted though that cognitive empathy deficits have been found, particularly for the emotions fear and disgust (Marissen et al., 2012). It has become increasingly appreciated that given the tendency of narcissistic individuals to over-estimate their empathic ability, objective measures of empathy that bypass self-report may provide a more valid measure of empathy in this population (Ritter et al., 2011). This suggestion is consistent with the lack of empathy deficits that have been found on measures of self-report (Fan et al., 2011; Marissen et al., 2012) contrasted with pronounced deficits that have been documented using performance-based empathy measures (Ritter et al., 2011).

With regards to insula functioning, NPD evidenced decreased insula gray matter volume, and further, gray matter volume in the insula negatively correlated with empathic ability (Schulze et al., 2013). Fan et al. (2011) found that narcissism symptomatology was associated with increased levels of alexithymia, as well as reduced positive signal change from non-empathy to empathy task conditions in the right anterior insula.

Overall, while no research has yet assessed whether alexithymia leads to empathy deficits in narcissistic individuals, the co-occurrence of these difficulties indicates this may be a promising avenue of research. The particularly pronounced difficulties with describing internal feelings, suggests that this particular alexithymia subtype may be a useful first step in establishing whether a causal role of between alexithymia in empathic difficulties exists.

Borderline Personality Disorder

Borderline personality disorder is characterized by affective impulsivity and instability relating to social relationships and the self (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Affective dysregulation is a prominent BPD feature (Glenn and Klonsky, 2009). Interestingly, dysregulation may also be mechanistically related to empathic deficits. Specifically, increased arousal has been observed in BPD while empathizing, and further, decreased emotional dysregulation has been associated with diminished empathetic concern (Dziobek et al., 2011; Kalpakci et al., 2016).

With respect to IST, it is possible that emotional dysregulation exacerbates alexithymia, causing empathic deficits. Consistent with this possibility, emotional dysregulation and alexithymia are conceptually and mechanistically related. Specifically, each pertains to the distorted processing of internal affective experience. Furthermore, increased aversive inner tension (which is related to emotional dysregulation) has been associated with difficulties identifying internal emotions in BPD (Wolff et al., 2007). These findings are consistent with Ridings and Lutz-Zois (2014), who found that alexithymia correlated with both emotional dysregulation, and BPD tendencies. Regarding a mechanistic link between alexithymia and empathy, Flasbeck et al. (2017) found that the effect of early life adversity on empathy for psychological pain was mediated by alexithymia in BPD. Overall, while significant work would be required to scrutinize this speculative IST prediction of the link between affective dysregulation, alexithymia, and diminished empathy, the purpose here is to highlight the utility of IST, and the potential role of alexithymia in BPD empathic deficits.

While no studies currently exist on the neural correlates of alexithymia in BPD, neuroimaging findings suggest that aberrant insula processing may contribute to dysregulated negative affect in BPD, with implications for altered empathic processing. Specifically, BPD has been associated with diminished insula activity while viewing negative social-emotional stimuli (Koenigsberg et al., 2009; Frick et al., 2012), and increased activity to physical pain after social rejection (Bungert et al., 2015). Regarding empathic processing, BPD evidenced increased insula activity relative to controls during emotional (but not cognitive) empathy (Dziobek et al., 2011). Given that no neuroimaging studies currently exist on alexithymia in BPD, further work may assess whether insula dysregulation in BDP might reflect inaccurate or dysregulated appraisals of internal feelings. Consistent with this possibility, preliminary related work suggests that insula pathology in BPD may confer difficulties generating internally and externally relevant social information. Specifically, the insula mediated poorer consistency in rating the self and others in BPD (Beeney et al., 2016). Furthermore, dissociative tendencies in BPD (which reflect detachment from internal experience) were associated with altered functional connectivity in the insula (Wolf et al., 2011).

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS, LIMITATIONS, AND DIRECTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

Consistent with IST, research supports a link between alexithymia and associated insula pathology, and empathy deficits in typical populations. Furthermore, multiple clinical presentations exhibit co-occurring alexithymia and empathy deficits. Combined with reviewed preliminary mediation findings in some clinical presentations, these results indicate that alexithymia is a potential transdiagnostic source of empathic difficulties.

There are limitations to this review worth mentioning. Given that a review focus was the insula, many brain regions that have been linked with alexithymia were not discussed (Moriguchi and Komaki, 2013). An additional limitation stems from the small

REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edn. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association. doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Baron-Cohen, S., and Wheelwright, S. (2004). The empathy quotient: an investigation of adults with asperger syndrome or high functioning autism, and normal sex differences. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 34, 163–175. doi: 10.1023/B: JADD.0000022607.19833.00
- Baskin-Sommers, A., Krusemark, E., and Ronningstam, E. (2014). Empathy in narcissistic personality disorder: from clinical and empirical perspectives. *Personal. Disord.* 5, 323–333. doi: 10.1037/per0000061
- Beeney, J. E., Hallquist, M. N., Ellison, W. D., and Levy, K. N. (2016). Self other disturbance in borderline personality disorder: neural, self-report,

number of mediation studies to comprehensively evaluate IST predictions in psychiatric disorders.

In the future, levering varied alexithymia measurement approaches, in addition to novel measurement development, may elucidate the role of alexithymia subtypes across disorders. The majority of studies reviewed leveraged the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (Taylor et al., 1992) as their alexithymia operationalization. This measure provides nuanced information about cognitive alexithymia, but unlike measures such as the Bermond–Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire (Vorst and Bermond, 2001), it does not address the cognitive and affective alexithymia distinction.

A central goal of this review was to provide an empirical basis for the significant potential utility in continued research clarifying the transdiagnostic link between alexithymia and empathy. Currently, alexithymia does not form a core treatment component for the disorders reviewed. Alexithymia is a well-specified, empirically measurable construct. Therefore, alexithymia is suited for empirical clinical work into therapeutic mechanisms of change, as well as in clinical practice settings for purposes of treatment outcome monitoring.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AV conceptualized the review. LA, MG, and JR provided significant conceptual refinement. AV, LA, and MG drafted the manuscript. LA, MG, and JR provided critical revisions. All authors approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to gratefully acknowledge members of the Social Clinical Affective Neuroscience Lab at Virginia Tech for providing helpful insight and suggestions. They also wish to acknowledge the Virginia Tech Open Access Subvention Fund for supporting the publication of this article.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg. 2017.02234/full#supplementary-material

and performance-based evidence. Personal. Disord. 7, 28-39. doi: 10.1037/ per0000127

- Bermond, B., Clayton, K., Liberova, A., Luminet, O., Maruszewski, T., Ricci Bitti, P. E., et al. (2007). A cognitive and an affective dimension of alexithymia in six languages and seven populations. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 1125–1136. doi: 10.1080/ 02699930601056989
- Berthoz, S., and Hill, E. L. (2005). The validity of using self-reports to assess emotion regulation abilities in adults with autism spectrum disorder. *Eur. Psychiatry* 20, 291–298. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2004.06.013
- Bird, G., Silani, G., Brindley, R., White, S., Frith, U., and Singer, T. (2010). Empathic brain responses in insula are modulated by levels of alexithymia but not autism. *Brain* 133(Pt 5), 1515–1525. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq060
- Bird, G., and Viding, E. (2014). The self to other model of empathy: providing a new framework for understanding empathy impairments in psychopathy, autism,

and alexithymia. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 47, 520–532. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev. 2014.09.021

- Blair, R. J. R. (2013). The neurobiology of psychopathic traits in youths. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 14, 786–799. doi: 10.1038/nrn3577
- Bungert, M., Koppe, G., Niedtfeld, I., Vollstädt-Klein, S., Schmahl, C., Lis, S., et al. (2015). Pain processing after social exclusion and its relation to rejection sensitivity in borderline personality disorder. *PLOS ONE* 10:e0133693. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0133693
- Craig, A. D. (2009). How do you feel-now? The anterior insula and human awareness. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 10, 59–70. doi: 10.1038/nrn2555
- Damasio, A., and Carvalho, G. B. (2013). The nature of feelings: evolutionary and neurobiological origins. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 14, 143–152. doi: 10.1038/nrn 3403
- de Vignemont, F., and Singer, T. (2006). The empathic brain: how, when and why? *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 10, 435–441. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2006.08.008
- Decety, J., Chen, C., Harenski, C., and Kiehl, K. A. (2013). An fMRI study of affective perspective taking in individuals with psychopathy: imagining another in pain does not evoke empathy. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:489. doi: 10.3389/ fnhum.2013.00489
- Decety, J., Chen, C., Harenski, C. L., and Kiehl, K. A. (2015). Socioemotional processing of morally-laden behavior and their consequences on others in forensic psychopaths. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 36, 2015–2026. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 22752
- Deschamps, P. K. H., Been, M., and Matthys, W. (2014). Empathy and empathy induced prosocial behavior in 6- and 7-year-olds with autism spectrum disorder. *J. Autism Dev. Disord.* 44, 1749–1758. doi: 10.1007/s10803-014-2048-3
- Dimaggio, G., Procacci, M., Nicolò, G., Popolo, R., Semerari, A., Carcione, A., et al. (2007). Practitioner poor metacognition in report narcissistic and avoidant personality disorders: four psychotherapy patients analysed metacognition assessment scale. *Clin. Psychol. Psychother.* 401, 386–401. doi: 10.1002/cpp
- Dziobek, I., Preißler, S., Grozdanovic, Z., Heuser, I., Heekeren, H. R., and Roepke, S. (2011). Neuronal correlates of altered empathy and social cognition in borderline personality disorder. *Neuroimage* 57, 539–548. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2011.05.005
- Ernst, J., Böker, H., Hättenschwiler, J., Schüpbach, D., Northoff, G., Seifritz, E., et al. (2013). The association of interoceptive awareness and alexithymia with neurotransmitter concentrations in insula and anterior cingulate. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* 9, 857–863. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst058
- Fan, Y., Wonneberger, C., Enzi, B., de Greck, M., Ulrich, C., Tempelmann, C., et al. (2011). The narcissistic self and its psychological and neural correlates: an exploratory fMRI study. *Psychol. Med.* 41, 1641–1650. doi: 10.1017/ S003329171000228X
- Flasbeck, V., Enzi, B., and Brüne, M. (2017). Altered empathy for psychological and physical pain in borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 31, 689–708. doi: 10.1521/pedi_2017_31_276
- Frick, C., Lang, S., Kotchoubey, B., Sieswerda, S., Dinu-Biringer, R., Berger, M., et al. (2012). Hypersensitivity in borderline personality disorder during mindreading. *PLOS ONE* 7:e41650. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041650
- Glenn, C. R., and Klonsky, E. D. (2009). Emotion dysregulation as a core feature of borderline personality disorder. J. Pers. Disord. 23, 20–28. doi: 10.1521/pedi. 2009.23.1.20
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Bruce, L., Martens, S., Aleman, A., and Hooker, C. I. (2014). Distinct associations of insula and cingulate volume with the cognitive and affective dimensions of alexithymia. *Neuropsychologia* 53, 284–292. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.12.006
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Votinov, M., Habel, U., Pripfl, J., and Lamm, C. (2015). Neuroanatomical profiles of alexithymia dimensions and subtypes. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 36, 3805–3818. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22879
- Goldman, A. (1992). In defense of the simulation theory. *Mind Lang.* 7, 104–119. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0017.1992.tb00200.x
- Goldman, A. I. (2006). Simulating Minds: The Philosophy, Psychology, and Neuroscience of Mindreading. Oxford: Oxford University Press. doi: 10.1093/ 0195138929.001.0001
- Grieve, R., and Mahar, D. P. (2010). The emotional manipulation-psychopathy nexus: relationships with emotional intelligence, alexithymia, and ethical position. Sports Med. 40, 271–283. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.02.028

- Hare, R. D. (1980). A research scale for the assessment of psychopathy in criminal populations. Pers. Individ. Dif. 1, 111–119. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(80)90028-8
- Hill, E., Berthoz, S., and Frith, U. (2004). Brief report: cognitive processing of own emotions in individuals with autistic spectrum disorder and in their relatives. *J. Autism Dev. Disord.* 34, 229–235. doi: 10.1023/B:JADD.0000022613.41399.14
- Hogeveen, J., Bird, G., Chau, A., Krueger, F., and Grafman, J. (2016). Acquired alexithymia following damage to the anterior insula. *Neuropsychologia* 82, 142–148. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2016.01.021
- Jonason, P. K., and Krause, L. (2013). The emotional deficits associated with the Dark Triad traits: cognitive empathy, affective empathy, and alexithymia. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 55, 532–537. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.04.027
- Kalpakci, A., Vanwoerden, S., Elhai, J. D., and Sharp, C. (2016). The independent contributions of emotion dysregulation and hypermentalization to the "double dissociation" of affective and cognitive empathy in female adolescent inpatients with BPD. J. Pers. Disord. 30, 242–260. doi: 10.1521/pedi_2015_29_192
- Koenigsberg, H. W., Siever, L. J., Lee, H., Pizzarello, S., New, A. S., Goodman, M., et al. (2009). Neural correlates of emotion processing in borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 172, 192–199. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2008.07.010
- Kroner, D. G., and Forth, A. E. (1995). The Toronto alexithymia scale with incarcerated offenders. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 19, 625–634. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(95)00116-N
- Lander, G. C., Lutz-Zois, C. J., Rye, M. S., and Goodnight, J. A. (2012). The differential association between alexithymia and primary versus secondary psychopathy. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 52, 45–50. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.08.027
- Lang, P. J. (1994). The varieties of emotional experience: a meditation on James-Lange theory. *Psychol. Rev.* 101, 211–221. doi: 10.1037//0033-295X.101.2.211
- Laricchiuta, D., Petrosini, L., Picerni, E., Cutuli, D., Iorio, M., Chiapponi, C., et al. (2014). The embodied emotion in cerebellum: a neuroimaging study of alexithymia. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 220, 2275–2287. doi: 10.1007/s00429-014-0790-0
- Louth, S. M., Hare, R. D., and Linden, W. (1998). Psychopathy and alexithymia in female offenders. *Can. J. Behav. Sci.* 30, 91–98. doi: 10.1037/h0085809
- MacDonald, H. Z., and Price, J. L. (2017). Emotional understanding: examining alexithymia as a mediator of the relationship between mindfulness and empathy. *Mindfulness* 8, 1644–1652. doi: 10.1007/s12671-017-0739-5
- Marissen, M. A. E., Deen, M. L., and Franken, I. H. A. (2012). Disturbed emotion recognition in patients with narcissistic personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 198, 269–273. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2011.12.042
- Marsh, A. A., Finger, E. C., Fowler, K. A., Adalio, C. J., Jurkowitz, I. T. N., Schechter, J. C., et al. (2013). Empathic responsiveness in amygdala and anterior cingulate cortex in youths with psychopathic traits. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 54, 900–910. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12063
- Meffert, H., Gazzola, V., Den Boer, J. A., Bartels, A. A. J., and Keysers, C. (2013). Reduced spontaneous but relatively normal deliberate vicarious representations in psychopathy. *Brain* 136, 2550–2562. doi: 10.1093/brain/awt190
- Minio-Paluello, I., Baron-Cohen, S., Avenanti, A., Walsh, V., and Aglioti, S. M. (2009). Absence of embodied empathy during pain observation in asperger syndrome. *Biol. Psychiatry* 65, 55–62. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008. 08.006
- Moriguchi, Y., Decety, J., Ohnishi, T., Maeda, M., Mori, T., Nemoto, K., et al. (2006). Empathy and judging other's pain: an fMRI study of alexithymia. *Cereb. Cortex* 17, 2223–2234.
- Moriguchi, Y., and Komaki, G. (2013). Neuroimaging studies of alexithymia: physical, affective, and social perspectives. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 7:8. doi: 10.1186/ 1751-0759-7-8
- Okita, K., Ghahremani, D. G., Payer, D. E., Robertson, C. L., Mandelkern, M. A., and London, E. D. (2016). Relationship of alexithymia ratings to dopamine D2type receptors in anterior cingulate and insula of healthy control subjects but not methamphetamine-dependent individuals. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 19:pyv129. doi: 10.1093/ijnp/pyv129
- Ridings, L. E., and Lutz-Zois, C. J. (2014). Emotional dysregulation and Borderline personality disorder: explaining the link between secondary psychopathy and alexithymia. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 57, 14–19. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013. 09.008
- Ritter, K., Dziobek, I., Preißler, S., Rüter, A., Vater, A., Fydrich, T., et al. (2011). Lack of empathy in patients with narcissistic personality disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 187, 241–247. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2010.09.013

- Schimmenti, A., Jonason, P. K., Passanisi, A., La Marca, L., Di Dio, N., and Gervasi, A. M. (2017). Exploring the dark side of personality: emotional awareness, empathy, and the Dark Triad traits in an Italian sample. *Curr. Psychol.* 1–10. doi: 10.1007/s12144-017-9588-6
- Schulze, L., Dziobek, I., Vater, A., Heekeren, H. R., Bajbouj, M., Renneberg, B., et al. (2013). Gray matter abnormalities in patients with narcissistic personality disorder. J. Psychiatr. Res. 47, 1363–1369. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2013.05.017
- Seara-Cardoso, A., Viding, E., Lickley, R. A., and Sebastian, C. L. (2015). Neural responses to others' pain vary with psychopathic traits in healthy adult males. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 15, 578–588. doi: 10.3758/s13415-015-0346-7
- Shanton, K., and Goldman, A. (2010). Simulation theory. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Cogn. Sci. 1, 527-538. doi: 10.1002/wcs.33
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of "alexithymic" characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262.
- Silani, G., Bird, G., Brindley, R., Singer, T., Frith, C., and Frith, U. (2008). Levels of emotional awareness and autism: an fMRI study. Soc. Neurosci. 3, 97–112. doi: 10.1080/17470910701577020
- Sucksmith, E., Allison, C., Baron-Cohen, S., Chakrabarti, B., and Hoekstra, R. A. (2013). Empathy and emotion recognition in people with autism, firstdegree relatives, and controls. *Neuropsychologia* 51, 98–105. doi: 10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2012.11.013
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, M., and Parker, J. D. A. (1992). The revised Toronto alexithymia scale: some reliability, validity, and normative data. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 57, 34–41. doi: 10.1159/000288571
- Vorst, H. C. M., and Bermond, B. (2001). Validity and reliability of the Bermond -Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 30, 413–434. doi: 10.1016/ S0191-8869(00)00033-7

- Wai, M., and Tiliopoulos, N. (2012). The affective and cognitive empathic nature of the dark triad of personality. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 52, 794–799. doi: 10.1016/j. paid.2012.01.008
- Winter, K., Spengler, S., Bermpohl, F., Singer, T., and Kanske, P. (2017). Social cognition in aggressive offenders: impaired empathy, but intact theory of mind. *Sci. Rep.* 7:670. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-00745-0
- Wolf, R. C., Sambataro, F., Vasic, N., Schmid, M., Thomann, P. A., Bienentreu, S. D., et al. (2011). Aberrant connectivity of resting-state networks in borderline personality disorder. *J. Psychiatry Neurosci.* 36, 402–411. doi: 10.1503/jpn. 100150
- Wolff, S., Stiglmayr, C., Bretz, H. J., Lammers, C.-H., and Auckenthaler, A. (2007). Emotion identification and tension in female patients with borderline personality disorder. *Br. J. Clin. Psychol.* 46, 347–360. doi: 10.1348/ 014466507X173736
- Zaki, J., Davis, J. I., and Ochsner, K. N. (2012). Overlapping activity in anterior insula during interoception and emotional experience. *Neuroimage* 62, 493–499. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.05.012

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Valdespino, Antezana, Ghane and Richey. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Multifaceted Nature of Alexithymia – A Neuroscientific Perspective

Katharina S. Goerlich*

Department of Biomedical Sciences, Behavioural and Cognitive Neurosciences, University Medical Center Groningen, University of Groningen, Groningen, Netherlands

Neuroscientific studies have mostly employed the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS-20; Bagby et al., 1994a) for the assessment of alexithymia, a self-report scale that assesses the alexithymia facets difficulty identifying feelings, difficulty describing feelings, and externally oriented thinking. These facets can be considered to capture difficulties in the cognitive processing of emotions associated with alexithymia. However, Nemiah and Sifneos' original conceptualization of alexithymia included also an affective component, a lack of imaginative capacities, which cannot be assessed using the TAS-20. Aiming to capture the entire alexithymia construct, the Bermond-Vorst Alexithymia Questionnaire (BVAQ; Vorst and Bermond, 2001) was developed, a self-report scale which assesses two affective facets (difficulty fantasizing and difficulty emotionalizing) in addition to three cognitive facets. Based on these facets, an affective and a cognitive dimension of alexithymia can be distinguished. By now, several neuroscientific studies have investigated the neural signatures of the different facets and dimensions of alexithymia. Here, I provide an overview of the history of the alexithymia facets and dimensions and review findings provided by functional and structural magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) studies that differentiated between the alexithymia facets and/or its affective and cognitive dimensions. I then provide a synopsis of the current neuroscientific evidence for dissociable substrates of alexithymia facets and dimensions. Finally, the scientific value and clinical implications of these findings are discussed.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nuno Conceicao, Universidade de Lisboa, Portugal

Reviewed by:

Cristina Scarpazza, Università degli Studi di Padova, Italy Rory Allen, Goldsmiths, University of London, United Kingdom

*Correspondence:

Katharina S. Goerlich katharina.goerlich@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Clinical and Health Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 11 February 2018 Accepted: 13 August 2018 Published: 29 August 2018

Citation:

Goerlich KS (2018) The Multifaceted Nature of Alexithymia – A Neuroscientific Perspective. Front. Psychol. 9:1614. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01614 Keywords: alexithymia, neuroimaging, facets, dimensions, cognitive, affective

INTRODUCTION

The term alexithymia was coined in 1973 by the psychotherapist Peter Emanuel Sifneos to describe patients with psychosomatic illnesses, who had several symptoms in common. These patients showed marked difficulty in identifying their feelings, in finding appropriate words to describe them, and in distinguishing feelings from bodily sensations of arousal. Moreover, they patients had little imaginative capacities, reflected in a paucity of fantasies, and a thinking style that was focused on external events, together with a striking avoidance of a focus on inner experiences. Sifneos introduced the word "alexithymia" [from the Greek a (no) – *lexis* (words) – *thymos* (emotion); literal meaning "no words for emotions"] to describe "this specific difficulty which appears more likely to be due to a combination of neurophysiological and psychological defects rather than to purely psychological ones." (Sifneos, 1973).

150

In 1976, alexithymia was the main theme of the 11th European Conference on Psychosomatic Research held in Heidelberg, Germany (Bräutigam and von Rad, 1977). There, a consensus on the definition of the alexithymia construct was reached. Its salient features were defined as: (1) difficulty identifying feelings (DIF) and distinguishing between feelings and the bodily sensations of emotional arousal; (2) difficulty describing feelings (DDF) to other people; (3) constricted imaginal processes, as evidenced by a paucity of fantasy; and (4) a stimulus-bound, externally oriented cognitive style (Nemiah et al., 1976; Taylor et al., 1997; Taylor and Bagby, 2000). Although some individuals with alexithymia appear to contradict this definition as they can be chronically dysphoric or display sudden outbursts of weeping or rage, Taylor and Bagby (2000) note that thorough questioning usually reveals that "they know very little about their own feelings and, in most instances, are unable to link them with memories, fantasies, or specific situations." "At the extreme, alexithymic individuals are virtually organismic automatons functioning in a one- to twodimensional world, one that is deprived of the fullness of feelings" (Taylor et al., 1997, p. xii).

Although multiple factors are thought to play a role in the etiology of alexithymia (Nemiah, 1977), psychoanalytic theorists have mostly emphasized the contribution of early developmental deficiencies to what is referred to as primary alexithymia (Taylor et al., 1997). Alexithymia is considered to be primary when emerging "as a life-long dispositional factor that can lead to psychosomatic illness" (Lesser, 1981). Primary alexithymia may derive from childhood trauma (Krystal, 1979) or from negative primary caregivers interactions (Wearden et al., 2003). Moreover, the genetic polymorphism of the 5-HT transporterlinked promoter region (i.e., L/L alleles) may influence the occurrence of alexithymia (Kano et al., 2012). Hence, primary alexithymia is thought of as a more or less stable personality trait that becomes molded during childhood and early adult years, and that is therefore developmental in nature (Messina et al., 2014; see also Allen and Heaton, 2010). In contrast, secondary alexithymia refers to alexithymic characteristics resulting from developmental arrests, massive psychological trauma in childhood or later on in life, sociocultural factors, or psychodynamic factors (Taylor et al., 1997).

Clinically relevant alexithymia affects approximately ten percent of the general population (Honkalampi et al., 2001; Franz et al., 2008). Individuals with levels of alexithymia experience continuous problems processing their emotions at a cognitive level and regulating them, rendering them prone to develop psychiatric conditions characterized by affective dysregulation. Thus, alexithymia is a major risk factor for psychological distress and chronic psychopathology. Furthermore, emotion processing deficits associated with Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASD), which show high comorbidity with alexithymia, appear to be due to comorbid alexithymia rather than ASD *per se* (for a review, see Bird and Cook, 2013).

Moreover, alexithymia is linked to deficits in empathy, i.e., the ability to take the perspective of others and to understand others' feelings and intentions. In fact, alexithymia has been found to be a transdiagnostic precursor of empathic difficulties (Valdespino et al., 2017). According to simulation theory, people simulate the feelings they observe in others to predict and understand the feelings of the people in their environment. An inability to accurately interpret and describe one's own internal affective states will thus lead to difficulties empathizing with others' feelings. Bird and Viding (2014) explain alexithymiarelated deficits in empathy within the framework of their Self to Other Model of Empathy (SOME), whose core conceptual implication is that factors affecting one's own experience of emotion will determine what emotional associations are learned. The authors suggest that the primary impairment in alexithymia lies within the affective representation system, which contains representations of one's current affective state and which is likely localized to the insular cortex and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC). Such impairment in the affective representation system would lead to an inability to form a consciously accessible representation of one's own affective state, which is consistent with the diagnostic criterion of alexithymia as being aware of having an emotion, yet being unsure as to what emotion one experiences. In line with this, recent findings indicate that alexithymia is linked to a lack of interoceptive awareness (Mul et al., 2018), an important aspect of empathy, and that alexithymia may even be characterized by a general failure of interoception (Brewer et al., 2016; Murphy et al., 2018). However, interoceptive accuracy (a lower, physiological level of emotional awareness, which is often measured using heart beat counts) might be increased in individuals with high levels of alexithymia (Ernst et al., 2013; Scarpazza et al., 2017), in line with their tendency to overly focus on bodily signals.

Taken together, alexithymia bears major relevance for daily social and emotional functioning and for the development of psychiatric disorders and their associated societal and financial burden. Yet, even after four decades of research, the neuroscientific literature on alexithymia is undermined by disagreement regarding the operationalization and assessment of alexithymia, and by equivocal, often conflicting findings. In this article, I aim to (1) present an overview of the existing evidence for the multifaceted nature of the construct, (2) provide future directions for research into its neural substrates, and (3) discuss potential clinical implications of the presented findings.

ALEXITHYMIA – A MULTIFACETED CONSTRUCT

The construct alexithymia evolved an operational meaning with the development of the self-report questionnaire TAS (26item Toronto Alexithymia Scale); which assessed four features of alexithymia: (F1) difficulty identifying and distinguishing between feelings and bodily sensations; (F2) DDF (i.e., putting feelings into words and verbalize them to others); (F3) reduced daydreaming; and (F4) externally oriented thinking (EOT) (Bagby et al., 1990). Shortly thereafter, the TAS was revised by eliminating six items assessing daydreaming, resulting in the TAS-20 (20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale) with a three factor structure, which has become the most-widely used tool for alexithymia assessment: (F1) DIF; (F2) DDF; and (F3) EOT (Bagby et al., 1994a,b). Despite the popularity of the TAS-20 as it provides a brief and easy-to-use tool for alexithymia assessment (which is advantageous especially in neuroimaging studies, which are usually more time-consuming and laborious than purely behavioral studies), caution is advisable.

It should be noted that DIF and DDF usually correlate highly, whereas correlations of EOT with DIF and DDF tend to be lower. Although DDF is specifically designed to capture the verbalization of feelings (i.e., the ability to find words for one's feelings and to express one's feelings to others), which is not explicitly part of DIF, one may argue that in order to identify a feeling, attaching a label to that feeling (in terms of inner language) is necessary. From this perspective, DIF and DDF seem relatively closely related as both explicitly refer to emotions, whereas EOT specifically assesses a style of thinking, i.e., a cognitive mode not necessarily including the experience of an emotion.

Although more objective measures of alexithymia exist, such as the observer-rated Beth Israel Hospital Questionnaire (BIQ; Sifneos, 1973), its modified version (Taylor et al., 1997), and the Toronto Structured Interview for Alexithymia (TSIA; Bagby et al., 2006), the TAS-20 provides a quick, well-validated, and standardized measure of alexithymia and has thus become the most-widely used method for its assessment. This is particularly true for neuroimaging studies as these are usually more laborious and wearisome than behavioral studies. As a consequence, the vast majority of neuroimaging studies conducted up to today relied on the TAS-20 to assess alexithymia and to shed light onto its neural basis.

Moreover, a large part of these studies used a certain TAS-20 cut-off sum score to divide participants into two groups, an alexithymic versus a non-alexithymic group or a group of highscorers versus a group of low-scorers on alexithymia, respectively. Some studies used a cut-off score of 61, which has been suggested to indicate clinically relevant alexithymia (Taylor et al., 1988; Bagby et al., 1994b; Taylor et al., 1997). However, a number of studies used lower (and variable) cut-off scores, hampering the comparability of such studies' findings. Importantly (regardless of the specific cut-off score applied), those studies treated alexithymia as a categorical variable and often as a unitary construct by restricting their analyses to TAS-20 sum scores. Consequently, their findings provided no insights into the neural correlates of the different facets of alexithymia. Today, however, most researchers agree that alexithymia constitutes a personality trait that is normally distributed in the population and should thus be treated as a dimensional variable rather than a categorical one. Moreover, more recent studies have come to acknowledge alexithymia as a multifaceted rather than as a unitary construct, whose facets seem to be associated with separable neural correlates. Such inconsistencies in alexithymia assessment and data analysis might have contributed to the heterogeneity in findings characterizing the alexithymia literature.

A related problem is that the "golden standard" of alexithymia assessment, the TAS-20, measures only the three abovementioned facets of alexithymia (DIF; DDF: EOT). These can be considered to capture difficulties in cognitive emotion processing in relation to alexithymia. However, Nemiah and Sifneos' original conceptualization of the alexithymia construct included not only a cognitive but also an affective component. Nonetheless, the majority of alexithymia studies relied on the TAS-20, neglecting differences in the subjective experience of emotions. This might have further contributed to the equivocality in the literature on alexithymia.

Aiming to capture both components and thereby the complete alexithymia construct, the BVAQ was developed (Vorst and Bermond, 2001). This self-report scale assesses in addition to three cognitive alexithymia facets two affective facets: difficulty fantasizing (the degree to which a person is inclined to imagine, day-dream, etc), and difficulty emotionalizing (the degree to which a person is inclined to experience emotional feelings and to become emotionally aroused). Using the BVAQ, an affective and a cognitive dimension of alexithymia can thus be distinguished, with the cognitive dimension referring to the processing of emotions at a cognitive level (identifying, analyzing, and verbalizing feelings), and the affective dimension (fantasizing and emotionalizing) referring to the level at which an individual subjectively experiences emotions (Bermond et al., 2007). Moreover, a further differentiation between several types of alexithymia has been proposed (Bermond, 1997; Moormann et al., 2008).

NEUROSCIENTIFIC EVIDENCE FOR DIFFERENT FACETS AND DIMENSIONS OF ALEXITHYMIA

Today, the idea of differentiating between different alexithymia dimensions is still considered controversial, and some empirical studies have failed to support this idea (Bagby et al., 2009; Watters et al., 2016). However, in my eyes the existing evidence suggests that such a differentiation is indeed worthwhile, for researchers and clinicians alike. Meta-analyses of functional and structural imaging studies have identified the amygdala, the insula, the ACC, and regions of the prefrontal cortex (PFC) as key correlates of alexithymia in the brain (van der Velde et al., 2013; Xu et al., 2018). However, whether these correlates are linked to specific facets and dimensions of alexithymia could not be systematically investigated due to the scarcity of evidence. Consequently, it is currently unclear whether the alexithymia facets and dimensions are linked to separable neurobiological mechanisms. Disentangling these mechanisms is critical for the development of more efficient psychological - possibly pharmacological - treatment strategies of empathy deficits and difficulties in emotion recognition and regulation associated with alexithymia. In the following, I provide an overview of the current neuroscientific evidence for separable neural substrates of the different alexithymia facets and dimensions.

FUNCTIONAL IMAGING

The amygdala, a key node of the emotional perception/attention system, is consistently smaller in volume and less activated during negative emotional processing in relation to higher levels of alexithymia. In two fMRI studies using masked priming paradigms, pictures of emotional (happy or sad) faces were masked with neutral faces for a very brief period of time (33 ms; milliseconds), preventing conscious recognition of the facial emotions (Kugel et al., 2008; Reker et al., 2010). Kugel and colleagues found that specifically the alexithymia facet DIF was negatively correlated with the neural response of the right amygdala to masked sad faces, even when controlling for depressivity and anxiety. Reker and coworkers reported that the TAS-20 total score and the alexithymia facets DIF and DDF significantly and negatively correlated with activation of the left amygdala in response to masked sad (but not happy) faces, controlling for trait anxiety and depression. A further study masking surprised faces with neutral ones after 33 ms found that specifically the DIF facet was negatively correlated with activity in the fusiform face area, parahippocampal gyrus and superior temporal gyrus (Duan et al., 2010).

These findings suggest that particularly the DIF facet (and to some extent also the DDF facet) of alexithymia is linked to hypoactivation in areas that are important for facial emotion processing during automatic (implicit) emotion processing. fMRI studies investigating the conscious (explicit) processing of emotions observed similar patterns of hypoactivation of the amygdala particularly for DIF in response to fear-inducing and disgusting pictures (Leweke et al., 2004) and hypoactivation of the right amygdala in response to fearful body expressions (Pouga et al., 2010). Moreover, a neurofeedback study observed that the ability of the study participants to increase their amygdala activity by recalling positive autobiographical memories was negatively correlated with DIF scores, suggesting that that the more difficulty people had identifying their feelings, the less successful they were in learning how to regulate activity within their left amygdala (Zotev et al., 2011). Taken together, these results indicate that specifically DIF is linked to a dysfunction of the amygdala (and other emotion-related areas) during the implicit and explicit processing of emotions, particularly of those with negative valence.

A PET study on hypersensitivity to bodily signals in alexithymia observed hyperactivity of the right insula and the orbitofrontal cortex (part of the PFC) during colonic distension with increasing alexithymia levels (Kano et al., 2007). Also here a difference between the alexithymia facets emerged: DIF and DDF showed similar patterns of correlation with activation in these areas, whereas EOT was related to hyperactivity in distinct (temporal) areas, which are not related to somatosensory processing. Moreover, only DIF correlated with the participants' subjective perception during the experiment, suggesting that the more difficult it was for participants to identify their feelings, the more stressed and anxious they reported to feel, and the more intensely they experienced unpleasant sensations during colonic distension. Indeed, another study recently confirmed that primarily DIF correlates with experiences of negative affect (Suslow and Donges, 2017).

An fMRI study in patients with depersonalization disorder provided further evidence for distinct neural substrates of the alexithymia facets (Lemche et al., 2013). TAS-20 total scores correlated with neural activity in the dorsal ACC (dACC) while the patients subconsciously perceived sad facial expressions. DIF was associated with responsiveness of the anterior insula and DDF with responsiveness of the posterior cingulate cortex, both regions that are important for emotional interoception. In contrast, EOT was associated with responsiveness of the orbital gyrus, a key region of emotion regulation.

Moreover, a recent study investigating social rejection in relation to alexithymia by means of the Cyberball game observed that reduced activation in the dACC during rejection was specifically linked to the DIF facet (Chester et al., 2015). Thus, the more difficulty participants reported to have identifying their feelings, the less their dACC was activated when experiencing rejection in a social context. Moreover, DIF was the only alexithymia facet that predicted experiences of social rejection in daily life, and reduced dACC activity significantly mediated this relationship. Considering the role of emotions as feedback mechanism to guide one's behavior, this implies that individuals scoring high on the DIF facet of alexithymia may not be able to benefit from emotional signals in terms of adapting their behavior in social contexts.

In line with the findings reported above, the results of a recent fMRI study in our lab provided evidence for distinct effects of the alexithymia facets on the processing of rewards (Goerlich et al., 2017). While participants anticipated social rewards (anticipation phase), DIF scores correlated with activity in the subgenual and perigenual ACC and the adjacent ventromedial PFC. When participants received social rewards (feedback phase), DDF scores were associated with reduced activity in the ventral tegmental area, when they received monetary rewards, DIF scores were associations were observed, neither for (social or monetary) reward anticipation nor for feedback. These findings again highlight the specificity of the alexithymia facets on activity of the ACC, insula, and PFC during socio-emotional processing.

STRUCTURAL IMAGING

A recent large-scale (n > 1,600) VBM study corroborated the notion of neural separability of the alexithymia facets (Grabe et al., 2014). Controlling for levels of anxiety and depression, reduced dACC volume was identified as the major structural correlate of alexithymia as assessed by TAS-20 total scores. Regarding the TAS-20 factors, the most prominent contributions to volume reductions were found in relation to DIF scores, which were linked to smaller volumes of the dACC, left middle and inferior temporal gyrus, and cerebellum. DDF scores were associated with less gray matter in the fusiform gyrus, inferior temporal gyrus, and left cerebellum. In contrast, EOT scores showed no association with gray matter volumes. These findings demonstrate that the alexithymia facets are associated not only with differences in the function of emotion-related brain regions, but also to differences in their structure.

In a VBM study of our lab, we investigated for the first time whether the cognitive and affective alexithymia dimensions could be differentiated at the structural brain level (Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2014). We found that TAS-20 total scores (indicative of the cognitive alexithymia dimension) were linked to more gray matter volume in the right posterior insula. In contrast, the affective dimension, specifically the emotionalizing factor of the BVAQ, was related to more volume in the right middle cingulate cortex. In a VBM study purely based on the BVAQ, the cognitive dimension was associated with reduced dACC volume, and the affective dimension with reduced volume of the orbitofrontal cortex (van der Velde et al., 2014). While the results of the two studies are different (probably due to differences in alexithymia assessment and performed analyses), they do suggest that the cognitive and affective alexithymia dimensions are linked to dissociable structural profiles. However, given the relatively small sample sizes of both studies (40 and 55 participants, respectively), their results should be interpreted with caution. In a further VBM study including 125 participants, using the BVAQ for alexithymia assessment, we found that the cognitive dimension was associated with volume reductions in the left amygdala, left insula, thalamus, caudate, hippocampus, and parahippocampal gyrus, whereas the affective dimension was linked to volume reduction in the middle cingulate cortex only (Goerlich-Dobre et al., 2015).

CONCLUSION

Taken together, the currently available evidence suggests that the different facets and dimensions of alexithymia are indeed related to differences in the function and structure of the key correlates of alexithymia. Especially the evidence regarding the three TAS-20 factors seems fairly robust. DIF is associated with impairments in the explicit and implicit processing of facial and bodily expressions of emotions, somatosensory processing, and reward processing. One large VBM confirmed a special role of DIF particularly on volumes of the dACC, a key region for emotional self-awareness. DDF seems to affect somatosensory and facial emotion processing as well, but to a lesser extent. In contrast, EOT appears to show little effect on the function and structure of brain regions involved in emotion processing. However, it should be kept in mind that EOT refers more to a cognitive level of emotion processing, whereas DIF and DDF are (1) closely related, and (2) refer to the subjective experience of emotions, i.e., the affective level of emotion processing. This difference might explain why MRI studies focusing on emotion-related areas in the

REFERENCES

- Allen, R., and Heaton, P. (2010). Autism, music, and the therapeutic potential of music in alexithymia. *Music Percept.* 27, 251–261. doi: 10.1525/mp.2010.27.4.251
- Bagby, R. M., Parker, J. D., and Taylor, G. J. (1994a). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale—I. Item selection and cross-validation of the factor structure. J. Psychosom. Res. 38, 23–32.
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., and Loiselle, C. (1990). Cross-validation of the factor structure of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale. J. Psychosom. Res. 34, 47–51. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(90) 90007-Q

brain usually found correlations with DIF (and, to a lesser extent, with DDF), but rarely with EOT.

The evidence regarding the structural correlates of the cognitive and affective alexithymia dimensions is currently less clear. While VBM studies have provided evidence for different structural correlates of the alexithymia dimensions, their results are heterogenous. This may be due to differences in alexithymia assessment and sample sizes between studies. It should also be noted that imaging research on alexithymia has heavily relied on self-report scales, which inherently lack objectivity. Further, it could be a consequence of the persisting uncertainty regarding the validity of the two alexithymia dimensions as based on the BVAQ, especially regarding the inclusion of an emotionalizing factor in the affective dimension (Bagby et al., 2009; Watters et al., 2016).

It is thus recommendable that future studies into the multifaceted nature of alexithymia use a multimethod assessment approach as well as large sample sizes to ensure sufficient statistical power. Moreover, it will be important to control for constructs that are closely related to alexithymia, such as negative affectivity, depression, and anxiety, to reach a better understanding of the neural mechanisms that underlie alexithymia and its different facets and dimensions. Such research could have far-reaching clinical implications. In addition to reflecting a fundamental deficit in recognizing and regulating one's own emotions, alexithymia might be associated with a lack of interoceptive awareness, interrupting the process of simulating the emotions of others in order to empathize with them. Empathy deficits are characteristic of a multitude of psychiatric conditions, including borderline personality disorder, psychopathy, narcissistic personality disorder, and ASD. Given the transdiagnostic significance of these problems and their apparent links to specific facets and dimensions of alexithymia, being able to identify their neural markers could substantially improve the neuropsychiatric assessment of people who are at risk of such disorders, and contribute to the development of individually tailored and thus more effective treatment strategies.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and approved it for publication.

- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., and Parker, J. D. (1994b). The twenty-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale—II. Convergent, discriminant, and concurrent validity. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 38, 33–40.
- Bagby, R. M., Taylor, G. J., Parker, J. D., and Dickens, S. E. (2006). The development of the toronto structured interview for alexithymia: item selection, factor structure, reliability and concurrent validity. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 75, 25–39. doi: 10.1159/0000 89224
- Bagby, R. M., Quilty, L. C., Taylor, G. J., Grabe, H. J., Luminet, O., Verissimo, R., et al. (2009). Are there subtypes of alexithymia? *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 47, 413–418. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009. 04.012

- Bermond, B. (1997). "Brain and alexithymia," in *The (non)Expression of Emotions in Health and Disease*, eds A. Vingerhoets, F. Bussel, and J. Boelhouwer (Tilburg: Tilburg University Press), 115–130.
- Bermond, B., Clayton, K., Liberova, A., Luminet, O., Maruszewski, T., Bitti, P. E. R., et al. (2007). A cognitive and an affective dimension of alexithymia in six languages and seven populations. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 1125–1136. doi: 10.1080/ 02699930601056989
- Bird, G., and Cook, R. (2013). Mixed emotions: the contribution of alexithymia to the emotional symptoms of autism. *Transl. Psychiatry* 3:e285. doi: 10.1038/tp. 2013.61
- Bird, G., and Viding, E. (2014). The self to other model of empathy: providing a new framework for understanding empathy impairments in psychopathy, autism, and alexithymia. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 47, 520–532. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev. 2014.09.021
- Bräutigam, W., and von Rad, M. (1977). Towards a theory of psychosomatic disorders. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 28:XI. doi: 10.1159/000287050
- Brewer, R., Cook, R., and Bird, G. (2016). Alexithymia: a general deficit of interoception. *R. Soc. Open Sci.* 3:150664. doi: 10.1098/rsos. 150664
- Chester, D. S., Pond, R. S. Jr., and DeWall, C. N. (2015). Alexithymia is associated with blunted anterior cingulate response to social rejection: implications for daily rejection. *Soc. Cogn Affect. Neurosci.* 10, 517–522.
- Duan, X., Dai, Q., Gong, Q., and Chen, H. (2010). Neural mechanism of unconscious perception of surprised facial expression. *Neuroimage* 52, 401–407. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.04.021
- Ernst, J., Böker, H., Hättenschwiler, J., Schüpbach, D., Northoff, G., Seifritz, E., et al. (2013). The association of interoceptive awareness and alexithymia with neurotransmitter concentrations in insula and anterior cingulate. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* 9, 857–863. doi: 10.1093/scan/nst058
- Franz, M., Popp, K., Schaefer, R., Sitte, W., Schneider, C., Hardt, J., et al. (2008). Alexithymia in the German general population. Soc. Psychiatry Psychiatr. Epidemiol. 43, 54–62. doi: 10.1007/s00127-007-0265-1
- Goerlich, K. S., Votinov, M., Lammertz, S. E., Winkler, L., Spreckelmeyer, K. N., Habel, U., et al. (2017). Effects of alexithymia and empathy on the neural processing of social and monetary rewards. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 222, 2235–2250. doi: 10.1007/s00429-016-1339-1
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Bruce, L., Martens, S., Aleman, A., and Hooker, C. I. (2014). Distinct associations of insula and cingulate volume with the cognitive and affective dimensions of alexithymia. *Neuropsychologia* 53, 284–292. doi: 10. 1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.12.006
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Votinov, M., Habel, U., Pripfl, J., and Lamm, C. (2015). Neuroanatomical profiles of alexithymia dimensions and subtypes. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 36, 3805–3818. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22879
- Grabe, H. J., Wittfeld, K., Hegenscheid, K., Hosten, N., Lotze, M., Janowitz, D., et al. (2014). Alexithymia and brain grey matter volumes in a general population sample. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 35, 5932–5945. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22595
- Honkalampi, K., Koivumaa-Honkanen, H., Tanskanen, A., Hintikka, J., Lehtonen, J., and Viinamäki, H. (2001). Why do alexithymic features appear to be stable?
 A 12-month follow-up study of a general population. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 70, 247–253. doi: 10.1159/000056262
- Kano, M., Hamaguchi, T., Itoh, M., Yanai, K., and Fukudo, S. (2007). Correlation between alexithymia and hypersensitivity to visceral stimulation in human. *Pain* 132, 252–263. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2007.01.032
- Kano, M., Mizuno, T., Kawano, Y., Aoki, M., Kanazawa, M., and Fukudo, S. (2012). Serotonin transporter gene promoter polymorphism and alexithymia. *Neuropsychobiology* 65, 76–82. doi: 10.1159/000329554
- Krystal, H. (1979). Alexithymia and psychotherapy. Am. J. Psychother. 33, 17–31. doi: 10.1176/appi.psychotherapy.1979.33.1.17
- Kugel, H., Eichmann, M., Dannlowski, U., Ohrmann, P., Bauer, J., Arolt, V., et al. (2008). Alexithymic features and automatic amygdala reactivity to facial emotion. *Neurosci. Lett.* 435, 40–44. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.02.005
- Lemche, E., Brammer, M. J., David, A. S., Surguladze, S. A., Phillips, M. L., Sierra, M., et al. (2013). Interoceptive-reflective regions differentiate alexithymia traits in depersonalization disorder. *Psychiatry Res.* 214, 66–72. doi: 10.1016/j.psychresns.2013.05.006

- Leweke, F., Stark, R., Milch, W., Kurth, R., Schienle, A., Kirsch, P., et al. (2004). Patterns of neuronal activity related to emotional stimulation in alexithymia. *Psychother. Psychosomatik Med. Psychol.* 54, 437–444. doi: 10.1055/s-2004-828350
- Lesser, I. M. (1981). A review of the alexithymia concept. Psychosom. Med. 43, 531-543. doi: 10.1097/00006842-198112000-00009
- Messina, A., Beadle, J. N., and Paradiso, S. (2014). Towards a classification of alexithymia: primary, secondary and organic. J. Psychopathol. 20, 38–49.
- Moormann, P., Bermond, B., Vorst, H. C., Bloemendaal, A. F. T., Teijn, S. M., and Rood, L. (2008). "New avenues in alexithymia research: The creation of alexithymia types," in *Emotion Regulation*, eds A. J. M. Vingerhoets, I. Nyklíček, and J. Denollet (New York, NY: Springer), 27–42.
- Mul, C. L., Stagg, S. D., Herbelin, B., and Aspell, J. E. (2018). The Feeling of Me Feeling for You: Interoception, Alexithymia and Empathy in Autism. J. Autism. Dev. Disord 48, 2953–2967. doi: 10.1007/s10803-018-3564-3
- Murphy, J., Catmur, C., and Bird, G. (2018). Alexithymia is associated with a multidomain, multidimensional failure of interoception: evidence from novel tests. J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 147, 398–408. doi: 10.1037/xge00 00366
- Nemiah, J. C. (1977). Alexithymia. Psychother. Psychosom. 28, 199-206.
- Nemiah, J. C., Freyberger, H., and Sifneos, P. E. (1976). "Alexithymia: A view of the psychosomatic process," in *Modern Trends in Psychosomatic Medicine*, Vol. 3, ed. O. W. Hill (London: Butterworths), 430–439.
- Pouga, L., Berthoz, S., de, Gelder B, and Grèzes, J. (2010). Individual differences in socioaffective skills influence the neural bases of fear processing: the case of alexithymia. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 31, 1469–1481. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 20953
- Reker, M., Ohrmann, P., Rauch, A. V., Kugel, H., Bauer, J., Dannlowski, U., et al. (2010). Individual differences in alexithymia and brain response to masked emotion faces. *Cortex* 46, 658–667. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2009.05.008
- Scarpazza, C., Sellitto, M., and di Pellegrino, G. (2017). Now or not-now? The influence of alexithymia on intertemporal decision-making. *Brain Cogn.* 114, 20–28. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2017.03.001
- Sifneos, P. E. (1973). The prevalence of 'alexithymic'characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 22, 255–262. doi: 10.1159/000 286529
- Suslow, T., and Donges, U. S. (2017). Alexithymia Components Are Differentially Related to Explicit Negative Affect But Not Associated with Explicit Positive Affect or Implicit Affectivity. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1758. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017. 01758
- Taylor, G. J., and Bagby, R. M. (2000). "An overview of the alexithymia construct," in *The Handbook of Emotional Intelligence*, eds R. Bar–On and J. D. A. Parker (San Francisco, CA: Jossey–Bass), 41–67.
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., and Parker, J. D. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation: Alexithymia in Medical and Psychiatric Illness. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526831
- Taylor, G. J., Bagby, R. M., Ryan, D. P., Parker, J. D., Doody, K. F., and Keefe, P. (1988). Criterion validity of the Toronto Alexithymia Scale. *Psychosom. Med.* 50, 500–509. doi: 10.1097/00006842-198809000-00006
- Valdespino, A., Antezana, L., Ghane, M., and Richey, J. A. (2017). Alexithymia as a transdiagnostic precursor to empathy abnormalities: the functional role of the insula. *Front. Psychol.* 8:2234. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017. 02234
- van der Velde, J., Servaas, M. N., Goerlich, K. S., Bruggeman, R., Horton, P., Costafreda, S. G., et al. (2013). Neural correlates of alexithymia: a meta–analysis of emotion processing studies. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 37, 1774–1785. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2013.07.008
- van der Velde, J., van Tol, M. J., Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Gromann, P. M., Swart, M., de Haan, L., et al. (2014). Dissociable morphometric profiles of the affective and cognitive dimensions of alexithymia. *Cortex* 54, 190–199. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex. 2014.02.017
- Vorst, H. C., and Bermond, B. (2001). Validity and reliability of the Bermond–Vorst alexithymia questionnaire. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 30, 413–434. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00033-7
- Wearden, A., Cook, L., and Vaughan–Jones, J. (2003). Adult attachment, alexithymia, symptom reporting, and health–related coping. J. Psychosom. Res. 55, 341–347. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00635-9

- Watters, C. A., Taylor, G. J., Quilty, L. C., and Bagby, R. M. (2016). An examination of the topology and measurement of the alexithymia construct using network analysis. J. Pers. Assess. 98, 649–659. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2016.1172077
- Xu, P., Opmeer, E. M., van Tol, M. J., Goerlich, K. S., and Aleman, A. (2018). Structure of the alexithymic brain: a parametric coordinate-based metaanalysis. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 87, 50–55. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2018.01. 004
- Zotev, V., Krueger, F., Phillips, R., Alvarez, R. P., Simmons, W. K., Bellgowan, P., et al. (2011). Self-regulation of amygdala activation using real-time fMRI neurofeedback. *PLoS One* 6:e24522. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0024522

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Goerlich. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

